

# The Revolutionary Returns of Sustained Individual Investment

Social Return on Investment Analysis of the Home-based Education Programme in Mfuwe, Zambia

Elizabeth Sadowski

06/03/2024





# INTERNATIONAL

# Statement of Report Assurance

Social Value International certifies that the report

The Revolutionary Returns of Sustained Individual Investment: Social Return on Investment Analysis of the Home-based Education Programme in Mfuwe, Zambia

satisfies the requirements of the assurance process.

The assurance process seeks to assess whether or not a report demonstrates a satisfactory understanding of, and is consistent with, the Principles of Social Value. Reports are independently reviewed by qualified assessors and must demonstrate compliance with the Social Value report assurance standard in order to be certified. The Social Value report assurance standard can be downloaded from the website socialvalueint.org.

Assurance here is against the Principles of Social Value only and does not include verification of stakeholder engagement, report data and calculations.

Awarded 11/03/2024

Signed

Mr Ben Carpenter Chief Executive Officer Social Value International



Social Value UK carries out the assurance service on behalf of Social Value International. Social Value International is the global network focused on social impact and social value. We are the global network for those with a professional interest in social impact and social value. We work with our members to increase the accounting, measuring and managing of social value from the perspective of those affected by an organisation's activities, through the standardised application of the Principles of Social Value. We believe in a world where a broader definition of value will change decision making and ultimately decrease inequality and environmental degradation.

Disclaimer: Social Value International will not be responsible for any actions that an organisation takes based upon a report that has been submitted for assurance. An assured report does not grant Accredited Practitioner status to the author/authors of the report unless it is part of a full application for Accredited Practitioner status.

### Table of Contents

1	Exec	cutive Summary	7
	1.1	Scope	9
	1.2	Value Creation	.11
	1.3	Key Findings	.12
	1.4	Interpretation of the Results	.13
2	Intro	pduction	16
	2.1	Document Overview	.16
	2.2	Application of the Social Value Principles	.17
3	Chal	lenges Faced by People with Developmental Differences	20
	3.1	Context	.20
4	Hom	ne-based Education as a Response to the Challenge	26
	4.1	Home-based Education Programme (HBEP)	.26
5	Prog	ramme Overview, Inputs and Scope of Evaluation	29
	5.1	Inputs	.30
	5.2	Scope of Evaluation	.32
6	Outo	comes by Stakeholder Group	34
	6.1	Stakeholder Engagement	.34
	6.2	Outcomes for Children with Developmental Differences	.44
	6.3	Outcomes for Primary Guardians of Children with Developmental Differences	.50
	6.4	Outcomes for HBEP Volunteer Caregivers	.56
	6.5	Outcomes for Facilitators	.63
	6.6	Outcomes for HBEP Management	.66
	6.7	Teachers at Integrated Schools	.70
	6.8	Outcomes for Students in Integrated Schools	.75
	6.9	Outcomes for Children Resident at Hanada Orphanage	.79
	6.10	Outcomes for Director at Hanada Orphanage	.82
	6.11	Outcomes for the Department of Social Welfare	.85
	6.12	Outcomes for BSR Foundation Practitioners	.88
	6.13	Outcomes for Children with Special Needs in South Africa Reached by the BSR	
		ation	.93
	6.14	Outcomes for Residents in Kakumbi and Mnkhanya Villages with HBE-enrolled	
	childre	n	
	6.15	Outcomes for Physiotherapists in Mambwe District	
	6.16	Outcomes for HBE Primary Donor's Chief Financial Officer	104
	6.17	Outcomes for HBE Graduates Sponsored to School for the Deaf and Blind	108
	6.18	Outcomes for Families of HBE Graduates Sponsored to School for the Deaf and	
	Blind		
	6.19	Other Stakeholders Consulted	114
	6.20	Outcomes for HBE Primary Donor	
	6.21	Outcomes for Rural Health Clinics	
7	Evid	encing and Valuing Outcomes	125
	7.1	Evidencing Outcomes	
	7.2	Valuing Outcomes	137

7	<b>'</b> .3	Discounting Outcomes	146
7	<b>'</b> .4	Determining Materiality of Outcomes and Stakeholders	162
8	Val	ue Created by the HBEP for 2022 Stakeholders	167
8	8.1 Overall SROI		167
8	3.2	Value Created per Stakeholder Group	167
8	3.3	Value Created per Individuals	168
8	3.4	Value Experienced by Residents in Village with HBE-enrolled Children	169
8	8.5	Value Experienced by Students at Integrated Schools	170
8	8.6	Value Experienced by Primary Guardians of Children with Developmental	
C	Differ	ences	170
8	3.7	Value Experienced by Children with Developmental Differences	171
8	8.8	Value Experienced by Caregivers and Employed Caregivers	172
8	3.9	Value Experienced by Children with Special Needs Reached by BSR Foundation	173
8	8.10	Value Experienced by Body-stress Release Practitioners	174
8	8.11	Value Experienced by HBE Graduates Sponsored to a School for the Deaf and Bl	lind
8	3.12	Value Experienced by Families of HBE Graduates Sponsored to a School for the	
C	Deaf	and Blind	176
8	8.13	Value Experienced by the Director at Hanada Orphanage	
8	8.14	Value Experienced by HBE Programme Management	
8	8.15	Value Experienced by Facilitators	
8	8.16	Value Experienced by Children at the Orphanage	
8	8.17	Value Experienced by Teachers at Integrated Schools	
	8.18	Value Experienced by the Department of Social Welfare	
8	8.19	Value Experienced by Physiotherapists at Kamoto Hospital	
8	3.20	Value Experienced by the CFO to the HBE Primary Donor	
9		nsitivity Analysis	
10		rification	
11	Im	plications and Limitations of the Results	
1	.1.1	Implications of the Results	187
1	.1.2	Limitations of the Results	189
12		ferences	
13		pendix A: Methodology	
14	• •	pendix B: Scope	
15		pendix C: Stakeholder Involvement	
17			
18			
19		pendix F: SROI Model	
20		pendix G: Determination of Materiality	
21	Appendix H: Verification 227		

#### List of Tables

Table 1: Application of Social Value Principles	16
Table 1: Application of Social value rimciples Table 2: Inputs required to deliver the value of HBEP to 2022 Stakeholders	30
Table 3: Scope of Evaluation	31
Table 4: Material Stakeholders	34
Table 5: Other Stakeholders Considered	37
Table 6: Indicators and Tools to Evidence Consolidated Outcomes for Children with	125
Developmental Differences	125
Table 7: Indicators and Tools to Evidence Outcomes for Primary Guardians of	125
Children with Developmental Differences	120
Table 8: Indicators and Tools to Evidence Outcomes for Caregivers	126
Table 9: Indicators and Tools to Evidence Outcomes for Employed Caregivers	127
Table 10: Indicators and Tools to Evidence Outcomes for Facilitators	127
Table 11: Indicators and Tools to Evidence Outcomes for HBE management	128
Table 12: Indicators and Tools to Evidence Outcomes for the Teachers at Integrated	128
Schools	_
Table 13: Indicators and Tools to Evidence Outcomes for Students at Integrated	129
Schools	
Table 14: Indicators and Tools to Evidence Outcomes for Children at the Orphanage	130
Table 15: Indicators and Tools to Evidence Outcomes for Director at the Orphanage	130
Table 16: Indicators and Tools to Evidence Outcomes for the Department of Social	131
Welfare	
Table 17: Indicators and Tools to Evidence Outcomes for BSR Foundation	131
Practitioners	
Table 18: Indicators and Tools to Evidence Outcomes for Children Reached by the	132
BSR Foundation in South Africa	
Table 19: Indicators and Tools to Evidence Outcomes for Residents in Villages with	133
HBE-enrolled Children	
Table 20: Indicators and Tools to Evidence Outcomes for Physiotherapists	133
Table 21: Indicators and Tools to Evidence Outcomes for CFO of HBE Primary Donor	134
Table 22: Indicators and Tools to Evidence Outcomes for HBE graduates sponsored	135
to a school for the deaf and blind	
Table 23: Indicators and Tools to Evidence Outcomes for Families of HBE graduates	135
sponsored to a school for the deaf and blind	
Table 24: Financial Proxies for Children with Developmental Differences	137
Table 25: Financial Proxies for Primary Guardians	138
Table 26: Financial Proxies for Caregivers	138
Table 27: Financial Proxies for Employed Caregivers	139
Table 28: Financial Proxies for Facilitators	140
Table 29: Financial Proxies for HBE Management	140
Table 30: Financial Proxies for Teachers at Integrated Schools	140
Table 31: Financial Proxies for Students at Integrated Schools	141
Table 32: Financial Proxies for Children Resident at Hanada Orphanage	141
Table 33: Financial Proxies for Director at Hanada Orphanage	142
Table 34: Financial Proxies for Department of Social Welfare	142
Table 35: Financial Proxies for Body-stress Release Practitioners	142

Table 36: Financial Proxies for Children with Special Needs Reached by the BSR Foundation	143
Table 37: Financial Proxies for Residents in Villages with HBE-enrolled Children	143
Table 38: Financial Proxies for Physiotherapists at Kamoto Hospital	144
Table 39: Financial Proxies for CFO to HBE Primary Donor	144
Table 40: Financial Proxies for HBE Graduates Sponsored to School for the Deaf and	145
Blind	
Table 41: Financial Proxies for Families of HBE Graduates Sponsored to School for	145
the Deaf and Blind	
Table 42: Deadweight Values used for Children with Developmental Differences	146
Table 43: Deadweight Values used for Primary Guardians of Children with	147
Developmental Differences	
Table 44: Deadweight Values used for Caregivers	147
Table 45: Deadweight Values used for Caregiver Subgroup: Employed Caregivers	147
Table 46: Deadweight Values used for Facilitators	148
Table 47: Deadweight Values used for HBE Management	148
Table 48: Deadweight Values used for Teachers at Integrated Schools	148
Table 49: Deadweight Values used for Students at Integrated Schools	148
Table 50: Deadweight Values used for Children Resident at Hanada Orphanage	148
Table 51: Deadweight Values used for Director at Hanada Orphanage	149
Table 52: Deadweight Values used for Department of Social Welfare	149
Table 53: Deadweight Values used for Body-stress Release Practitioners	149
Table 54: Deadweight Values used for Children with Special Needs Reached by the	149
BSR Foundation in South Africa	
Table 55: Deadweight Values used for Residents in Villages with HBE-enrolled	149
Children	
Table 56: Deadweight Values used for Physiotherapists at Kamoto Hospital	150
Table 57: Deadweight Values used for CFO to HBE Primary Donor	150
Table 58: Deadweight Values used for HBE Graduates Sponsored to the School for	150
the Deaf and Blind	
Table 59: Deadweight Values used for Families of HBE Graduates Sponsored to the	150
School for the Deaf and Blind	
Table 60: Extremely Low Attribution Outcomes by Stakeholder Group	151
Table 61: Low Attribution Outcomes by Stakeholder Group	152
Table 62: Medium Attribution Outcomes by Stakeholder Group	153
Table 63: Benefit Period and Drop Off by Stakeholder Group	155
Table 64: Materiality of Outcomes by Stakeholder Group	161
Table 65: Sensitivity Analysis	181
Table 66: Verification Process by Stakeholder Group	226

## List of Figures

Figure 1: HBEP Theory of Change	10
Figure 2: Total Programme Value by Material Stakeholder Group	12
Figure 3: HBEP Theory of Change	28
Figure 4: Theory of Change: Children with Developmental Differences	43
Figure 5: Theory of Change: Guardians of Children with Developmental Differences	49
Figure 6: Theory of Change for Caregivers	55
Figure 7: Theory of Change for Facilitators	62
Figure 8: Theory of Change for HBEP Management	65
Figure 9: Theory of Change for Teachers at Integrated Schools	69
Figure 10: Theory of Change for Students in Integrated Schools	74
Figure 11: Theory of Change for Children Resident at Hanada Orphanage	78
Figure 12: Theory of Change for Director at Hanada Orphanage	81
Figure 13: Theory of Change for Department of Social Welfare	84
Figure 14: Theory of Change for BSR Foundation Practitioners	87
Figure 15: Theory of Change for Children with Special Needs in South Africa	92
Figure 16: Theory of Change for Residents in Villages with HBE-enrolled Children	96
Figure 17: Theory of Change for Physiotherapists in Mambwe District	100
Figure 18: Theory of Change for HBE Primary Donor's Chief Financial Officer	103
Figure 19: Theory of Change for HBE Graduates Sponsored to School for the Deaf	107
and Blind	
Figure 20: Theory of Change for Families of HBE Graduates Sponsored to School for	110
the Deaf and Blind	
Figure 21: Theory of Change for HBE Primary Donor	116
Figure 22: Theory of Change for Rural Health Clinics	120
Figure 23: Total Programme Value by Material Stakeholder Group	167
Figure 24: % of Programme Value by Individuals in Stakeholder Groups	168
Figure 25: Value by Outcome: Primary Guardians	170
Figure 26: Value by Outcome: Children with Developmental Differences	171
Figure 27: Value by Outcome: Caregivers	172
Figure 28 Value by Outcome: Employed Caregivers	172
Figure 29: Value by Outcome: BSR Practitioners	174
Figure 30: Value by Outcome: HBE Graduates Sponsored to School	175
Figure 31: Value by Outcome: Director at Hanada Orphanage	176
Figure 32: Value by Outcome: HBE Management	177
Figure 33: Value by Outcome: CFO for HBE Primary Donor	180
Figure 34: Indicators, Indicator Results and Outcome Incidence	217
Figure 35: SROI Model: Value Experienced by 2022 Stakeholders of HBEP	221

#### 1 Executive Summary

#### **Programme History**

The Home-based Education Programme (HBEP) was introduced to Mfuwe, Zambia by the Time + Tide Foundation (TTF) in 2016 as an intervention to help children with developmental differences, none of whom were receiving adequate support. The model of the programme is to recruit and train compassionate members of the Kakumbi and Mnkhanya Chiefdoms of Mfuwe as volunteer caregivers, equipping them with the skills to oversee developmental exercises for children with a variety of conditions. The primary conditions of children on the programme are cerebral palsy, autism, down syndrome, hydrocephalus, microcephalus, epilepsy, bowed legs, and knocked knees. The caregivers are then assigned to one child each and visit that child at his or her home once per week and work together with the child's primary guardian<sup>1</sup> on exercises and activities to stimulate the child's development. The caregiver returns each week to track the progress and suggest new activities, with specific developmental targets. All caregivers come together at the end of each month to report on the progress of their respective children and collaboratively discuss challenges. The TTF team separately monitors each child by visiting households once per month to record child progress. Each child is tracked against specific developmental metrics, with the relevance of each metric dependent on the child's condition and age. When the child reaches his or her developmental threshold, he or she becomes a candidate to graduate from the programme. Graduation also depends on the knowledge and commitment of the child's primary guardian, with the objective that most children are enrolled into formal schools before graduation. A decision for a child to graduate is made when the TTF team assess that: a) the child has reached a developmental threshold and b) the primary guardian is knowledgeable on the causes and treatment of the condition and, most importantly, willing to take responsibility for the child's developmental care going forward.

The TTF is a non-profit organisation operating in harmony with the Time + Tide tourism company, working in the residential communities adjacent to Time + Tide lodges. As a wildlife safari company in Southern Africa, Time + Tide develops lodges in areas that are incredibly remote, and where residents are often last to receive social service support from their under-resourced governments. The role of the TTF is to help fill the pressing social service gaps as identified by residents and, in the process, help to build social capital in these rural residential communities. In October 2015, a few months after the TTF was registered, the head teacher at one of the larger primary schools in Mfuwe approached the Director of the TTF (who is the author of this report) to share his concern that some families were thought to be hiding children with special needs in their homes. He explained that as a village headman, it is his responsibility to know and account for each resident in his juristicton, however he recently became aware that certain children with disabilities were being concealed from him and the general public, locked away in their homes without access to necessary medical, developmental and social resources. He asked if the TTF could investigate this suspicion and, if verified, help to get these children the support they need.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> In the context of rural Zambia (and Africa more broadly), residents to do not differentiate between primary guardians and parents; the primary guardians are considered and respected as parents, regardless of biological relation. These terms are used interchangeably in the report, which reflects the lived experience in African communalist societies.

After a door-to-door survey and community meeting in late 2015 with a specialized educator of children with developmental differences, the TTF determined that indeed a number of children with developmental differences were being isolated, some of whom were living in conditions of severe neglect. Based on this data collection, the HBEP was conceptualized as a possible mode of intervention to assist these children developmentally in the privacy of their homes. Donor funding was secured in early 2016 to launch a pilot programme with 23 children. In addition to helping the children and the families, the HBEP sought to challenge the stigmas surrounding these children, specifically the pervasive belief that their conditions were caused by "witchcraft" or egregious acts by their families. By the end of 2016, the 23 children in the pilot cohort had made significant developmental progress, and more families came forward for support. Between 2016-2020, enrolment on the programme grew from 23 to 196 children, with demand from additional chiefdoms. In 2021, intake on the programme paused in order to ensure the quality of individual intervention was not compromised by the exponential growth, and the children from the earlier cohorts carefully reviewed for graduation potential. Between 2020-2022, 25 children graduated off the programme in Mfuwe, and many others relocated to different areas of Zambia, which is common in rural Zambia (families living in poverty move frequently to areas where they have better potential for income generation and/or where they can be supported by family members with better means).

Over the year 2022, 132 children were active in the HBEP, with their developmental plans overseen by 120 caregivers (some caregivers supporting more than one child). This SROI is an evaluative analysis of the value created by the HBEP through the lens of the 2022 stakeholders.

#### **SROI Process**

Since 2020, the TTF has experimented with social return on investment (SROI) methodologies in order to report back to donors on the social value created through their philanthropic investments, and to understand the most valuable aspects of its programming. In 2022, the organisation came across Social Value International (SVI) and its stakeholder-centred approach to analysing SROI. Three of the TTF senior team members completed the Online Social Value & SROI Accredited Practitioner Training Course in 2022 and obtained their Level One Social Value Association qualifications. In 2023, the author submitted her first report for assurance and obtained the qualification of Level 2 Accredited Practitioner. This report will be submitted for assurance as well as part of the application to achieve Level 3 Accredited Practitioner.

The purpose of this SROI is to:

- a) understand where the most value is created per programme from the lens of stakeholders;
- b) report back to donors on the social returns of their donations; and
- c) for the practitioner to attain the Level Three Accredited Practitioner qualification

Each programme is being analysed with the evaluative approach over the year of 2022 as a snapshot in time: analysing the total value experienced by the 2022 stakeholders against all

of the investment relevant to those stakeholders, which for this assessment spans a period of seven years (2016-2022). In other words, all of the the value experienced by the 2022 stakeholders over the entirety of their interaction with the HBEP is included as well as all of the investment relevant to those stakeholders. The 2022 stakeholders comprised groups or individuals who interacted with the HBEP for different amounts of time, specifically one to seven years, with the total, cumulative value experienced by each stakeholder group assessed against all relevant investment. This report presents the results of the SROI, which include all of the social value created for the 2022 stakeholders involved in or affected by the Home-based Education Programme in Mfuwe, Zambia.

#### 1.1 Scope

The Home-based Education Programme (HBEP) served 132 children across 85 villages in 2022. These villages are located throughout two of the six chiefdoms that comprise the Mambwe District: Kakumbi Chiefdom and Mnkhanya Chiefdom. Both chiefdoms form part of the larger Mambwe District, in the Eastern Province of Zambia. The assessment is of the value experienced by the 2022 stakeholders over the entirety of their involvement in / interaction with the HBEP. The 2022 stakeholders interacted with the HBEP for a period of one to seven years, with the total, cumulative value experienced by each stakeholder group assessed. This 'snapshot in time' approach was taken because it was deemed too challenging to ask the stakeholders to separate the value by year of involvement, and it was deemed too subjective for the practitioner to try to make these professional judgements. Instead, the investment figures include amounts from prior years (2016 through 2021) that were relevant to the 2022 stakeholders and all of the investment from the year 2022.

The investment from prior years was calculated by dividing total cost of the programme per year by number of children enrolled each year to determine cost per child per year, and then multiplying that cost per child by the number of 2022 beneficiaries who were enrolled in those prior years. The same methodology was used to determine the portion of the organisation's administrative costs applicable to the HBEP in prior years (analyzing cost per beneficiary per year and multiplying by the number of relevant 2022 stakeholders, those who were involved in prior years).

#### 1.1.1 Key Activities

The breadth of activities conducted through the HBEP is diverse, with many stakeholder groups affected. The key activities under evaluation and represented by the stakeholders engaged are:

- **Identification** of children with special needs and **recruitment** of those eligible onto the programme;
- Training of volunteer caregivers and guardians on the biological causes of disabilities and how to assist children with a variety of conditions to achieve their developmental milestones;
- **Weekly exercises** for the children at their homes led by volunteer caregivers in conjunction with their primary guardians;

- **Monthly monitoring of all children** by the HBEP team, including monthly meetings with all caregiver groups
- Group and individual **counselling for guardians**;
- Facilitation of medical support (doctor appointments, physiotherapy appointments, operations, and medication) when necessary as well as regular Body-stress Release therapy sessions;
- **Sponsorship** of preschool children to private primary schools;
- **Resourcing of private and government primary schools** to equip them for the successful integration of children with special needs;
- Sponsorship of primary school students to specialized schools that cater for hearing and visual impairments;
- Operational and advisory support to Hanada Orphanage;
- Assistance to the Department of Social Welfare in identifying children who would qualify for monthly government grants under what is called the Social Cash Transfer (SCT) scheme;
- **Community outreach and education** through theatre, radio broadcasts and informal dialogue with residents;
- Alerting the Department of Social Welfare to children who are living under circumstances of abuse;
- **Training of the HBEP managers** to oversee and deliver quality interventions for children with special needs and their families

#### 1.1.2 Investment in the 2022 HBEP Stakeholders

The SROI calculation includes a cost-benefit analysis, with all investment required to deliver the activities included. This investment accounts for financial and non-financial inputs (for example, volunteer time and in-kind contributions), with the latter converted to USD figures for the analysis. All of these inputs allow the activities to occur, which result in stakeholders experiencing the outcomes and their respective values.

This evaluation has taken a snapshot in time approach, analysing all of the value experienced by the 2022 stakeholders over their involvement in the programme. The value experienced and expressed by some stakeholders in 2022 was cumulative: they had been involved in the programme for one to seven years (inclusive of the calendar year 2022) and spoke about the **total change** and the **total value experienced**.

Inclusively, \$640,712 USD was invested in order for the 2022 stakeholders to experience their respective material outcomes and value.

#### Figure 1: HBEP Theory of Change



#### 1.2 Value Creation

The SROI has considered the value created by the HBEP in the context of rural African society and the specific social challenges faced by children with special needs and their families. Moreover, it situates this isolation in the larger regional context of stigmatisation of people with developmental differences. All of the HBEP beneficiaries come from this background. While there are international priorities and targets (e.g., Sustainable Development Goals) for quality, inclusive education, in reality the deeply rooted historical and cultural biases and fear, including within the schooling system, preclude children with special needs from societal acceptance. This exclusion extends to their families, and results in families feeling helpless and unsafe to seek advice and support for the development of their children. These children are then largely confined to their homes, without any educational, developmental or social stimulation, further worsening their conditions, their mental and physical health.

The HBEP enables change by going into children's homes and teaching parents how they can help their children reach their developmental milestones. This is done by training volunteer caregivers from the surrounding community about the causes and management of a variety of conditions and equipping them with the skills required to in turn train primary guardians on how to aid their children's development. Once children begin to show developmental progress, the families feel a sense of hope and comfort that their children are capable of growth and development. This leads parents to slowly expose their children in public and eventually feel safe to send their children to school. What's more, through specific

trainings, the primary guardians too learn about the causes of their children's disabilities and are able to form a social network with other guardians who have been through similar hardship. Once children with special needs are seen in society, outside of their homes in the village, going to the market with their families, attending church, enrolling in school, **the fear harboured by residents that they will be adversely affected by proximity to someone who is differently abled begins to reduce**. With this reduction in fear comes a corresponding reduction in stigma, and residents begin to accept differences, which makes everyday life safer and easier for children with disabilities and their families, **strengthening local civil society in the process**. Indeed, when excluded groups gain greater access to education, employment and business opportunities, both poverty and inequality reduce simultaneously.<sup>2</sup>

#### The Value created through HBEP for 2022 Stakeholders

The SROI model found that every \$1 invested in the HBEP yields a social return of \$27.28.

#### 1.3 Key Findings

Key findings include:

- Given the broad intentional and unintentional community impact of the programme, the greatest collective value has been reducing the deeply rooted fear residents have felt towards people with developmental differences. This is a stakeholder group of over 34,000 individuals, with 22,889 experiencing this outcome. These 22,889 individuals collectively comprise 53% of the value created by the programme, which equates to \$9,192,111 USD. At the individual level, the value experienced by each resident is immaterial (\$142 USD, the least of any individual stakeholder) but the reach of this outcome amounts to more than half of the total value generated by the programme;
- 2. Students at integrated schools experience the same reduction in fear as residents, and they account for 17% of the total collective value, which equates to \$3,032,178 USD. Students who attend inclusive schools are in the presence of developmental differences in the same environment daily. At the individual level, the value experienced by students is also immaterial (\$425 USD) but 200% higher than that experienced by individual residents, due to consistent exposure and the relative adaptability and acceptance of children. Like adult residents, the high number of individuals in this stakeholder group (2,803 experiencing the outcome) accounts for the high percentage of the total value;
- 3. Children enrolled on the programme in 2022 and their primary guardians account for 22% of the value, experiencing 10% (\$1,674,208) and 12% (\$2,121,521) respectively of the total collective value. On an individual level, children currently on the programme and children who graduated from the programme and have been sponsored to special schools experience the highest individual value (\$19,468 and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> https://gsdrc.org/publications/benefits-to-society-of-an-inclusive-societies-approach/

\$22,028 respectively). Primary guardians of children on the programme experience the third highest per individual value (\$18,502). Given the young age of the children enrolled in the programme, the higher collective value for their guardians makes sense: **children do not have the vocabulary to express themselves fully** (or in some cases at all), and they may not have registered or been able to exhibit to their guardians the extent of the changes to their exclusion or development. What is clear through the model is that **positive change for children correlates with positive change for their guardians**, both of which are **inextricably linked to softening of fears and biases in local society**.





#### 1.4 Interpretation of the Results

"There is peace between me and the people in my village." Primary Guardian

"When others have similar problems, we help them and teach them. It is like evangelising the word of God. We are happy that we can do that." Primary Guardian

What emerges from the model is a **story about societal change**: how intensive investment in training, information sharing and the development of relatively few children within a large population can have **significant impact on how people view differences**. As elaborated in the context section, the population of Mfuwe, Zambia largely subscribe to deeply entrenched, historically and spiritually supported perceptions of disabilities, oftentimes occult in nature: child or guardian or both are either bewitched or experiencing divine punishment for prior misdeeds. In areas of high poverty with low levels of education and uncountable instances of unexplained deaths (due to lack of reliable medical care and no resources or demand for postmortems), **the inclination of residents is to hold each other spiritually accountable for their** 

**biological circumstances**. In so doing, they protect themselves from the uncomfortable possibility that these same circumstances could happen to them. The social by-product of this lens is that people with developmental differences and their families are outcast from their communities, which contradicts the norms of African communalism society. When children are understood to be responsible for this exclusion, they can become isolated within their own households and families, locked away from public view so as not to provoke further ostracization.

Over seven consecutive years, the HBEP has slowly and steadily chipped away at societal fears. Deliberately, through community outreach, radio broadcasts and targeted stakeholder education and organically **by investing thousands of hours in making sure that volunteer caregivers and guardians understand the biology of disabilities and can work to dispel stigmas in their communities and defend the rights of children with special needs.** What the stakeholder engagement revealed was **the value of this sustained, repetitive sharing of information** coupled with **forcing people to confront their discomforts in the presence of people with differences** by bringing children out of their homes and into public spaces. The students who attend the same schools as children with special needs are **key, indirect agents of change**; from a young age, they learn to be comfortable in the presence of someone who looks and learns differently, which equips them with the first-hand experience to question pervasive biases. Children are also quick to shed their fears; initially, students at these schools wouldn't share utensils with their differently abled peers and now they are eating alongside them, playing with them and helping them onto the school bus.

In the villages where children are enrolled on the HBEP, residents have curiously observed the coming and going of caregivers, they have asked about what they are doing and they have themselves **witnessed changes in the children**. These observations alone have challenged their views on the developmental potential of children with special needs and, **by proxy**, reduced their fears.

While the most current census data is not yet officialised for the Mambwe District, Zambia, unconfirmed reports of over 110,000 residents have been made public,<sup>3</sup> and 50-65% of the population lives across the Kakumbi and Mnkhanya chiefdoms.<sup>4</sup> The children on the HBEP in 2022 came from 85 unique villages, with a total estimated population of over 34,000 people. The residents of these villages are privy to direct community outreach, the presence of caregivers, the monthly monitoring by the TTF team, and enrolment of children with special needs in their primary schools. **Over many years, residents of these villages have had reason to question their beliefs and biases towards children with special needs, which has led to subtle yet sustained social change**. Fifty-three percent of the value generated by the programme over the past seven years has been in reducing fear for residents of these villages, and this increases to 70% when the students at integrated schools are included (a separate stakeholder group with the same outcome; see Section 6.8).

On an individual basis, however, the value experienced by residents is immaterial; the material value at the individual level is highest for children with special needs who have graduated from the programme, those currently on the programme and their guardians.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Mambwe\_District

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Verbal communication with senior Mfuwe stakeholders

These individuals are relatively few in a large population, and so the predominate social value of the programme comes through fear reduction in residents. This wide-spread reduction of fear lays the foundation for more inclusive communities, which are necessary for the longterm well-being of people with differences. While the programme focuses firstly and most intensively on the individual development of a select few children, the social value generated is much broader and spreads organically. Seeing the value represented in this way was initially surprising, as the practitioner naturally assumed the highest value would be for the children and their families. While this is true at the individual level, the most significant value generation of the programme is for larger society: working to erode the fears that previously made it exceptionally difficult for children with differences to come out of their homes let alone interact within their communities and nearly impossible for them to go to school. In consultation with the HBE management, the practitioner talked through the story told through the model and everyone agreed that the valuation stands to reason: residents in Mfuwe, through their own observations and evidence they have implicitly and unintentionally accumulated, are changing their long-held fears of differences and, in the process, creating space for a stronger, more democratic civil society.

#### 2 Introduction

Since 2020, the TTF has experimented with different social return on investment (SROI) methodologies in order to report back to donors on the social value created through their philanthropic investments, and to understand the most valuable aspects of its programming. In 2022, the organisation came across Social Value International (SVI) and its stakeholder-centred approach to analysing SROI. Three of the TTF senior team members completed the Online Social Value & SROI Accredited Practitioner Training Course in 2022 and obtained their Level One Social Value Association qualification. In 2023, the author undertook her first SROI assessment of one of the TTF programmes (Girls Clubs) with support from Think Impact, an Australian social impact consulting, project management and capacity building firm. This report was assured, and the author qualified as a Level Two Accredited Practitioner.

The purpose of the current SROI is to:

- a) understand where the most value is created per programme from the lens of stakeholders;
- b) report back to donors on the social returns of their donations;
- c) undertake an SROI analysis independently (without mentorship); and
- d) for the practitioner to attain the Level Three Accredited Practitioner qualification

This programme is being analysed with the **evaluative approach** using the year of 2022 as a **snapshot in time**: analysing the **total value experienced by stakeholders involved over the calendar year of 2022 against all of the investment relevant to those stakeholders**, which for this assessment spans a period of seven years (2016-2022). This report presents the results of the SROI, which include all of the social value created for the 2022 stakeholders involved in or affected by the HBEP in Mfuwe, Zambia. For some of these stakeholders, those who have interacted with the programme since 2016, this social value has been cumulative over one to seven years (2016-2022), which has been accounted for in the investment calculations.

The SROI model found that every \$1 invested in the HBEP yields a social return of \$27.28.

#### 2.1 Document Overview

- 1. **Context** (Section 3): historical and cultural information on people with special needs and developmental differences in Southern Africa and Zambia specifically, and the societal isolation they face
- 2. Response (Section 4): the TTF response to those challenges through HBEP
- 3. **Programme Overview** (Section 5): the scope of the evaluation and inputs required for the activities under assessment
- 4. **Outcomes by Stakeholder Group** (Section 6): process of engaging stakeholder groups and understanding material outcomes
- 5. **Evidencing and Valuing Outcomes** (Section 7): process of identifying indicators, financial proxies and discounting factors for each material outcome
- 6. **Value Created by HBEP** (Section 8): results of the SROI analysis and value experienced by each stakeholder group

- 7. **Sensitivity Analysis** (Section 9): testing assumptions in the model and reviewing their impacts on the SROI ratio
- 8. **Verification** (Section 10): process followed to ensure all outcomes and results were verified by stakeholder groups
- 9. **Implications and Limitations** (Section 11): how the findings could be used to adapt programming and transparent disclosures on the limitations to data collection, stakeholder engagement and practitioner bias
- 10. **Appendices** (Sections 12-20): further detail on methodology, scope, stakeholder engagement, discussion guides, quantifying outcomes and outcome incidence, the SROI model, determination of materiality, and the steps (both taken and forthcoming) to verify, communicate and act on the results

#### 2.2 Application of the Social Value Principles

The SROI methodology is underpinned by eight core principles, which have been developed and defined by Social Value International. The below table defines each of those core principles and how they have been applied in this SROI analysis.

Principle	Application
Principle 1: Involve Stakeholders	Stakeholders are defined as people, organisations or groups who experienced change or been impacted (positively or negatively) as a result of an activity. They are thus the people best placed to describe the change experienced, which is noted in the first principle: involve stakeholders. "This principle means that stakeholders need to be identified and then involved in consultation throughout the analysis, in order that the value, and the way that it is measured, is informed by those affected by or who affect the activity," (Guide to Social Return on Investment, pg. 96). In this analysis, stakeholders were involved at every stage, with representatives from all stakeholder groups consulted in the identification of well-defined outcomes, the verification of those outcomes and valuation of those outcomes (see Sections 6 and 7).
<b>Principle 2</b> : Understand What Changes	Stakeholders experience change based on activities, and this principle expresses the need to articulate and evidence that change in its entirety (positive and negative; intended and unintended). "Value is created for or by different stakeholders as a result of different types of change; changes that the stakeholders intend and do not intend, as well as changes that are positive and negative. This principle requires the theory of how these changes are created to be stated and supported by evidence," (Guide to Social Return on Investment, pg. 97).
	For each stakeholder group, a theory of change was developed and verified with the stakeholder group (see Section 6), and stakeholders were consulted in the identification of indicators (evidence) of that change (see Section 7). The evidence provided directly by stakeholders was triangulated by objective metrics wherever possible and data from other stakeholder groups (see Appendix D).
<b>Principle 3</b> : Value the Things that Matter	Many of the changes experienced by stakeholders are not traded in markets and thus financial proxies need to be identified and used in order to communicate the value of the change in recognizable financial language. "Financial proxies should be used in order to recognise the value of these outcomes and to give a voice to those excluded from markets

Table 1: Application of Social Value Principles

Principle	Applicationbut who are affected by activities. This will influence the existing balance of power betweendifferent stakeholders," (Guide to Social Return on Investment, pg. 97).Financial proxies were identified through a number of approaches, including direct
	consultation with stakeholders to understand their perspective on valuation (relative values of outcomes) and desktop research; see Section 7.
<b>Principle 4</b> : Only Include What is Material	Determination of the evidence required in order to give a true and fair picture of the impact of the activity under assessment. "This principle requires an assessment of whether a person would make a different decision about the activity if a particular piece of information were excluded. This covers decisions about which stakeholders experience significant change, as well as the information about the outcomes," (Guide to Social Return on Investment, pg. 97).
	Materiality was determined by analyzing the relevance of each change based on stakeholder engagement and assessment of the local context and the significance of those changes when valued in the model (relative to other changes experienced by the same stakeholder group and in the context of all stakeholder groups; see Section 7.4 and Appendix G for table on determination of materiality).
<b>Principle 5</b> : Do not Overclaim	All changes to stakeholders and their well-being are influenced by a number of factors, and this principle guides practitioners to only claim the impact that can be attributed to the activity under analysis. "This principle requires reference to trends and benchmarks to help assess the change caused by the activity, as opposed to other factors, and to take account of what would have happened anyway. It also requires consideration of the contribution of other people or organisations to the reported outcomes in order to match the contributions to the outcomes," (Guide to Social Return on Investment, pg. 97).
	In this analysis, a conservative approach was taken at each point of judgement, with particular attention paid to financial proxy choice and discounting factors. See sections 7.2 and 7.3 for detailed information and Section 9 for comparison of SROI ratios with less conservative assumptions.
Principle 6: Be Transparent	This principle requires full disclosure of logic of assumptions, potential limitations of the report and open communication with stakeholders about the results. "This principle requires that each decision relating to stakeholders, outcomes, indicators and benchmarks; the sources and methods of information collection; the different scenarios considered and the communication of the results to stakeholders, should be explained and documented. This will include an account of how those responsible for the activity will change the activity as a result of the analysis," (Guide to Social Return on Investment, pg. 98).
	The rationale behind each assumption and decision is explained throughout the report, with a section devoted to potential limitations on the results (Section 11) and modelling of different assumptions in the sensitivity analysis (Section 9). Additionally, tables are included to detail the specifics of stakeholder engagement, decisions around stakeholders included, those who were not and the risks (Tables 4 and 5). The methods in which stakeholders were engaged and will continue to be consulted on the results are detailed in Section 10 and Appendix H.
Principle 7: Verify the Result	This principle requires independent assurance of the results of the analysis. "Although an SROI analysis provides the opportunity for a more complete understanding of the value

Principle	Application
	being created by an activity, it inevitably involves subjectivity. Appropriate independent assurance is required to help stakeholders assess whether or not the decisions made by those responsible for the analysis were reasonable," (Guide to Social Return on Investment, pg. 98).
	The practitioner prioritized representing data in a way that truly reflected stakeholder experience, and stakeholders were involved in the iterative data collection and analysis process to verify outcomes, theories of change and participate in valuation exercises. In order to gain further confidence in the results and for the practitioner to apply for Level 3 accreditation, this report was submitted for assurance through Social Value International on 2/2/2024.
Principle 8: Be Responsive	The information gathered and recommendations made through SROI reports needs to be communicated back to all materially affected stakeholders together with the plans of the organization on how they intend to use the insights to optimize impact and value creation. In Section 11, the key findings of the analysis are further explained with corresponding recommendations to potential changes in strategy and approach. Further, in Appendix H, a table is presented on forthcoming discussions with stakeholders on the results and how they
	will continue to be consulted in response to the findings.

#### 3 Challenges Faced by People with Developmental Differences

#### 3.1 Context

*"In developed countries, the definition of community is not what we have here. African community is where a child belongs to everyone in that community." Facilitator* 

#### 3.1.1 Continental

The World Health Organization (WHO) reports that there over 80 million persons with disabilities in Africa,<sup>5</sup> of which 10-15% includes school-aged children.<sup>6</sup> However, the actual number of people living with disabilities on the continent is likely much higher, given the pervasive lack of data.<sup>7</sup> What's more, families with children with developmental differences are usually reluctant to admit the presence of persons with disabilities in their homes,<sup>8</sup> and even when they do, they are typically limited to only reporting those with physical disabilities.<sup>9</sup> In addition, there are few comprehensive statistics about persons with disabilities in Africa to conclusively determine a realistic total population (Kelsey, 2013).

Most persons in Africa living with disabilities are subjected to a poorer quality of life and severe difficulties in actualizing a decent standard of living, with those in the rural areas suffering worse conditions.<sup>10</sup> People's limited understanding of disabilities has led to high levels of stigmatization<sup>11</sup> and exclusion,<sup>12</sup> prohibiting people with developmental differences from obtaining decent education, proper health care and accessing jobs and financial support.<sup>13</sup> Despite these challenges, they are also typically excluded from accessing and benefiting from most government poverty reduction programmes.<sup>14</sup>

In Africa, disability is largely caused by several factors including birth defects, environmental hazards, war, poverty, and diseases.<sup>15</sup> Poor maternal health or lack of the antenatal support for mothers during pregnancy has also significantly contributed to children being born with developmental challenges.<sup>16</sup> In most African countries, disabilities and their causes are typically explained by cultural and religious beliefs,<sup>17</sup> with witchcraft consistently cited as the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> World report on disability (who.int)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Disability in Africa | African Studies Centre Leiden (ascleiden.nl)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Inclusive planning: African policy inventory and South African mobility case study on the exclusion of persons with disabilities | Health Research Policy and Systems | Full Text (biomedcentral.com)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> 9 UNICEF, Lieve Sabbe, and Vladamir Cuk International Disability Alliance, comps. Global thematic consultation on addressing inequalities. 2012. Print

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> <u>Success in Africa : people with disabilities share their stories</u> | African Journal of Disability (journals.co.za)

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 10}$  WHO. "Disability." 66th World Health Assembly (2013): 1-4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> PRSPs and HIV/AIDS Review: Phase One Desk Review (cornell.edu)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> 9 UNICEF, Lieve Sabbe, and Vladamir Cuk International Disability Alliance,comps.Global thematic consultation on addressing inequalities. 2012. Print

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> The Stigmatization of Disabilities in Africa and the Developmental Effects (sit.edu)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Disability and poverty - reflections on research experiences in Africa and beyond : original research | African Journal of Disability (journals.co.za)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Disability in Africa | African Studies Centre Leiden (ascleiden.nl)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> <u>Cultural beliefs versus professional health training: implications for healthcare delivery to persons living with intellectual disabilities in</u> <u>Ghana: Journal of Intellectual & Developmental Disability: Vol 0, No 0 (tandfonline.com)</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> <u>Cultural beliefs versus professional health training: implications for healthcare delivery to persons living with intellectual disabilities in</u> <u>Ghana: Journal of Intellectual & Developmental Disability: Vol 0, No 0 (tandfonline.com)</u>

predominant cause of disabilities.<sup>18</sup> Furthermore, the majority of Africans still believe that disabilities can only be treated through spiritual means and not medically.<sup>19</sup>

The countries in the Sub-Saharan region have taken several legislative and policy steps towards advancing the rights of persons with disabilities.<sup>20</sup> In 2006, The United Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (CRPD) was adopted as an international legal framework that defends and reinforces the human rights for people with disabilities. The education rights of children with disabilities in Article 24 of the CRPD as well as Goal 4.5 of the UN's Sustainable Development Goals ensure inclusive and equitable quality education and promote life-long learning opportunities for all, including persons with disabilities. Today only 10% of the children with disabilities are thought to be in school, of which less than half complete their primary education.<sup>21</sup> With such a huge gap across the continent, inclusive education has become a theoretical topic that in practice has been difficult to achieve.<sup>22</sup>

Even though most African countries are increasingly making commitments, policies, legislature, and acts, there is a still an extreme gap in the implementation processes to facilitate inclusion of persons with disabilities in school and wider society.<sup>23</sup> Nonetheless, several non-governmental organizations (NGOs) have made notable strides towards addressing issues of inclusion for persons with disabilities in most African countries, taking over from governments that lack the knowledge and resources on how to action improvements to well-being for these communities.<sup>24</sup> In many parts of the continent, including Southern Africa, disabilities are perceived to be punished by God, ancestors or possessed by evil spirits. These perceptions have led to persons with disabilities have been killed in attempt to destroy the evil spirits or used for rituals.<sup>25</sup>

However, continuous advances in science have created an understanding of disability based on medical and biological knowledge. Definitions of disability vary from country to country within Southern Africa because the methodologies used in collecting census data relating to disability differ, which means population estimates tend to be incomparable across countries (Mont 2007). A further common challenge is that most of the census data focus on physical disabilities, which results in gross underestimation of disabilities related to cognition and mental health.<sup>26</sup>

#### 3.1.2 Regional

Whereas the legal frameworks exist such as the United Nations CRPD, SDGs and the African Union Continental Plan of Action for African Decade of Persons with Disabilities, conditions

<sup>20</sup> Sandre consectetue volenissed tem dolore corpero faccum nos alit, cortie dolore modip et ex etuerostode (sida.se)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> <u>Cultural beliefs versus professional health training: implications for healthcare delivery to persons living with intellectual disabilities in</u> <u>Ghana: Journal of Intellectual & Developmental Disability: Vol 0, No 0 (tandfonline.com)</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Traditional beliefs inform attitudes to disability in Africa. Why it matters (theconversation.com)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Special Education Teacher Preparation in Kenya, Malawi, Zambia, and Zimbabwe | Journal of International Special Needs Education (allenpress.com)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> https://doi.org/10.1080/13603116.2013.835877

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> http://hdl.handle.net/10386/2726

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> The Stigmatization of Disabilities in Africa and the Developmental Effects (sit.edu)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> https://www.unicef.org/esa/media/12201/file/Full Report Mapping of Progress towards disability-inclusive in ESA.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> https://disabilityroundtable.org/downloads/2017 Disability Forum Report.pdf

of persons with disabilities continue to remain appalling. So far, all the countries in Southern Africa except Botswana have signed and ratified the CRPD.<sup>27</sup> The promotion of the Southern African Development Countries (SADC) Protocol on the Rights of Persons with disabilities in order to guide policy and decision making at both national and SADC levels has been critical to disability mainstreaming and localization. SADC countries, therefore, need not only ratify the CRPD but also to domesticate and ensure effective enforcement of all policies related to disability.<sup>28</sup> This could only be possible with government willingness and support from development partners such as NGOs, Civil Society and other key institutions.<sup>29</sup>

#### 3.1.3 Zambia

a. Policy

Since Zambia's independence in 1964, several laws and policies have been passed in an effort to actively protect the rights of persons with disabilities.<sup>30</sup> These policies have included the Disability Act of 2012, which ensures full and equal human rights and freedoms to persons with disabilities. The Act stipulates access to education and addresses many systematic barriers faced by persons with disabilities. The Ministry of Community Development and the Social Services Department have the overall responsibility for the welfare of children with disabilities, in partnership with the Zambia Agency for Persons with Disabilities (ZAPD) for actioning the necessary changes required as outlined in the Disabilities Act of 2012. However, these policies fall short in their implementation at the local levels.<sup>31</sup>

Over 60% of Zambia's population resides in the rural areas with an average income of less than \$2 per day,<sup>32</sup> which puts the majority of Zambian residents below the international poverty line.<sup>33</sup> Forty percent of this poor segment of the population are languishing in conditions of extreme poverty and have limited access to many social amenities such as health, transportation and education services.<sup>34</sup> The 2010 census revealed 3% of the total population in Zambia was reported to have disabilities with 2.4% of the people with disabilities concentrated in rural areas<sup>35</sup>. However, considering cultural norms, where most persons with disabilities are hidden as well as the pervasive lack of understanding of the different types of developmental differences, it is almost certainly the case that this formally reported percentage is much lower than the reality (personal communication with special needs educators, October 2023).

Across all sectors, there are systematic barriers that hinder the inclusion of persons with disabilities (personal communication with special needs educators, October 2023). For instance, the health sector does not have adequate capacity to care for persons with disabilities and the sanitation provisions in most public facilities do not have inclusive features.<sup>36</sup> The government has continuously expressed the desire to better include persons

<sup>27</sup> Searching for Dignity: Conversations on human dignity, theology and disability - Google Books

<sup>28</sup> Elderly, Disability and Youth | SADC

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Microsoft Word - SMD2 final Draft\_ESA IE Mapping Report\_Updated 2023.01.06\_CLEAN (1).docx (unicef.org)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Zambia's free education policy raises hope and suspicion | FairPlanet

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> http://dspace.unza.zm/handle/123456789/6098

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Living condition 2015 Survey

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Zambia Overview: Development news, research, data | World Bank

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Living condition 2015 Survey

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> (PDF) Historical Perspectives of Disability and Special Education in Zambia (researchgate.net)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> <u>http://dspace.unza.zm/handle/123456789/6098</u>

with disability in society, however due to limited resources, negative attitudes of the government staff at local levels and lack of knowledge by implementers of the Disability Act, inclusion for persons with disabilities has not been widely realized in Zambia.<sup>37</sup> Due to these challenges, most persons with disabilities are unable to access the needed social services, with an estimated 5% of differently abled Zambians in rural areas receiving the support they need (personal communication with special needs educators, October 2023).

Nonetheless, the government is making strides to change this narrative. Currently, the Department of Social Services in the Ministry of Community Development has engaged the ZAPD to participate and input in the implementation of the new single window initiative that will allow vulnerable members of society (now including persons with disabilities, whereas before such programmes have not) to easily access social protection services for which they qualify, such as the Social Cash Transfer (SCT), Food Security Pack and Social Insurance (personal communication with ZAPD officer, October 2023).

While the Zambian government has provided for the legal frameworks and policies, NGOs play a key role at driving implementation of the Disability Act. NGOs currently bridge over 40% of the needed services required by persons living with disabilities in Zambia (personal communication with ZAPD officer, October 2023); assistive devices, for example, 'are only sporadically provided by multiple NGOs' as opposed to the government.<sup>38</sup> Despite all these efforts, more work is required to meet the needs of persons living with disabilities.

#### b. Community Attitudes and Perspectives

A study by the University of Zambia (UNZA) in 2018 found that most people have a good understanding of what it means to have disabilities. However, there is still significant lack of knowledge about disabilities and their biological causes.<sup>39</sup> Compared to urban communities, people living in the rural areas have substantially lower literacy levels and highly limited access to information. "Over 80% and 55% of people in the rural and urban areas respectively are ignorant about the different types of disabilities and causes," (personal communication with special needs educators, October 2023). As a result of this knowledge gap, issues of stigma and negative perceptions of persons with disabilities in society persist.<sup>40</sup>

The Zambian healthcare system is also responsible for causing avoidable disabilities due to its limited medications, equipment, healthcare workers, and generally poor attitudes by members of staff.<sup>41</sup> This is observed more readily in the rural areas. In most rural areas, young girls have no access to safe abortion options and as a result opt for unsafe measures that have undoubtedly contributed to children born with disabilities.<sup>42</sup> What's more, limited equipment and medicine available in most rural healthcare facilities disadvantage expecting mothers, who do not reliably receive the needed vitamins and early scans to mitigate possible foetal complications.<sup>43</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Disability and Education Study in Zambia (2018) | UNICEF Zambia

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> http://dspace.unza.zm/handle/123456789/6098

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> http://dspace.unza.zm/handle/123456789/6098

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Zambia-NDS-disability-and-education-2015.pdf (unicef.org)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> DOI: 10.9734/JESBS/2023/v36i21209

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> https://reproductive-health-journal.biomedcentral.com/counter/pdf/10.1186/s12978-017-0289-2.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Medical negligence in healthcare organizations and its impact on patient safety and public health: a bibliometric study - PMC (nih.gov)

Most people in rural areas commonly believe witchcraft to be the main cause of disabilities, and as a result do not seek medical attention for children with disabilities and instead resort to traditional healers for "cures" and "treatment" (personal communication with special needs educators, October 2023). Moreover, most rural families that have a child with a disability hide the child in the house to avoid stigmatization of the family (personal communication with special needs educators, October 2023). With such practices, supporting and identifying children with disabilities in such communities is socially and logistically extremely challenging, which leads to widespread underreporting and support of children living with developmental differences and their families (personal communication with special needs educators, October 2023).

#### c. Education Sector

SDG number four underscores that education is critical in enhancing a country's socioeconomic development. Building on these goals, Zambia Vision 2030 Agenda aims for universal access to education by 2030. Quality and equitable education plays a crucial role in achieving Zambia's developmental goals and subsequently improving people's future livelihood outcomes.<sup>44</sup> Since Zambia's independence in 1964, several policies have been adopted and laws passed to protect the rights of those with disabilities, including access to quality, inclusive education programmes.<sup>45</sup> These policies provide for opportunities to have specialised schools, equipment and well-trained special education teachers.

In 2022, the Zambian government pronounced free education for all students in primary and secondary day schools.<sup>46</sup> The government aims to ensure children with special education needs are included in mainstream classrooms to foster social inclusion. While this policy has been hailed by many, inclusive education plans are being implemented without appropriate resources, guidelines, support, or training for generalist teachers.<sup>47</sup> Furthermore, the needed support and infrastructure for children with disabilities have not been considered in over 98% of the school nor have sanitation facilities have been designed to enable access for children with disabilities.<sup>48</sup>

Significant concerns have been raised about the low enrolment, retention and completion rates of learners with disabilities.<sup>49</sup> Even though learners with disabilities are enrolled in school, their progression to higher levels of education significantly drops due to several reasons, including finances, discrimination against disabled children and parents' reluctance.<sup>50</sup> In a bid to bridge the inclusion gap, the free education policy has increased enrolment of school going children from 68% to 96%. However, there is no data on enrolment rates for children with disabilities nor are there available and reliable statistics on the

<sup>44</sup> http://dspace.unza.zm/handle/123456789/6098

<sup>45</sup> https://doi.org/10.1044/2020 PERSP-20-00034

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Zambia's free education policy raises hope and suspicion | FairPlanet

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Zambia's free education policy raises hope and suspicion | FairPlanet

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Teachers' situational analysis of the integration of pupils with disability in selected primary schools in Zambia. (unza.zm)

<sup>49</sup> Main Document.PDF (unza.zm)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Zambia-NDS-disability-and-education-2015.pdf (unicef.org)

estimated number of children living with disabilities in the country.<sup>51</sup> Indeed, the policy is believed to have further widened the exclusion for children with special needs.<sup>52</sup>

Due to the increased average teacher pupil ratio from 1:59<sup>53</sup> in primary schools (before the free education mandate) to as high as 1:100 now,<sup>54</sup> it is much more challenging for children with special needs to be provided the attention and care needed within the classroom environment (personal communication with ZAPD officer, October 2023). Additionally, "most schools have not been provided with assistive teachers to free teacher capacity and enable individualized learning for learners with special needs."<sup>55</sup>

Over the last decade, preparation of special education teachers and inclusion practices have improved.<sup>56</sup> However, these teachers after completion of their degree programmes are typically deployed to work in schools without enrolment of children with disabilities and no directive to devote part of their time to recruiting differently abled children from the community.<sup>57</sup> The Zambian government has not deliberately ensured special education teachers are provided in most schools (personal communication with special needs educators, October 2023). In the Kakumbi and Mnkhanya Chiefdoms of Mfuwe, Zambia, there are 19 primary schools, catering to an estimated 20,000 – 30,000 children and yet only one school has a special education unit (Mambwe DEBS data, October 2023).

Currently, there are schools for children with disabilities that are run by the government and other learning institutions managed by churches and NGOs. However, due to limited resources of families in areas of high poverty, poor understanding of disabilities and cultural and social barriers, most parents of children with disabilities do not think their children can go into a mainstream school, attend a trade school or acquire the necessary life skills to become independent and self-sufficient. A study by Masauso, Roy, and Kusanthan (2023) found that parents of children with disabilities such as deafness and blindness did not see the need to educate these children at all.<sup>58</sup>

The TTF was introduced to the societal, health and education challenges for children with special needs and their families in 2015, which prompted the implementation of the Home-based Education Programme.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> The Stigmatization of Disabilities in Africa and the Developmental Effects (sit.edu)

<sup>52</sup> Main Document.PDF (unza.zm)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> (PDF) Internal Efficiency of the Zambian Educational System: An Analysis of the Primary Education Sub-sector (researchgate.net)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> https://www.moneyfmzambia.com/2022/03/21/high-teacher-pupil-ratio-will-affect-guality-of-education-nuppez/

<sup>55</sup> http://dspace.unza.zm/handle/123456789/6098

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> DOI.10.1044/2020\_PERSP-20-00034

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Teachers' situational analysis of the integration of pupils with disability in selected primary schools in Zambia. (unza.zm)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> (PDF) Historical Perspectives of Disability and Special Education in Zambia (researchgate.net)

#### 4 Home-based Education as a Response to the Challenge

"Children will be valued for what they are able to do. They can perform wonders. People now see value of children with disabilities. And if you're valued, you have quality of life." Facilitator

#### 4.1 Home-based Education Programme (HBEP)

The Home-based Education Programme (HBEP) was introduced to Mfuwe, Zambia by the Time + Tide Foundation (TTF) in 2016 as an intervention to help with the development of children with developmental differences. The model of the programme is to recruit and train compassionate members of the Kakumbi and Mnkhanya Chiefdoms of Mfuwe as volunteer caregivers and equip them with the skills to oversee exercises for children with a variety of developmental conditions. The primary conditions of children on the programme are cerebral palsy, autism, down syndrome, hydrocephalus, microcephalus, epilepsy, bowed legs, and knocked knees. The caregivers are then assigned to one child each and visit that child at his or her home once per week to work together with the child's primary guardian on exercises and activities to stimulate the child's development. The caregiver returns each week to track the progress and suggest new activities. All caregivers meet at the end of each month to report on the progress of their respective children and collaboratively discuss challenges. The TTF team separately monitors each child by visiting all households once per month to record child progress and the perspective of the primary guardian on the child's development. Each child is tracked against sixteen developmental metrics, with the relevance of each metric depending on the child's condition and age, and when the child reaches his or her developmental threshold, he or she becomes a candidate to graduate from the programme. Graduation also depends on the knowledge and commitment of the child's primary guardian, with the objective that most children are enrolled into formal schools before graduating off the programme. A decision for a child to graduate is made when the TTF team assesses that: a) the child has reached a developmental threshold and b) the primary guardian is knowledgeable on the causes and treatment of the condition and, most importantly, willing to take responsibility for the child's care going forward.

#### 4.1.1 Early Years of HBEP

The TTF is a non-profit organisation operating in harmony with the Time + Tide tourism company, working in the residential communities adjacent to Time + Tide lodges. As a wildlife safari company in Southern Africa, Time + Tide develops lodges in areas that are incredibly remote, and where residents are often last to receive social service support from their under-resourced governments. The role of the TTF is to help fill the pressing social service gaps as identified by residents and, in the process, help to build social capital in these rural residential communities. The TTF was established in June 2015, and in October 2015 the head teacher at one of the larger primary schools approached the Director of the TTF (who is the author of this report) to share his concern that families were concealing children with special needs in their homes. He explained that as a headman, it is his responsibility to know and account for each resident in his village, however he recently became aware that certain children with disabilities were being concealed from him and the general public by their families, locked away in their homes without access to necessary medical, developmental and social

resources. He asked if the TTF could investigate this suspicion and, if verified, help to get these children the support they need.

After a door-to-door survey and community meeting in late 2015 with a specialized educator of children with developmental differences, the TTF determined that indeed a number of children with developmental differences were being isolated, some of whom were living in inhumane conditions. Based on this data collection, the HBEP was conceptualized as a possible mode of intervention to assist these children and their families in the privacy of their homes, and donor funding secured in early 2016 to launch a pilot programme with 23 children. In addition to helping the children and the families, the HBEP sought to challenge the stigmas surrounding these children, specifically the fear that these conditions derived from "witchcraft" or some egregious act by their mothers or families. By the end of 2016, the 23 children in the pilot cohort had made significant developmental progress, and more families came forward for support. Between 2016-2020, enrolment on the programme in Mfuwe grew from 23 to 196 children, with further demand from additional chiefdoms. In 2021, intake on the programme paused in order to ensure the quality of individual intervention was not compromised by the sudden, exponential increase in enrolled children, and the children from the earlier cohorts carefully reviewed for graduation potential. Between 2020-2022, 25 children graduated off the programme.

#### 4.1.2 Evolution of HBEP

In addition to the increased enrolment in Mfuwe, thanks to donations acquired during a fundraising event, in 2019 the programme was able to expand to the other three sites where the TTF operates in conjunction with Time + Tide lodges. These included three additional villages in Zambia and five in Madagascar, all with considerably lower total population numbers than Mfuwe, Zambia. The number of children with special needs in these areas was much less than Mfuwe, which could simply correspond with the lower total population. Interestingly, the Eastern Province of Zambia, where Mfuwe is located, has the highest prevalence of teenage pregnancy in the country, with nearly 50% of girls in some districts becoming pregnant in adolescence.<sup>59</sup> The correlation between high numbers of children with special needs and high rates of teen pregnancies in the Eastern Province of Zambia has not been studied.

Over the seven years the programme has been in operation, the TTF has learned about the pervasive fear harboured by communities and how this anxiety, driven largely by nonscientific understandings of why some children develop differently, has forced children with special needs and their families into physical, emotional and social isolation. Each year, new information comes to light on the depth and scale of this fear, and each year the TTF team becomes more effective at educating stakeholder groups in order to start to shift some of these perceptions. Through systematic data collection, the TTF has been able to document these changing attitudes, and a 2022 study by the TTF in all three rural areas of Zambia where the HBEP has been implemented found that 80% of the respondents observed reduced stigma and negative perceptions towards people living with disabilities (TTF data, 2022). While the number of children living with disabilities may correspond to popuation size, the stigmas are

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2023.10.13.23296957v1.full

widespread, and the community-based, multi-stakeholder educational approach has proved essential in driving changes to both how people conceive of and react to developmental differences.

#### 5 Programme Overview, Inputs and Scope of Evaluation

#### Figure 3: HBEP Theory of Change



For the HBEP, change begins when dialogues and learning are fostered about what causes disabilities and how they can be managed, both individually and within the larger societal context. This is firstly with the volunteer caregivers: educate them holistically on the biology of disabilities and both physical and cognitive development processes and exercises. In addition to providing practical assistance to children with special needs and their guardians, the caregivers act as community change agents, sharing their knowledge widely and proudly. The children experience the greatest functional changes in their improved ability to meet their developmental milestones, and these shifts inspire both intrinsic and extrinsic shifts in their guardians: when guardians believe that their children are capable of growth and can go to school, when they realize that having a disability does not mean an inability to lead a functional life, their stress and anxiety reduces. Once children enter school and other public places, the people around them are forced to confront their biases. This process is supported by strategic education of key community-based and school-based stakeholders, including employing caregivers to work full-time at schools to assist with integration. Nonetheless, the beginning is always hard, with people resisting the presence of people with disabilities, afraid that the conditions are infectious. This fear of contagion is what rips families and communities apart, with families of children ejected from societies that otherwise subscribe in communalistic ways of life, including communal childrearing. It is this fear that is exposed and examined through the HBEP. The reduction in fear, coupled with the physical and

cognitive developments of children who had previously been considered incapable of change, slowly lead to greater societal shifts towards acceptance.

The HBEP is a grassroots approach, and the impacts of the consistent, daily efforts of working with children, upskilling parents and educating community members are slow to evolve. As detailed in the context section, these fears are deeply ingrained in residents. Yet the farreaching social returns are now evidenced and are illustrated throughout this report. Programmes such as HBE necessarily need to be long-term: they need high stamina and persistence despite all of the negativity and countless setbacks. Progress is by no means linear when it comes to challenging the way people make sense of differences. In communities of high poverty, people's sensibilities, often deeply rooted in religion, comprise their strongest sustainable resource base. Residents can therefore be highly resistant to questioning their systems of belief. If disabilities can be caused by premature pregnancies, by the failures of the healthcare system, by desperate acts of young girls to avoid caring for a child they cannot afford, then they become reified, with the potential for families, healthcare professionals, teachers, and other stakeholders to be held accountable . "Witchcraft" is easier to digest and comfortably distances residents from a sense of individual or communal responsibility. The objective of the HBEP is to untwist these perceptions and fears, introduce new information and demonstrate that taking responsibility can lead to measurable positive change -- developmentally, socially and emotionally -- for children with special needs and their families.

#### 5.1 Inputs

In order to adjust for this cumulative value, **investment from all years relevant to the 2022 stakeholders was included** as follows:

- All of the 2022 investment in the programme
- $\circ$  4% of the TTF overhead costs for the 2022 calendar year<sup>60</sup>
- 2016-2021 HBEP costs were divided by the number of children involved in each respective year to get a per child per year cost and then pro rata applied to all of the 2022 children who were also involved in the programme in earlier years
- USD equivalent of 4% of the TTF overhead costs for the 2016-2021 calendar years were divided by the number of beneficiaries involved in each year to get a per child per year overhead cost and then pro rata applied all of the 2022 children who were also involved in the programme in earlier years
- All volunteer time was valued at the market rate and included (relevant for 2016-2022)
- All of the time donated by the Body Stress Release Practitioners from South Africa over their four years of involvement valued and included
- Mentorship/guidance from the donor through his Chief Financial Officer and all relevant travel/accommodation costs were valued and included for a five-year period

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup>Calculated as an exercise for the 2023 TTF Annual General Meeting to understand how much of the organization's stated overhead costs were used for project-based management. Figure derived by estimating % time by each central cost employee and % use of central resources. Arrived at 4% of central administrative costs used to support the HBEP in Mfuwe.

The below table details the inputs required in order for the 2022 HBEP stakeholders to experience value from the programme.

Donor Funding2016 - 2022 costs. Divided total costs of 2016- 2021 by number of children supported through the programme for those years to get average cost per child. I the multiplied the cost per child by the number of children active in 2022, who were active in the respective years. 132 children active in 2022, 122 of them were active in the respective years. 132 children active in 2022, and a solar twine. 2021, 123 of them were active in 2021, 123 of them were active in 2021, and solar twine. 2016, Total HBE costs for the \$L site for the year 2022 were included.\$45,828 USDAdmin ContributionTotal Admin Costs per year were divided by the number of programmes supported by site in each vear to get an estimate of the admin costs relevant to the HBE in South Lungwa. Once Admin costs relevant to the HBE in South Lungwa. Once Admin costs relevant to the HBE in South Lungwa. Once attive in each year from 2016-2021. Total Admin costs relating to HBE in SL site for the year 2022 were included.\$56,300 USD \$56,300 USD \$56,300 USD \$56,300 USD \$20,500 USD per hour x 92 hours per year x 5 years of strategic mentorship and guidance + cost of accommodation at \$200/night*8 nights per year\$144,458 USDVolunteer timeVolunteer caregivers donated time at average \$5 hours per year for child visits and monthly meetings + aptrox. 240 hours of training per year: Volunteer tume respires + 2010; aregivers * 295 hours; 2020, 124 caregivers	Category	Description	Costs
number of programmes supported by site in each year to get an estimate of the admin costs relevant to the HBEP in South Luangwa. Once Admin cost for HBE in the SL site was determined, this number was divided by total HBE children enrolled in each respective year and then multiplied by the # of 2022 children who were active in each year from 2016-2021. Total Admin costs relating to HBE in SL site for the year 2022 were included.Mentorship/guidance from donorIn person and virtual support from primary donor CFO: \$105 USD per hour x 92 hours per year x 5 years of strategic mentorship and guidance + cost of accommodation at \$200/night*8 nights per year\$144,458 USDVolunteer timeVolunteer caregivers donated time at average 55 hours per year for child visits and monthly meetings + approx. 240 hours of training per year: Volunteer number per year multiplied by hourly rate based on minimum wage 20 ZMW from 2020- 2022; 10 ZMW from 2016-2019; ranging from \$0.78 - \$1.18 USD ). Hours significantly reduced for 2020, when trainings were suspended for Q2- Q4 and fewer trainings held in the first two year. In 2022, there were 120 caregivers * 295 hours; 2020, 124 caregivers * 60 hrs of training + 47 hours of child visits/meetings; 2019, 72 caregivers * 295 hours; 2017, 31 caregivers * 235 hours	Donor Funding	2021 by number of children supported through the programme for those years to get average cost per child. I then multiplied the cost per child by the number of children in 2022 who were active in the respective years: 132 children active in 2022; all of the same 132 children active in 2022 were also active in 2021; 129 of them were active in 2020, 105 active in 2019, 15 active in 2018; 6 active in 2017; and 5 active in 2016. Total HBE costs for the SL site for the year 2022 were	\$385,467USD
donorCFO: \$105 USD per hour x 92 hours per year x 5 years of strategic mentorship and guidance + cost of accommodation at \$200/night*8 nights per yearVolunteer timeVolunteer caregivers donated time at average 55 hours per year for child visits and monthly meetings + approx. 240 hours of training per year: Volunteer number per year multiplied by hourly rate based on minimum wage 20 ZMW from 2020- 2022; 10 ZMW from 2016-2019; ranging from \$0.78 - \$1.18 USD ). Hours significantly reduced for 2020, when trainings were suspended for Q2- Q4 and fewer trainings held in the first two year. In 2022, there were 120 caregivers * 295 hours; 2020, 124 caregivers * 60 hrs of training + 47 hours of child visits/meetings; 2019, 72 caregivers * 295 hours; 2017, 31 caregivers * 235 hours;	Admin Contribution	number of programmes supported by site in each year to get an estimate of the admin costs relevant to the HBEP in South Luangwa. Once Admin cost for HBE in the SL site was determined, this number was divided by total HBE children enrolled in each respective year and then multiplied by the # of 2022 children who were active in each year from 2016-2021. Total Admin costs relating to HBE in SL site for the year 2022	\$45,828 USD
hours per year for child visits and monthly meetings + approx. 240 hours of training per year: Volunteer number per year multiplied by hourly rate based on minimum wage 20 ZMW from 2020- 2022; 10 ZMW from 2016-2019; ranging from \$0.78 - \$1.18 USD ). Hours significantly reduced for 2020, when trainings were suspended for Q2- Q4 and fewer trainings held in the first two year. In 2022, there were 120 caregivers * 295 hours; 2021, there were 122 caregivers * 295 hours; 2020, 124 caregivers * 60 hrs of training + 47 hours of child visits/meetings; 2019, 72 caregivers * 295 hours; 2018, 73 caregivers * 295 hours; 2017, 31 caregivers * 235 hours; 2016, 33 caregivers * 235 hours		CFO: \$105 USD per hour x 92 hours per year x 5 years of strategic mentorship and guidance + cost of accommodation at \$200/night*8 nights per	\$56,300 USD
BSR Volunteer time \$8,659 USD	Volunteer time	<ul> <li>hours per year for child visits and monthly</li> <li>meetings + approx. 240 hours of training per year:</li> <li>Volunteer number per year multiplied by hourly</li> <li>rate based on minimum wage 20 ZMW from 2020-2022; 10 ZMW from 2016-2019; ranging from</li> <li>\$0.78 - \$1.18 USD ). Hours significantly reduced</li> <li>for 2020, when trainings were suspended for Q2-Q4 and fewer trainings held in the first two year.</li> <li>In 2022, there were 120 caregivers * 295 hours;</li> <li>2020, 124 caregivers * 60 hrs of training + 47</li> <li>hours of child visits/meetings; 2019, 72 caregivers</li> <li>* 295 hours; 2018, 73 caregivers * 295 hours;</li> <li>2017, 31 caregivers * 235 hours; 2016, 33</li> </ul>	\$144,458 USD
	BSR Volunteer time		\$8,659 USD

Table 2: Inputs required to deliver the value of HBEP to 2022 Stakeholders

Category	Description	Costs
	2018 - 2022, 2x BSR practitioners per year working for 10 days each, 6 hours per day at the value of \$30 USD per hour (excluding the year 2020): \$30 USD per hour x 60 hours x 2 pax x 4 years	
		Total Investment: \$640,712

#### 5.2 Scope of Evaluation

The below table details the scope of the evaluation in terms of the required inputs, the activities resourced by those inputs, the HBEP outputs in 2022, the material stakeholder groups depicted in the collective SROI analysis, and their respective material outcomes.

Table 3: Scope of Evaluation

Inputs	Activities	2022 Outputs	Stakeholders	Outcomes by Stakeholder	
Donor funding and Overhead Admin Support	The HBEP consists of: a. Identification of children with special needs	132 children enrolled in the HBEP throughout the full 2022	1. Children with developmental differences (n=132)	<ul><li>1a. Reduced exclusion</li><li>1b. Improved ability to achieve developmental milestones</li></ul>	
ouppoir a	b. Training of volunteers and	calendar year	2. Primary guardians of children with	2a. Reduced stress and anxiety	
Volunteer time	parents c. Counselling of mothers	3,374 hours of home-based care provided	special needs (n=128)	<ul><li>2b. Reduced isolation</li><li>2c. Improved food security</li></ul>	
	d. Medical support and other therapies	to children	a a · · · (		
	for children enrolled e. Sponsorship for	379 hours of volunteer	3. Caregivers (n=109)	3a. More respected in the community	
	children to special schools and resourcing for	caregiver training		3b. Expanded social networks	
	schools f. Operational and advisory support to		3.1. Subgroup: Employed Caregivers (n=11)	3.1a. More respected in the community	
	care facility g. Community			3.2b. Expanded social networks	
	outreach and education			3.3c. Improved food security	
			4. Residents in villages with HBE- enrolled children (n=34162)	4a. Reduced fear of differences	
			5. Students at integrated schools (n=4184)	5a. Reduced fear of differences	
			6. Children reached by the BSR Foundation in South Africa (n=350)	6a. Improved ability to self-regulate	

Inputs	Activities	2022 Outputs	Stakeholders	Outcomes by Stakeholder
			7. BSR Foundation Practitioners (n=21)	7a. Increased self-awareness
				7b. Increased professional fulfillment

#### 6 Outcomes by Stakeholder Group

In this section, the processes of stakeholder engagement, understanding and mapping the outcomes per material stakeholder group are explained, along with an analysis of each resulting theory of change.

#### 6.1 Stakeholder Engagement

The following table details stakeholder engagement, including dates and numbers of stakeholders consulted in order to determine outcomes and dates and numbers of stakeholders consulted in order to validate those outcomes and contribute to valuation exercises.

Stakeholder groups were considered material if:

- The consulted stakeholders could demonstrate clear experience of change, with examples, and explanations of relevance of that change to activity under analysis
- $\circ~$  The majority of consulted stakeholders agreed that change had occurred in relation to the activity under analysis
- At least one other stakeholder group could validate or attest to their relevance and/or significance in relation to the activity under analysis

Twenty-seven stakeholder groups were assessed, with 17 (and one sub-group) out 27 nine deemed material for the analysis and included in the model. The ten excluded from the analysis and/or the model are further discussed in Section 6.9. Of the 17, seven stakeholder groups and one sub-group met the threshold of materiality for the collective model (as explained above in Table 3). At the individual level analysis, eight stakeholder groups and one sub-group met the threshold for materiality. Both the collective model and the individual level analysis are explored in Section 8.

For all stakeholder groups consulted, the stakeholders directly, their proxies or a combination were involved in the determination of outcomes. Given the multitude of the stakeholder numbers, it was not possible for the practitioner to consult everyone, and for some groups the vast majority of the population was not directly involved in the outcomes discussions. The practitioner relied on the saturation within the stakeholder group to determine outcomes as well as the perspective of other stakeholder groups, especially those in positions of leadership (e.g., the Ward Counsellor for residents, whose job it is to represent his constituents, Section 6.14). If there was sufficient evidence to suggest that the stakeholders not directly consulted may have experienced materially different outcomes or no outcome at all, the practitioner did not extrapolate the outcomes to the full group. The vast majority of stakeholder groups consulted, however, demonstrated confidence in expressing the change experienced by members of their group not present.

Table 4: Material Stakeholders

#	Stakeholder Group	Total # of Stakeholders	# of Stakeholders Engaged	Format of Engagement	Material Outcomes
1	Children with special needs	132	73 proxies (guardians)	<ul> <li>Interviews (5/6/23, 5 guardians; 7/6/23, 13 guardians; 8/6/23, 10 guardians; 9/6/23, 6 guardians; 12/10/23 2 guardians)</li> <li>Validation and valuation via Focus Groups (19/10/23, 4 guardians; 15/11/23, 35 guardians)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Reduced exclusion</li> <li>Improved ability to achieve developmental milestones</li> </ul>
2	Primary guardians of children with special needs	128	73	<ul> <li>Interviews (5/6/23, 5 guardians; 7/6/23, 13 guardians; 8/6/23, 10 guardians; 9/6/23, 6 guardians)</li> <li>Validation and valuation via Focus Groups (19/10/23, 4 guardians; 15/11/23, 35 guardians)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Reduced stress and anxiety</li> <li>Reduced isolation</li> <li>Improved food security</li> </ul>
3	Caregivers	109	84	<ul> <li>Focus Group (9/10/23, 44 caregivers, separate meeting with 2 coordinators to explore sub-group; 10/10/23, 44 caregivers, separate meeting with 2 coordinators to explore sub-group)</li> <li>Validation and valuation via Focus Groups (15/3/23, 3 caregivers; 29/3/23, 2 caregivers; 15/11/23, 42 caregivers)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>More respected in the community</li> <li>Expanded social networks</li> </ul>
	Sub-group: Employed caregivers	11	10	<ul> <li>Focus Group (11/10/23, 2 caregivers)</li> <li>Interviews (1/6/23, 2 caregivers; 19/6/23, 6 caregivers)</li> <li>Validation and valuation via Focus Groups (15/11/23, 5 caregivers)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>More respected in the community</li> <li>Expanded social networks</li> <li>Improved food security</li> </ul>
4	Facilitators	4	4	<ul> <li>Focus Group (29/9/23, 2 facilitators) and Interviews (10/10/23, 2 facilitators)</li> <li>Validation and valuation via Interview and Focus Group (29/9/23, 2 facilitators; 12/12/23, 1 facilitator)</li> <li>Additional interview to explore any potential missed negative outcomes held on 01/03/24</li> </ul>	Increased professional fulfillment
5	HBE management	3	3	<ul> <li>Focus Group (27/9/23, 2 staff) and Interview (17/10/23, 1 staff)</li> <li>Validation and valuation via Focus Group (1/11/23, 3 staff)</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Increased professional fulfillment</li> <li>Expanded professional opportunities</li> </ul>
6	Teachers at integrated schools	73	9	<ul> <li>Interviews (1/6/23, 2 teachers; 19/6/23, 3 teachers; 20/6/23, 1 teacher; 22/6/23, 1 teacher; 13/10/23, 3 teachers; 2/11/23, 1 teacher)</li> </ul>	Increased professional fulfillment
				<ul> <li>Validation and valuation via interviews (9/11/23, 2 teachers; 11/11/23, 1 teacher)</li> </ul>	
----	---	--------	---	---	--
7	Students at integrated schools	4,184	9 proxies (teachers) and 17 students directly	<ul> <li>Interviews (1/6/23, 2 teachers; 19/6/23, 3 teachers; 20/6/23, 1 teacher; 22/6/23, 1 teacher; 13/10/23, 3 teachers; 2/11/23, 1 teacher)</li> <li>Focus group validation and valuation with 17 students (13/10/23)</li> </ul>	Reduced fear of differences
8	Children at the orphanage	7	1 proxy (orphanage director)	• Interview, validation and valuation (12/10/23) Due to limited orphanage staff and high needs of children, it was deemed not appropriate to call for two separate meetings	<ul> <li>Improved nutrient intake</li> </ul>
9	Director of the Orphanage	1	1	• Interview, validation and valuation (12/10/23) Due to limited orphanage staff and high needs of children, it was deemed not appropriate to call for two separate meetings	<ul> <li>Reduced stress</li> <li>Improved food security</li> </ul>
10	Department of Social Welfare	1	1 proxy (Social Welfare Officer)	• Interview, validation and valuation (2/11/23) Due to demanding schedule of Social Welfare officer, it was deemed most efficient to hold the interview and validation/valuation discussions at once	Improved operational efficiency
11	BSR Foundation Practitioners	21	8	<ul> <li>E-mail survey sent 12/10/23; returned by 8 practitioners</li> <li>Validation and valuation via focus group on 22/11/23, 8 practitioners</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Increased professional fulfillment</li> <li>Increased self-awareness</li> </ul>
12	Children with special needs reached by BSR Foundation	350	2 proxies (orphanage and school in South Africa)	<ul> <li>E-mail survey completed on 17/10/23 and 30/10/23 by 2 directors of 2 facilities</li> <li>Validation and valuation via interview with one facility on 24/11/23</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Improved ability to self-regulate</li> </ul>
13	Residents in the Villages of Kakumbi and Mnkhanya Chiefdoms with HBE- enrolled Children	38,346	464	<ul> <li>Interview and validation with Ward Counsellor on 16/11/23</li> <li>Interview with Senior Guide of Time + Tide on 24/11/23</li> <li>Caregivers as proxies (see above consultation dates and figures)</li> <li>Teachers as proxies (see above consultation dates and figures)</li> </ul>	Reduced fear of differences

14	Physiotherapists in Mambwe District	4	1 proxy (Senior physiotherapist for the district)	<ul> <li>Parents as proxies (see above consultation dates and figures)</li> <li>Community survey conducted December 2022</li> <li>Interview, validation and valuation (1/11/23) Due to demanding schedule of Senior Physiotherapist, it was deemed most efficient to hold the interview and validation/valuation</li> </ul>	•	Increased professional fulfillment
15	Chief Financial Officer to Programme Donor	1	1	<ul> <li>discussions at once</li> <li>Focus group with Programme Donor and Chief Financial Officer on 22/11/23 to identify outcomes</li> <li>Focus group with Programme Donor and Chief Financial Officer to confirm theories of change and participate in valuing outcomes on 27/11/23</li> </ul>	•	Increased professional fulfillment Expanded personal and professional community Increased self-awareness
16	HBE graduates sponsored to school for the deaf and blind	3	3	• Focus group, validation and valuation with children, their parents and sign language interpreter on 7/12/23 Due to limited time students are home from boarding schools and need for sign language interpretation, both outcomes and valuation discussions were held together	•	Increased sense of belonging Improved interest in learning
17	Families of HBE graduates sponsored to school for the deaf and blind	3	3	• Focus group, validation and valuation with children, their parents and sign language interpreter on 7/12/23 Because parents accompanied their children to act as partial proxies, their own outcomes and valuation discussions were held together	•	Improved family relationships

Table 5: Other Stakeholders Considered

#	Stakeholder Group	Total # of Stakeholders	# of Stakeholders Engaged	Format of Engagement	Potential to Experience Change	Rationale for Exclusion	Risks and Future Considerations
1	Time + Tide safari guides	12	2	<ul> <li>Focus group with Head Guides on 6/12/23</li> <li>Outcomes for safari guides expressed as the same outcomes for residents; guides therefore included in the resident stakeholder group so as not to double count and did not form a sub- group</li> </ul>	Reduced fear of differences	<ul> <li>Time + Tide safari guides did experience a material outcome, which was the same as that of residents. All of the guides are also resident in the community, and it would therefore have been double counting to report their outcome separately, and no material reason to consider them a subgroup of residents</li> </ul>	• No risks identified
2	Programme Donor	1	1	<ul> <li>Focus group with Programme Donor and Chief Financial Officer on 22/11/23 to identify outcomes</li> <li>Focus group with Programme Donor and Chief Financial Officer to confirm theories of change and participate in valuing outcomes on 27/11/23</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Improved ability to fulfill humanitarian obligations</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>The reason for exclusion was two-fold:         <ol> <li>the primary objective of the valuation was to identify social value created through the programme through the stakeholders affected by the programme activities as opposed to the joy and change to well- being experienced by the remote donor and</li> </ol> </li> </ul>	<ul> <li>No risks identified. The programme has brought more value to the donor's life and positively affected his well-being in a way that is important to note but would be too disruptive to the model to include</li> </ul>

						2) the context of valuation for the donor is so different than the rest of the stakeholders that even with PPP considerations, the value placed on the outcome would have skewed the model and distracted from the stakeholders affected directly, on a daily basis	
3	Traditional Healers	Unknown	2	<ul> <li>Interviews held with two different traditional healers on 26/10/23</li> </ul>	• No outcome	<ul> <li>No outcomes identified and therefore not relevant to include</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Given the wide spread of the children on the programme across 85 villages, it is a risk that two traditional healers do not represent the experience of others. A future consideration could be to convene a focus group of traditional healers or ask traditional leadership to serve as proxies to better access the experience of this stakeholder group. There is a risk that a negative outcome was missed for this stakeholder group</li> </ul>

4	Traditional Leaders	2	2	<ul> <li>Interviews held with the two local chiefs on 14/11/23 and 21/11/23</li> </ul>	No outcome	<ul> <li>No outcomes identified and therefore not relevant to include</li> </ul>	•	No risk identified as the views of the wider community, whom the traditional leaders represent, were captured. However, a future consideration would be to access the views of this stakeholder group through the chiefs' advisors (called indunas), who are more in touch with daily life in the villages, than the chiefs themselves. Even if traditional leadership doesn't have a unique outcome, this stakeholder group could serve as another powerful proxy for residents at large
5	Churches	Unknown	2	<ul> <li>Interviews held with two church leaders: first on 17/10/23 and second on 31/10/23</li> </ul>	No outcome	<ul> <li>No outcomes identified and therefore not relevant to include</li> </ul>	•	Like traditional healers, given the wide span of children on the programme, it could be that the two churches consulted did not adequately serve as a proxy for "churches" as a whole. A future

							consideration may be to convene a focus group of multiple church leaders to get a wider variety of perspective. Possibility of underclaiming on value if this stakeholder group has not been sufficiently represented
6	Parents of students at integrated schools	4,184 (assumed)	5	<ul> <li>Contacted via head of one of the integrated schools with outcome of that conversation shared on 17/10/23</li> </ul>	Reduced fear of differences	<ul> <li>Like the safari guides, this stakeholder group comprised part of the larger "residents" stakeholder group and there was no evidence to justify separation as a sub-group.</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Given the strong opposition to enrolling children with special needs in schools from parents, what may have been missed by not convening stakeholder focus groups of parents is a different perspective on discounting, which could warrant their classification as a sub- group. Desktop research could have supported adult resistance to change,<sup>61</sup> with further exploration on what it means for parents who displayed</li> </ul>

 $<sup>^{61} \</sup> https://www.psychologytoday.com/intl/blog/from-striving-to-thriving/202210/why-you-resist-change-and-what-to-do-about-itwo striving-to-thriving/202210/why-you-resist-change-and-what-to-do-about-itwo striving-to-thriving-to-thriving-to-thriving-to-thritogram striving-to-th$ 

										incredibly strong opposition to integrated classrooms to experience change; possible underclaim of the value experienced by parents by counting them as part of the larger resident group
7	Rural Health Clinics	4	3 proxies (District Health Director, 2 nurses)	<ul> <li>Interview, validation and valuation (2/11/23)</li> <li>Due to demanding schedule of District Health Director, it was deemed most efficient to hold the interview and validation/valuation discussions at once</li> <li>Interviews with two nurses on 18/1/24 to confirm previously identified outcome</li> </ul>	•	Reduced pressure on rural health clinic resources Increased pressure on rural health clinic resources	•	The lack of hard data and differences in views from the proxies consulted resulted in the practitioner's lack of confidence that any net change had been experienced and how to explain that change, given a possible reduction in serious conditions but increase in routine care. More primary data collection would be required to understand the costs to clinics between the different patient needs and identify clinic staff who have perspective of before/after implementation of HBEP. The time and logistics required to dive deeper into this stakeholder group were	•	Risk of missed value, either positive or negative, in not fully exploring the effects of more informed residents and better healthcare habits on the healthcare system. That said, in such a large population, the very small proportion that is registered on the programme (.003) may not be material, especially in the context of high poverty and a number of endemic diseases

								not practical for this assessment		
8	Female Primary Guardians in Support Groups	15	5	<ul> <li>Small consultation with five women on 15/11/23 as part of the larger guardian focus group</li> </ul>	•	While the women consulted did not express experiencing change beyond what was cited by primary guardians collectively, in a different setting (within their support groups) they may have had the opportunity to reflect on their relationships and more intimate aspects of their lives that may have changed as a result of regular counselling	•	The practitioner did not have an opportunity to join a support group over the primary data collection period	•	Underclaim of value
9	Programme Graduates	25	3	<ul> <li>Focus group with graduates who went on to be sponsored to a special school (7/12/23)</li> </ul>	•	Other programme graduates who have attended primary schools in Mfuwe may too have experienced these or different outcomes after graduating from the HBEP	•	The practitioner did not have an opportunity to track down programme graduates for interviews	•	Underclaim of value
10	Families of Children with Developmental Differences	128	0	• Not applicable	•	Given the family outcome for programme graduates who went on to a special school, there may be changes experienced within the household (other guardians, siblings)	•	The practitioner did not have the capacity to hold additional focus groups and/or interviews with extended family members beyond the primary guardians	•	Underclaim of value

# 6.2 Outcomes for Children with Developmental Differences

"They used to be unhappy and angry they were born with disabilities, comparing themselves with other children. They are not angry anymore." Primary Guardian

"[Without HBE], they were not going to improve or change. There are no other organisations supporting children with disabilities." Primary Guardian

"I didn't know this child would live and have all of these skills by now." Head teacher, upon seeing the change in a child with Autism formerly enrolled in his school



Figure 4: Theory of Change: Children with Developmental Differences

In 2022, 132 children were enrolled on the HBE programme in South Luangwa over the course of the year. At the start of 2022, we had 134 children, and two graduated from the programme in the first few months of the year (graduation indicates achievement of developmental milestones). Given the lens of stakeholders involved throughout 2022, the limited time spent on the programme in 2022, coupled with these two children representing a small percent of total enrolled in 2022, no material risk was identified in not consulting them in the primary data collection. The views of their parents as expressed in exit interviews were, however, included in the data for guardian outcome incidence (see Section 7.1.1).

The young age of the children coupled with some children having conditions that result in majority non-verbal communication meant that the majority of the children on the programme in 2022 could not communicate directly in full, expressive sentences. The outcomes of the children were therefore accessed through their parents or primary guardians who served as proxies.

# 6.2.1 Understanding the Outcomes by Involving Stakeholders

- 73 of the 132 children were involved through their parents or primary guardians:
  - 34 participated in one-on-one interviews
  - 39 were consulted in focus group discussions
- No distinction was made between parents and primary guardians; in the rural African context, the primary caregiver is the "parent," and biological relationship is not the determining factor of who is considered the "parent"
- While the practitioner is competent in understanding the local language of ChiNyajna, a colleague from TTF accompanied her to pose questions and ensure the nuance of the answers was captured
- The high degree of saturation between all 73 parents/guardians and reinforcement from other consulted stakeholder groups (teachers, caregivers, facilitators, staff, Ministry of Health representative, Dept. of Social Welfare representative, physiotherapists, BSR facilitators) gave the practitioner confidence that the 59 children not engaged experienced the same outcomes, and they were extrapolated accordingly
  - Effects of not extrapolating stakeholder group included in Section 9
- $\circ\;$  From these interviews and focus group discussions, two material outcomes were identified
- o These outcomes were then sense checked with the HBEP management
- An initial theory of change was drafted, sense checked with HBEP management and then presented back to parents in two separate focus groups to seek clarity and confirmation that the outcomes

# 6.2.2 Exploring Outcomes for Children with Special Needs in HBEP

The initial outcomes identified for the children were:

- 1. Improved physical health
- 2. Improved mental health
- 3. Improved prospects of financial independence
- 4. Improved prospects of fulfilling cultural obligations

Each of these outcomes was articulated after asking parents to explain specifically what had changed for their children and how they could be sure the change had taken place, with consistent follow up questions of "why is that important?" and "why does that matter to you?" (See Appendix C for full discussion guide.) The parents were clear and concise in identifying the changes in their children, and the descriptions provided by parents were consistent with the observations of other material stakeholder groups. The 34 individual interviews had a high degree of saturation, and the focus groups only further confirmed these perspectives on changes in the children. In the focus group, after each parent cited a change, often the others would nod in agreement. For the changes about which they felt most passionate, everyone loudly reinforced what was described. If the agreement was not clear, the practitioner asked the rest of the guardians if they agreed, and the guardians readily did so. No significant difference in experience was expressed through the interviews or focus groups, and the social desirability factor of focus groups was not considered a risk given the

high degree of saturation between the interview content, focus groups and testimonials from eight other stakeholder groups.

# 6.2.2.1 Establishing Well-defined Outcomes

The parents were able to speak to specific changes in their children, which were then taken forward in the theory of change, rephrased by the practitioner and confirmed by the parents in separate focus groups. These included:

- 1. "The child is able to bath himself." "The child no longer has seizures frequently." "The child doesn't have difficulty stepping." "He has nutritional supplements." "My child can hold his head up." "My child can go to the toilet and doesn't urinate on himself anymore." "My child can now walk." These examples and the descriptions of their importance were used to articulate the broad outcome of improved physical health. In order for this outcome to express the nuance of the changes, it was refined to **improved ability to achieve developmental milestones**.
- 2. "My child is able to socialise." "Her memory has been stimulated." "My child is able to talk." "My neighbours no longer stigmatize my child." "My child now goes to school." "My child is now happy." These examples and the descriptions of their importance were used to articulate the broad change of improved mental health. The increased happiness and joy witnessed by the parents occurred amidst the critical context of **reduced exclusion** for children with special needs, a material outcome that accounted for significant and specific changes to well-being, manifested through the children's increase in social behaviour and "happiness." Given the young age of the children and challenges in direct communication, the practitioner considered any intrinsic changes too subjective and risky to consider as material outcomes. Parents will of course intuitively sense changes to emotional well-being or mental health of their children, but without the children speaking for themselves or evidence beyond parental observation to confirm an intrinsic change, the practitioner deemed the extrinsic shift of **reduced exclusion**, which can be sufficiently evidenced, as the material outcome.
- 3. "My child will be able to finish school, get a job and help himself financially." "School is important for him to have a good future and be independent." "School is important so that she can help herself in the future." "These things will help her get a job and be independent." Parents see beyond the immediate benefit of schooling as a means to social integration and reduced isolation to the future potential economic benefits for the child if he or she continues through the education system. However, given that parents are serving as proxies for their children, and the young age of the children, this outcome was determined to be a hope for the parents as opposed to a tangible change for the children.
- 4. "School is important for her to have a good future, help herself and help the family." In rural Zambia, when a child achieves financial independence, the family also always benefits. Improved prospects of financial independence necessarily lead to improved prospects of children fulfilling their cultural obligation to provide financially for their siblings and parents. However, similar to the discussion above, this was deemed to be a hope for the parents, not a material change for the children.

## 6.2.3 Negative Outcomes

The practitioner specifically explained to the guardians as their children's proxies that it's important to share any negative outcomes that have come from the children's involvement with HBEP; that full transparency of these would only help to strengthen the programme and add value for the children. The guardians did not express any negative outcomes for their children, despite specific probing. The risk of social desirability was mitigated by other stakeholders consulted, specifically the Director of the Ministry of Health and teachers in the schools where the children are now enrolled, who reinforced that this programme has only resulted in positive change for the children, who were receiving very little if any social, developmental or medical support prior to their involvement with HBEP.

#### 6.2.4 Subgroups

In 2022, children on the HBE programme were re-categorized as those with primarily developmental differences and those with primarily medical needs. The latter included children with sickle cell anaemia, epilepsy, intersex, and other such conditions that required medical intervention and were not directly affecting physical developmental processes. In anticipation that the outcomes of children with predominately medical vs. developmental needs could be different, the practitioner held a separate focus group with guardians of children with medical needs only. The guardians as proxies for their children cited the same outcomes as parents of children with developmental differences, and no sub-group was articulated for those children with predominately medical conditions.

The practitioner also considered splitting children by sub-group depending on their duration of involvement with HBEP, one to seven years. The logic behind this potential split was that outcomes for children who were on the programme for a longer period of time could have higher attribution to the programme. Another consideration was to split children by condition, of which there were 21 unique conditions across the 132 children enrolled in 2022. Both of these possible sub-group angles were determined too challenging to analyse without specific, supporting academic research to inform pace of development relative to years of intervention and specific conditions. The children were therefore analysed collectively, with discounting factors considered as an average, taking into account the different ages, duration on the programme and conditions (see Section 7.3). Limitations to this approach and potential future lens of analyses are discussed in Section 11.2.

# 6.2.5 Material Outcomes

Children with special needs experienced two material outcomes: improved ability to achieve developmental milestones (functional) and reduced exclusion (extrinsic).

# 6.2.5.1 Improved Ability to Achieve Developmental Milestones

The change in development of children on the programme was attested to by a number of stakeholders, foremost the parents of the children. The predominate examples of developmental change included: ability to crawl, ability to walk, ability to communicate,

ability to write. Parents often spoke of these changes in the context of "health"; to parents, their children's improved development means that they have improved health. A child is not "healthy" if he cannot walk or if he cannot independently feed himself.

"I have seen improvements in his health." "We are less worried about his condition."

These developmental changes are functional, and it is through the repeated exercises and activities led by the caregivers that parents know what to do to stimulate their children's development. What's more, given the weekly visits by caregivers and the monthly programme monitoring, any medical needs of the children are identified and resolved quickly. Children who have predominately medical conditions and don't require developmental support often still do have delays in reaching developmental milestones because the high stigmas around their differences have led to isolation of these children too (there is no differentiation in local society between a developmental condition and a medically related condition). Once children reach certain developmental milestones, they are able to more easily socialize and are then often enrolled into schools. This outcome mutually reinforces the second material outcome: improved ability to achieve developmental milestones further reduces the child's exclusion from society, and increased social interaction strengthens development.

# 6.2.5.2 Reduced Exclusion

With improved ability to achieve developmental milestones comes improved social interaction: "Being active releases chemicals in your brain that make you feel good – boosting your self-esteem and helping you concentrate as well as sleep well and feel better."<sup>62</sup> Parents indeed cited these examples when speaking about changes to their children's demeanour:

*"He is now able to socialize." "My daughter no longer [physically harms] her friends or insults elders." "He is kept busy at school and plays well with his friends."* 

Parents report the changes in their children's day-to-day demeanour and social interactions: more peaceful and helpful in the household, engaging in school and more interactive and communicative with both family and others. The HBEP provides one-on-one consultations with children, education to the caregivers who assist with the children's development, workshops and counselling for parents, and equally the programme works with schools and communities to be more accepting of differences in children. As children become more developmentally confident in their interactions, they need to be safe to interact; they need to be in a society that accepts them instead of actively isolating and excluding them. Residents have witnessed changes in children with special needs in their communities and they have seen them go to school. The HBEP also organises deliberate activities aimed at educating residents on the biological causes of disabilities and the physical, social and emotional harm that comes with excluding differently abled children and their families. These changes together – the physical change in the children and the concerted effort to dispel myths and stigmas surrounding children with special needs – have resulted in a reduction of the overt

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> https://www.mentalhealth.org.uk/explore-mental-health/a-z-topics/physical-activity-and-mental-health#:~:text=Physical%20activity%20is%20not%20only,us%20can%20do%20for%20free!

exclusion of children with special needs in their communities. What the parents see as a result of this reduced exclusion is happiness and calm in their children, which naturally follow when a child feels safe in his or her environment, especially after a period of feeling unsafe and unwelcome. Given the lack of support and isolation of the majority of children on the programme from a young age, it's highly possible that many children have experienced some version of developmental trauma disorder, a condition characterized by: "chronic and multifaceted adverse experiences during childhood, which can impact a child's mental health, emotional regulation, and interpersonal relationships."<sup>63</sup> Once children feel safe, when they are no longer isolated, they become "more at peace".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> https://www.attachmenttraumanetwork.org/developmental-trauma-disorder/#:~:text=developmental%20trauma%20disorder., ,Developmental%20trauma%20disorder%20is%20a%20condition%20characterized%20by%20chronic%20and,emotional%20regulation%2C %20and%20interpersonal%20relationships.

## 6.3 Outcomes for Primary Guardians of Children with Developmental Differences

"Parents are happy when their children are happy." Primary Guardian

*"We were ignorant about how to take care of our children. Now, we know how to do it." Primary Guardian* 

"The parents never used to care for children with disabilities but this has changed. They now see that the children also have similar possibilities like other children." Volunteer Caregiver

"Parents are safe, they have reduced burden. They are now able to go out and attend other activities." Volunteer Caregiver



Figure 5: Theory of Change: Guardians of Children with Developmental Differences

"The emotional and support needs of children with disabilities and their families are dynamic and often complex. Parents raising a child with a disability often face numerous challenges relating to social isolation, emotional stress and depression, grief and financial problems. Recent studies suggest that some cultural beliefs exacerbate stigmatisation, which further increases parental stress. Setbacks experienced by families who are raising children with disabilities include, among other financial constraints, lack of support, lack of information, and transport barriers that intensify the burden upon the parents and caregivers and affect how they meet the needs of their children."<sup>64</sup>

The primary guardians of the 132 children were consulted on the changes for their children and the changes for themselves and their families in the same interactions. This stakeholder group size was smaller at 128 parents as two of the children come from the same family and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC10001439/#:~:text=The%20emotional%20and%20support%20needs,depression%2C%2 0grief%20and%20financial%20problems.

two children are permanent residents at the orphanage and their parents are not involved. Their primary guardians are caregivers on the programme (employed now at the orphanage), whose outcomes are captured in the caregiver section. The practitioner decided to include the primary guardians of the children (one per child) as opposed to the parents (two per child), given most of the children have one primary caregiver in the household (often the mother) and the involvement of a secondary caregiver (the father or another member of the household) is not consistent across the stakeholder group.

# 6.3.1 Understanding the Outcomes by Involving Stakeholders

- 73 of the 128 guardians were involved through interviews or focus groups:
  - 34 participated in one-on-one interviews
    - 39 were consulted in focus group discussions
- While the practitioner is competent in understanding the local language of ChiNyajna, a colleague from TTF accompanied her to pose the questions and ensure the nuance of the answers was captured
- The high degree of saturation between all 73 guardians consulted gave the practitioner confidence that the 55 guardians not engaged would have expressed similar experiences. Additionally, other stakeholder groups (caregivers, teachers, facilitators, HBEP managers) who have worked closely with these guardians cited the same observations of change, which gave the practitioner confidence to extrapolate the outcomes to the full stakeholder group
  - Effects of not extrapolating stakeholder group included in Section 9
- From these interviews and focus group discussions, three outcomes were identified
- o These outcomes were then sense checked with the HBEP management
- An initial theory of change was drafted and presented back to a focus group of 35 parents later to seek clarity and confirmation that the outcomes

# 6.3.2 Exploring Outcomes for Guardians of Children with Special Needs

The initial outcomes identified for the guardians were:

- 1. Improved emotional health
- 2. Improved family relationships
- 3. Improved food security

Each of these outcomes was articulated after asking guardians to explain specifically what had changed for them as a result of their children being supported through the HBEP and how they could be sure the change had taken place, with consistent follow up questions of "why is that important?" and "why does that matter to you?" (See Appendix C for full discussion guide.) The guardians were able to explain changes to their everyday lives and feeling, and the evidence cited by guardians was consistent with the data collected in past HBE exit interviews, for children who had achieved their developmental targets. The 34 individual interviews had a high degree of saturation, and the focus groups only further confirmed these perspectives on changes in the primary guardians.

# 6.3.2.1 Establishing Well-defined Outcomes

The guardians were able to speak to specific changes in themselves, which were then taken forward and rephrased by the practitioner and confirmed by the guardians. These included:

- 1. "I do not have to carry the child on my back anymore." "There is less labour in taking care of him." "Reduced labour as we no longer have to take him to the toilet and wash his excrement." "The siblings are now able to take care of their sister/brother". "We don't have any worries leaving the child now that he can associate with others, not just his parents." The "labour" referred to by parents was translated from the local language of Chinyanja to "hard work" rather than physical strain/stress. With the child less dependent on the primary guardian and other members of the family are helping with the care of the child, the pressure on the guardian to be the sole caretaker eases. What's more, when other members of the family accept the child, they too then begin to engage more with the primary guardian, which results in the primary guardian feeling a reduction in the isolation he or she once felt due to the stigmatisation around the child and family and resulting unwillingness of extended family to visit their home.
- 2. "It has made things easier for me." "I know how to take care of my child, I know how disabilities come about, I am now proud of my child." "I am less worried about his health, which gives me peace of mind." These examples and the descriptions of their importance to the primary guardians were used to articulate the outcome of **reduced stress and anxiety**.
- 3. "It makes it easier for me to concentrate on other things like chores and business." "I have time to go to the field since now my child can remain with others." "Without the programme, I would not have the time to do other things." These "other things" that the guardians cite are all directly or indirectly assisting with providing for the family: actively partaking in subsistence crop farming to improve yield for consumption and sale or, less common, other means of generating an income for the household. With children no longer requiring the intensive caretaking responsibilities of the guardians and other members of the family feel comfortable to share the caretaking burden, guardians can focus more on these income generating activities, which leads to **improved food security**.

# 6.3.3 Negative Outcomes

The practitioner specifically explained to the guardians that it's important to share any negative outcomes; full transparency of these would only help to strengthen the programme and increase value for guardians and their children. The guardians did not express any negative outcomes for themselves, despite the specific probing. The risk of social desirability was mitigated by other stakeholders consulted, specifically the facilitators and HBEP management, who attested to the positive changes in guardians. Some guardians have expressed resistance to confronting their own biases, hardships and trauma from having a child with special needs and the resulting isolation, but this has been understood to be part of the learning and growth that comes with a change in the status quo. Some guardians have also had to analyse what they have felt as "shame" at not knowing how to instinctively care for their children, and/or feeling responsible for their children's conditions. These have

resulted in difficult and uncomfortable conversations, but again not perceived as a negative outcome but rather part of the pathway to learning how to care for their children and the eventual positive outcome of reduced stress and anxiety.

Separately, the practitioner consulted the primary facilitator who has led most trainings for caregivers and parents on the programme about her 26 years of experience working with children with special needs and their guardians in rural areas of three African countries. In this timeframe, she could recall only two parents who openly and actively resisted the support to their children. In both cases, the context of high poverty was pertinent: one mother was receiving food hampers because she had a disabled daughter, and she feared that should her daughter improve she would no longer qualify for these donations (which benefitted the whole family) and so quickly removed her daughter from the HBEP; the other mother would have had to sacrifice her income generation activity of working on a tea farm in order to upkeep the necessary daily developmental exercises with her daughter. These two cases were cited immediately by the lead facilitator when asked about possible negative outcomes of the programme, however she emphasised that they were anomalies; most parents experience immense relief when their children with developmental differences are afforded the support they need to progress. None of the parents under analysis referenced negative impacts to themselves or other parents, and the practitioner did not consider the two experiences of the facilitator of material concern to this guardian stakeholder group.

# 6.3.4 Subgroups

In 2022, children on the HBE programme were re-categorized as those with primarily developmental differences and those with primarily medical needs. The latter included children with sickle cell anaemia, epilepsy, intersex, and other such conditions that required medical intervention and were not directly affecting physical developmental processes. In anticipation that the outcomes for guardians of children with predominately medical vs. developmental needs could be slightly different, the practitioner held a separate focus group with guardians of children with medical needs only. The guardians cited the same outcomes as guardians for children with developmental differences, and no sub-group was articulated for guardians of children with predominately medical conditions.

Secondly, in 2022 15 of the female primary guardians were part of special support groups, receiving regular collective and individual counselling from the HBEP Wellness Manager. These guardians joined the larger focus group discussions to determine outcomes and a group of five women were consulted separately to understand if they had experienced changes that were different to those expressed in the focus groups. The women confirmed that the outcomes expressed by the larger group of guardians accurately represented their own changes, with no additional outcomes. That said, potential additional value experienced by these women may have been accessible through a focus group with just the women in support groups, and the risk of missing this value component is noted in Table 5.

#### 6.3.5 Material Outcomes

Guardians experienced three material outcomes: reduced stress and anxiety (intrinsic), reduced isolation (extrinsic) and improved food security (functional).

# 6.3.5.1 Reduced Stress and Anxiety

Guardians on the programme typically join feeling helpless, ill-equipped to support their children's development and highly anxious about having a child with special needs and the resulting stigma and isolation. They know and sense that their children are suffering and do not know how to ease that suffering, let alone how to help them get on the same pathway to education and financial independence as children with neurotypical development. These worries weigh heavily on their own well-being. Once their children show signs of developmental progress, once they achieve developmental milestones, and especially once they enter school, this emotional weight is eased: guardians feel their children are progressing, albeit at a different pace and in a different way than other children, and equally caretaking for the child becomes less time consuming. As a result, the daily stress and anxiety with which primary guardians have long lived is reduced.

"The mental health of mothers, fathers and other caregivers is critical for a child's development, especially in the earliest years. From birth to age 3, the brain develops more rapidly than at any other time in life, forming over one million neural connections every second. As the primary source of care and stimulation in a baby's world, parents' actions are key in building this neural architecture."<sup>65</sup>

When guardians do not know how to care for their children and are plagued by anxiety, this stress could in fact further slow the development of the child. Slowed development would then, in turn, lead to increased stress and the child/guardian become entangled in a cycle of negative, mutual reinforcement. The links between guardian mental health and child development are well researched.<sup>66</sup> While this data speaks to a parent's mental health condition adversely affecting child development, the reverse is also well-studied: having a child with a developmental disability is correlated with increased parental depression or other mental health challenges.<sup>67</sup> For the parents on the HBEP, when their children's developmental improves, so too does their own emotional well-being.

# 6.3.5.2 Reduced Isolation

Child rearing in rural African contexts is a collective social responsibility. "It takes a village to raise a child," is a commonly cited African proverb, referring to the shared, communal upbringing of children. In this context, when a family has a child who is differently abled and the family is subsequently outcasted, the resulting hurt is not only personal but counters all examples and societal principles of child rearing that guardians know from their own life experiences. On top of the societal ostracization, parents of differently abled children often feel doubly alone as they do not have the knowledge and skills to feel confident in caring for their children, and they cannot turn to anyone in their extended family or community for help. This can result in strain on marital relationships, financial stress and sibling resentment.<sup>68</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> https://bernardvanleer.org/blog/the-critical-link-between-early-childhood-development-and-a-parents-mental-health/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> https://iris.who.int/handle/10665/43975

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> https://jech.bmj.com/content/74/2/173

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> https://thekeep.eiu.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=3520&context=theses

"[The children's conditions] drives the parents of these families into self-isolation. In as much as the community might want to isolate the child, so too do they de-associate themselves. I feel it sends them into depression, but in African setup we don't really believe in depression but most of them are pushed towards certain level of depression. People don't have tools to deal with it. People say: that family all behave like they are not normal, but it could be they are depressed, they are alone, they don't have the tools to handle the situation." – HBEP Manager

Yet once children begin to improve developmentally, when guardians feel more comfortable bringing their children out in public and when communities are educated on the biological causes of disabilities, this isolation greatly reduces.

#### "There is peace between me and the people in my village." Primary Guardian

Guardians cited examples of extended family members never visiting their homes once they understood their children to be different, fearing contagion, refusing to drink the same water the family members drank in case that was the source of the disability (Pers. Communication, SROI focus group with guardians). Once these family members are educated about the causes of disabilities and the characteristics of the conditions, and once they see that children can developmentally and academically progress despite their conditions, they change their perspectives. As a result, family and community relationships change and improve.

# 6.3.5.3 Improved Food Security

An unintended outcome of children advancing developmentally is that guardians have more time for other activities. With this time, they contribute to household income generation: either participate in the fieldwork of farming crops for subsistence or sale, or they find formal or informal employment. This is corroborated by data collected from programme graduates: at baseline, families reported monthly income of \$26 USD, which increased to \$55 upon graduation, an 115% change. When asked what caused this change, families reported that the increased independence of their children allowed them to devote more time to providing food for their families. In an area of extremely high poverty like Mfuwe, Zambia, with (conservatively) an average family size of six people, guardians are thinking constantly about food security and how to provide for their families. Any additional labour to bring in more income to the household is highly valued. This outcome also mutually reinforces the outcome of reduced isolation: farming and employment allow for societal interaction and adult company outside of the guardians' immediate home environment, which in turn positively affects their sense of community and belonging.

# 6.4 Outcomes for HBEP Volunteer Caregivers

"We used to treat children with disabilities badly. After the programme, we have changed." Volunteer Caregiver

"If it weren't for the programme, we were going to be the same. We were still going to look at children the same way as before." Volunteer Caregiver



Figure 6: Theory of Change for Caregivers

In 2022, 120 caregivers were involved in HBE, South Luangwa. Of these, one sadly passed away, and her experiences are therefore not captured in this analysis. No caregivers in Mfuwe, Zambia left the programme over the year 2022.

# 6.4.1 Understanding the Outcomes by Involving Stakeholders

Of the 120 caregivers involved in 2022, 88 were engaged through focus group discussions in order to understand outcomes. These discussions happened in conjunction with the monthly monitoring meetings of caregivers, when the caregivers from each chiefdom report on their monthly activities and child progress.

- 88 of the 120 caregivers were involved in determining outcomes, with both groups of caregivers across the two different chiefdoms represented equally.
  - 8 of the coordinators were consulted in separate meetings after the focus groups to explore the possibility of the coordinators experiencing different outcomes. None of the 8/12 coordinators identified additional outcomes and they were thus determined not to form a material sub-group

- Additionally, 11 caregivers were employed as a result of the HBEP in 2022, as Assistant Teachers in primary schools or full-time caregivers at the orphanage. While these 11 caregivers shared the three outcomes of all caregivers, they also had a unique outcome, and so employed caregivers formed a sub-group of the caregivers
- While the practitioner is competent in understanding the local language of ChiNyajna, a colleague from TTF accompanied her to pose the questions and ensure the nuance of the answers was captured
  - All of the employed caregivers and a handful of the other caregivers are fluent in English
- The high degree of saturation between all 88 caregivers consulted gave the practitioner confidence that the 32 caregivers not engaged through focus groups would have expressed similar experiences, and so the outcomes were extrapolated to include the full stakeholder group. What's more, all coordinators for the caregivers were included in data collection, and they have full confidence to speak on behalf of the larger group. Their involvement coupled with the input from the HBEP management gave that practitioner full confidence that those caregivers not involved in data collection were accurately represented
  - It is not uncommon at monthly monitoring meetings for some caregivers to be absent due to conflicting commitments
- From these discussions three outcomes were identified, with two relevant to all caregivers and one relevant only to a sub-group
- These outcomes were then sense checked with the HBEP management
- An initial theory of change was drafted, sense checked with HBE programme management and then presented back to a smaller group of three coordinators and a larger focus group with 33 caregivers to seek clarity and confirmation that the outcomes in the theories of change were as the caregivers had intended (validation)

# 6.4.2 Exploring Outcomes for Caregivers

All caregivers cited the same experiences of change regardless of their geographic locations or duration as caregivers. The outcomes identified were:

- 1. Hope for improved economic prospects
- 2. Increased respect in the community
- 3. Expanded social networks

An additional outcome that was identified for just the employed caregivers was:

4. Improved food security

Each of these outcomes was articulated after asking the caregivers to explain specifically what had changed and how they could be sure the change had taken place, with consistent follow up questions of "why is that important?" and "why does that matter to you?" (See Appendix C for full discussion guide.) The caregivers gave long, elaborate answers and there was high saturation amongst caregivers, many reiterating verbatim what others had previously stated. Once each caregiver spoke, the practitioner asked the rest of the caregivers if they agreed,

and the caregivers always agreed; there was no disagreement amongst the caregivers about the changes experienced. This could represent social desirability and be a risk of the focus group methodology, however the changes expressed by the caregivers were consistent with how other stakeholders (HBEP management, facilitators) described changes in the caregivers. Broadly speaking, the overarching changes were consistent and evidenced sufficiently, however if some caregivers did not exactly agree or had a different experience, these were not expressed in the focus group setting nor did any caregivers approach the practitioner afterwards to share a different perspective.

Moreover, in separate interviews and discussions with the caregivers who were employed as a result of the programme, an additional outcome emerged that was unique to this sub-group. Ten out of eleven employed caregivers were consulted in determining this additional outcome, either through interviews or focus groups, and all ten individually expressed the impact of the change in income to their lives. The practitioner felt confident in extrapolating these outcomes to the full stakeholder group.

# 6.4.2.1 Establishing Well-defined Outcomes

Each of the initial outcomes was refined in a verification session with the HBEP management and then with the caregivers themselves in subsequent focus groups, ahead of the valuation and discounting discussion.

1. Caregivers cited the new skills and knowledge they have learned through the programme:

"These skills can help us find a job and also help us share knowledge effectively."

"This programme has made me smarter; I've added more to my brain."

The majority of caregivers did not finish their schooling (only 9/42 met in the second large focus group had finished high school), and they don't have many formal opportunities for skill development. The training provided through the HBEP presents a unique opportunity to learn and develop new skills, which the caregivers expressed gave them hope of one day finding a job. However, only the caregivers who have been employed through the programme (11/120) have actually found employment because of these skills and so there is no evidence that outside of the programme context, these new skills could lead to economic gain. The skill development was captured in the theory of change as part of the pathway to another outcome: more respected in the community.

2. The caregivers do not keep their skills and knowledge acquired in the HBEP to themselves; they share these widely throughout their communities:

"When you have skills, you have to share so the information can go further."

"Because I've learned, I'm able to teach others."

"When I share information with others, my name will be uplifted in the community to a certain degree and people will start respecting me for the job I am doing."

# "I feel respected when I teach someone something."

The low levels of education amongst the caregivers mean they are not often in positions to share unique knowledge, or to take the lead in advising others. There are no other formalized training opportunities in Mfuwe, Zambia on the biological causes for children with special needs, and oftentimes the medical staff at the clinics do not have the same level of information that caregivers do on the origin of disabilities and care procedures. The caregivers share this knowledge, and they are recognized and validated in the community for possessing this unique knowledge, which results in them being more respected in the community.

3. Additionally, the trainings that equip the caregivers with knowledge also help them form social networks that are different to what they have previously known. Without employment and without formal education, the social networks for most of the caregivers are limited to their home villages and their church communities, with a handful of volunteers participating in other voluntary activities. The collective of the caregiver community, with their t-shirts, ID cards and bicycles, distinguishes them as belonging to a discrete, skilled group, which too brings pride and satisfaction.

"I wouldn't have met other people like me if it wasn't through the programme."

"I now have a heart of love."

Through the learning with each other and the shared confidence to approach members of their communities to share their knowledge, the caregivers have expanded their social networks.

4. For the sub-group of 11 employed caregivers, the change in income to their households was significant:

"I can now feed my family."

"We have enough to eat at home."

In the context of high poverty, with such few job opportunities, especially for residents who are not formally or fully educated, the ability to earn a formal income is rare and highly valued. A job for someone who previously did not believe he/she would acquire formal employment, is a significant change. As a result of this job, the food security for these caregivers has improved: they are now earning enough to be able to sufficiently feed themselves and their families, which is a luxury that many residents in Mfuwe do not share.

# 6.4.3 Negative Outcomes

The practitioner specifically explained to the caregivers, both in interviews and focus group discussions, that it's important to share any negative outcomes; full transparency of these will only help to strengthen the programme. The caregivers did not express any negative outcomes experienced during their interaction with the programme, despite the specific probing.

# 6.4.4 Subgroups

Two possible sub-groups were considered in engaging caregivers: coordinators, those caregivers charged with organising and helping to oversee the other caregivers, and employed caregivers, those who have been employed as a result of the programme. Coordinators were consulted with the rest of the caregivers in focus group discussions, and then in separate focus group discussions to determine if they would qualify as a sub-group, and no unique outcomes emerged. They were therefore ruled out as a sub-group.

The employed caregivers were consulted in separate interviews and focus group discussions, and there was high saturation with the three outcomes expressed by the other caregivers. Additionally, they also expressed a change in food security for themselves and their families, which was unique to just those caregivers who were employed in 2022. The employed caregivers were therefore determined to be a sub-group of the caregivers.

# 6.4.5 Material Outcomes

Caregivers experienced two material outcomes: more respected in the community (intrinsic) and increased sense of social belonging (extrinsic). The employed caregivers, a sub-group, experienced a third outcome in addition to these two: improved food security (functional).

# 6.4.5.1 More Respected in the Community

"If I go somewhere and see a child with a disability, I go up to the parent and share with her what I know and she listens to me and I feel good."

In the context of a residential community with little formal education and few formal jobs, community members do not have many opportunities to distinguish themselves as leaders or residents worthy of respect. Through this programme, largely uneducated residents have been given an avenue to acquire new knowledge, and they have developed the confidence to share that knowledge with other residents in their community. As a result, they have gained more respect in their communities:

"It feels good to share my skills."

"You have a skill, you need to share it, and then the information goes much further."

"People start respecting me for the job I'm doing."

"For the community around the child, people comment: 'You people do work, that child wasn't like that before.' They praise the people conducting the programme, and the environment for the child to move around, play with friends, has expanded." Programme Facilitator

This differentiation of the caregivers as having a unique skill, and the subsequent respect that they receive, is of incredible significance to the caregivers. Prior to the programme, without formal educations, there was no obvious avenue for the caregivers to be able to acquire and offer unique skills and knowledge that would help with social dynamics in their communities. Now that they have and share this knowledge about developmental conditions, including actively approaching families of children with developmental differences who are not on the programme to offer their advice, they are recognized by their neighbours and other residents for taking up this important role. The community also knows there are few ways for children with special needs and their families to get the support they need, which further increases the respect the caregivers feel when people compliment them for the work they are doing. "We get called 'teacher!" one caregiver explained, an example of how they are affiliated with a highly respected employment position, one they could not officially attain due to their low level of education. The position of caregiver is similar: someone who is able to impart knowledge and the community can bear witness to their positive influence through the change in development of the children and the integration of children with special needs and their families into society.

# 6.4.5.2 Expanded Social Networks

The programme has provided a platform for the caregivers to come together as their own community: they learn together through communal trainings and workshops, they meet every month to review the status of each child and they work together to educate other members of their community about the causes of disabilities through drama and radio broadcasts. This kind of collaboration normally takes shape in an employment setting: working together with colleagues towards a shared vision. Even though the caregivers give their time voluntarily to the programme, they still achieve this sense of connection and sense of belonging with other caregivers, many of whom they did not know at the outset. Equally, they appreciate the influence of the facilitators, who come from outside of Mfuwe to lead the workshops, share experiences from elsewhere in Zambia and abroad, which in turn results in new connections for the caregivers and exposure to dynamic explanations and scientific information. Living in the context of high poverty, caregivers rarely find opportunities to travel outside of Mfuwe and form new networks, and the knowledge that comes with meeting and learning from new people through the HBEP is of high importance, adding diversity and perspective to their lives.

# Sub-Group: Employed Caregivers

# 6.4.5.3 Improved Food Security

This outcome was specific to the *employed caregiver* subgroup. Throughout the interviews with the employed caregivers, there was high saturation in explanations of change: "The job helps us take care of our needs," "I can now take care of myself." Before employment, most

of the caregivers were subsistence farmers or had informal means of income generation, and one of them explained, "We could not rely on farming because of the changes in weather. Now we have consistent income." The jobs that have been created through the programme, the need for full-time assistance at newly integrated schools and the orphanage, have had the benefit of providing critical food security for a few of the caregivers who would not otherwise qualify for these positions. This extra financial benefit is only applicable to those caregivers who have gained employment (9% of the overall caregiver group) but is significant in the context of low education and literacy levels and high poverty; every formal job brings more value than simply the income earnings. What's more, for employed caregivers, their future economic prospects have been further improved by this employment; in addition to the soft and technical skills gained through the trainings, they have even more technical and soft skills gained on the job. These jobs also come with the opportunity to further network: new colleagues and new stakeholders met through the workplace lead to an even greater increased sense of social belonging.

# 6.5 Outcomes for Facilitators

"Ever since we started coming and meeting the parents and caregivers, one thing comes out the parents have appreciated the programme from the changes they have seen in their children. Not only that, the change of attitude in people around them." Facilitator





In 2022, we had four primary facilitators for the HBE Programme, facilitators who have been involved with HBEP since its commencement in 2016. These include: a special education expert, the former head of the Zambia Institute for Special Education, a physiotherapist trained to support children with special needs, and an autism specialist. All four facilitators were consulted in the process of understanding outcomes: two together in a focus group, and two in separate interviews.

# 6.5.1 Understanding the Outcomes by Involving Stakeholders

All four facilitators were engaged in understanding outcomes, and all four expressed the same theory of change, with high saturation in their descriptions of both how the programme affects other stakeholders (specifically, children, guardians and caregivers) as well as how they have experienced change personally and professionally.

- o All engagements conducted in English
- There was no need to extrapolate outcomes as all stakeholders were consulted.
- o From these engagements, one material outcome emerged
- An initial theory of change was articulated in the first focus group with both facilitators and repeated back to them for validation. Thereafter, it was shared with the other two facilitators post-interview.
- While most intermediate outcomes remained the same, the material outcome was revised
- Lastly, the theory of change was sense checked with HBEP management as a last layer of validation

# 6.5.2 Exploring Outcomes for Facilitators

The facilitators all arrived at a similar outcome for them as specialists in the field of developmental differences, which was:

1. Improved teaching methods

"This programme made us to reach another level of needs of individual participants. If they don't get right information, they will do wrong interventions. We come along with them."

This outcome was articulated after asking the facilitators to explain specifically what had changed and how they could be sure the change had taken place, with consistent follow up questions of "why is that important?" and "why does that matter to you?" (See Appendix C for full discussion guide.) The facilitators, all of whom are used to a variety of data collection exercises, reflected carefully on how their specific engagement with the HBEP in Mfuwe led to their own growth and change. While two of the facilitators were met together in a focus group, the other two were interviewed separately by phone and all four articulated highly similar benefit pathways that led to the same outcome, which was improved effectiveness in teaching methods or improved pedagogy, with pedagogy defined as: "understanding your students and then helping them."<sup>69</sup> How this change then connected back to the specific stakeholders and their well-being was taken further in discussion to be increased professional fulfillment; f the improvements in their teaching practices and pedagogy and their ability to better support a greater diversity of students has resulted in the intrinsic change of increased fulfillment in the facilitators.

# 6.5.2.1 Establishing Well-defined Outcomes

This initially expressed outcome of "improved teaching methods" was taken forward by the practitioner to arrive at the outcome for the stakeholders. Improvement in the facilitators' teaching practices would primarily benefit their students, and yet they all expressed this change as leading to their sense of increased value as a teacher and fulfillment. The final outcome was re-conceptualized as "increased professional fulfillment" as a result of the intrinsic nature of the change, and the improvements in their practices and approaches.

# 6.5.3 Negative Outcomes

The practitioner specifically explained to all facilitators that it's important to share any negative outcomes; full transparency of these would only help to strengthen the programme. The facilitators did not express any negative outcomes experienced during their interaction with the programme, for themselves or other stakeholder groups, despite specific probing. In a follow-up interview on the 1st of March 2024, the practitioner asked the lead facilitator about negative outcomes to any stakeholders across all of her work with children with developmental differences in rural Africa, and she cited two examples of parental objection to the programme for fear of negative outcomes to themselves and their families, which are

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> https://www.splashlearn.com/blog/pedagogy-in-education-learning-ecosystem-complete-

overview/#:~:text=Improves%20student%20and%20teacher%20communication,curriculum%20to%20guide%20them%20better.

explained in Section 6.3.3. Despite specifically listing a variety of stakeholder who could have expressed directly or indirectly experiencing negative outcomes, the facilitator could not cite any examples from her 26-year experience aside from the two parents. While the common fear of inclusive education was identified by the practitioner as a potential perceived negative outcome (see Section 6.8.3), no other potential negative outcomes were identified through stakeholders or desktop research, further supporting the lived experience of the facilitator.

#### 6.5.4 Subgroups

No sub-groups emerged through the focus groups and interviews with the facilitators. Their observations of the programme and experiences of change were highly consistent.

#### 6.5.5 Material Outcomes

All facilitators experienced one intrinsic, material outcome: increased professional fulfilment.

#### 6.5.5.1 Increased Professional Fulfilment

"This change has Impacted my other work: I know when I'm not talking to people at same level, I'm looking at behaviours of people listening to me, I can tell when they haven't understood so I'll go back and repeat so I'm trying to say. When I was giving presentation to students in Minnesota, I was now able to gauge their interest, I understand individual differences, the way people behave when they aren't happy or understanding."

Through the programme, facilitators have had to interact with many children, parents and caregivers, the majority of whom have very low levels of education. All four facilitators are based in Lusaka, the capital city, and while many of them have worked at the grassroots level in remote areas of Zambia before, they are mostly accustomed to some level of education in those households. In Mfuwe, by contrast, it is rare amongst the parents and caregivers to find people who have made it into secondary school, let alone finished high school. The type of information they are sharing (the biological causes of disabilities and how to manage them so that children reach developmental milestones) requires a baseline understanding of anatomy and biology, which the vast majority of caregivers and guardians do not have. Facilitators have therefore been required to adapt their teaching materials to suit the level of education of their audiences, stay highly attuned to when the audience is losing focus and find ways to reengage them. Even though all four facilitators have been teaching for many years, their experiences in Mfuwe have resulted in further strengthening of their teaching techniques and overall improvement in their pedagogy, which they've experienced both in their interaction with the programme (better able to engage Mfuwe stakeholders) and elsewhere (while lecturing to university students in Minnesota, for example). These improved teaching practices have led the facilitators to feel more effective as teachers, which has increased their levels professional satisfaction, with satisfaction understood as more content or pleased with their teaching styles and approaches.

## 6.6 Outcomes for HBEP Management

"It's both a burden and privilege to walk through people's lives and share things that are very personal. It's made me a lot for empathetic to mothers with children with disabilities – what really goes on and the individual feelings that go around there." HBEP Manager

*"I've learned to relate and engage with variety of stakeholders, my communication has improved. I know the beneficiaries and what they are going through." HBEP Manager* 



Figure 8: Theory of Change for HBEP Management

In 2022, we had three primary managers for the HBE Programme in Mfuwe, two of whom were directly involved in the programme for three years and one for close to two years. All three have qualifications that make them uniquely equipped to oversee this programme, including Masters' degrees in Child and Adolescent Psychology, Communications and Development and Public Health (in process). Additionally, two are qualified Body Stress Release practitioners, and both underwent training to acquire this qualification whilst being employed on the programme. One of the managers is an Evidence-based Mental Health Solution Practitioner, and another has a certificate in Psychosocial Counselling.

#### 6.6.1 Understanding the Outcomes by Involving Stakeholders

All three team members were engaged in understanding outcomes, and all three carefully reviewed and commented on the theory of change in order to ensure it accurately reflected their experiences. Data collection and reflection on stakeholder change and communication is a normal part of managing the HBEP, and so all three managers were highly familiar with the data collection methodology. All three team members expressed similar outcomes, with the degree of change and influence of others (attribution) varying per team member.

• There was no need to extrapolate outcomes as all stakeholders were consulted

- From these engagements, three initial outcomes emerged, which were refined to two well-defined outcomes
- An initial theory of change was articulated in the first focus group and then shared with all team members over e-mail for verification and comment
- The theory of change and outcomes were sense checked with the TTF Programmes Manager who oversees the HBE team and is an Associate Social Value Practitioner as a last layer of validation

# 6.6.2 Exploring Outcomes for HBEP Management

The HBE team all arrived at three initial outcomes as a result of their time managing the HBE programme in Mfuwe. These were:

- 1. Improved emotional intelligence
- 2. Improved emotional well-being
- 3. Expanded professional opportunities

Through the first articulation of change and theory of change review, two of the outcomes were reviewed and seen to be part of the pathway to a material outcome related to the change in well-being they experienced. Each outcome was articulated after asking the team to explain specifically what had changed for them and how they could be sure the change had taken place, with consistent follow up questions of "why is that important?" and "why does that matter to you?" (See Appendix C for full discussion guide.) The HBE management team, all of whom are used to a variety of data collection exercises including primary data collection for the purposes of SROI, reflected carefully on how their specific engagement with the HBE Programme in Mfuwe led to their own growth and change. The team collaborated in their responses, reflecting on their unique and collective experiences.

"The programme has changed me as an individual, how I interact with people. I am more empathic."

# "I think about the implications of what I say, and I put aside my own feelings. I am more thoughtful and deliberate in my responses."

In taking forward the change of improved emotional intelligence and improved emotional well-being, the HBE managers considered the relevant well-being changes and to whom. Improved emotional intelligence, gained through their experiences and learnings as part of the programme, has allowed them to better communicate and to build more empathy and compassion for the stakeholders of the programme and more broadly. By doing so, their sense of purpose in their roles has been reinforced, and so this outcome was re-articulated as increased professional fulfillment, with fulfillment understood as a feeling of happiness and satisfaction in their chosen careers.

In the context of this outcome changing, so too did the improved emotional well-being: by positively affecting people's lives, the HBE managers themselves have felt a greater sense of joy and happiness in the workplace, which too is part of the pathway to increased professional fulfillment.

# 6.6.3 Establishing Well-defined Outcomes

The HBE team have been privy to SROI data collection in the past and were able to think through their own benefit pathways. Equally, they were able to speak to the specific learning opportunities and growth they have experienced through the HBEP, which they would not have been likely to experience in other forms of employment. In the valuation discussions, all managers able to imagine different professional choices they could have made for themselves and if/to what extent these same outcomes may have otherwise occurred.

Two of the initially described outcomes of improved emotional intelligence and improved emotional well-being were explored further: who is impacted by this change? Why is it important? How do these affect your own well-being? As a result of this discussion, both outcomes were reframed as important intermediary, intrinsic shifts to lead to the material outcome of increased professional fulfillment.

#### 6.6.4 Negative Outcomes

The facilitator specifically explained to all team members that it's important to share any negative outcomes; full transparency of these would only help to strengthen the programme. One of the HBE managers flagged the habituation in dealing with difficult circumstances and expressed feeling at times "immune" or responding pragmatically rather than emotionally to the heartache and trauma of some of the beneficiaries. We discussed this feeling in the focus group, and the managers arrived at the conclusion that this emotional strength and practical mindset were necessary to be effective in their jobs and did not preclude them from expressing emotion in other areas of their professional and personal lives. This was therefore not considered to be a negative outcome and perhaps part of the positive pathway to managing highly challenging scenarios with stakeholders.

#### 6.6.5 Subgroups

No sub-groups emerged through the focus group with the HBE team management. Their observations of the programme and experiences of change were highly consistent.

# 6.6.6 Material Outcomes

The HBE managers experienced two material outcomes: increased professional fulfillment (intrinsic) and expanded professional opportunities (functional).

# 6.6.6.1 Increased Professional Fulfilment

"I know I have brought something of value to people's health, and I get that positive feedback. This matters to me because I always want to see something good come from my work, especially for people whose well-being has not been good." Through the programme, the HBE managers have had to work with a wide variety of children and families who have been through extreme emotional and physical hardship. The job of the HBE team is not an easy one, and often they are confronted with extremely challenging scenarios and are privy to stories about heartbreaking interactions between families and the health sector, members of their own communities, traditional healers, and the community at large. While all managers have been academically trained in psychology and/or the development sector, they had to acquire excellent listening skills as part of their job. Moreover, with many families initially reticent to share their stories or trauma, they have had to learn to build trust over time, and to read the moods and reactions of parents to know when and how to engage. With several children on the programme being non-verbal or not yet able to verbally communicate, they too have had to learn to read other communication cues from children, including when they are in the mood to interact. All of these regular interactions have resulted in the managers feeling as though their emotional intelligence has improved. What's more, when they are able to see change in children's development, in their overall well-being, and a reduction in the stress and anxiety of their primary caregivers, the HBE managers' own emotional well-being improves. The HBE team is acutely aware of how marginalized and poorly treated the children and the families have been, and they too are aware of how much they are valued for bringing positive change into their lives, both physical and emotional. These intrinsic shifts are part of the pathway to increased professional fulfilment.

#### 6.6.6.2 Expanded Professional Opportunities

All three members of the HBE team have been approached by outside organisations or individuals to assist and/or advise on other policies or procedures related to developmental or emotional support and child protection practices. They not only feel valued and respected by the stakeholders they serve directly through the programme, but this feeling is enhanced by other people in their lives recognizing their experience and asking them to add value elsewhere. Because of the skills obtained as part of the HBE management, all three team members have established side businesses to improve their income generation: the two Body-stress Release practitioners take on private clients and the third member consults on child protection policies and strategies. What's more, they have all gained a deep understanding of the challenges faced in rural communities, which make them more versatile professionals in the field of social development. All team members interact with a wide variety of stakeholders as part of their jobs: direct beneficiaries, the 120 voluntary caregivers whose activities they oversee, as well as high net worth tourists and visitors to Mfuwe who want to understand how the HBEP operates. They have built great confidence in their communication skills, which too has contributed to other individuals in their lives asking them to consult on similar programmes. Both of the outcomes experienced by the HBE managers mutually reinforce one another: increased professional fulfilment means they are passionate about sharing their work, which in turn leads to expanded professional opportunities. Equally, these expanded professional opportunities underscore how fulfilled the managers are in their primary roles.

# 6.7 Teachers at Integrated Schools

"There is no longer dependability on the Assistant Teachers because all teachers are assisting with children with disabilities. Even when the Assistant Teachers are absent, others are willing to help with no difficulties."

"[This programme] has given us the perception that anyone can learn."

"I had never been at a school with children with special needs. I was scared to touch them. But now, we feel proud to touch them."



Figure 9: Theory of Change for Teachers at Integrated Schools

In 2022, children enrolled under the HBEP attended eight different primary schools throughout Mfuwe. In each of those primary schools, the TTF hired at least one of the volunteer caregivers to serve as teachers' assistants and help with the integration of children with special needs at the schools. When enrolment of differently abled children was first proposed in 2018 and 2019, the TTF was met with substantial resistance from the schools, with teachers and school administrators vocally expressing the same biases about children with special needs as the rest of the community: fear that the conditions were contagious, worried that children without special needs would be disadvantaged in integrated classrooms. Additionally, there was strong resistance from the parents of children without special needs attending the schools, which in turn put further pressure on the school administration to review its decision to integrate. Over time, however, the other learners at the school and the teachers came to understand that integrated classrooms did not pose any risk to students and that diverse classrooms drive positive social change.

# 6.7.1 Understanding the Outcomes by Involving Stakeholders

Nine teachers from seven out of the eight primary schools were consulted in interviews or focus group discussions about the changes they have observed and experienced as a result of children with special needs attending their classes.

- 9 teachers consulted out of a full stakeholder group of 80
- Meetings were held at seven schools with the head teacher and, when possible, one other teacher representative to discuss the impact of enrolling children with special needs
- High saturation between the teachers at the seven schools
- The head teachers specifically felt confident to speak on behalf of their colleagues, and they together with teachers who manage the integrated classes were consulted as they have direct, daily exposure to integrated classrooms and the children with special needs
- Given the high saturation between the head teachers and class teachers consulted, as well as the input from HBE managers and the facilitators who work with teachers, the practitioner extrapolated the outcomes to the full stakeholder group *except for* teachers at the school that was not consulted, and thus the stakeholder group was reduced from 80 to 73 (removing the 7 teachers at the 8<sup>th</sup> school as there was not an opportunity to engage them directly)
  - The eighth school was not included for logistical reasons. Given the strong reactions of students, parents and teachers to children with special needs joining the schools initially, the practitioner did not feel confident extrapolating to teachers who were not consulted
- $\circ$   $\,$  An initial theory of change was articulated and shared with the HBE team for comment and verification
- The theory of change was then shared with a smaller group of teachers representing three schools for validation, and these three teachers then participated in the valuation exercise

# 6.7.2 Exploring Outcomes for the Teachers at Integrated Schools

Teachers at schools where children with special needs are now enrolled reported two outcomes:

- 1. Improved pedagogy
- 2. Increased professional fulfilment

In exploring the theory of change for "improved pedagogy," much like the facilitators, it was determined that the value of this change is predominately for their students. However, it forms part of the pathway to the material outcome of increased professional fulfillment. The outcomes were articulated after asking the teachers to explain specifically what had changed and how they could be sure the change had taken place, with consistent follow up questions of "why is that important?" and "why does that matter to you?" (See Appendix C for full discussion guide.) The teachers were all able to reflect on their initial reactions to children with special needs joining their classrooms and how their feelings and behaviours have
changed over time. All teachers consulted expressed very similar experiences, with high saturation between them in the pattern of change.

## 6.7.2.1 Establishing Well-defined Outcomes

The outcomes initially expressed by the teachers were refined in a verification session with the HBE management team and presented back to the teachers for confirmation.

1. "[Teaching children with] disabilities requires patience, it's not like regular classes where you can cruise. It has brought professional maturity to teachers. It's important for our development."

Sentiments such as the one above were refined to "improved pedagogy" for teachers. By accommodating children with special needs in the classroom, teachers have had to "mature professionally," to learn how to respond to the variety of needs and alter their pace and style of teaching to meet diverse learner needs.

"I have learnt to be a parent and not just a teacher. If you want the child to learn, he needs peace of mind and confidence in the one who is teaching him. The important thing is to help the child learn well."

Teaching children with special needs has improved the overall quality and style of teaching for those teachers who lead integrated classrooms. The change to well-being for the stakeholder group of teachers, however, was that this improved pedagogy has led to an overall sense of increased professional fulfillment.

2. "Teaching children with special needs gives me courage as a teacher. I get encouraged. As an educator, I expect to see change. I get excited when I see change in the children."

Another learning for teachers has been that children with special needs have had very little schooling, and the limited social interaction they've had growing up often means they also arrive at school with low confidence. Teachers, therefore, have an opportunity to effect real change on the children, both cognitively and socially. When they see that change happening, their sense of professional fulfillment is increased.

# 6.7.3 Negative Outcomes

The teachers explained that when children with special needs were first enrolled in their classes, they received criticism from parents at the school, with people saying that a "teacher of someone with intellectual disabilities will become like them." While they considered this rhetoric negative, when asked about the change they experienced, they spoke only of the positive change that has occurred in their classrooms and in the face of such ostracization. This negativity was understood to be part of the pervasive negative sentiments shared by several stakeholder groups when the students first enrolled in school, including the teachers themselves. Fear and doubt were spread throughout the schools and in the communities about the ability of children with special needs to acclimate in a so-called 'normal' school environment. Despite these sentiments, only positive material changes were shared by the

teachers, which underscores the significance of their intrinsic shift. What's more, while not explicitly stated, it could have been that these negative sentiments gave the teachers a window into what children with developmental differences and their families were experiencing every day, which may have helped the teachers to cultivate sympathy and compassion for these new students.

# 6.7.4 Subgroups

No sub-groups emerged through the interviews and focus groups with teachers. Their observations of the programme and experiences of change were highly consistent.

# 6.7.5 Material Outcomes

The teachers experienced one material, intrinsic outcome: increased professional fulfillment.

# 6.7.5.1 Increased Professional Fulfilment

"I have learned how to handle and teach children with special needs. I have learned the tactics and acquired new skills, which means I can handle children with special needs even without their assistant teachers."

"The training we received on early childhood development has empowered me. Even if I were taken elsewhere, I would be able to help children with special needs. I share this knowledge with other teachers, too."

By accommodating children with special needs in their classrooms, teachers have improved their teaching styles and methods. They have needed to transform their approach in the classrooms to cater to a wider variety of students. They have received specific training to this effect, which has made them more well-rounded teachers. In the course of teacher training, all teachers in the Zambian education system are meant to learn how to accommodate differently abled children in their classrooms, even if they don't specialize in this area. In reality, however, this training is highly limited and not effective, with teachers mainly instructed to "not leave any child behind," without addressing the societal reasons why some children are excluded, and the biases harboured by residents and potentially by the teachers themselves. By forcing these teachers to take on children with special needs, at first despite their objections, the teachers have become stronger and more versatile in their teaching styles; they have improved their pedagogical practices, and "brought inclusivity in teaching methodologies."

"We had a negative attitude about the progression of children with special needs in school but that has changed as we've seen the changes from reception to middle class. This has increased our confidence in the learners that they will do well. This motivates us teachers to continue working with children with special needs."

"I was blank when [the children with special needs] came here. I was learning what the assistant teachers were doing. Now, I am able to do some of what I learned and apply those skills when the assistant teachers aren't available. It feels great to step into that role."

This improved pedagogy has also led teachers to become more empathic towards children with special needs and more open-minded to accommodating them in integrated classrooms, something they were highly sceptical about when they were first told about the enrolment of these new students. What's more, they realized the important role they have to play in fostering positive relationships between children with special needs and the other children at the school. They have realized that the example that they set will be mirrored by the students. When the teachers observe positive social interactions, and when they see their students with special needs advancing in class and developmentally, they feel a sense of pride for their role in those changes. "When we enter the class now, the children with special needs shout and laugh with joy. Before, the children were feeling shy. Things have changed. A lot has changed." As another teacher put it in reference to his students with developmental differences, "the confidence the parent and children have in me is the same faith patients have in a doctor." In other words, teachers feel highly valued for their role in educating children that they did not deliberately choose to educate, but whose presence in their classrooms has, surprisingly, led to their own increased professional fulfilment.

# 6.8 Outcomes for Students in Integrated Schools

"The reaction when the children with special needs arrived was not welcoming. They were calling them names, that they were mad. Generally, they were surprised, the whole school. They did not regard them as being normal. Now, the students have learned that they are no different from those with disabilities and it's important to treat them like any other person." Teacher

"In the past, [children with special needs] were not allowed to participate in activities but now they do. All children are now able to play together. It's important for all children to be included in school activities for their growth. It's part of inclusivity." Teacher

"Teaching children to be more inclusive, use inclusive language, and empathize with people who have differing abilities has a psychological effect on their being ready to engage with and accept others."<sup>70</sup>



Figure 10: Theory of Change for Students in Integrated Schools

The arrival of children with special needs in schools that historically did not accommodate differently abled learners was a shock, both to the teachers at the school and the pupils. When enrolment of children with special needs into these schools was first proposed in 2018 and 2019, there was strong resistance from the parents of neurotypical children attending the school, which in turn put pressure on the school administration. Parents of the other pupils believed their children could 'catch' the disabilities and that being in close proximity to children with disabilities would somehow harm their own children. Over time, however, the other learners at the school have developed empathy and compassion for differently abled children, ultimately resulting in a positive societal impact.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> https://www.childrensdayton.org/the-hub/embrace-expose-and-empathize-discussing-disabilities-your-child

# 6.8.1 Understanding the Outcomes by Involving Stakeholders

In order to access the change that has occurred for other learners, the practitioner consulted teachers at the schools to act as proxies and held a focus group with 17 students.

- o 17 pupils and 9 teachers as proxies consulted in focus groups and interviews
- In the interviews and focus groups to establish change for the teachers at the schools, pupils were cited as another stakeholder group
- High saturation amongst the nine teachers and with the pupils consulted directly
- The experience of change as identified by the teachers was cross-checked in a focus group of 17 students at one of the schools
- The Teachers' Assistants were consulted during their own focus groups (employed caregivers) and too described the same process of change for students at the integrated schools
- Based on the triangulation of the data with teachers, students and teachers' assistants, the outcomes were extrapolated to the whole stakeholder group based on high saturation of descriptions of change
- An initial theory of change was articulated and shared with the HBE team for comment and verification
- The theory of change was then shared with a smaller group of three teachers acting as proxies for the students for validation, and these three teachers then participated in the valuation exercise as proxies for the students

# 6.8.2 Exploring Outcomes for Students in Integrated Schools

Students studying alongside children with special needs in integrated classrooms experienced one material outcome:

1. Reduced fear of differences

The outcome for students was initially articulated as "improved social acceptance," but was refined further in considering how the change directly affected the stakeholder group. This outcome was articulated after asking the teachers and students to explain specifically what had changed for students with the arrival of differently abled children in their classes, and how they could be sure the change had taken place, with consistent follow up questions of "why is that important to students?" and "why does that change matter?" (See Appendix C for full discussion guide.) The teachers and students were all able to reflect on their observations of pupils and themselves when the children with special needs arrived and how their behaviour and interactions changed over time. All teachers consulted expressed very similar observations of students, with high saturation between them on their descriptions of the pattern of change and equally high saturation amongst the teachers and the students consulted directly.

Based on the observations by teachers and focus group data with students, the practitioner noted that this outcome could potentially be taken further from *reduced fear* to *improved acceptance of children with special needs*, which would also have valuation implications. However, while there was sufficient evidence in the testimonies of multiple stakeholder

groups to prove reduction in fear, the practitioner felt that to prove acceptance would have taken deeper stakeholder engagement with a much larger representation of students and specific indicators set and monitored at the schools. While this proved logistically not feasible for the current analysis, it is noted in Section 11 as one of the limitations of the current analysis, with the risk of under-valuing the changes at schools.

## 6.8.2.1 Establishing Well-defined Outcomes

The outcome initially expressed by the teachers was refined in a verification session with the HBE management team and presented back to the teachers for confirmation.

1. *"Without this programme, students would not have had the opportunity to mingle with friends with disabilities." Teacher* 

"Those kids have not experienced a big number of children with special needs, they have not eaten with them before. They are used to homes with negative attitudes. It was a new thing for them." Teacher

Sentiments such as the ones above were initially interpreted as "improved social acceptance" for students and then later refined to "reduced fear of differences". By breaking from familial and historical norms of not engaging children with special needs, students at these schools are not breaking from the fear and stigmas harboured by their parents and are becoming more open-minded to different paces and styles of development and learning.

#### 6.8.3 Negative Outcomes

The teachers serving as proxies for the students explained that when children with special needs were first enrolled in their classes, the school and teachers received criticism from parents and from their communities, with parents explicitly expressing fears that their children would be adversely affected if they learned alongside differently abled children. This fear of inclusive education disadvantaging children without developmental differences is widespread<sup>71</sup> and has repeatedly been disproven.<sup>72 73</sup> Indeed, "one meta-analysis of existing research demonstrated that 81 percent of the reported outcomes showed that including students with disabilities in the general education classroom resulted in either a positive or neutral effect on students without disabilities."<sup>74</sup> While not directly evidenced, one can imagine that the parents were expressing these same fears to their children. Yet, in support of the existing body of research, these fears were dis-spelled after several months of inclusivity, after which point teachers, guardians and students realized that neurotypical students were not disadvantaged learning alongside their developmentally different peers, especially with the provision of adequate resources for these students.<sup>75</sup> The final net change

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK554622/

<sup>72</sup> Cole, Waldron, & Majd, 2004

<sup>73</sup> Cosier, Causton-Theoharis, & Theoharis, 2013

<sup>74</sup> Kalambouka, Farrell, & Dyson, 2007

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> One study did note the small negative effects of inclusive education on neurotypical students without adequate resources and support protocols, which were quickly rectified with resources in place, leading to a net benefit for neurotypical students both academically and socio-emotionally (Tulloch, 2015).

for students learning alongside developmentally different peers was deemed to be a positive one.

# 6.8.4 Subgroups

No sub-groups emerged through the interviews with teachers serving as proxies for the students. When considering the full stakeholder group of students without special needs at these schools (the entire student body), it was considered that students in the same classrooms may form a sub-group of the full student body. However, upon engaging students directly from a more senior class with no children with special needs, the changes they experienced were the same as what teachers described for the students in the same classes as children with special needs and thus no sub-group articulated.

# 6.8.5 Material Outcomes

The teachers acting as proxies for the students and the students consulted directly expressed one material, intrinsic outcome: reduced fear of differences.

# 6.8.5.1 Reduced Fear of Differences

"It's important for children with special needs to be here so that they can have a chance to learn as well. They need to learn so that they can have a good future." Student

"We didn't know about children with special needs before. We didn't have any friends like that." Student

"We used to throw stones at children with special needs. Now, I feel bad for that. I have stopped stoning them." Student

"We help them get into the bus when school is over." Student

In the context of isolation and ostracization of children with special needs in Mfuwe, which was underscored by parents strongly objecting to their enrolment into school, the change experienced by children learning alongside them is significant. This is how societal shifts start to take place: younger generations having more informed and open-minded perceptions of differences, which allows them to be more accepting. Incorporating children with special needs into typical societal settings, and specifically integrating them into classroom environments, familiarizes other learners with developmental differences and leads to increased interaction. Through doing so, they in turn have reduced anxiety and better attitudes towards children with special needs,<sup>76</sup> and begin to understand that these children also deserve the opportunity to learn and socialize. Other students learn to show compassion for children with differences and abilities, they learn how to interact and befriend people who are diverse, which leads to their overall reduced fear of differences. This outcome is critical for the long-term shift in societal dynamics and for creating social environments that are safe for children and people with differences.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> https://www.disabilityscoop.com/2013/08/30/kids-attitudes-disabilities/18615/

## 6.9 Outcomes for Children Resident at Hanada Orphanage

"The other children have changed because previously we were struggling with their food. Even the environment – the place wasn't looking good." Director, Hanada Orphanage



Figure 11: Theory of Change for Children Resident at Hanada Orphanage

When the HBE Programme partnered with Social Welfare in 2020 to raise concern about children living in conditions of severe neglect, Social Welfare made the decision to permanently re-home three of those children at a local orphanage and three were temporarily rehomed there to give their guardians a break from the constancy of caretaking. While the orphanage is the only facility of its kind in the district, the orphanage received minimal if any funding from Social Welfare and struggled to provide adequate resources to all resident children. When the TTF realized the addition of these six children would put an already strained facility under increased pressure, the organisation invested in the refurbishment of the infrastructure, committed to fund a monthly operating budget and hired three caregivers to be based permanently at the facility to assist with education and development of children with special needs. As a result of this influx of resources, the other resident children equally benefitted.

#### 6.9.1 Understanding the Outcomes by Involving Stakeholders

In order to access the change that has occurred for children at the orphanage, the practitioner interviewed the Director of the orphanage as a proxy. The seven resident children without special needs were deemed too young to communicate their experience of change directly, and so the Director served as a proxy.

- The Director was interviewed one-on-one and acted as a proxy for the seven resident children
- Clear description of health change based on increased and reliable food resources for the children at the orphanage
- The practitioner deemed insights into possible changes in the mental and emotional health too unsubstantiated to include in the report and also these would be directly linked to the change in physical health, as per the Director's observations

- The outcomes were extrapolated to the full stakeholder group as the Director felt confident all seven children had experienced the same type, amount and depth of change
- The theory of change was shared immediately with the Director for validation
- The theory of change was then confirmed with the HBE management team

## 6.9.2 Exploring Outcomes for Children Resident at Hanada Orphanage

Children who were resident at Hanada orphanage experienced one material outcome:

1. Improved nutrient intake

This one outcome for the resident children was identified immediately and clearly by the Director. This outcome was articulated after asking the Director to explain specifically what had changed for children and how she could be sure the change had taken place, with consistent follow up questions of "why is that important to the children?" and "why does that change matter?" (See Appendix C for full discussion guide.) The Director was able to reflect clearly on the change in the children and the conditions under which they lived, including access to resources, prior to the involvement of the HBE Programme.

# 6.9.2.1 Establishing Well-defined Outcomes

The outcome initially expressed by the Director remained constant throughout the theory of change review and validation with the HBE team.

# 6.9.3 Negative Outcomes

The Director did not cite any negative outcomes for children at the orphanage, despite specific probing.

#### 6.9.4 Subgroups

No sub-groups emerged through the interview with the Director as a proxy.

#### 6.9.5 Material Outcomes

The Director acting as a proxy for the children expressed one material, functional outcome for the children at the orphanage: improved nutrient intake.

#### 6.9.5.1 Improved Nutrient Intake

"The children are now nourished with enough food. Their physical health has improved, and they are not getting sick as often. They are more active now because of how they are being kept, and they are happier because the food and the environment are better." Before the collaboration with the HBEP, the Director at Hanada Orphanage struggled to meet the daily needs of the resident children, specifically to feed them three sufficient meals per day. The dormitories were dilapidated, and the long-drop toilet was in poor condition. The infrastructure was not satisfactory for the resident children, let alone for the six additional children who were being re-homed at the facility. In order to address this challenge, the TTF raised funds to refurbish the infrastructure, helped the orphanage maintain and expand their vegetable garden, completed construction on unfinished buildings, and committed a monthly operational budget with which the orphanage could provide sufficient meals to all children and members of staff. As a result of these consistent, healthy meals, the nutritional intake of the children has improved in both quality and quantity of meals, which the Director has evidenced through the energy of the children and how well- nourished they appear.

# 6.10 Outcomes for Director at Hanada Orphanage

"Previously, I was under pressure because the children at the orphanage were not getting enough food. Now, I know what to do because I'm concentrating because I'm not feeling as much stress." Director, Hanada Orphanage



Figure 12: Theory of Change for Director at Hanada Orphanage

Because the resources at the orphanage were insufficient to feed all children adequately, the orphanage director felt constant stress, both emotionally and financially. She personally financed many of the orphanage needs and at times had to choose between providing for her own family and the children at the orphanage. When Social Welfare recommended re-homing six children with special needs at the orphanage, the HBEP committed to contributing towards operational support of the orphanage as well as improved infrastructure and resources. This funding was sufficient to support all of the resident children at the orphanage as well as the new children requiring developmental assistance. Not only did this result in improved nutrition for the resident children, but the Director herself experienced reduced stress and increased food security.

#### 6.10.1 Understanding the Outcomes by Involving Stakeholders

The Director of the orphanage was interviewed initially as a proxy for the children at the orphanage, who had been flagged by previous stakeholders as a separate stakeholder group. After that interview, when asked about other stakeholders, the Director self-identified and explained she had experienced significant positive change through the HBEP.

- o One-on-one interview with the Director
- o Two material outcomes identified
- Experience of change consistent with observations from the HBE team, especially the Wellness Manager, who is most actively involved with the orphanage
- $\circ$   $\,$  No need to extrapolate as full stakeholder group of one consulted

- $\circ$  The theory of change was articulated in the initial interview with the Director and validated by her
- The theory of change was then shared with the HBE team for further validation

## 6.10.2 Exploring Outcomes for the Director at Hanada Orphanage

The Director at Hanada Orphanage shared two material outcomes experienced:

- 1. Reduced stress
- 2. Improved food security

There was no change to the outcomes from their point of first articulation by the Director to the verification in the theory of change review. The outcomes were articulated after asking the Director to explain specifically what had changed for her through involvement with the HBEP and how she could be sure the change had taken place, with consistent follow up questions of "why is that important to you?" and "why does that change matter?" (See Appendix C for full discussion guide.) The Director was able to reflect on her experiences of running the orphanage pre- and post-involvement of the HBEP and clearly explain the changes she has observed in herself.

# 6.10.2.1 Establishing Well-defined Outcomes

The outcomes initially expressed by the Director were related to a reduction in stress and an increase in her ability to secure food for her own family.

"Before the HBE programme, I wanted to sustain [the orphanage] and my family. I was sharing everything I bought: cooking oil, sugar. I was overstressed."

In taking forward the sentiment of being "overstressed", the Director came to explain that the change, from being overstressed to "happy, I'm fattening, and even now I can afford to buy a coke," was summarized as reduced stress. Being in the position of having to choose between the needs of the children at the orphanage and her own family not only affected her emotional health but it also impacted on the food security of her family.

#### 6.10.3 Negative Outcomes

The Director did not cite any negative outcomes for herself as a result of the collaboration with the HBE programme, despite specific probing.

#### 6.10.4 Subgroups

Not applicable.

#### 6.10.5 Material Outcomes

The Director cited two material outcomes: reduced stress (intrinsic) and improved food security (functional).

### 6.10.5.1 Reduced Stress

## "I have noticed a change. This is not the way I was. I am healthy now."

The Director of Hanada Orphanage started the residency component of the facility in 2010 with the intention of housing only a few children at a time. She felt she could manage the costs by her own contributions (she was retired from a successful career in Lusaka) and by asking for in-kind food donations from local businesses and well-wishers, with occasional contributions from the Department of Social Welfare. Yet over time, as the only childcare facility of its kind in the district, Social Welfare allocated more children to the orphanage, with the promise of operational support that proved unreliable and often non-existent. This resulted in high emotional stress for the Director, who had to share her own familial resources with the orphanage, which meant that neither her family nor the children at the orphanage were sufficiently fed. When the HBEP assumed a large portion of this financial responsibility by funding the monthly operational costs for all resident children, the Director was able to meet the needs of both the children at the orphanage and her family. This has resulted in material change to her well-being in the form of reduced stress.

## 6.10.5.2 Improved Food Security

# *"I can better sustain my family now. I am able to buy food and medicine. Without HBE, I would not have found another source of income. My husband is sick, my children are unemployed."*

With the HBEP supporting the operational costs of the orphanage, the Director no longer has to share her own resources to meet the daily needs of the children at the orphanage. Further, the operational support provided includes a small stipend for the Director, so that she too is earning a bit of money to put towards her own needs. From the time the orphanage started until the partnership with the HBEP, all of the time and resources provided by the Director have been voluntary and at her own cost. This has been a personal financial loss greater than she anticipated and come at a cost to the comfort of her family, for whom she is the sole financial provider. The Director had savings from her career in Lusaka to sustain her family and start the orphanage, but she did not predict that the facility would receive more children from Social Welfare without reliable financial support to accommodate them. She did not feel she could refuse any of the children and so accepted all of those who needed a home at her own expense. With the financial aid from the HBEP to both the orphanage and to her personally, she no longer has to choose between buying food for her family or the children at the orphanage, which has resulted in her own personal increased food security.

# 6.11 Outcomes for the Department of Social Welfare

"If we don't have partners like you, well the government doesn't have enough money to cover for everyone. You make a big difference to Social Welfare. Ideally, our department is meant to look out for those who are vulnerable in our community. When we can't do that, it defeats the purpose, and we become frustrated." Assistant Social Welfare Officer



Figure 13: Theory of Change for Department of Social Welfare

The Department of Social Welfare in Zambia is charged with identifying and supporting the most vulnerable residents in the population. They define vulnerable residents as: female-headed households, child-headed households, the elderly (aged 60+), people with disabilities, and the chronically ill. The population sizes of districts vary. In the 2010 census, the Mambwe District had 68,900 people,<sup>77</sup> with the population nearly doubling in the 2022 census, with preliminary results of 119,300 people.<sup>78</sup> For this entire district, there are only four Social Welfare officers, all of whom are charged with identifying vulnerable residents and enrolling them on the Social Cash Transfer (SCT) scheme. Through this scheme, abled-bodied households that are considered vulnerable receive grants of 200 ZMW per month (approx. \$12 USD), and vulnerable households with disabled residents receive 400 ZMW per month (approx. \$24 USD).

#### 6.11.1 Understanding the Outcomes by Involving Stakeholders

The Assistant Social Welfare Officer for the Mambwe District was interviewed on the phone to establish outcomes for the Dept. of Social Welfare, other stakeholder groups and to participate in the valuation of the outcome. Given the high workload and severely limited resources in this department, the practitioner decided to combine both the identification of outcomes and valuation discussion.

• One-on-one interview with the Assistant Social Welfare Officer

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> https://www.citypopulation.de/en/zambia/wards/admin/0305\_\_mambwe/

<sup>78</sup> https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Mambwe\_District

- One material outcome identified
- Experience of change consistent with observations from the HBE team
- No need to extrapolate as full stakeholder group of one consulted
- The theory of change was articulated in the initial interview with the Assistant Social Welfare Officer and validated by him
- The theory of change was then shared with the HBE team for comment

## 6.11.2 Exploring Outcomes for Social Welfare

The Assistant Social Welfare Officer, as a proxy for the Social Welfare Department, identified one material change:

1. Improved operational efficiency

There was no change to the outcome from the point of first articulation by the Assistant Social Welfare Officer to the verification in the theory of change. The outcome was articulated after asking him to explain specifically what had changed for the Department in Mambwe District since involvement with the HBE programme and how he could be sure the change had taken place, with consistent follow up questions of "why is that important to you?" and "why does that change matter?" (See Appendix C for full discussion guide.) The Officer was able to reflect on his experience of working with Social Welfare for four years and the change in how many families with children with disabilities have been enrolled on the SCT scheme.

### 6.11.2.1 Establishing Well-defined Outcomes

The Assistant Social Welfare Officer was able to clearly describe the changes of the HBE programme to the lives of the beneficiaries (families with children with special needs) and the positive impact on the Department of Social Welfare as a whole. In the interview, he used phrases such as "we are under a lot of pressure," "our financial resources are little" several times. He was able to articulate a clear theory of change on how the support of the HBEP saves the Department of Social Welfare time and expense in having to do the work of identification themselves, which was re-phrased as improved operational efficiency. This is an ecosystem outcome and the relational value and efficiencies created by working together.

#### 6.11.3 Negative Outcomes

The Assistant Social Welfare Officer did not cite any negative outcomes for the Department of Social Welfare as a result of the collaboration with the HBEP, despite specific probing.

#### 6.11.4 Subgroups

Not applicable.

#### 6.11.5 Material Outcomes

The Assistant Social Welfare Officer cited one material outcome: improved operational efficiency (functional).

#### 6.11.5.1 Improved Operational Efficiency

In describing the change for the Department of Social Welfare, the Welfare Officer cited a number of changes for the families of children with special needs, identifying them as the stakeholder group that has been impacted the most significantly. When families are enrolled onto the SCT programme, they get access to a reliable (albeit small) source of income. This income is arriving to households where, for the most part, no one has formal employment, and so despite the small amounts, the money improves their ability to provide food and other resources for the family. The receipt of SCT grants was noted by the families of children with special needs themselves as well as the HBE team as a major positive change. From the perspective of Social Welfare as a department, the HBEP has helped them identify families who should be on the scheme, which the Welfare Officer felt the department would not be able to manage on its own.

# "The way you guys have identified kids with special needs is very focused, ours is a wider approach. You know exactly what you are looking for."

The ability of the HBE team to identify and report back to Social Welfare on candidates for the SCT scheme "reduces the timeframe for Social Welfare's work." As the Assistant Social Welfare Officer explained, "We can now easily request funds and put [children with special needs] in our system." He further stipulated that the involvement of Social Welfare in the lives of families with disabilities "hasn't been that impactful" because families tend to conceal children with special needs and so they are not easy to locate. With the limited resources of Social Welfare, it would be extremely difficult for Social Welfare officers to identify children themselves; Social Welfare relies on people willingly coming forward and presenting their vulnerable family member to qualify for SCT. If families aren't willing to do that, they get left out. By finding eligible candidates for Social Welfare and collecting their information on behalf of Social Welfare or organizing meetings for families to liaise directly with Social Welfare, the HBE team facilitates registration of a category of vulnerable people who were previously under-represented in the SCT scheme. In so doing, the prevalence of this category of vulnerable resident is made more visible to the department, highlighting the unseen needs of disabled residents in remote areas and their relative exclusion from government benefit schemes because they are difficult to access amidst high societal stigma.

## 6.12 Outcomes for BSR Foundation Practitioners

"I was discontented with my situation. I felt that I could achieve more success with BSR in a place where people are more health-conscious. Little did I know that the subsequent two weeks in Mthatha would completely change my life. I came to realize the significant impact of BSR, which led me to establish my practice in Polokwane, at least for now. It's been a year and I am truly happy with how things worked out. There was a constant inner pull guiding me towards participating in the outreach. It's astonishing how everything fell into place following that instinct. It ignited a fire within me to serve humanity." BSR Practitioner

"I can honestly say it's changed me personally and professionally. When I first got the opportunity to work with the programme, it revealed another part of my purpose. From the moment I went to Mfuwe and saw the programme ... I knew I had arrived." BSR Practitioner



Figure 14: Theory of Change for BSR Foundation Practitioners

In 2018, a tourist to Mfuwe approached the TTF and presented her skillset as a Body-Stress Release (BSR) practitioner. She explained the methodology of this alternative therapy and asked if she could be of any assistance during her stay. The HBE team decided to ask a few of the parents of children on the programme if they might like to try this alternative therapy service for their children, and they agreed. The response from parents was overwhelming: they felt significant change had taken place in their children's sleeping and eating habits, specifically, as a result of the release therapy. Because of this positive response, we began engaging BSR practitioners from South Africa to come and visit the children on the HBE team once or twice per year to offer this service, and simultaneously we sponsored three of our team members to attend the BSR Academy in South Africa to BSR in Mfuwe, but we also learned that the work of the BSR practitioners in Mfuwe had led to positive change in South Africa. After realizing the impact of this alternative therapy on children in Mfuwe, the BSR

practitioners who visited Zambia registered their own non-profit foundation in South Africa, the BSR Foundation, with a specific focus to provide pro-bono BSR services to children with special needs, an idea that arose after they had seen how effective this treatment was for children with special needs in Mfuwe. Previously, the practitioners worked only on private clients through their own practices, and so the awareness raised through their trips to Zambia was the impetus for them to replicate this outreach in their home country.

# 6.12.1 Understanding the Outcomes by Involving Stakeholders

In order to understand change experienced by BSR Foundation practitioners, the founder of the BSR Foundation circulated a questionnaire over e-mail.

- o 8/21 practitioners completed the questionnaire
- $\circ~$  1/8 who completed the questionnaire was engaged in a supplementary in-depth interview
- 2/8 who completed the questionnaire reviewed and modified the theory of change
- 8/8 who completed the questionnaire then engaged in a separate focus group to further review the theory of change, at which point a second outcome was articulated
- The outcomes identified were extrapolated to the full stakeholder group given high saturation between the eight who completed the survey and engaged in the focus group, and their strongly expressed confidence in observing change in their fellow practitioners
- The theory of change was then shared with the HBE team for comment

# 6.12.2 Exploring Outcomes for BSR Foundation Practitioners

Through the written survey data, phone interview and focus group with the BSR Foundation practitioners, two outcomes emerged:

- 1. Increased professional fulfilment
- 2. Increased personal fulfilment

The testimonials of the BSR Foundation practitioners were profound and heartfelt in their descriptions of personal and professional change. Many of them expressed intrinsic personal change in addition to professional fulfillment:

"Being involved in the programme was a huge learning curve for me – it is a humbling experience of note. It reminded me that we have so much to be grateful for. We do take a lot of things for granted."

"I have changed, both personally and professionally. I have learned to appreciate who I am and what I have to offer... Doing BSR outreach has touched my life in immeasurable ways, and I will never be the same person ever again!"

"It's very difficult to comment on how my life would have been without being a part of the [BSR Foundation] team. I just know that I am a better person for it and am grateful to be a part of it."

The change in their professional skillset and adding this new client base to their regular work schedule led a clear outcome of increased professional fulfillment for the practitioners. Initially, this was the sole outcome, until the practitioners clarified in a focus group that they felt a separate intrinsic shift that extended beyond the professional realm and affected them personally. The improved personal satisfaction / joy / happiness / emotional well-being was expressed at length in the focus group and was later taken forward and refined to increased self-awareness.

# 6.12.2.1 Establishing Well-defined Outcomes

All of the BSR Foundation practitioners engaged were able to articulate how the experience of offering their unique skillset to children with special needs has improved both their delivery of BSR as well as their sense of themselves as practitioners.

"Personally, I was finally able to discover how I can be of service in a meaningful way to fellow humans who truly need and deserve the benefits of BSR. Professionally, I gained necessary practice of the technique and how to apply it to differently abled bodies as well as how to interact with children who are developmentally different, physically and mentally."

As the pathway to change included significant personal shifts in perspective, originally "increased emotional well-being" was included as a second intrinsic outcome. In exploring the concept of "personal growth," the practitioners articulated a change in how they viewed other people and themselves

"To go back to a facility and be recognized by the children it leaves you with a sense of purpose. In our day to day lives, we are insular; 'it takes a village to raise a child' actually applies, and the outreach takes you out of your insulated world, and in our world it's incredibly comfortable, and theirs is not. It's personal growth when you realize that there are so many aspects out there you don't actually know are happening. For me it was an education."

"Since doing the outreaches, I feel like the only way I can describe it is it feeds my soul. Once a month when I go when I work with the kids, it feels on a level of soul fulfillment. I'm a happier person, I'm a much more positive person, on a soul level, I feel more fulfilled."

Upon further reflection, these intrinsic shifts were linked to the self-awareness of the practitioners: positioning themselves in the context of hardship and realizing their fortune and putting their challenges into perspective. What's more, they learned to tap into their empathy for not just people with different abilities but equally new cultures and customs. This was rephrased as increased self-awareness. Separately, the skills they acquired by working with a greater diversity of bodies and the soft skills of learning how to communicate with non-verbal clients have equally increased their professional fulfillment.

# 6.12.3 Negative Outcomes

None of the practitioners cited negative outcomes for themselves or any other stakeholder groups as a result of the collaboration with the HBEP, despite specific probing.

#### 6.12.4 Subgroups

No sub-groups emerged through engaged with the BSR Foundation practitioners.

## 6.12.5 Material Outcomes

The practitioners arrived at two material outcomes for themselves: increased professional fulfillment (intrinsic) and increased self-awareness (intrinsic).

## 6.12.5.1 Increased Professional Fulfilment

"What I have learned in that short period in Mfuwe, might have taken me another 20 years to learn in my own practice."

"In a day-to-day BSR practise I am mostly working with people who are more affluent, have had an education and have better access to health care. Most of them do not have developmental differences but have health issues related to first world stresses. On outreach we are working with large numbers of children that are living with developmental differences. This exposure brought change and I have also witnessed that Practitioners who participate have increased confidence in themselves and the BSR technique."

All of the BSR Foundation practitioners interviewed shared very strongly worded, positive perspectives on how volunteering with children with special needs had changed their professional outlook and sense of professional satisfaction. Of the 21 practitioners, four have been to Mfuwe to volunteer directly with the HBE Programme and the others have volunteered with the BSR Foundation in South Africa, learning from the practitioners who've come to Zambia. All of them have gained new experience on how people with developmental differences can be helped by BSR. Observing the changes they can effect on people with disabilities, especially children, has brought the practitioners incredible joy. What's more, they've learned how to work with different kinds of bodies, to be more patient in working with clients who are unsettled, young and struggle to stay still, all of which have improved their BSR implementation. They've become more dynamic, skilled practitioners, they have experienced a new level of satisfaction in their work and positive response from new clients, and all of this has resulted in an increased sense of professional satisfaction.

"Adaptability, flexibility and patience as everything has to be on the child's time frame. I now have improved skillset on working on awkward positions like working on elevated bodies to the kneeling position or seated position. I would not have learned how to adapt working with differently shaped bodies. This has helped me tremendously when dealing with normal clients with severe back pain or the elderly to render what I've learned from the kind of clients who have developed similar inabilities."

#### 6.12.5.2 Increased Self-awareness

"It also exposed me to work in other circumstances than a comfortable practice with everything at hand. You had to improvise and also had to learn how other cultures think and behave, and why they do things they do." "Having been raised and grown up in a hugely conservative community and community of segregation, our exposure was so limited to other cultures, I've really enjoyed exposure into different cultures and learned a lot to other experiences."

In addition, the heighted sense of professional fulfillment that comes from working with children with special needs, the BSR practitioners were adamant that they felt a personal intrinsic shift as well, one that was separate to who they are as BSR practitioners. The majority of practitioners who volunteer for the BSR Foundation are white South Africans from backgrounds of relative privilege. To that effect, the majority have not had substantial exposure to diversity, or the hardships associated with poverty in their personal or professional lives. Working at facilities in South Africa that cater for highly disadvantaged children who come from difficult and often traumatic backgrounds, with parallels to those of the children with special needs in Mfuwe, has been an emotional, social and cultural eye-opening experience for the BSR practitioners. They have had to confront their own assumptions and discomforts, think about their implicit judgements and, in the process, have undergone significant personal transformations that have left them feeling more empathic, compassionate and open-minded. These intermediate outcomes have led to the practitioners' increased self-awareness: of their own advantages, their cultural-historical backgrounds and biases and a stronger sense of their humanist callings.

# 6.13 Outcomes for Children with Special Needs in South Africa Reached by the BSR Foundation

*"Learners have relaxed, and they are more able to focus during activity time and grasp what they are learning." Head of Home for Help Care Facility, South Africa* 



Figure 15: Theory of Change for Children with Special Needs in South Africa

After learning about the impacts of BSR on children with special need through their interaction with the HBEP, the BSR practitioners from South Africa formed their own non-profit called the Body Stress Release Foundation to offer pro-bono BSR services to children with special needs in South Africa. In addition to the practitioners citing material change, the children receiving these releases have also experienced change. The BSR Foundation reaches approximately 350 children regularly through their collaborations with 5 institutions in the Western and Eastern Cape, all of whom began receiving regular BSR treatments after South African practitioners learned about the positive effects of BSR on children with special needs in Mfuwe, Zambia.

# 6.13.1 Understanding the Outcomes by Involving Stakeholders

Understanding change for children in South Africa who receive the services of BSR Foundation was challenging, given the practitioner's geographical distance from these stakeholders, their young age and the limited time of their caregivers to engage in primary data collection. In order to understand change for the children, the practitioner:

- Received one survey from a childcare facility in Cape Town, to serve as a direct proxy for the 25 children at that facility
- Follow up phone call interview with the childcare facility to confirm theory of change and engage in valuation discussion

- $\circ~$  Relied on the descriptions of change provided by the eight BSR Foundation practitioners to serve as proxies for the other children reached by the BSR Foundation
- The consistency and saturation between the childcare facility's observations, the data collected on children and the separately reported changes observed by the BSR Foundation practitioners led to the extrapolation to the full stakeholder group, consisting of 350 children across five facilities
  - Effects of not extrapolating stakeholder group included in Section 9
- $\circ~$  Two BSR Foundation practitioners and one childcare facility reviewed the theory of change
- $\circ~$  One childcare facility participated in the valuation of change for children in South Africa reached by the BSR Foundation

# 6.13.2 Exploring Outcomes for Children with Special Needs in South Africa Reached by the BSR Foundation

Through the written survey and interview with the childcare facility in South Africa and the BSR Foundation practitioners, two initial outcome were identified:

- 1. Improved physical health
- 2. Improved learning outcomes

The testimonials of the BSR Foundation practitioners about what they have observed during their BSR sessions with children informed the theory of change and identification of outcomes.

"I have personally seen countless number of children who have received Body Stress Release to physically function better as well as mentally. Their bodies released stress that was sitting in the physical structures as well as the muscles and once that stress gets released, their nervous system could function optimally, helping them be the best version of themselves. They can walk better, talk better, drool less, swallow better, sleep better, make better eye contact, have better concentration and some are also less hyperactive." – BSR Foundation Practitioner

*"Learners are calmer. For learners with Cerebral Palsy, their muscles aren't as stiff, and their bodies are more relaxed." – Childcare Facility Director* 

The consistency in language and description used by the individual BSR Foundation practitioners interviewed and the one childcare facility in South Africa that responded to the survey gave the practitioner confidence in the reliability of these outcomes. All of the five childcare facilities reached are under-resourced and over-worked, as per descriptions by the BSR Foundation practitioners, which is in part why they were identified to receive pro-bono BSR services. This also means that they have limited capacity to respond to non-pressing requests such as surveys. The practitioner wanted to capture the positive spread of value through the BSR component of the HBEP specifically and therefore relied on the outcomes as described the BSR Foundation practitioners and the childcare facility.

## 6.13.2.1 Establishing Well-defined Outcomes

Both the childcare facility and BSR Foundation practitioners used language to describe physical and learning changes to the children reached by the BSR Foundation:

*"Learners have more open bowels after BSR sessions. This is important because open bowels cleanse the liver and releases bad toxins."* 

*"Learners are calmer, giving their parents a break, and their behaviour changes, they don't have that built up energy."* 

The practitioner relied heavily on the childcare facility's survey and interview responses to form an understanding of the change observed by an objective party, which were verified through the observations of change expressed by the BSR Foundation practitioners. While initially two changes were considered, one to physical health and one related to learning outcomes, these were further analysed to be part of the same change pathway. The physical benefits to children were specific to their eating and sleeping habits, helping them to become calmer. This calmness then resulted in them being more focused and able to concentrate on their lessons, leading to improved engagement in class. This improved engagement was part of the pathway of children developing the improved ability to self-regulate, which the facility representative reported was directly related to the introduction of BSR in the lives of the children. What's more, they maintain developmental files and incident reports for each child at the facility, and they have recorded a clear decrease in the number of incidents that come from un-regulated feelings and behaviour directly after the BSR sessions.

#### 6.13.3 Negative Outcomes

None of the practitioners nor the head of the childcare facility cited any negative impacts on the children who receive BSR treatments.

# 6.13.4 Subgroups

No sub-groups emerged through engagement with the BSR Foundation practitioners and head of the childcare facility.

#### 6.13.5 Material Outcomes

The practitioners arrived at one material outcome for the children who receive BSR treatments in South Africa: improved ability to self-regulate (functional).

#### 6.13.5.1 Improved Engagement in Class

After the BSR sessions, caregivers at the facilities reported specific examples of children's physical changes, such as: better digestion, more energy and better sleep patterns. These observations are consistent with what parents of children with special needs in Zambia report as some of the major changes they attribute to BSR specifically, and they are consistent with what BSR practitioners record as well. The effects of BSR on children with special needs are

both calming and energizing: the children are better able to focus, and the improved sleep and digestion give them more energy. The overall physical health of a child with special needs is much more complicated than simply eating and sleeping habits, and the BSR therapy does not substitute for medical intervention or resolve medical needs. What is clear, however, is that the positive response from the children during the sessions and their demeanour thereafter proves that the sessions are beneficial and that short-term physical improvements can be detected. The proximity of these changes to the BSR sessions gives both the caregivers and BSR practitioners confidence that the children are specifically responding to the effects of BSR.

Both the caregivers and the BSR practitioners observed children being "calmer" and "more focused" after the sessions, which was evidenced by their ability to sit still for longer periods and participate in their learning sessions. This was attributed to the effects of BSR, specifically the relaxing of tension in their bodies, which in turn results in mental and emotional relaxation. This then leads to their improved ability to focus, and thus improved engagement with their caregivers. The improved engagement and calmer behaviours have served as evidence to the caregivers at the facilities of the children's improved ability to self-regulate, evidenced by the decrease in incident reports after BSR sessions and the observations of their primary caregivers.

# 6.14 Outcomes for Residents in Kakumbi and Mnkhanya Villages with HBE-enrolled children

"There is a change in the mentality of community members towards people living with disabilities." Ward Councillor, Kakumbi Chiefdom



Figure 16: Theory of Change for Residents in Villages with HBE-enrolled Children

As part of the HBEP, caregivers partake in community sensitization campaigns, by putting on theatre performances in their communities, speaking at community and church meetings about the challenges faced by children with disabilities and their families as well as the biological causes of disabilities. Additionally, they speak out on the local radio about the harm that rumors such as witchcraft cause children with special needs and their families. All of this external, community-focused messaging forms part of the outreach component of the programme: to reduce fear, to educate the wider public about why certain children are developmentally different and how residents can help these children and their families feel safe and welcome in their communities.

#### 6.14.1 Understanding the Outcomes by Involving Stakeholders

The beneficiaries in 2022 came from 85 unique villages, with a total population of 38,346.<sup>79</sup> While the activities of the HBEP (including community outreach) span to additional villages, it was too logistically complicated to estimate those village populations in the absence of available census data, and it was assumed that the greatest impact would be in the villages where HBE children are enrolled on the programme, as other residents would have the opportunity to observe some activities and stakeholders. "The community" as a stakeholder group was cited by nearly every stakeholder group consulted, because of the prominence of the educational outreach and because stakeholders have observed change in how residents respond to children with special needs and their families. It is difficult to access "the community," which is comprised of a diverse group of people with varying socio-economic and educational backgrounds, and the logistics of surveying are made more difficult by limited

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> A detailed discussion of the methodology used to estimate village population and the limitations/risks can be found in Section 7.3.5.1

access to technology and electricity. In order to understand change from the community, the facilitator:

- Interviewed a local ward counsellor as a proxy representative for the "community"
- Relied on observations from a variety of stakeholder groups, all of whom spoke about change in the "the community": caregivers, parents, facilitators, Social Welfare officer, District Director for the Ministry of Health, guides at the Time + Tide lodges, and teachers at schools that now have integrated classrooms
- Data collected from a community survey conducted by the HBE team in 2022, with responses from 286 residents randomly selected throughout both chiefdoms
- High saturation between the testimonials of consulted stakeholders
  - Effects of not extrapolating stakeholder group included in Section 9
- Stakeholder responses consistent with survey data findings on current community attitudes towards children with developmental differences
- HBE team and caregivers reviewed the theory of change and estimated the degree of change they have observed
- Ward counsellor, as part of the civic leadership, participated in the valuation discussion as proxy for the community

# 6.14.2 Exploring Outcomes for Residents in Kakumbi and Mnkhanya Villages

Through one-on-one interview with the Ward Counsellor and observations from a number of other stakeholder groups, one material outcome emerged for the community:

1. Reduced fear of differences

By listening to the civic leadership and observations of other key stakeholders, the facilitator learned that the HBEP has drawn attention to children living with disabilities, successfully demystified the causes and circumstances of their conditions for many residents, which has in turn made it safe for differently abled children to integrate in society.

"Children are being taken to school. Parents now carry them when they go to church."

"In the past, families were shy to expose their children to the public for fear of being laughed at. The communities have changed their perspective for the people with special needs."

Coming out into the public so that people in the community can interact with and understand that children with developmental differences are not to be feared is the first step to building broader social acceptance of differences. What has been recorded to happen in the schools, between children with special needs and their neurotypical classmates, is a microcosm of what is happening on a broader scale in the community: exposure to children with differences, gently forcing confrontation with biases, and by proxy encouraging sympathy, empathy and acceptance of people with differences.

#### 6.14.2.1 Establishing Well-defined Outcomes

The language used around change for the community was consistent across a number of stakeholder groups: acceptance, interaction, inclusion, friendly, advocacy. The practitioner used these words to articulate a theory of change, with residents seeing and better understanding the challenges faced by children with disabilities and their families, which has resulted in reduced fear of differences for residents.

## 6.14.3 Negative Outcomes

No negative outcomes cited for "the community" by the Ward Counsellor as proxy or any of the other stakeholder groups who spoke of change for "the community," despite specific probing.

#### 6.14.4 Subgroups

No sub-groups emerged within "the community" stakeholder group; "the community" was spoken about as a homogenous entity in relation to the HBEP by the Ward Counsellor and other stakeholder groups. It is beyond the logistical scope of this analysis to assess more nuanced groups within "the community" but this could be an area of exploration for future research.

#### 6.14.5 Material Outcomes

One consistent, material outcome emerged for residents of Kakumbi and Mnkhanya Chiefdoms: reduced fear of differences (intrinsic).

# 6.14.5.1 Reduced Fear of Differences

Residents in Kakumbi and Mnkhanya Chiefdoms have increased exposure to and information on children with developmental differences through direct messaging delivered at community theatre performances and on the radio, as well as the frequency with which differently abled children are seen in their communities. This increased exposure to children coupled with messaging explaining the circumstances under which disabilities occur has resulted in residents' improved understanding of the causes of disabilities, which correlates with a reduction in fear of the children and their families. The reduced fear is correlated with an improved ability to sympathize, a reduction in biases and improved acceptance of differently abled children as part of "they community". Including and accepting historically marginalized residents strengthens civil societies more holistically, which creates positive change for everyone.<sup>80</sup> The Ward Counsellor was himself a caregiver when the HBEP first started in 2016, however he left shortly thereafter to begin his political career. Even still, that minimal time he spent learning about the causes of disabilities and the challenges faced by children and their families made an enormous impact on his political priorities and, by proxy, the community he serves and represents.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/57a08968e5274a27b200007f/HDQ1232.pdf

"The change is important because [when children with special needs are in school], the level of illiteracy will reduce. When it is reduced, we will have a community that is educated and as a community we will prosper. Through that, poverty will reduce. We have been sensitizing that there is need to come up with disability friendly buildings. This has been happening. Katemo School, where there is now a disability friendly classroom block. Even at Ncheka School they are renovating a classroom block and they making sure it is disability friendly. It has been important to me. If the building cannot be accessed, how do you expect the people with disability to access services? Be it education, health services. These services are important because if someone is ill it is important for them to access health services for good health. These services are meant for us human being inclusive of those who are disabled or not."

# 6.15 Outcomes for Physiotherapists in Mambwe District

"I won't lie to you: it would have been very difficult for us to reach out to these children without HBE. Most of the people are unable to access medical services. Physiotherapy is long-term, it's rehabilitation. It would have been very difficult for us to attend to these children."



Figure 17: Theory of Change for Physiotherapists in Mambwe District

In addition to supporting children to go to the hospital for medical needs, through the HBEP, physiotherapists who are employed by the Ministry of Health are organized to come to children's homes and to the orphanage to deliver at-home physio treatments. Through this experience, local physiotherapists are able to fulfill part of their professional mandate of "bringing health services to the population," which they previously struggled to do. What's more, they are able to make direct, meaningful contributions to children's health and well-being and feel valued in the process, which is not a sentiment they often feel when stationed in the local district hospital.

#### 6.15.1 Understanding the Outcomes by Involving Stakeholders

In order to understand change for physiotherapists in Mambwe District, the facilitator conducted a one-on-one phone interview with the Senior Physiotherapist for the district.

- $\circ~$  Interviewed Senior Physiotherapist as a proxy for all four physiotherapists in the district
- o Articulated theory of change after the interview, which he confirmed
- Due to high demand of his position, the valuation discussion followed immediately thereafter

- Consistency between observations of parents and the HBE team on the impact of physiotherapists to the children on the programme
- HBE team reviewed the theory of change

# 6.15.2 Exploring Outcomes for Physiotherapists in Mambwe District

Through one-on-one interview with the Senior Physiotherapist for Mambwe District as a proxy for all of the physiotherapists, one material outcome emerged:

1. Increased professional fulfilment

Through the conversation with the Senior Physiotherapist, he articulated the intrinsic value created for him and his colleagues through the HBEP by engaging with under-served children and their families in the home environment.

"Risks are severe if we can't fulfill our mission statement, which is to offer health services as close to the patient as possible: these children need physio every day. Conditions will keep deteriorating and we will have a lot of disabilities in the community – people are supposed to live a lifestyle that is up to standard as a human being."

Without easy access to children with special needs, and without the time and resources to find these children, the physiotherapists felt they were not able to fulfill their objectives as employees of the Ministry of Health. The HBEP has created a pathway for them to access this segment of the population, which has resulted in them feeling that they are better fulfilling their professional obligations.

# 6.15.2.1 Establishing Well-defined Outcomes

As a proxy for all of the physiotherapists, the Senior Physiotherapist explained the change experienced for him and his colleagues through positive feelings from interacting with the children and their families:

"It has been an awesome adventure, you feel you have been part of their families. Sometimes when you go deep in these rural home setups, you feel appreciated very much. They'll come and say, "How are you doctor!" You feel very much appreciated. At some point you get emotionally attached, you feel good that you are offering a service to their children."

In the interview, the practitioner explored the extent of "feeling good," why it is important to the physiotherapists and the extent to which it is present in their personal and professional lives. Feeling valued in the workplace is not something commonly felt by these physiotherapists, and the reception and feedback from children on the HBEP and their families has filled a void they didn't know they had in terms of being recognized for their positive work and seeing the long-term benefits of their service. This was limited to the professional environment and led to the articulation of the outcome increased professional fulfillment.

#### 6.15.3 Negative Outcomes

No negative outcomes cited for they physiotherapists, despite specific probing.

## 6.15.4 Subgroups

No sub-groups emerged through speaking to the Senior Physiotherapists about the changes experienced throughout the entire stakeholder group.

# 6.15.5 Material Outcomes

One material outcome emerged for the physiotherapists in Mambwe District: Increased professional fulfillment (intrinsic).

## 6.15.5.1 Increased Professional Fulfilment

Physiotherapists in Mambwe District are stationed at the district hospital, where they see patients who specifically come for physiotherapy or who are referred for physiotherapy by other doctors. While all medical staff within the Ministry of Health are aware of the mission to offer services as close to the patient as possible, this is not practical in a department that is under-resourced. Yet, it's a critically important part of the ministry's mandate and approach.

What's more, in the hospital set-up, the physiotherapists do not get structured, professional feedback from their superiors. As the Senior Physiotherapist explained, occasionally senior officials will arrive from Lusaka to review paperwork and ask about challenges, but they never sit down to discuss the performance of the physiotherapists. "We tell them that we can't do the outreach and that we are lagging behind in this area. Whether they care or not, I don't know." This leads to the physiotherapists not feeling heard, respected and valued by their superiors. What's more, in the hospital set-up, consultations are brief, and they do not get to form strong connections with their patients. But during the outreach and support to children on the HBEP in their homes, the physiotherapists do get to form relationships with their patients, and they feel valued.

"Definitely it's different than the other clients we see. It's like you're going home. It's like you're going to see your mother. I feel like I'm being relevant. I'm offering something different. I feel appreciated."

Whereas in the hospital set-up, "it's black and white, a job is a job. Whether I'm appreciated or not in the Ministry of Health, I don't feel it." By engaging with patients through the HBEP, the physiotherapists are more fulfilled professionally, which is rare in their position, in their department, and which they do not believe would have happened without the HBEP.

# 6.16 Outcomes for HBE Primary Donor's Chief Financial Officer

"I really value this aspect of my job. When I think about my remuneration package, I value this as a fringe benefit: it's interesting work that none of my peers and colleagues would do, I get to travel and have this experience, and I'm really proud of the work and the association." CFO to HBE Primary Donor



Figure 18: Theory of Change for HBE Primary Donor's Chief Financial Officer

The CFO for the primary donor of HBE works primarily in the corporate finance and investment world, which is her professional background. When she joined the company owned by the HBE primary donor, she was involved in a lot of compliance work, which she did not find fulfilling. With a change of team structure, she took on financial management of the HBE primary donor's family office, and this included getting involved in some of his philanthropic investments. A year after his initial donation to the HBEP, she was introduced to the programme and the TTF firsthand and began building her own understanding of the programmers' impacts and her own relationships with the TTF team. She quickly discovered that she had significant value to offer in the programme design, identification and achievement of impacts and in the professional development of its team members. After three years of acting as a strategic advisor for the programme and the TTF director, she joined the board of trustees and her involvement increased, including temporarily relocating to Zambia in 2021 to assist with broader TTF oversight over the maternity leave of the TTF director. Through this engagement, she has felt a significant increase in her professional fulfillment and job security, she has identified intrinsic changes to her perspectives on people and contexts and she has formed new, strong social networks.

# 6.16.1 Understanding the Outcomes by Involving Stakeholders

Understanding change for the HBEP primary donor's CFO was done in a small focus group session with her and the HBE primary donor, virtual review of the theory of chance and in a separate, one-on-one interview.

- o Interviewed CFO in small focus group with primary donor
- o Identified material outcomes and drafted theory of change post focus group
- $\circ$   $\;$  Sent the theory of change to the CFO to review and comment
- o Amended and verified verbally ahead of outcomes valuation discussion

# 6.16.2 Exploring Outcomes for the CFO of HBE Primary Donor

Through the focus group, e-mail correspondence and one-on-one interview, three outcomes were initially identified:

- 1. Expanded personal and professional community
- 2. Increased self-awareness
- 3. Increased professional fulfilment

The self-reflection by the stakeholder on the changes she has experienced and their importance in her life informed the theory of change.

"I've been surprised that I've been able to do this work, because I've had limited experience in philanthropy and no experience in Africa. I'm proud [of the relationships I've made], I come [to Zambia] and I know people, we have a history together. I come less as an observer and more as part of the team, feeling like I can engage, I can contribute."

The CFO of the HBE primary donor was able to clearly reflect on how her involvement with HBE has resulted in intrinsic and extrinsic changes. Working in a rural area of Zambia has given her new perspective on how to understand and appreciate different ways of living, appreciating new contexts and recognize that approaches to challenges must be context sensitive and specific. These learnings have led to significant change in how she listens and reflects, they've led to new, important relationships and they've changed her feelings towards her employment and the value she is creating.

#### 6.16.2.1 Establishing Well-defined Outcomes

The CFO was able to clearly articulate the changes she's experienced. However, in the theory of change review, one outcome was modified:

"I'm always risk adverse, I need to feel secure in my job and feel secure in my relationships. [My involvement with HBE] has given me that feeling of security: I'm confident in my role, confident in my job and feeling like I'm adding value has been a big thing."

The importance of feeling secure in her job was identified and discussed in the theory of change review, which led to an amendment of the initial outcome of "increased professional

fulfillment" to "increased professional fulfillment and security". For the CFO, her deep engagement with the HBEP and the other financial and philanthropic investments that have followed by the HBE primary donor in Zambia because of the connections he formed through HBE, has not only changed her feelings towards her job but also her sense professional stability. Now, she has a unique role and skillset to offer the HBE primary donor that extends far beyond her direct financial capacity. She has become immersed in the social, logistical, interpersonal, and emotional dynamics of his investments in Zambia and as a result feels more valued and more valuable in her role.

## 6.16.3 Negative Outcomes

No negative outcomes identified for herself. She flagged the potential for negative outcomes for teachers and students at schools that now have integrated classrooms if that integration is not sufficiently resourced (see Section 6.8.3 for relevant discussion).

## 6.16.4 Subgroups

Not applicable.

## 6.16.5 Material Outcomes

The CFO for the primary HBE donor identified three material outcomes: increased professional fulfillment and security (intrinsic), increased self-awareness (intrinsic) and expanded personal and professional community (extrinsic).

# 6.16.5.1 Increased Professional Fulfilment and Security

When the CFO assumed oversight of the HBE primary donor's philanthropic investments through the HBEP, she did not have direct experience with philanthropic management. She had recently undergone a role shift in his company and had capacity to learn about why he was so moved by the outcomes of his donation and how he wanted to structure future funding to the HBE. She travelled to Zambia in 2018, met with individual beneficiaries and families on the programme and felt a strong sense of connection with the nature of the work, as well as strong sympathy for the children and the hopelessness and desperation felt by their primary guardians. As her knowledge about the programme grew, she identified areas where she could guide on management and strategic planning. In so doing, she became more deeply involved in the stories and trajectories of individual beneficiaries and the programme as a whole and felt the value of her involvement when her recommendations were adopted and correlating positive change tracked. When she first got involved, her role in the primary donor's business had shifted but it was the exposure to the HBEP, its stakeholders, the country of Zambia, and the continent of Africa in an immersed and meaningful way that changed her feeling towards her job and her sense of employment stability.

"[Getting involved with HBE] was so vastly different from the majority of my role, it broadened my exposure, my awareness, they people I've been able to meet. It's been enormously beneficial... I'm certainly applying my skills in a different way." Because of her investment and care in the programme, and the significant differences she has made to strengthening the programme strategy, her employer has asked her to get involved in more philanthropic endeavours and his other interests in Zambia. This has deepened her connection to the country and region, allowed her to indulge in workstreams that she finds rewarding and feels continuously validated by the value she brings through her skillsets to a wide range of organisations and businesses.

## 6.16.5.2 Increased Self-Awareness

"I have a different perspective on things and what that really matters, both a different value set and different perspective... Often in my roles, I'm the one who is leading, [and with HBE], I was able to watch and observe and ask questions. I'm normally in a more senior role but then I was a beginner and had to work out how to engage."

By getting involved in a new context, in a sector in which she had little professional experience, the CFO to the HBE primary donor had to listen and learn. As someone well into her career in senior positions, she was out of practice with learning from scratch. Being in the position of learning again, having to absorb new cultural norms, ways of living, challenges, and come to understand possible solutions through a new contextual lens also led to introspection and change. She became a better listener, more thoughtful in asking relevant questions, less judgemental, and more mindful of personal and contextual differences. She took her observations and learnings to heart and felt a personal shift in both her professional and interpersonal relationships, which made her realize that she had become more self-aware.

# 6.16.5.3 Expanded Personal and Professional Community

"I'm very grateful for the new relationships and connections I've made; [Zambia] is like a second home, it feels good to be able to go to another community and know people and have connections. I feel very fortunate to have had that opportunity and build that connection to community."

The engagement she has felt with the HBEP and the other stakeholders she has met through the HBE primary donor's additional investments has broadened the CFO's sense of belonging. Prior to becoming involved with HBEP, she felt she only had a real sense of community in Australia, her home country. Now, she has a network of professional connections and friends she has formed in Zambia and elsewhere in Southern Africa that she feels never would have been possible without her involvement in the HBEP and the doors that opened for her professionally, personally and also emotionally. Now, she has a number of close, personal connections associated to HBE that she considers strong and incredibly meaningful, and she also has formed relationships with the TTF team behind the HBEP, offering a number of team members her time and personal mentorship. This sense of strong connection and value reinforces her feeling of increased professional fulfillment and security, and these relationships, with people of different backgrounds and experiences, deepen her own introspection and self-awareness.
## 6.17 Outcomes for HBE Graduates Sponsored to School for the Deaf and Blind

"Children with disabilities would never go to school. Now they come home and teach the parents what they've learned at school. Children learn new ideas from out there and help them to do things in a better way." -- Parent of Sponsored Student



Figure 19: Theory of Change for HBE Graduates Sponsored to School for the Deaf and Blind

In 2022, three children with hearing impairments were sponsored as primary students to a special school for the deaf and blind in the city of Chipata, Zambia, which is 150 km from their home in Mfuwe. Amongst the primary schools in Mfuwe, there are none that cater to the learning needs of children who are deaf and blind. For two of the children, 2022 was their second year at school, and for one it was her first year. They spend three school terms at the school and come home for one month break in between terms.

#### 6.17.1 Understanding the Outcomes by Involving Stakeholders

Accessing the perceptions of three non-verbal students was made possible by:

- Holding a focus group with them and their primary guardians, with a sign language interpreter present
- Asking the students directly for their perceptions and asking their parents to serve as partial proxies to elaborate on the changes they have witnessed in their children
- $\circ$   $\,$  The theory of change was articulated in the same focus group to the guardians and children for validation
- The guardians and children participated in the valuation discussion at the same focus group
- The three children interviewed that comprise this stakeholder group are in fact a subgroup of "HBE graduates" and that larger group of 25 was not consulted in this analysis due to logistical challenge of locating and interviewing them post-graduation. The risk of this value being lost in the analysis is explored in Section 11

## 6.17.2 Exploring Outcomes for HBE Graduates Sponsored to School for the Deaf and Blind

Through the focus group with the students and their guardians and partial proxies, two outcomes initially emerged for students:

- 1. Improved interest in learning
- 2. Increased happiness

"They have an increased desire to learn. They are always asking when school will start again, when they are going back."

## *"I feel happy going to school."*

The outcome expressed by the parents as proxies about enthusiasm for learning was corroborated by the students themselves. When happiness was explored further, the guardians described their children having friends, "having friends like them," admiring their teachers who are have the same hearing impairments and yet have managed to pursue successful careers. "Increased happiness" was therefore refined to "increased sense of belonging," which the guardians agreed was a more accurate description.

#### 6.17.2.1 Establishing Well-defined Outcomes

Both outcomes for the sponsored students were well described, however the change of being "happier" was taken forward ("why is that important? What does that look like?") in order for that initial outcome to be refined as increased sense of belonging.

#### 6.17.3 Negative Outcomes

The guardians as proxies for their children did not identify any negative outcomes for any stakeholder group.

#### 6.17.4 Subgroups

No sub-groups emerged through the focus group; high saturation amongst the guardians acting as proxies and the guardians on behalf of their families.

#### 6.17.5 Material Outcomes

The HBE graduates sponsored to school for the deaf and blind experienced two material outcomes: increased sense of belonging (extrinsic) and improved interest in learning (intrinsic).

#### 6.17.5.1 Increased Sense of Belonging

"He's seen a teacher at Magwero with a hearing impairment and wants to be like him."

"He never used to have friends, they used to run away from him. Now they are so interested in seeing him signing, they want to learn how to sign. He even writes on the ground to teach them."

As hearing impaired, these three children who have been sponsored to Magwero School for the Deaf and Blind struggled to form relationships within and outside of their families. Their inability to communicate in a way that others understood led them to feel particularly isolated, and they would either keep to themselves at home or, in the case of one student, try to stay out of the house to avoid the need to communicate. After enrolling in the Magwero School, the students found community with other hearing-impaired peers and adults. What's more, they learned a new language, sign language, with which they could communicate easily at Magwero. This in turn built their confidence in communicating in general. The immediate sense of belonging within the community of their school and with their peers is strongly felt by the students, who continuously ask when they will return to school during the term breaks. But even when they are home, they communicate more easily with their family members and others in their communities; the knowledge that they are not alone in their condition and that their condition does not need to inhibit their academic and professional progression also gives them a more general sense of belonging.

## 6.17.5.2 Improved Interest in Learning

#### "He now likes writing. I open his book and see how much he writes."

#### "Now, he loves reading."

Before going to Magwero, these students felt isolated, both in their inability to communicate with children their age and because they could not access the information shared in schools. For primary school students, schools are a place of socialization and play and the foundation to build an interest in learning. Without the ability to understand the material taught and unfulfilling social engagements, the students did not acquire an enthusiasm for learning; school was not a safe or fun environment. Once at a school with relevant learning materials, studying amongst peers who have the same learning needs, the students did develop this interest: they write enthusiastically, they tell their parents what they've learned when they come home from school, which they can do more easily now through writing. One mother said her son refused to use a plastic bag when she asked him to go to the market, because "plastics are bad for the environment." This was a new learning for his mother too. This interest in learning would not have been possible at schools in Mfuwe, none of which are equipped with resources for hearing impaired children. The school fees of a specialized, periurban boarding school were way beyond the means of these families. Through the HBEP, the children have become students in a way that is meaningful and exciting to them – a stark contrast from their initial social and academic experiences at primary schools.

## 6.18 Outcomes for Families of HBE Graduates Sponsored to School for the Deaf and Blind

"Now that he's in school, we don't have the challenges we used to at home. We wouldn't have known how to communicate."





The families of the three students who have been sponsored to Magwero School for the Deaf and Blind have also experienced change as a result of their children being in school. Prior to this sponsorship opportunity, the families were at a loss as to how to educate their children. None of the schools in Mfuwe had the resources their children needed, which led them to spend most of their time isolated at home, feeling left out of friendships and the learning process. Family members did not know how to interact with their hearing impaired relative, which led to distance and frustration. Now that the children are in school and have gained confidence and connection by learning alongside peers with their same educational needs and from teachers who too needed the same educational resources, their communication and engagement with their family members have improved.

#### 6.18.1 Understanding the Outcomes by Involving Stakeholders

Accessing the perceptions families was done through:

- Holding a focus group with the primary guardian for all three children acting as proxies for the whole family
- Asking open ended questions to access the change they have experienced and seen others in their families experience
- $\circ$  The theory of change was articulated in the same focus group to the guardians for validation
- The guardians then participated in the valuation discussion at the same focus group
- The three families interviewed that comprise this stakeholder group are in fact a subgroup of "HBE graduates" and that larger group was not consulted in this analysis due to logistical challenge of locating and interviewing them post-graduation. The risk of this value being lost in the analysis is explored in Section 11

# 6.18.2 Exploring Outcomes for Families of HBE Graduates Sponsored to School for the Deaf and Blind

Through the focus group with the primary guardians acting as proxies for their families, one material outcome emerged:

1. Improved family relationships

"She has changed. Now she sweeps without being asked."

## "They can take care of themselves now. They can even take care of the family."

The improved ability to communicate and confidence in communication learned at Magwero School has equally impacted on the children's relationships at home. Guardians spoke of strained dynamics before the children went to school: their children were isolated and lonely, and they did not have the knowledge or resources to access learning materials that were suitable for them. They could not communicate well with their children, which led to frustration in the household. The changes experienced by the children at school, however, have translated into more positive dynamics in the household.

## 6.18.2.1 Establishing Well-defined Outcomes

The material outcome expressed by the guardians was clear in its initial articulation, without need for further refinement.

#### 6.18.3 Negative Outcomes

The guardians as proxies for their families did not identify any negative outcomes for any stakeholder group.

#### 6.18.4 Subgroups

No sub-groups emerged through the focus group; high saturation amongst the guardians acting as proxies on behalf of their families.

#### 6.18.5 Material Outcomes

The families of HBE graduates sponsored to school for the deaf and blind experienced one material outcomes: improved family relationships (extrinsic).

## 6.18.5.1 Improved Family Relationships

"If they hadn't gone to Magwero, our relationships would have only gotten worse."

"My daughter is now a teacher at home."

The families of the hearing impaired HBE graduates experienced several challenges in connecting with their hearing impaired relative. They could not easily communicate, the children felt isolated, they were not meeting guardians' expectations for sharing chores in the household, and this lack of connection caused familial tension. One guardian spoke of his son spending whole days out of the house, only coming home to eat and sleep, presumably because he felt alone and frustrated by the inability to communicate. This caused the family to worry, sometimes to go out and look for him, spending time over that concern instead of contributing to household income generation. Now that the children are at boarding school, they know they are well looked after and in an environment that they enjoy, evidenced by their constant questioning over term breaks about when they can return. What's more, when they are home, they are more communicative: they have learned how to read and write so they can communicate better with family members through writing, and they have built up the confidence to communicate in other ways. At school, they are also expected to partake in chores and daily upkeep of school grounds, and they bring this discipline home; without being asked, they assist around the house. They engage socially within the family and in their villages, they no longer keep to themselves by self-isolating or wandering. All of this has led to improved relationships within the family.

## 6.19 Other Stakeholders Consulted

In addition to the material stakeholders with outcomes analysed, ten additional stakeholder groups were assessed post their mention by other stakeholder groups as having potentially experienced change. For some, initial interviews were conducted to determine if and to what extent change had occurred for them through their involvement with the HBE. For others, the scope of assessment and logistics of accessing them were beyond the capacity of the practitioner. These ten groups included:

- a. Traditional Healers
- b. Traditional Leaders
- c. Time + Tide tourism guides
- d. Churches
- e. Parents of students at integrated schools
- f. HBE primary donor
- g. Rural health clinics
- h. Female primary guardians in support groups
- i. HBEP graduates
- j. Families of children with developmental differences

**Traditional Healers**: In the determining outcomes focus group with caregivers, traditional healers were mentioned as a stakeholder group that could be experiencing the negative outcome of less business or reduced income now that children with developmental differences are more inclined to access medical services for treatment. In order to explore this theory, two traditional healers were interviewed: the first did not know much about the HBE programme (he had simply heard of it), and he stated that he had never had many children with special needs as clients and had not noticed a difference. The second healer was confused about the questioning at first and then stated that a reduction of clients with disabilities enabled him to concentrate more on farming activities, which had an overall positive impact on his income. While the second interview could have been taken forward to explore a potential positive outcome, his lack of understanding in the beginning of the interview did not give the practitioner confidence that he had really understood the questions. Based on these two interviews, this stakeholder group was not deemed material.

**Traditional Leaders**: the chiefs of both chiefdoms (Kakumbi and Mnkhanya) were approached and asked about changes they have experienced or witnessed as a result of the HBEP. They deferred to other senior members of their communities to better communicate the changes and did not express any personal changes themselves. Based on these two interviews, this stakeholder group was ruled out as a standalone or sub-group of "residents" and insufficient proxy for the community.

**Time + Tide tourism guides**: two senior guides were interviewed in a small focus group to determine if change had occurred for these senior employees in relation to the HBEP. Both guides had experienced themselves and witnessed their colleagues to experience greater knowledge about people living with disabilities and reduced fear, which led the practitioner to consider them as part of the "residents" stakeholder group as opposed to a standalone group or sub-group of "residents". The guides interviewed mentioned that they had never

observed or heard Time + Tide employees express feeling differently about their employment as a result of the HBEP, but they have expressed feeling differently towards people with disabilities in their communities (the reduced fear outcome).

**Churches**: church leaders from two denominations were interviewed to establish whether or not the HBEP had impacted activities within the church. Both leaders said it had not, with one leader new to the area and unaware of the HBEP. This stakeholder group was determined not to have experienced change as a result of HBEP.

**Parents of students at integrated schools**: Given the strong objection of parents when children with special needs were initially enrolled in schools, the practitioner felt this stakeholder group could be important to engage. A group of parents was contacted by the head of one of the schools, and through him they expressed a reduction in the fears they first had about their children studying alongside students with special needs, which was validated by the teacher stakeholder group. Given the similarity of the language to that expressed by community members, parents of students at integrated schools were, like the Time + Tide tourism guides, considered to be primarily part of the "resident" stakeholder group as opposed to a subgroup of "residents" or a standalone stakeholder group.

**HBE Primary Donor**: The primary donor to the HBEP did experience material change as a result of the programme, with his outcome section included below. Given the focus on the impact of the programme to stakeholders in situ and the incomparable socio-economic contexts that made the valuation challenging, the practitioner decided to exclude him from the model. In order to ensure his unexpected outcome was captured, the details of his personal change trajectory are explored in Section 6.21.

**Rural Health Clinics**: Initially, the practitioner assumed the data shared by the District Health Director to be sufficient, given his long-term employment in the post and knowledge of the programme. In the verification stage of the model with the HBE team, the impact on the rural health clinics was flagged as not appearing proportionately correct. To corroborate the data, the practitioner then interviewed two nurses, who gave different perceptions to the Director and said, from their observations, in fact more children with special needs are frequenting the clinics. The absence of hard data and difference in perspectives led the practitioner to exclude this stakeholder group from the model. It may be that the pressure on the health clinics has reduced with fewer serious illnesses because of improved healthcare choices by guardians, with corresponding short-term, less serious pressure on the clinics increasing. There was not sufficient evidence to substantiate either claim, which is why the stakeholder group was not included in the model. Further discussion can be found below in 6.22.

**Female Primary Guardians in Support Groups**: In 2022, 15 female primary guardians were enrolled in support groups due to them self-identifying or being identified by the HBEP management as especially traumatized or experiencing significant personal challenges. These women meet in regular support groups and individually with the HBE Wellness Manager to work through their trauma and needs. While a small group of women expressed feeling their changes were captured in the larger stakeholder group of primary guardians, a discrete discussion within the context of a support group may have resulted in additional, more

personal outcomes for this sub-group of guardians. Thorough exploration of this potential sub-group should be considered for future evaluations.

**Programme Graduates**: The outcomes expressed by the programme graduates who are sponsored to a special school were significant, with the highest individual value of any stakeholder group. The programme graduates consulted in this analysis are those that have been sponsored to a special school and are therefore still closely connected to the programme. While all of the programme graduates who were under sponsorship to the special school in 2022 were consulted, additional graduates between the years of 2020-2022 were not consulted (22 of them). If they had experienced the same outcomes as their peers in the special school, the overall programme value could have increased significantly (tested in sensitivity analysis, Section 9). There is also the potential that additional outcomes were missed, a risk that is further addressed in Section 11. Thorough exploration of this stakeholder group should be considered for future evaluations.

**Families of Children with Developmental Differences**: The primary guardian subgroup spoke from a personal perspective: what had changed for them as individuals, as the primary caretakers for their developmental different children. Other members of their families could have also experienced change in relation to the HBEP, and if so that value has been missed. Thorough exploration of this stakeholder group should be considered for future evaluations.

## 6.20 Outcomes for HBE Primary Donor

"HBE showed me a small amount of money plus a model I didn't believe in allowed people to be able to help others in ways that transformed lives. That gave me hope, and that hope radiated out more broadly to Zambia." HBE Primary Donor



Figure 21: Theory of Change for HBE Primary Donor

The primary donor to the HBEP made his first donation in 2016 following complimentary stay at one of the Time + Tide lodges. As a personal friend of the Time + Tide shareholder, he was hosted at one of the lodges and wished to compensate for his stay. Instead, the Time + Tide shareholder suggested that he make a donation to the TTF. Specifically, the Time + Tide shareholder recommended the HBEP, knowing that the primary donor had his own personal struggles with disabilities when his youngest child was born with a physical and auditory impairment. Despite his empathy for the guardians in Mfuwe, he did not believe that his donation would lead to material social change.

The primary donor identifies as a humanist, which to him means "humans matter. If you have more than enough, you should find something good to do with the surplus." By "something good," he means find a way to help other people who are less fortunate to improve their wellbeing and society as a whole. As a successful businessman with the good fortune to be able to make philanthropic investments, the primary donor wants to know that his donations are genuinely adding positive value to people's lives. In his past giving, this has not always been his experience, and some of these donations have left him feeling "demoralized". After his first donation to the HBEP, he quite candidly shared that he didn't have high hopes that the model of the programme – training volunteers to better support the most marginalized residents in a community of high poverty – would work. To his surprise, however, the TTF was able to document both the positive developmental change to the children enrolled as well as to their families. He visited the beneficiaries himself, witnessed the caregiver trainings and met some of the key stakeholders. Thereafter, his faith in his philanthropic impact was restored, his personal and professional connections in Zambia deepened and he pledged longer term, greater support to the HBEP and TTF as a whole.

## 6.20.1 Understanding the Outcomes by Involving Stakeholders

Understanding change for the HBEP primary donor was done in a small focus group session with him and his Chief Financial Officer (CFO), with informal conversation and clarification sought in a separate dialogue thereafter:

- o Interviewed primary donor in small focus group together with his CFO
- o Identified material outcomes and drafted theory of change post focus group
- $\circ$   $\;$  Sent the theory of change to the donor to review and comment
- o Amended and verified verbally ahead of outcomes valuation discussion
- $\circ$   $\;$  Shared with CFO for further validation and comment  $\;$
- Confirmed with both CFO and primary donor the decision to exclude this stakeholder from the model

## 6.20.2 Exploring Outcomes for HBEP Primary Donor

Through the focus group and informal dialogue, two initial outcomes emerged for the HBE Primary Donor:

- 1. Improved ability to fulfil humanitarian obligations
- 2. Increased sense of social belonging

In further dialogue, the primary donor refined the language of the first outcome to "improved ability to fulfill humanist obligation," providing the definition of "humanist" with which he identifies (see above). The outcome was revised accordingly. Additionally, it was further discussed and understood that the "increased sense of social belonging" related to the new professional and social networks he has formed in Zambia, which have enabled him to expand his contributions outside of the HBEP to other businesses and social development initiatives. In other words, this outcome was re-framed as part of the pathway to achieving the improved ability to fulfill his humanist obligations and not a stand-alone outcome.

#### 6.20.2.1 Establishing Well-defined Outcomes

The HBEP primary donor was able to clearly describe the changes he has experienced as a result of his interaction with the HBEP and its many stakeholders. He was able to reflect on his history as a donor to programmes that fall within the realm of education and social development, mainly in his home country of Australia, and his frustration at the majority of his donations not achieving verifiable positive impact on people's lives. Not only did his support of the HBEP assuage these feelings by finding a reliable outlet for his long-term giving and humanist need to share his good fortune, but his support of the programme opened his mind and heart to other investment opportunities in Zambia, both for-profit and philanthropic, which in turn led to strong personal and professional connections. With these

connections came other opportunities to create social value, further contributing to the fulfillment of his humanist obligations.

#### 6.20.3 Negative Outcomes

No negative outcomes identified for himself or any other stakeholders.

#### 6.20.4 Subgroups

Not applicable.

#### 6.20.5 Material Outcomes

The HBEP primary donor experienced one material: improved ability to fulfill humanist obligations (intrinsic).

#### 6.20.5.1 Improved Ability to Fulfil Humanist Obligations

"I feel like if you can't make the lives of rural Africans better and believe that there's going to be improvement for next generation, you're massively diminished, the world is massively diminished. The HBE has taken some of the most disadvantaged groups of people in the world and said you actually can improve things for them. Knowing that then creates a sense of obligation if you have any good fortune. That matters because it's very easy to confront wicked problems and get exhausted. Now you've got a counter example: a small group of people and a small amount of money can have a really big impact. Bringing money in a thoughtful way does genuinely have an impact. It's given me hope."

As a financially secure, successful and fortunate businessman, the HBEP primary donor has a moral, humanist obligation to share his wealth. As a philanthropist in Australia first, his home country, he became disenchanted with social development and the complexities of trying to improve the livelihoods of historically marginalized populations, specifically aboriginal populations. His initial donation to the HBEP in 2016 was made at the suggestion of his friend, the shareholder of Time + Tide. To his surprise, with what he considered to be a "small amount of money," positive physical, emotional and social change was documented for the beneficiaries. This led him to become deeply engaged with the programme and the TTF as an organization, to the extent that he assumed the role of Chairperson for the TTF in 2022 and became the organization's largest private donor. In so doing, he discovered a trusted, meaningful outlet to fulfil his humanist obligation, and to share his wealth with those less fortunate than him, which he considers an important personal objective. As his CFO put it, "This has been an important goal he's set for himself: have I made a difference? Have I made an impact on this Earth? He feels like he's adding value."

What's more, through the networks of the TTF, he met social development and technological leaders in the country of Zambia and became involved in their projects and businesses. Additionally, he invested in two of the Time + Tide camps in Zambia. He has generously donated the use of one camp to a number of workshops that have supported the learnings of businesswomen, female artists and women in tech in Zambia. These investments and

activities have exposed him to a diversity of stakeholders across multiple sectors, through which he was formed strong personal and professional connections, which have in turn enriched his own learnings and reflections on philanthropy, development and humanism.

## 6.21 Outcomes for Rural Health Clinics

"You are doing the job of the Ministry of Health. Without you, we would be facing a lot of pressure." District Health Director

"Parents are demonstrating better health seeking behaviour and going to the clinics whereas before they would see traditional healers." HBE Programme Management



Figure 22: Theory of Change for Rural Health Clinics

The Ministry of Health Zambia runs all of the government clinics, aiming to "provide effective quality healthcare services close to the family as possible. This ensures equity of access to health service delivery and contributes to the human and socioeconomic development. The ministry also targets to attain Sustainable Development Goals on health and other national health priorities."<sup>81</sup> In the context of the HBEP, the rural clinics in Mambwe District have not always been initial points of call for families with special needs, especially when the children are young and not developing as expected. Instead, parents have preferred traditional healers, in line with their beliefs that their children's conditions are a result of occult forces. The HBE team has conducted and facilitated training for parents on the biological causes of disabilities, appropriate treatments and how to identify and react to health needs in their children. As a result, parents are more informed about the benefits of healthcare, and when they go to the clinics, they can speak specifically about symptoms and history. Previously, when parents got to the point of taking their children to the clinic, the children were often extremely unwell, requiring more time and resources from healthcare staff.

## 6.21.1 Understanding the Outcomes by Involving Stakeholders

The District Health Director for the Ministry of Health, Mambwe District was interviewed on the phone to establish outcomes for the Ministry of Health, which he narrowed to the rural health clinics as a specific resource base. Given the high workload and limited time from this stakeholder, the practitioner decided to combine both the identification of outcomes and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> https://www.moh.gov.zm/

valuation discussion. Upon reviewing this discussion, theory of change and valuation process with the HBE team, an additional two nurses were interviewed to validate his observations and data.

- One-on-one interview with the District Health Director and two nurses stationed in the district
- Two material outcomes identified
- The changes identified were for the rural health clinics in the Mambwe District, which are four in total
- $\circ~$  The theory of change was articulated in the initial interview with the Director and validated by him
- The theory of change was then shared with the HBE team for comment, which prompted additional stakeholder engagement and revision of the theory of change

## 6.21.2 Exploring Outcomes for Rural Health Clinics

The District Health Director and two nurses, serving as a proxies for the rural clinics in Mambwe District, identified two material changes:

- 1. Reduced pressure on rural health facilities
- 2. Increased pressure on rural health facilities

The current District Director has been in his post since 2014 and has therefore observed changes to the support offered to children with special needs and their families both pre- and post- the establishment of the HBEP. In his role, he supervises the resources and activities at the four rural health clinics and at the district hospital. The district hospital caters for residents who come from within and outside the two chiefdoms in which the HBE programme has been implemented. For this reason, it was excluded from the analysis as its catchment area extends beyond the HBE zone of implementation and was therefore not considered relevant to the analysis. The two nurses have also been employed at two different clinics, one in Kakumbi and one in Mnkhanya chiefdom, and both have the benefit of several years' perspective on the health seeking habits of families with children with special needs.

## 6.21.2.1 Establishing Well-defined Outcomes

The District Health Director was able to clearly describe the changes of the HBEP to the lives of the beneficiaries (families with children with special needs) and the positive impact on the rural health clinics. Now that families are more informed and seeking more regular healthcare, there is a reduction in health crises that consume heavy resources of the clinics. Equally, the improved, more frequent health seeking behaviour has increased the regular workload of the clinics, as these families that used to visit traditional healers are now more reliably coming to the clinics.

## 6.21.3 Negative Outcomes

The increase on clinic resources is a negative outcome for the clinics: they now have a higher volume of patients, whereas before guardians of children with special needs would have

firstly sought intervention from traditional healers. However, both nurses interviewed and the district director spoke of the changes to the clinics as positive: it is ultimately a positive change for society and the healthcare system that parents have recognized when and how to get adequate healthcare for their children. This comes with an increase of regular, less serious demands on the clinics, and a decrease in the demand of life-threatening illnesses.

## 6.21.4 Subgroups

The district hospital was considered as a possible separate stakeholder group or subgroup, but given the catchment area for that hospital is much wider than the rural health clinics, and caters for residents beyond the reach of the HBEP, it was ultimately decided to limit the stakeholder group to the rural health clinics.

## 6.21.5 Material Outcomes

The Director and nurses cited two material outcomes for the rural health clinics: reduced pressure on rural health clinic resources (functional) and increased pressure on clinic resources (functional).

## 6.21.5.1 Reduced Pressure on Clinic Resources

The four rural health clinics situated in the Kakumbi and Mnkhanya Chiefdom cater for a population of approximately 100,000 people. Each clinic has from 1 - 10 nurses/clinicians and a volunteer, and a rotating doctor is stationed at the most well-resourced clinic, to serve this densely populated area as well as the tourism industry. "The impact of the Home-based Education Programme has been significant," the Director stipulated in the interview. Having been in his post for nearly ten years, he has had the perspective of the clinics both before and after the implementation of the HBEP. While he specified that the clinics are not organized in collecting and storing patient data, from his observations, he believes that before the implementation of the HBEP, clinics received dozens of patients each month with serious health needs. "We don't have all of the competencies we need in the department. We don't have psychologists, we do have some physiotherapists. We would have needed a lot more budget [to support children with special needs]." Now that guardians of children with special needs are more informed and making smarter health choices for their children, the pressure on the clinics to respond to serious, potentially life-threatening health conditions has reduced.

## 6.21.5.2 Increased Pressure on Clinic Resources

Through the HBEP, children with special needs have been identified in the communities through outreach and provided with the developmental and cognitive support they need through trained caregivers visiting them at their homes. Simultaneously, parents have learned how to help their children develop and the difference between a medical need and a developmental one. Additionally, the HBE team has a specific wellness component that identifies children with specific medical needs and ensures they are informed and assisted to receive the necessary medical interventions. With parents more informed and empowered to seek appropriate healthcare for their children, the regular pressure on the clinic resources

has increased. That said, the HBE programme management believe the efficiency of those visits would have improved, with parents able to articulate the health challenges and needs of their children. These regular visits mitigate serious health conditions, and while short-term pressure on the clinics may have increased, this has in turn reduced the need for serious interventions on potentially life-threatening conditions.

Given the lack of hard data from the clinics, the practitioner chose not to include rural health clinics in the model. The two outcomes may have equated to no net change to social value, but without any information on the frequency of life-threatening situations before HBE and the change in patient numbers, the outcome incidence and proxy valuation would have been too subjective.

## 7 Evidencing and Valuing Outcomes

Representatives from each stakeholder group and/or their proxies were included in the valuing and discounting discussions for their stated outcomes. These conversations and the perspectives of the stakeholders informed the financial proxies used as well as the rationale for discounting. The full SROI model, with specific details on each of these considerations, can be found in Appendix F.

## 7.1 Evidencing Outcomes

Several stakeholder groups comprised numerous individuals, and the data collected directly from stakeholders or from the HBEP datasets were not a full representation of all individuals within each stakeholder group. The objective indicators identified are the averages of the change within a stakeholder group, which comes with the risk that certain individuals within the group may be outliers, with different degrees of change, and the nuance of that difference is lost within the average. In order to mitigate this risk, when quantitative data formed the majority or exclusive basis for the indicators, the data was verbally verified with representatives of the stakeholder group, their proxies and/or other stakeholder groups to ensure its sensibility across the collective group. When this verbal verification resulted in a difference of perspective, additional data was collected and the results included in the outcome incidence calculation (e.g., the evidence for students at integrated schools, 7.1.7).

# 7.1.1 Evidencing Outcomes for Children with Developmental Differences

The outcomes for children with special needs were evidenced through objective assessments and data from exit interviews with guardians of 2022 graduates.

The indicators chosen for the outcomes were done by:

- a. Reviewing the theory of change and identifying intermediate outcomes towards the end of the chain that could be quantified;
- b. Reviewing the data collected through the HBEP;
- c. Asking guardians for evidence of their children's outcomes in focus groups;
- d. Asking caregivers for evidence of children's outcomes in focus groups

For both outcomes, the "distance travelled" method was used to calculate the % change of the indicators. For enrolment in school, the practitioner calculated the percent change of children in the programme enrolled in school from baseline to 2022 to arrive at the indicator result. This data is routinely collected through the HBEP and excludes those children not yet of school going age (below the age of six); in other words, the percent of children enrolled in the HBEP aged six and over who were in school at baseline (upon entry into the programme) was compared to the current percent of that same sample size attending school as of 2022 and the percent change used as the indicator. This same methodology was used for developmental progression. Please see full outcome incidence for specific calculations in Appendix D.

The distance travelled method was used to combine both depth and scale of change. While the practitioner understands and appreciates that all children have experienced some degree of reduced exclusion and developmental progress, the distance travelled method was deemed most appropriate to account for the varying degrees of change and to avoid overclaim.

Table 6: Indicators and	Tools to Evidence Consoli	dated Outcomes for Children with Developme	ental Differences (n=132)
Outcome	Indicator	ΤοοΙ	Outcome Incidence
Reduced exclusion	<ul> <li>a. % change in s enrolment</li> <li>b. % of parents expressed wi to leave child the care of of</li> </ul>	and exit form who b. HBE exit Illingness questionnaire Iren in	o 74%
Improved ability to achieve developmental milestones	a. % change in development average from baseline to 2	ì	56%

# 7.1.2 Evidencing Outcomes for Primary Guardians of Children with Developmental Differences

The outcomes for primary were evidenced through routine data collected through the HBEP, including data from exit interviews with guardians of 2022 graduates, and the focus groups specific to SROI evaluation.

The indicators chosen for the outcomes were done by:

- a. Reviewing the theory of change and identifying intermediate outcomes towards the end of the chain that could be quantified;
- b. Asking the guardians themselves what would serve as proof that their stated outcomes have occurred;
- c. Asking HBEP management for evidence that guardians' outcomes have occurred

For guardians outcomes, a combination of distance travelled (change as indicated in the reporting of monthly income) and the "how many" approach was used. The indicators included a threshold to determine whether the outcome had been achieved, with the number of guardians achieving the outcome divided by the total number of guardians assessed and then extrapolated to the full stakeholder group. Given the combination of methods used, including directly asking parents through questionnaires about the changes they experienced, the practitioner assumed that the parents not included in the outcome incidence did not experience the outcome.

Table 7: Indicators and Tools to Evidence Outcomes for Primary Guardians of Children with Developmental Differences (n=128)

Outcome	Indicator	ΤοοΙ	Outcome Incidence
Reduced stress and	a. % of parents	who a. HBE exit	91%
anxiety	indicated the	ey worry questionnaire	

Instruction       a.       HDE exit         b.       % of parents who indicated their physical and/or mental health had improved       a.       HBE exit       94%         Reduced isolation       a.       % of parents who expressed       a.       HBE exit       94%         Reduced isolation       a.       % of parents who expressed       a.       HBE exit       94%         Reduced isolation       a.       % of parents who expressed       b.       Focus Group verbal survey       94%         Improved       b.       # of parents who indicated their family now helps them more at home       survey       survey         Improved food       a.       % change in monthly income from graduated)       a.       HBE exit       84%         MBE developmental scoring tool       % change in developmental score average from       scoring tool       scoring tool		less now about their	b. HBE exit	
expressed willingness to leave children in the care of othersquestionnaireb.# of parents who indicated their family now helps them more at homea.HBE exit questionnaireImproved food securitya.% change in monthly income from baseline to end line (when children graduated)b.HBE exit scoring toolb.% change in monthly income from baseline to end line (when children graduated)b.HBE developmental scoring toolb.% change in developmental scoreb.HBE developmental scoring tool		child b. % of parents who indicated their physical and/or mental health had		
<ul> <li>willingness to leave children in the care of others</li> <li>b. Focus Group verbal survey</li> <li>b. # of parents who indicated their family now helps them more at home</li> <li>Improved food security</li> <li>a. % change in monthly income from baseline to end line (when children graduated)</li> <li>b. % change in developmental score</li> </ul>	Reduced isolation	-		94%
<ul> <li>children in the care of others</li> <li>b. # of parents who indicated their family now helps them more at home</li> <li>Improved food</li> <li>a. % change in monthly a. HBE exit questionnaire baseline to end line b. HBE developmental (when children graduated)</li> <li>b. % change in developmental score</li> </ul>		•	-	
of others b. # of parents who indicated their family now helps them more at home Improved food a. % change in monthly income from baseline to end line (when children graduated) b. % change in developmental score		•	•	
<ul> <li>b. # of parents who indicated their family now helps them more at home</li> <li>Improved food</li> <li>a. % change in monthly</li> <li>b. HBE exit</li> <li>change in monthly</li> <li>change in monthly</li> <li>discrete the second s</li></ul>			survey	
Improved food securitya.HBE exit questionnaire baseline to end line graduated) b.84%Markowski% change in monthly income from baseline to end line graduated) b.MBE developmental scoring tool				
Improved food       a.       % change in monthly       a.       HBE exit       84%         security       income from       questionnaire       baseline to end line       b.       HBE developmental         (when children       scoring tool       graduated)       b.       % change in       developmental score			,	
Improved food       a.       % change in monthly       a.       HBE exit       84%         security       income from       questionnaire       baseline to end line       b.       HBE developmental         (when children       scoring tool       graduated)       b.       % change in       developmental score		-		
security income from questionnaire baseline to end line b. HBE developmental (when children scoring tool graduated) b. % change in developmental score		more at home		
baseline to end line b. HBE developmental (when children scoring tool graduated) b. % change in developmental score	Improved food	a. % change in monthly	a. HBE exit	84%
(when children scoring tool graduated) b. % change in developmental score	security	income from	questionnaire	
graduated) b. % change in developmental score			-	
b. % change in developmental score		•	scoring tool	
developmental score		<b>e</b> ,		
		_		
		-		
baseline to 2022		baseline to 2022		

# 7.1.3 Evidencing Outcomes for Caregivers and Employed Caregivers

The outcomes for caregivers were evidenced through distance travelled as per their ratings on a Likert scale coupled with routine HBE data.

The indicators chosen for the outcomes were done by:

- a. Reviewing the theory of change and identifying intermediate outcomes towards the end of the chain that could be quantified;
- b. Asking the caregivers and employed caregivers themselves what would serve as proof that their stated outcomes have occurred;
- c. Asking HBEP management and civic leadership for evidence that caregiver outcomes have occurred

The percent change for the indicators was used to determine the extent the outcome was achieved and then extrapolated to the full stakeholder group. The practitioner assumes that the caregivers not represented in the outcome incidence did not experience the outcome.

Table 8: Indicators and T	ools to Evidence Outcom	nes for Caregivers (n=109)		
Outcome	Indicator	Tool	Outcon	ne Incidence
More respected in the community	a. % change ir respected c felt before/ HBEP	aregivers	ikert scale	100%

Expanded social	a.	% change in	a.	Likert scale	50%
networks		networks joined			
		before/after HBEP			

Table 9: Indicators and Tools to Evidence Outcomes for Employed Caregivers (n=11)

Outcome	Indicator	Tool	Outcome Incidence
More respected in the community	a. % change in how respected caregivers felt before/after HBEP	a. Likert scale	100%
Expanded social networks	a. % change in networks joined before/after HBEP	a. Likert scale	100%
Improved food security	a. % change in monthly income from baseline to current	a. Caregiver profile tool	140%

## 7.1.4 Evidencing Outcomes for Facilitators

The outcome for facilitators was evidenced through distance travelled as per their ratings on a Likert scale.

The indicator chosen for the outcomes was done by:

- a. Reviewing the theory of change and identifying intermediate outcomes towards the end of the chain that could be quantified;
- b. Asking the facilitators themselves what would serve as proof that their stated outcome occurred

Tuble 10. maleators and			
Outcome	Indicator	ΤοοΙ	Outcome Incidence
Increased professional fulfillment	<ul> <li>a. % change in baseline (before involvement with HBEP) vs. current sense of professional fulfilment</li> </ul>		125%

Table 10: Indicators and Tools to Evidence Outcomes for Facilitators (n=4)

#### 7.1.5 Evidencing Outcomes for HBE Management

The outcomes for HBE management were evidenced through distance travelled as per their ratings on a Likert scale.

The indicators chosen for the outcomes were done by:

a. Reviewing the theory of change and identifying intermediate outcomes towards the end of the chain that could be quantified;

- b. Asking the HBE managers themselves what would serve as proof that their stated outcomes have occurred;
- c. TTF Director confirming indicators of change

The practitioner assumes the HBE managers not included in the outcome incidence did not experience the outcome.

Table 11: Indicators and	Tools to Evidence Outcomes f	or HBE management (n=3)	
Outcome	Indicator	ΤοοΙ	Outcome Incidence
Increased professional fulfillment	<ul> <li>a. % change in baseline (before involvement with HBEP) vs. current sense of professional fulfilment</li> </ul>		57%
Expanded professional opportunities	<ul> <li>a. % change in professional opportunities (before involveme with HBEP) vs. current</li> </ul>	a. Likert scale ent	89%

## 7.1.6 Evidencing Outcomes for Teachers at Integrated Schools

The outcome for teachers was evidenced through the teachers' self-reflections during focus groups and interviews.

The indicators chosen for the outcomes were done by:

- a. Reviewing the theory of change and identifying intermediate outcomes towards the end of the chain that could be quantified;
- b. Asking teachers what would serve as proof that the stated outcome occurred;
- c. Sharing outcomes with the head teachers and asking for evidence that the outcomes have occurred

For the teachers' outcome, the "how many" approach was used to determine if the outcome was achieved against the threshold and not "distance travelled". The practitioner assumes the teachers not included in the outcome incidence did not experience the outcome.

Table 12: Indicators and Tools to Evidence Outcomes for the Teachers at Integrated Schools (n=73)

Outcome	Indicator	ТооІ	Outcome Incidence
Increased professional fulfillment	<ul> <li>a. Number of teachers who indicated they were comfortable managing an integrated classroom</li> </ul>	a. Teacher self-report	67%

## 7.1.7 Evidencing Outcomes for the Students at Integrated Schools

The outcome for students was evidenced through the teachers' reflections during focus groups and interviews, a focus group held with a sample of students and the perceptions of the HBEP management.

The indicators chosen for the outcomes were done by:

- a. Reviewing the theory of change and identifying intermediate outcomes towards the end of the chain that could be quantified;
- b. Asking students what would serve as proof that the stated outcome occurred;
- c. Sharing outcomes with the head teachers and asking for evidence that the outcomes have occurred

For the students' outcome, the "how many" approach was used to determine if the outcome was achieved against the threshold and not "distance travelled". The practitioner assumes the students not included in the outcome incidence did not experience the outcome.

Table 13: Indicators an	d Tools to Evidence Outcomes f	r Students at Integrated Schools (n=4	184)
Outcome	Indicator	Тооі	Outcome Incidence
Reduced fear of differences	<ul> <li>a. # of students who stated they enjoy playing with their peers with specia needs</li> <li>b. # of teachers who have observed students sharing food/utensils with special needs</li> <li>c. % of students at integrated school observed to socialize with the peers with special needs</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>a. Focus group verbal survey</li> <li>b. Teacher observations</li> <li>c. HBEP management observations</li> </ul>	67%

. .

#### 7.1.8 Evidencing Outcomes for Children at the Orphanage

The outcome for children at the orphanage was evidenced through the orphanage director's reflections during an interview and observations by the caregivers employed at the orphanage.

The indicators chosen for the outcomes were done by:

- a. Reviewing the theory of change and identifying intermediate outcomes towards the end of the chain that could be quantified;
- b. Asking the director what would serve as proof that the stated outcome occurred;

c. Sharing outcome with caregivers employed at the orphanage and asking for evidence that outcome has occurred

For the children at the orphanage outcome, the "distance travelled" method was used in relation to the number of daily meals the children consistently received before and after involvement of the HBEP, combining both depth and scale of change. While the practitioner understands all children at the orphanage to have experienced some degree of improved nutrient intake, the distance travelled method was deemed most appropriate to account for the varying degrees of change and to not overclaim.

Table 14: Indicators and Tools to Evidence Outcomes for Children at the Orphanage (n=7)

Outcome	Indicator	ΤοοΙ	Outcome Incidence
Improved nutrient intake	a. % change in rel meals during th day from baseli current	ne	50%

#### 7.1.9 Evidencing Outcomes for the Director at the Orphanage

The outcomes for the orphanage director were evidenced through the orphanage director's reflections during an interview and ratings on a Likert scale.

The indicators chosen for the outcomes were done by:

- a. Reviewing the theory of change and identifying intermediate outcomes towards the end of the chain that could be quantified;
- b. Asking the director what would serve as proof that her stated outcomes have occurred

For the director at the orphanage outcome, the "distance travelled" method was used, with degree of change indicated by rankings of a Likert scale.

Outcome	Indicator	ТооІ	Outcome Incidence
Improved food security	<ul> <li>a. % change in baseline vs current ability to meet daily resource needs</li> </ul>	a. Likert scale	350%
Reduced stress	<ul> <li>a. % change in stress</li> <li>level baseline vs.</li> <li>current</li> </ul>	a. Likert scale	700%

Table 15: Indicators and Tools to Evidence Outcomes for Director at the Orphanage (n=1)

#### 7.1.10 Evidencing Outcomes for the Department of Social Welfare

The outcome for the department of social welfare was evidenced by calculating the percent change in children with special needs enrolled in the social cash transfer (SCT) scheme.

The indicators chosen for the outcomes were done by:

- a. Reviewing the theory of change and identifying intermediate outcomes towards the end of the chain that could be quantified;
- b. Asking the social welfare officer what would serve as proof that the stated outcome occurred;
- c. Sharing outcomes with HBE wellness team and asking for evidence that outcome has occurred

For the Department of Social Welfare outcome, the "distance travelled" method was used in relation to the number of children with special needs enrolled on the government's social cash transfer scheme in the Mambwe District before and after involvement of the HBEP.

Table 16: Indicators and Tools to Evidence Outcomes for the Department of Social Welfare (n=1)

Outcome	Indicator	Tool	Outcome Incidence
Improved operational efficiency	<ul> <li>a. % change in with specia enrolled in</li> </ul>	Il needs	Ifare data 150%

#### 7.1.11 Evidencing Outcomes for Body-stress Release Foundation Practitioners

The outcomes for BSR practitioners were evidenced through their own reflections during interviews and focus group discussions.

The indicators chosen for the outcomes were done by:

- a. Reviewing the theory of change and identifying intermediate outcomes towards the end of the chain that could be quantified;
- b. Asking the BSR practitioners what would serve as proof that their stated outcomes have occurred;
- c. Sharing outcomes with HBE management and asking for evidence that outcomes have occurred

For BSR practitioners, a combination of number of "how many" practitioners had achieved the outcome against a threshold and "distance travelled" method were used. The practitioner assumes the BSR practitioners not included in the outcome incidence did not experience the outcome.

Outcome	Indicator	Tool	Outcome Incidence
Increased self- awareness	<ul> <li>a. # of practitioners who indicated feeling more self- aware</li> </ul>	a. Focus group verbal survey	100%
Increased professional fulfillment	a. % change in professional fulfilment before vs. after involvement with HBEP	a. Likert Scale	36%

Table 17: Indicators and Tools to Evidence Outcomes for BSR Foundation Practitioners (n=21)

## 7.1.12 Evidencing Outcomes for Children Reached by BSR Foundation in South Africa

The outcome for children reached by the BSR Foundation in South Africa was evidenced through the care facility director's observations of change and her evaluation of the change in the children on a Likert scale.

The indicators chosen for the outcomes were done by:

- a. Reviewing the theory of change and identifying intermediate outcomes towards the end of the chain that could be quantified;
- b. Asking the care facility director what would serve as proof that the stated outcome occurred;
- c. Sharing outcomes with BSR Foundation practitioners and asking for evidence that outcome has occurred

For the children reached by the BSR Foundation in South Africa, the "distance travelled" method was used in relation to their ability to self-regulate before and after the introduction of BSR as a regular complimentary therapy. The practitioner assumes the children not included in the outcome incidence did not experience the outcome.

Table 18: Indicators and Tools to Evidence Outcomes for Children Reached by the BSR Foundation in South Africa (n=350)OutcomeIndicatorToolOutcome Incidence

Improved ability to self-regulate	a.	% change in ability of children to manage their emotions before and after the introduction of BSR	a. b.	Likert scale Care facility data	89%

## 7.1.13 Evidencing Outcomes for Residents in Kakumbi and Mnkhanya Villages with HBEenrolled Children

The outcome for residents was evidenced through community survey data collected through the HBEP, perceptions of parents of children who graduated from the HBEP in 2022 and the perceptions of the HBE management team.

The indicators chosen for the outcomes were done by:

- a. Reviewing the theory of change and identifying intermediate outcomes towards the end of the chain that could be quantified;
- b. Asking Ward Counsellor (civic leadership) for evidence that outcome has occurred;
- c. Asking HBEP management for evidence that outcome has occurred;
- d. Asking caregivers for evidence that outcome has occurred;
- e. Asking facilitators for evidence that outcome has occurred

For residents, the "how many" approach was used to determine reasonable percent of the stakeholder group that had experienced the outcome. Given the high value of this particular outcome and stakeholder group, the data was rigorously triangulated. The practitioner

assumes the residents not included in the outcome incidence did not experience the outcome.

1 24462

Table 19: Indicators and	I TOOIS TO EVID	ence Outcomes for Re	esidents in	Villages with HBE-enrolle	d Children (n=34,162)
Outcome	Indicator		Tool		Outcome Incidence
Reduced fear of differences	in sti cc b. # ( in cc pr wi c. % vil	of guardians who dicated that igmas in their ommunities had duced of residents who dicated they were omfortable in the resence of people ith disabilities of residents in llages who attend utreaches	а. b. c.	HBE exit questionnaire HBE community survey HBE management observations	67%

7.1.14 Evidencing Outcomes for Physiotherapists at Kamoto Hospital

-

The outcome for physiotherapists was evidenced through their self-reflections during interviews.

The indicators chosen for the outcomes were done by:

**T | | 40 | |** 

- a. Reviewing the theory of change and identifying intermediate outcomes towards the end of the chain that could be quantified;
- b. Asking the physiotherapists what would serve as proof that the stated outcome occurred

For the physiotherapists' outcome, the "distance travelled" approach was used through a Likert scale of ranking degree of professional fulfillment before and after their involvement with HBEP. The practitioner assumes the physiotherapists not included in the outcome incidence did not experience the outcome.

Outcome	Indicator	Tool	Outcome Incidence
Increased professional fulfillment	<ul> <li>% change in professional fulfilment from before and after involvement with HBEP</li> </ul>	a. Likert scale	60%

Table 20: Indicators and Tools to Evidence Outcomes for Physiotherapists (n=4)

#### 7.1.15 Evidencing Outcomes for CFO of HBE Primary Donor

The outcome for the CFO of the HBE primary donor were evidenced through her self-reflections during interviews and rankings of change on a Likert scale.

The indicators chosen for the outcomes were done by:

- a. Reviewing the theory of change and identifying intermediate outcomes towards the end of the chain that could be quantified;
- b. Asking the CFO of the HBE primary donor what would serve as proof that her stated outcomes had occurred

For the CFO's outcomes, the "distance travelled" approach was used through a Likert scale of ranking degree of change before and after her involvement with HBEP.

Outcome	Indicator		Tool		Outcome Incidence
Increased professional fulfillment and security	pro fulf bef	hange in fessional ilment from ore and after olvement with EP	a.	Likert scale	167%
Expanded personal and professional community	of c sigr	hange in number countries with nificant sense of nmunity	a.	Likert scale	100%
Increased self- awareness	awa pos	hange in self- areness pre- and st-HBE olvement	a.	Likert scale	225%

Table 21: Indicators and Tools to Evidence Outcomes for CFO of HBE Primary Donor (n=1)

# 7.1.16 Evidencing Outcomes for HBE Graduates Sponsored to the School for the Deaf and Blind

The outcomes for HBE programme graduates who are now sponsored to a school for the deaf and blind were evidenced in a focus group with their guardians and some of their reflections as translated through a sign language interpreter.

The indicators chosen for the outcomes were done by:

- a. Reviewing the theory of change and identifying intermediate outcomes towards the end of the chain that could be quantified;
- b. Asking the students' guardians what would serve as proof that the stated outcomes had occurred;
- c. Asking HBE management for evidence that outcomes have occurred

For the HBE graduates at a special school for the deaf and blind, the "how many" approached was used, with the number of guardians indicating if they had observed the change to have occurred. When possible, this was asked directly of the students. The practitioner assumes the students not included in the outcome incidence did not experience the outcome.

Table 22: Indicators and	Tools to Evidence Outcomes	s for HBE graduates sponsored to a school fo	r the deaf and blind (n=3)
Outcome	Indicator	Tool	Outcome Incidence
Improved interest in learning	a. # of primary guardians who observed their children reading writing for fun	a. Focus group survey g and	67%
Increased sense of belonging	<ul> <li>a. # of parents wh have heard thei children ask abo when they will return to schoo over their term breaks</li> </ul>	r put	100%

# 7.1.17 Evidencing Outcomes for Families of HBE Graduates Sponsored to the School for the Deaf and Blind

The outcomes for families of HBE programme graduates who are now sponsored to a school for the deaf and blind were evidenced in a focus group with their guardians.

The indicators chosen for the outcomes were done by:

- a. Reviewing the theory of change and identifying intermediate outcomes towards the end of the chain that could be quantified;
- b. Asking the guardians what would serve as proof that the stated outcome had occurred

For the families of HBE graduates at a special school for the deaf and blind, the "how many" approached was used, with the number of guardians indicating if they had observed the change to have occurred.

Table 23: Indicators and Tools to Evidence Outcomes for Families of HBE graduates sponsored to a school for the deaf and blind (n=4)

Outcome	Indicator	Tool	Outcome Incidence
Improved family relationships	<ul> <li>a. # of primary guardians who reported their children being more helpful at home</li> </ul>	a. Focus group survey	100%

## 7.2 Valuing Outcomes

## 7.2.1 Determining Relative Value

One approach was used to determine the relative value of outcomes with stakeholders:

1. Average weighted approach: stakeholders each given 10 stones (or 10 votes) and asked to weight the relative importance of each outcome, with the assumption that 100% of the value that the stakeholders experience is equivalent to 10 stones

The practitioner chose this valuation method with stakeholders because it was an easily accessible way for all stakeholder groups to express the importance of outcomes relative to one another. The weighting exercise was easily explained, and all stakeholder groups took their time in considering how to weight the relative value of outcomes. The total votes cast per outcome were divided by the total votes cast per stakeholder group to establish the percent of value assigned to each outcome by stakeholders.

## 7.2.2 Financial Proxies

Financial proxies were selected by:

- 1. Desktop research
- 2. Primary data collection through stakeholders (outcomes discussions)
- 3. Opportunity costs
- 4. Avoided costs
- 5. Revealed preference

Given the care and consideration of the weighting exercise by all stakeholders, the practitioner identified **one financial proxy per stakeholder group and used the anchoring method as per the relative value of the outcomes expressed by the stakeholders**. The anchoring method involves calculating the relative value between outcomes as expressed by stakeholder and then monetizing these values based on one quantified outcome. For example, if Outcome A was weighted as 50% as important as Outcome B, and Outcome B was monetized at \$100 USD, then through the anchoring approach one would know the value of Outcome A to be \$50 USD. This was determined to be the most reliable approach to capturing the relative value of the outcomes per stakeholder group and more efficient and accurate than attempting to value each outcome individually. Appendix E explains how each of these approaches were considered in more detail.

All financial proxies were considered in the local currency of Zambia, the Kwacha (ZMW), and converted to USD based on the average rate of exchange for the calendar year 2022 (16.94 ZMW to 1 USD) as reported by the Bank of Zambia.<sup>82</sup> The below tables describe the financial proxies used for each outcome, their rationale and the data sources.

<sup>82</sup> https://www.boz.zm/average-exchange-rates.htm

### 7.2.2.1 Purchasing Power Parity Conversion

One stakeholder with material outcomes, the CFO for the HBEP's primary donor, is an Australian and spoke of the value of her outcomes in the context of her home country. In order to account for the price level difference between Australia and Zambia, a purchasing power parity (PPP) conversion factor was used through the following website: <u>https://ppp-calculator.com/</u>. This was only relevant to one stakeholder group as all other stakeholders consulted in the valuation discussions were from Southern Africa, specifically Zambia and South Africa. The price level difference between South Africa and Zambia was deemed immaterial and therefore no PPP used.

Table 24: Financial Pr	oxies for Childrer	n with Developmental Differences	
Outcome	Value per Individual 2022 Stakeholder before Discounting	Description and rationale	Source of proxy
Improved ability to meet developmental milestones	\$5,100 USD	Revealed Preference Method: Cost of weekly visits by an occupational therapist for one year and weekly visits from a social worker. This proxy was identified by the head of a care centre in South Africa, one with children who are reached by the BSR Foundation, as an alternative means through which children could achieve physical and cognitive developmental milestones. Proxy was divided by half (50% of the cost to engage professionally trained resources), to not overclaim and assuming children would get double the value if they interacted directly with professionals each week as opposed to trained community volunteers	Source for costs of occupational therapists and social worker for children: https://www.pendletonfami lypractice.com/
		38 parents as proxies for their children participated in the valuation exercise, with 230/380 (60%) votes cast for this outcome	
Reduced exclusion	\$3,400 USD	Anchored against the improved ability to meet developmental milestones, which was weighted as 40% of the total value	Proportional weighting against improved ability to meet developmental milestones
		38 parents as proxies for their children participated in the valuation exercise, with 150/380 (40%) votes cast for this outcome	

Table 25: Financial	Proxies for Prima	ry Guardians	
Outcome	Value per Individual 2022 Stakeholder before Discounting	Description and rationale	Source of proxy
Reduced stress and anxiety	\$3,306 USD	Guardians of children with special needs have faced extreme isolation, discrimination and suffered staggering anxiety. Another possible means to help them think through and manage that trauma would be twice weekly therapy sessions. The local cost for 1 hr. consultation with a therapist once per week for two consecutive years was used as the proxy, as recommended by a psycho-social counsellor in Zambia. Proxy divided by half (50% of the cost to engage professionally trained resources), assuming counselling by TTF team and stakeholders account for 50% of the quality of intervention that would occur with regular, direct contact with psycho-social professionals 32 guardians participated in the valuation exercise, with 150/320 (47%) votes cast for this outcome	Lusaka therapy centre: https://www.extendlusaka.c om/
Reduced isolation	\$2,292 USD	Anchored against reduced stress and anxiety as 33% of total value 32 guardians participated in the valuation exercise, with 104/320 (33%) votes cast for this outcome	Proportional weighting against reduced stress and anxiety
Improved food security	\$1,453	Anchored against reduced stress and anxiety as 20% of total value 32 guardians participated in the valuation exercise, with 66/320 (20%) votes cast for this outcome	Proportional weighting against reduced stress and anxiety

#### Table 26: Financial Proxies for Caregivers

Table 20. Financial	FIUNIES IUI Calleg	10013	
Outcome	Value per Individual 2022 Stakeholder before Discounting	Description and rationale	Source of proxy
More respected in the community	\$1,417 USD	Caregivers said that one of the comments they hear frequently in their communities is people referring to them as "teachers". As the vast majority of caregivers have not finished school, obtaining a job that is respected like a teacher would be unattainable and thus it is a huge honor to be identified with such a well-respected profession. Proxy divided by half (50% of the salary of an assistant teacher), given caregivers don't have formal teacher training and multiplied by the average number of years caregivers have been involved in the programme = 4 years 36 caregivers participated in the valuation exercise, with 252/360 (70%) votes cast for this outcome	TTF financial data

Expanded social networks	\$607 USD	Anchored against more respected in the community as 30% of the total value	Proportional weighting against more respected in the community
		36 caregivers participated in the valuation exercise, with 208/360 (30%) votes cast for this outcome	

#### Table 27: Financial Proxies for Employed Caregivers

Table 27: Financial			
Outcome	Value per Individual 2022 Stakeholder before Discounting	Description and rationale	Source of proxy
More respected in the community	\$1,417 USD	Caregivers said that one of the comments they hear frequently in their communities is people referring to them as "teachers". As the vast majority of caregivers have not finished school, obtaining a job that is respected like a teacher would be unattainable and thus it is a huge honor to be identified with such a well-respected profession. Proxy divided by half (50% of the salary of an assistant teacher), given caregivers don't have formal teacher training and multiplied by the average number of years caregivers have been involved in the programme = 4 years Four employed caregivers participated in the valuation exercise with six votes each, <sup>83</sup> with 6/24 (25%) votes cast for this outcome	TTF financial data
Expanded social networks	\$945 USD	Anchored against more respected in the community as 17% of total value Four employed caregivers participated in the valuation exercise with six votes each, with 4/24 (17%) votes cast for this outcome	Proportional weighting against more respected in the community
Improved food security	\$3,306 USD	Anchored against more respected in the community as 58% of total value Four employed caregivers participated in the valuation exercise with six votes each, with 14/24 (58%) votes cast for this outcome	Proportional weighting against more respected in the community

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> The practitioner and assistant worked together to compile votes for the caregivers and employed caregivers in two separate groupings. There was a misunderstanding with the employed caregiver group with the number of votes each should be given, which is why this subgroup was given six and not ten voting chips. The relative importance of the outcomes as per the voting exercise was consistent with how employed caregivers described the relative weight of outcomes in interviews, and so the practitioner had confidence in the consistency of the data and felt re-administering the exercise was not necessary.

•	iption and rationale	Source of proxy
Individual 2022 Stakeholder before Discounting		
professionalthe fafulfillmentas maeducaquestcontecourswhichof verof aUnive2 faciof wh	explanation of professional satisfaction centered on acilitators' improved ability to read non-verbal cues any of the HBEP adult stakeholders don't have strong ational backgrounds and don't feel confident asking cions, even when they haven't understood the ent. Proxy chosen was the cost of a communications e in Zambia, as this would too be a means through n professionals could enhance their understanding rbal and non-verbal communication. 2050 GBP cost comprehensive communications course online via ersity of Cambridge litators participated in the valuation exercise, each nom were given 10 votes = total of 20 votes cast. 0 (100%) votes for this outcome	Source: Online University of Cambridge short course on Communication: https://advanceonline.ca m.ac.uk/courses/compelli ng-communication- skills/?utm_medium=cpc& utm_source=google&utm_ campaign=5A_CCS_Geo4_ %7BB%7D&gad_source=1 &gclid=CjwKCAiAloavBhBO EiwAbtAJO1dmheXH_i64S Af_p9ym8iYs58Npjv1M1G ZcetTIo4rdvRFWGLPbxRoC IwgQAvD_BwE

Table 29: Financial Proxies for HBE Management

Outcome	Value per Individual 2022 Stakeholder before Discounting	Description and rationale	Source of proxy
Increased professional fulfillment	\$4,458 USD	Anchored against expanded professional networks as 68% of the total value 3 managers participated in the valuation exercise, with 20.5/30 (68%) votes cast for this outcome	Proportional weighting against expanded professional opportunities
Expanded professional opportunities	\$2,066 USD	The HBE management team strongly expressed that the learnings and experience gained through their employment was equivalent to a Master's degree in psychology 3 managers participated in the valuation exercise, with 9.5/30 (32%) votes cast for this outcome	University of Zambia course fees register

Table 30: Financial Proxies for Teachers at Integrated Schools

Table 50. Finalicial	Provies for reach	ers at integrated Schools	
Outcome	Value per Individual 2022 Stakeholder before Discounting	Description and rationale	Source of proxy
Increased professional fulfilment	\$1,133 USD	Diploma in Special Education: how teachers have learned to integrate and accept children with special needs, being taught by the trained caregivers and specific trainings by HBE facilitators, would be comparable to the learnings gained through a diploma course in Special Education.	Zambia Institute for Special Education: https://www.zamise.edu .zm/

While they don't have the same academic background that would be learned through this diploma, they do have the practical skills of managing an integrated classroom and all of the lived experience of applying those academic skills, which is arguably more valuable than the diploma

3 teachers participated in the valuation exercise, each of whom were given 10 votes = total of 30 votes cast. 30/30 (100%) votes for this outcome

#### Table 31: Financial Proxies for Students at Integrated Schools

Reduced fear of differences\$425 USDOne of the suggested approaches to reducing biases in the learning environment is to "spend time with people who are not like yourself". If students at these schools were not part of integrated classrooms, in order to get frequent exposure to children with special needs, they would need to travel to a school with differently abled children regularly to get the same contact time that could eventually result in reduced fear. The closestTTF financial records for local bus prices from Mfuv to Chipata; https://www.nafsa.org/ie- magazine/2020/8/4/strate es-countering-unconscious	Outcome	Value per Individual 2022 Stakeholder before Discounting	Description and rationale	Source of proxy
school that accommodates children with special needs is in the town of Chipata, 150 km away. The proxy used is the cost of traveling to this school for one day once per month for 2 years 17 students participated in the valuation exercise, each of whom were given 10 votes = 170 votes cast. 170/170 (100%) votes for this outcome			the learning environment is to "spend time with people who are not like yourself". If students at these schools were not part of integrated classrooms, in order to get frequent exposure to children with special needs, they would need to travel to a school with differently abled children regularly to get the same contact time that could eventually result in reduced fear. The closest school that accommodates children with special needs is in the town of Chipata, 150 km away. The proxy used is the cost of traveling to this school for one day once per month for 2 years 17 students participated in the valuation exercise, each of whom were given 10 votes = 170 votes cast. 170/170	local bus prices from Mfuwe to Chipata; https://www.nafsa.org/ie- magazine/2020/8/4/strategi es-countering-unconscious-

Table 32: Financial Proxies for Children Resident at Hanada Orphanage

Outcome	Value per Individual 2022 Stakeholder before Discounting	Description and rationale	Source of proxy
Improved nutrient intake	\$457 USD	When the HBE team provides nutrition packs to malnourished children, they give: a tray of eggs, soya porridge, beans, milk, peanut butter or ground peanuts valued at 500 ZMW per pack. These packs are given at regular intervals until steady weight gain is recorded. Thereafter, the packs are reduced to porridge and peanut butter monthly valued at 120 ZMW. The proxy chosen was: 3 months of the full nutrition pack and 9 months of the reduced packs for the three years of support to the orphanage children The director of the orphanage participated as a proxy for the children and was given 10 votes. 10/10 (100%) votes for this outcome	TTF financial data

able 33: Financial Proxies for Director at Hanada Orphanage
---

Outcome	Value per Individual 2022 Stakeholder before Discounting	Description and rationale	Source of proxy
Reduced stress	\$1,417 USD	The orphanage director described feeling depressed by the level of stress she was experiencing prior to HBE support. In discussion with her, she felt another means of managing and reducing that stress could have been to regularly consult a therapist. In order to get the same result of reduced stress, the local cost for 1 hr. consultation with a therapist twice per month for one year has been used as the proxy	Lusaka therapy centre: https://www.extendlusa ka.com/
Improved food security	\$1,417 USD	Anchored against reduced stress as 50% of the total value Stakeholder voted 5/10 for each outcome (50%)	Proportional weighting against reduced stress outcome

#### Table 34: Financial Proxies for Department of Social Welfare

Outcome	Value per Individual 2022 Stakeholder before Discounting	Description and rationale	Source of proxy
Improved operational efficiency	\$7,084 USD	Cost of two social welfare officers to travel from their office to Kakumbi and Mnkhanya Chiefdoms to identify children with special needs. The costs include fuel and lunch allowance. They would need to do this for a minimum of two days per chiefdom per month in order to try to learn the information about residents with disabilities directly, information that is currently being provided by the HBE team without the use of Social Welfare resources Social welfare officer participated in the valuation exercise as a proxy for the department and was given 10 votes. 10/10 (100%) votes for this outcome	TTF financial data

#### Table 35: Financial Proxies for Body-stress Release Practitioners

Tuble 55. Tillanelai	TTORICS TOT DOUY		
Outcome	Value per Individual 2022 Stakeholder before Discounting	Description and rationale	Source of proxy
Increased self- awareness	\$3,932 USD	In the valuation focus group, one of the practitioners said that the sense of inner reflection and elation that comes from going for outreach with the BSR Foundation is a similar feeling to what she feels when she's been on a holiday. Used this stakeholder reflection as a basis for the proxy	https://www.holidayfa ctory.co.za/ All inclusive 7 night holiday package, including flights, to Mauritius, a very popular travel destination for South Africas
Increased professional	\$3,932 USD	Anchored against increased self-awareness as 50% of the total value	Proportional weighting against increased self-
---------------------------	-------------	---	--
fulfilment			awareness outcome
		Stakeholders voted 5/10 for each outcome (50%)	

Table 36: Financial Proxies for Children with Special Needs Reached by the BSR Foundation

Outcome	Value per Individual 2022 Stakeholder before Discounting	Description and rationale	Source of proxy
Improved ability to self- regulate	\$887 USD	The manager of the care facility serving as a proxy for the children explained that a combination of monthly occupational therapist and physical therapist appointments for the children could have led to the same self-regulation impact of BSR. Used 50% the cost of these two appointments per month to determine the proxy, assuming contact from specifically trained developmental professionals would comprise double the value of BSR practitioners The director of the care facility in South Africa participated in the valuation exercise as a proxy for the children and was given votes. 10/10 (100%) votes for this outcome	Physiotherapist consultation costs in South Africa: https://www.wpphys io.capetown/rates- and-payments/

Table 37: Financial Proxies for Residents in Villages with HBE-enrolled Children

inc 201 Sta bei	dividual	Description and rationale	Source of proxy
Reduced fear \$14 of differences	k a t t t t t t t c c s s s	Due of the suggested approaches to reducing biases in the earning environment is to "spend time with people who are not like yourself". If residents were not exposed to children through the HBEP and their enrollment in school, they would need to travel to a place where they could interact with differently abled children. The closest school that accommodates children with special needs is in the cown of Chipata, 150 km away. The proxy is the cost of traveling to this school on a bus twice per year for four years (average number of years 2022 children have been in the programme) to gain exposure to children with special needs Caregivers, teachers and guardians all participated in conversations in the valuation as proxies for residents. All stakeholders consulted agreed verbally that the outcome should be weighted as 10/10 in terms of importance and value to the residential community as a whole	TTF financial records for local bus prices from Mfuwe to Chipata; https://www.nafsa.org /ie- magazine/2020/8/4/str ategies-countering- unconscious-bias- classroom

Table 38: Financial Proxies for Physiothera	apists at Kamoto Hospital
---	---------------------------

Outcome	Value per Individual 2022 Stakeholder before Discounting	Description and rationale	Source of proxy
Increased professional fulfilment	\$2,361 USD	The Kamoto physio who served as a proxy for all physios said that the recognition he gets from the HBE families and the sense of fulfilment he feels from working with their children would be equivalent to an annual bonus of 10,000 ZMW. This is the proxy for the physios x 4 years of their continued involvement One physiotherapist participated in the valuation exercise as a proxy for all four physios and was given 10 votes. 10/10 (100%) votes for this outcome	Stakeholder engagement with the Senior Physiotherapist

Table 39: Financial Proxies for CFO to HBE Primary Donor

Outcome	Value per Individual	Description and rationale	Source of proxy
	2022		
	Stakeholder before		
	Discounting		
Increased professional	\$4,329 USD	Anchored against expanded personal and professional community outcome at 50% of the total value	Proportional weighting against expanded
fulfilment and			personal and
security		Stakeholder participated in the relative valuation exercise, with 5/10 (50%) votes cast for this outcome	professional community outcome
Expanded personal and professional community	\$2,597 USD	Stakeholder felt as though, in her primary professional role, she has cultivated similar feelings of professional community with colleagues on overseas work and team- building trips, which typically cost 10,000 AUD per person. This was used as the proxy and anchor for the other outcomes	Stakeholder description of cost of trips and https://ppp- calculator.com/
		Stakeholder participated in the relative valuation exercise, with 3/10 (30%) votes cast for this outcome	
Increased self- awareness	\$1,732 USD	Anchored against expanded personal and professional community outcome at 20% of the total value	Proportional weighting against expanded personal and
		Stakeholder participated in the relative valuation exercise, with 2/10 (20%) votes cast for this outcome	professional community outcome

Table 40: Financial Proxies for HBE Graduates Sponsored to School for the Deaf and Blind

Outcome	Value per Individual 2022 Stakeholder before Discounting	Description and rationale	Source of proxy
Improved interest in learning	\$4,545 USD	If the students were not sponsored to a school with appropriate resources, the other option to achieve the outcome would have been a private sign language tutor from Lusaka. Proxy used as minimum annual salary for a sign language tutor x 7 years and divided by half assuming private tutor would be at least double the value of learning in a classroom environment	Zambian Sign Language Training and Consultancy
Increased sense of belonging	\$4,545 USD	Anchored against improved interest in learning as 50% of the total value Stakeholders voted 5/10 for each outcome (50%)	Proportional weighting improved interest in learning outcome

Table 41: Financial Proxies for Families of HBE Graduates Sponsored to School for the Deaf and Blind

Outcome	Value per Individual 2022 Stakeholder before Discounting	Description and rationale	Source of proxy
Improved family relationships	\$4,959 USD	When guardians spoke of the improved family relationships, they spoke of respect, specifically their children proactively helping with chores and housework while they are home, and the ability of guardians to be more productive now that children are at school for the rest of the year. Proxy set as monthly cost to hire a housekeeper x 7 years of primary school due to a) direct help with housework and b) support that allows family members to be more productive elsewhere Three parents participated as proxies for their families and each were given 10 votes for a total of 30 votes cast. 30/30 (100%) votes for this outcome	housekeeper in

#### 7.3 Discounting Outcomes

As per the Guide to Social Return on Investment, there are four discounting factors to consider in line with calculating final values per outcome:

- 1. **Deadweight**: the amount of the outcome that would have happened anyway, even if the activity had not taken place
- 2. **Attribution**: determining how much of the outcome was the result of others' contributions or other factors
- 3. **Benefit Period and Drop off**: the duration of time the outcome is assumed to last and the degree to which its impact on the stakeholder will be influenced by other factors for outcomes that last more than one year (with the understanding that attribution to the activities under analysis often decreases over time)

4. **Displacement**: the degree to which the outcomes achieved are being offset by creating potential negative value for other stakeholders

All stakeholders and/or their proxies were consulted in the discounting discussions. The practitioner relied on the thoughtfulness and confidence of the stakeholders consulted in determining the final discounting figures, and for some discounting factors the practitioner relied on desktop research and engagement with other stakeholder groups to triangulate perspectives. While there is always the risk that the stakeholders not involved in the discounting discussions may have explained different experiences of deadweight, attribution, benefit period, and drop off, the practitioner relied on the saturation of the representatives consulted together with the insight from other stakeholder groups to make the final professional judgements on discounting, applying a conservative approach when required. This section describes the approach to accounting for these four discounting factors.

## 7.3.1 Deadweight

All stakeholders and/or their proxies were involved in discounting discussions during the valuation focus groups and interviews and asked specifically "would this change have happened without HBEP?" If the answer was "yes" or "partially yes," the stakeholders were asked to explain what they think would have happened anyway and why. If the answer was "no," the stakeholders were asked to share the reasons why they believed the change would not have happened. The stakeholder responses, professional judgement and additional data collection were then used to determine deadweight. If stakeholders who participated in the valuation discussions did not exhibit confidence in representing the rest of their stakeholder groups for validation. See Appendix C for full discussion guides.

The following tables describe the rationale for deadweight by stakeholder group, sub-group and outcomes.

Outcome	Deadweight	Source and rationale
exclusion schools and residents, their children would and guardians would not have felt safe to experience of living in these villages with with the integration of children with specia assumption was verified by the facilitators caregivers, and local teachers. What was groups with deep, first-hand knowledge of support to children with special needs, the was foreseeable. While normally 0% de- instance the practitioner agreed with the special		Guardians were emphatic on this point: without the interventions of HBE to children, schools and residents, their children would not have been safe to participate in society and guardians would not have felt safe to let them participate. This comes from the experience of living in these villages with no additional resources or plans to assist with the integration of children with special needs into local society. This deadweight assumption was verified by the facilitators, the ward councilor (as community proxy), caregivers, and local teachers. What was clear throughout all of these stakeholder groups with deep, first-hand knowledge of the context is that without the HBEP, no support to children with special needs, their families or education of the community was foreseeable. While normally 0% deadweight feels like an overclaim, in this instance the practitioner agreed with the stakeholders and noted the high saturation amongst a number of stakeholder groups on this point
Improved ability to achieve	41%	Data sought from Zambian-based Autism foundation, which was able to share data on children with Autism who received no intervention and their capability across four developmental metrics (control group) compared to children with similar severity of
developmental		Autism who did receive early intervention. According to this data, 41% of the
milestones		development of children with Autism would have happened anyway, even without support. This deadweight may be conservative (i.e., too high), as children with Autism

Table 42: Deadweight Values used for Children with Developmental Differences

Outcome	Deadweight	Source and rationale
		do not normally experience physical developmental setbacks whereas children with Cerebral Palsy (more numerous on the HBEP) do, however in the absence of developmental control data from other conditions, this dataset was used to determine deadweight. Consideration of a lower deadweight incorporated into the sensitivity analysis

Table 43: Deadweight Values used for Primary Guardians of Children with Developmental Differences

Outcome	Deadweight	Source and rationale
Reduced stress and anxiety	10%	Guardians were emphatic that without the continued support of the HBEP, their stress and anxiety would have become progressively worse. Given the knowledge of the context and other stakeholder comments, this would likely have been the case (and in line with the exclusion outcome for their children), however deadweight set at 10% to ensure no overclaim and assuming a certain level of resourcefulness of adults more so than their children
Reduced isolation	10%	Similar to the reduced stress and anxiety outcome, the guardians felt the isolation from their families and loss of familial networks of support would not have changed without the intervention of HBEP, the developments in their children, education in the community, and the corresponding interest and compassion from their family members who had previously avoided them. Deadweight set at 10% to ensure no overclaim
Improved food security	41%	Without the development of their children and corresponding reduction in time required for caregiving, guardians did not believe this change in food security would have been possible. Guardians expressed this outcome as wholly dependent on the ability of their children to progress developmentally, and therefore the deadweight is set as the same for the developmental progression outcome for children, with the assumption that if the children would have progressed developmentally by 41% anyway, this would correlate with guardians' independence and ability to improve their food security

Table 44: Deadweight Values used for Caregivers		
Outcome	Deadweight	Source and rationale
More respected in the community	10%	Caregivers could not identify another avenue for them to get the kind of respect they have gained by working with the HBEP. To account for the possibility that they may have volunteered for another project that might have led to similar increase in community respect, and to ensure no overclaim, deadweight is set at 10%
Expanded social networks	10%	Similar to above deadweight, if they were not involved in HBE, they may have joined another org and increased their sense of social belonging through that network. The caregivers felt this would be highly unlikely but setting deadweight at 10% to not overclaim

Table 45: Deadweight Values used for Caregiver Subgroup: Employed Caregivers

Outcome	Deadweight	Source and rationale
More respected in the community	10%	Caregivers could not identify another avenue for them to get the kind of respect they have gained by working with the HBEP. To account for the possibility that they may have volunteered for another project that might have led to similar increase in community respect, and to ensure no overclaim, deadweight is set at 10%
Expanded social networks	10%	Similar to above deadweight, if they were not involved in HBE, they may have joined another org and increased their sense of social belonging through that network. The caregivers felt this would be highly unlikely but setting deadweight at 10% to not overclaim

Outcome	Deadweight	Source and rationale
Improved food security	10%	Caregivers hired to be assistant teachers did not have formal qualifications for this role; they were trained as part of HBEP. Without the programme, and without formal education for the majority of employed caregivers, they would have been highly unlikely to find employment that would improve their food security at the same level. Deadweight set at 10% to avoid overclaim

#### Table 46: Deadweight Values used for Facilitators

Outcome	Deadweight	Source and rationale
Increased professional fulfilment	40%	Facilitators stated that if they had not been involved with HBEP, they may have gotten involved with differently abled children elsewhere, and it's likely a fair portion of the change experienced could have happened anyway, through a different means; stakeholders themselves indicated there was a "moderate" likelihood of that happening, which is why 40% was chosen as deadweight

#### Table 47: Deadweight Values used for HBE Management

Outcome	Deadweight	Source and rationale
Increased professional fulfilment	20%	The team imagined the counterfactual: what would they be doing if not working for HBEP and how likely would that job have resulted in increased professional fulfilment. The team had different perspectives but their estimations of what would have happened anyway averaged to 20%, which the practitioner took verbatim given their collective careful consideration
Expanded professional opportunities	20%	HBE team felt that through another job, they would have likely grown their professional opportunities, but this job has focused on key specific training that has resulted in the majority of their new opportunities, resulting in a low deadweight value of collectively averaged 20%

#### Table 48: Deadweight Values used for Teachers at Integrated Schools

Outcome	Deadweight	Source and rationale
Increased professional fulfilment	20%	Teachers expressed that they have "little opportunity" for new learnings and experiences in schools, which is the pathway to them feeling more fulfilled. What's more, they felt confident that aside from HBEP, there was no other avenue for children with special needs to join the school system, and without this they would not have learned how they could make a positive impact on these children's lives. Deadweight set at 20% to account for the other potential learnings/trainings that could have resulted in this outcome

#### Table 49: Deadweight Values used for Students at Integrated Schools

Outcome	Deadweight	Source and rationale
Reduced fear of differences	10%	Teachers acting as proxy for students and the students interviewed confirmed that without children entering their school, they could not foresee another scenario that would have forced them to confront their biases, part of the pathway to reduced fear. Given the deep-rooted stigmas harbored by the majority of educated adults, the practitioner agreed it would be extremely unlikely that their fear of differences would have been challenged otherwise. Deadweight set at 10% to acknowledge the adaptability of children

#### Table 50: Deadweight Values used for Children Resident at Hanada Orphanage

Outcome	Deadweight	Source and rationale
Improved	20%	The orphanage director, acting as proxy for the children, felt as though she could have
nutrient		improved her local fundraising efforts with businesses and perhaps convinced some to
intake		donate food. She said this, if successful, "would have taken long" given her time limitations and inexperience with direct fundraising. Deadweight set at 20% to account for this possibility.

Table 51: Deadweight Values used for Director at Hanada Orphanage

Outcome	Deadweight	Source and rationale
Reduced stress	10%	While the director's stress was primarily caused by the inability to adequately feed the children at the orphanage, she has also simultaneously been the primary caregiver for a sick husband. With the operational support to the orphanage and subsequent stability, she was able to take her husband to Lusaka for treatment. 10% deadweight accounts for the portion of her reduced stress that could have been alleviated by increased food donations by other stakeholders
Improved food security	10%	Without the HBEP providing food to the orphanage, obviating the need for the director to use her own resources, and providing the director with a monthly living allowance, the director would realistically not have had the time or capacity, between caring for her husband and trying to meet the resource needs of the orphanage, to focus on improving her own food security. Deadweight set at 10% to not overclaim

#### Table 52: Deadweight Values used for Department of Social Welfare

Outcome	Deadweight	Source and rationale
Increased operational efficiency	10%	The Social Welfare officer declared that no other organizations, government bodies or individuals are actively searching for children with special needs to offer them assistance and alert Social Welfare of their whereabouts. Without the HBEP, Social Welfare would not have had the opportunity to locate them and enroll them onto the social benefit scheme and improve their targets of equal representation on this scheme from vulnerable groups. Deadweight set at 10% to not overclaim and account for the small possibility that the government could have, at some stage, decided to provide resources for identification of this vulnerable group

#### Table 53: Deadweight Values used for Body-stress Release Practitioners

Outcome	Deadweight	Source and rationale
Increased self- awareness	20%	Practitioners felt that they could have been prompted, through other circumstances, to self-reflect and become more self-aware, however they felt the HBEP really "accelerated the process". The possibility of them achieving this outcome at a different time scale was considered "small" and is accounted for in the 20% deadweight
Increased professional fulfilment	20%	The practitioners stated that this particular sense of increased fulfilment comes specifically from working with children with disabilities. Without the HBEP, there is a possibility they would have been introduced to this fulfilling client based through another avenue, and the 20% deadweight is to account for this "small" possibility

Table 54: Deadweight Values used for Children with Special Needs Reached by the BSR Foundation in South Africa

Outcome	Deadweight	Source and rationale
Improved ability to self- regulate	20%	While other interventions, such as social workers, have been part of the regular programme at the facility, the introduction of BSR as the only new intervention for the children starting in 2021, made a significant impact on their self-regulation. A "smaller" amount of change may have happened anyway with the combination of social worker visits and children's natural maturation, however the proxy for this stakeholder group was adamant on the immediate and recorded impact of the BSR sessions, which has resulted in deadweight of 20%

Table 55: Deadweight Values used for Residents in Villages with HBE-enrolled Children

Outcome	Deadweight	Source and rationale
Reduced fear of differences	0%	Residents, as represented by the civic leader, students, teachers, caregivers, and parents said that no other person or org would have challenged their perceptions of people with disabilities, and they could not imagine another pathway to confronting these long-held, culturally rooted beliefs that are ingrained in the vast majority of adult residents in

Outcome	Deadweight	Source and rationale
		Mfuwe. The practitioner agreed with these perceptions and that this outcome, for this stakeholder group, is a true 0%

Table 56: Deadweight Values used for Physiotherapists at Kamoto Hospital

Outcome	Deadweight	Source and rationale
Increased professional fulfilment	10%	No regular opportunities for physios to engage in new work streams and no resources for them to travel to do the kind of outreach they conduct through HBE. Without HBE, they would simply not have had access to community members or professional opportunities that result in them feeling more professionally fulfilled. Deadweight set at 10% to account for the possibility that a new workstream could arise from the Ministry of Health that might lead to the same outcome

Table 57: Deadweight Values used for CFO to HBE Primary Donor

Outcome	Deadweight	Source and rationale
Increased professional fulfilment and security	60%	Getting involved with HBEP coincided with other significant professional shifts that would have happened anyway and led to the same outcome. Deadweight discussed and agreed directly with stakeholder
Expanded personal and professional community	60%	Stakeholder indicated that this sense of community has been influenced by other factors and stakeholders, including other stakeholders within Time + Tide and Time + Tide Foundation, who are not HBE specific. While HBE was the gateway for this expanded community in Zambia, given the HBE primary donor's close relationship to the Time + Tide shareholder and commitment to social and economic development for marginalized populations, there is a relatively high likelihood that her employment could have led her to the outcome through another avenue, accounted for in the 60% deadweight
Increased self- awareness	50%	Stakeholder felt that general life experiences and maturation would have contributed to the outcome, however the biggest difference in her life has been the experiences through HBEP. Deadweight set at 50% to account for relatively equal contribution of other experiences and growth to this outcome

Table 58: Deadweight Values used for HBE Graduates Sponsored to the School for the Deaf and Blind

Outcome	Deadweight	Source and rationale
Improved interest in learning	0%	Guardians as proxies expressed that the interest in learning only happened as a result of their children gaining access to appropriate teaching resources through the boarding school, which they otherwise would not have been able to afford and may not have even known about. Practitioner agreed this was a true 0% deadweight
Increased sense of belonging	0%	Guardians as proxies expressed that the sense of belonging for their children changed significantly by attending a school with other hearing-impaired learners and teachers, and especially seeing role models with their same condition. Without HBEP, they would not have gained access to the school and there are no known deaf professionals in their communities, and so the practitioner agreed this was a true 0% deadweight

Table 59: Deadweight Values used for Families of HBE Graduates Sponsored to the School for the Deaf and Blind

Outcome	Deadweight	Source and rationale
Improved family relationships	0%	Guardians felt that prior to their children enrolling in school, their relationships were suffering and getting worse due to their inability to effectively communicate and the frustrations that caused, leading some children to avoid contact with their guardians. Guardians expressed that they felt the relationships would have continued to worsen were it not for the children going to a school that gave them a strong sense of belonging, and so practitioner agreed this was a true 0% deadweight

## 7.3.2 Attribution

Attribution was considered by outcome and based on focus group discussions or interviews with the stakeholders on 'who else contributed to this change?'. Stakeholders were thoughtful in considering other influences on each outcome, and these were considered alongside professional judgement based on the data collected in the discussions to determine attribution. If stakeholders who participated in the valuation discussions did not exhibit confidence in representing the rest of their stakeholder group in their assessment of attribution, the practitioner consulted other stakeholder groups for validation. See Appendix C for full discussion guides.

Attribution to other stakeholders ranged from: 0 - 60%, with 0 - 10% considered zero to extremely low; 20-30% considered low; and 40-60% as medium attribution to others.

The below table describes stakeholders and outcomes with **zero to extremely low attribution** (0-10%); further details can be found in Appendix F.

Stakeholder	Outcomes	Attribution	Source and rationale
Children with developmental differences	a) Reduced exclusion; b) Improved ability to achieve developmental milestones	10%	The vast majority of support for the development of children in the HBEP has been organized through the programme, however some guardians had taken their children previously to clinics and a few had received advice they found helpful. Attribution is set at 10% to account for the positive role the clinics played for certain children. Guardians expressed emphatic sentiments: no one was assisting them to care for their children prior to HBEP, and they were largely excluded from society. The fostering of more inclusive environments for children with special needs was attributed exclusively to the HBEP. That said, the Ministry of Education does in theory support integration of children with special needs in school, and this endorsement was necessary for children to enroll and so attribution set at 10% to account for their contribution.
Primary guardians of children with developmental differences	Reduced isolation	0%	Guardians adamant that nobody in their lives contributed to the reduction in isolation corresponding to the development of their children. Had the HBEP not intervened, they felt that their distance from their families would have only increased with no foreseeable means to mend and rebuild relationships.
	Reduced stress and anxiety	10%	Guardians again adamant that nobody in their lives contributed to the reduction of stress corresponding to the development of their children, and they did not have the knowledge nor could the afford the resources to get support. However, it is possible that as children would naturally age and mature, the guardians would need to spend less time caretaking and so attribution related to the potential of reduced stress associated with the child's natural development set at 10%.

Table 60: Extremely Low Attribution Outcomes by Stakeholder Group

Stakeholder	Outcomes	Attribution	Source and rationale
	Improved food security	10%	In order for the guardians to have the time to achieve the outcome of improved food security, their children needed to be in a position of independence or occupied in school or childcare. Guardians were adamant that sending them to school and childcare would not have been possible without the work of HBEP. Nonetheless, these facilities had to exist and be open to change, which is accounted for in the 10%.
Caregivers	a) More respected in the community; b) Expanded social networks	0%	The caregivers attribute 100% of the change in respect to the skills they've gained through the HBEP and how they are able to use those skills in their own and other communities. Equally, the caregivers attribute 100% of the change in their sense of social belonging to the new relationships they've formed through the HBEP, with other caregivers, parents, facilitators, and other government/NGO stakeholders.
Employed Caregivers	Improved food security	0%	The caregivers attribute 100% of the change in the training they have received specifically through HBEP and the resulting employment opportunity, which in turn changed the status of their food security.
Teachers at integrated schools	Increased professional fulfillment	0%	Teachers do not often get offered professional development opportunities or avenues to challenge their ways of thinking about education and who gets educated. They credit this change and subsequent increased professional fulfilment from being able to accommodate a greater diversity of learners solely to the HBEP.
Director at Hanada Orphanage	Reduced stress	10%	Other stakeholders donating food supplies to the orphanage marginally reduced her stress. The high attribution to HBE includes holistic funding support from the programme, a presence of the management team on the board and overall feeling of stability with how the facility is being managed.

The below table describes stakeholders and outcomes with **low attribution (20-30%)**; further details can be found in Appendix F.

Stakeholder	Outcomes	Attribution	Source and rationale
Students at integrated schools	Reduced fear of differences	20%	Before the students could overcome their fears, they needed to see their teachers set the example of welcoming the students with special needs and treating them as equals. The teachers would not have been forced to do this outside of the involvement of HBEP, however within that context they were a critical gateway for the students to follow suit, accounted for in the 20% attribution of this outcome for students.
Director at Hanada Orphanage	Improved food security	20%	While the HBEP enabled the conditions for the director to improve her food security, she took the initiative to make the personal changes for this outcome, which is accounted for in the 20%.

#### Table 61: Low Attribution Outcomes by Stakeholder Group

Stakeholder	Outcomes	Attribution	Source and rationale
Department of Social Welfare	Improved operational efficiency	20%	The Social Welfare officer explained that another organization working with disabled people has assisted with their own learning, and this improved knowledge has arguably also contributed to improved operational efficiency and accounted for in the 20%.
Body-stress Release Practitioners	Increased professional fulfilment	30%	Practitioners cited the long-term relationships with their existing clients as contributing continuously, in a small but powerful way, to a sense of increased professional fulfilment.
Residents in villages with HBE-enrolled children	Reduced fear of differences	20%	While no other orgs/people have challenged residents to confront their biases, some key stakeholders in the community, such as churches and political leaders, have been welcoming of the change, which has helped in the achievement of the outcome for residents and accounted for in the 20% attribution.
Physiotherapists at Kamoto Hospital	Increased professional fulfilment	20%	Ministry of Health is supportive of the physios partaking in outreach. Without their support, this service at the homes of HBE children would not be possible, so the department as a whole accounts for 20% of the outcome achievement.
HBE graduates sponsored to school for the deaf and blind	a) Improved interest in learning; b) Increased sense of belonging	20%	Guardians as proxies felt the increased enthusiasm for learning was primarily attributable to their children being able to attend a school that has appropriate resources for them to learn effectively. However, the teachers at the school play a role in imparting the importance and fun of education, and they were cited as the other key attributors to this outcome in the students. The school environment actively contributes to the sense of social belonging for the children. While they wouldn't be at the school without support from the HBEP, the strong sense of belonging comes in part because that connection is actively fostered in the school.
Families of HBE graduates sponsored to school for the deaf and blind	Improved family relationships	30%	Guardians felt that they, as parents, have contributed to the improved relationships, and the teachers at the schools coupled with the behavior/discipline they expect at school has led to improved behavior at home, which in turn improves the family relationships.

The below table describes stakeholders and outcomes with **medium attribution (40-60%)**; further details can be found in Appendix F.

Stakeholder	Outcomes	Attribution	Source and rationale
Facilitators	Increased professional fulfilment	50%	Facilitators are influenced by other outreach programmes and their professional networks, through which they also learn new skills that leads to a sense of professional satisfaction. While they credited HBE as the single largest contributor to this change, they named additional stakeholders (the church, the Min of Education, other learning institutions) who have also collectively played a significant role in achieving the outcome, which is why they were considered as 50% attribution.
HBE Management	a) Increased professional	50%	Friends, family and faith were cited directly by stakeholder group as additional contributors to a sense of professional fulfilment, all

Table 62: Medium Attribution Outcomes by Stakeholder Group

	fulfilment; b) Expanded professional opportunities		contributing a "medium" amount. Additionally, stakeholder group cited friends, their own personal development initiatives and their existing professional networks as attributable to expanded professional opportunities.
Children resident at Hanada Orphanage	Improved nutrient intake	40%	Local businesses and some community members donate food, which contributes to the improved nutritional intake of the children. The director felt these contributions were "medium" compared to the large financial contribution through HBE as well as the HBE investment in the orphanage's garden.
Body-stress Release Practitioners	Increased self- awareness	50%	Family was cited as another stakeholder group contributing to increased self-awareness, equal to the contribution of working with children with special needs.
Children with special needs reached by the BSR Foundation	Improved ability to self-regulate	50%	Ability to self-regulate is also supported by regular social work sessions and by the children's natural growth, which the head of the facility felt collectively contributed to a "medium" amount of change, whereas the BSR as a single intervention has resulted in significant change.
CFO to HBEP Primary Donor	Increased professional fulfilment and security	60%	Change in her job structure and taking on new and exciting work beyond the philanthropy management of her employer all have contributed to the outcome. What's more, she as an individual has invited the positive impact of the HBEP in a way other external stakeholders have not, and this natural disposition to welcoming change and new experiences also has contributed to the achievement of the outcome.
	a) Expanded personal and professional community; b) Increased self- awareness	50%	Both her employer and partner contributed to the change in supporting her financially and emotionally to forge new connections and community. Stakeholder reflected that general life experiences and maturation contribution to half of the increased self-awareness outcome being achieved.

## 7.3.3 Benefit Period and Drop off

The period each outcome lasts (benefit period) and rate at which it decreases over time (drop off) were estimated through:

- Stakeholder engagement: specific questions to stakeholders on the duration of the outcome (see Appendix C)
- Length of time stakeholders have been involved with the programme and foreseeable future involvement
- The implications of the outcomes

The table below summarizes this information by stakeholder group with elaborated logic in the full SROI model, Appendix F.

Stakeholder	riod and Drop Off by S Outcomes	Benefit period	Source and rationale
Stakenolder	outcomes	and drop off	
Children with developmental differences	1) Reduced exclusion; 2) Improved ability to achieve developmental milestones	5 years; 10% drop off for reduced exclusion and 18% for improved ability to achieve developmental milestones	As children enroll in school and become more integrated in society, their inclusion becomes slowly more about the social relationships they build on their own and through their networks and less due to the impact of the HBEP, accounted for in the 10% annual drop off (HBEP plays a significant role in ensuring opportunities for social cohesion, which is why the annual drop off is only 10%). As children age, their developmental will continue to change, and new milestones could be more relevant to their age and stage of life than the interventions of HBEP; 18% used as annual drop off in alignment with the average annual developmental progression for children on the programme, calculated using TTF developmental data.
Primary guardians of children with developmental differences	<ol> <li>Reduced stress and anxiety;</li> <li>Reduced isolation;</li> <li>Improved food security</li> </ol>	5 years; 18% drop off for reduced stress and anxiety; 10% drop off for reduced isolation and improved food security	As their children continue to develop, guardians will continuously feel less stressed about their development, and this will progressively become less connected to the influence of HBEP. Drop off set as same rate as their children's increased ability to meet developmental milestones outcome as the two are interdependent. As their children continue to advance in school and proceed on the "normal" pathway for young people, guardians will continuously feel less isolated, and this will progressively become less connected to the influence of HBEP. Drop off set as same rate as their children's reduced exclusion outcome as the two are interdependent. With children in school and more self-sufficient, the guardians' ability to improve their food security will continue to grow and will become progressively more removed from the HBEP. Drop off set as same rate as children's reduced exclusion and guardians' reduced isolation as both of these lead to the freedom for guardians to generate income.
Caregivers	1) More respected in the community; 2) Expanded social networks	5 years; 10% drop off for each outcome	The knowledge and skills gained by the caregivers that have led to their increased respect cannot be taken away from them. If they continue on the HBEP as volunteers, these skills will continuously be reinforced, however how they apply them over time will depend on how they have chosen to showcase their skills more broadly, which is down to the individual caregiver more so than the HBEP. For that reason, drop off is set at 10%. The new relationships and networks formed by the caregivers will continue over an extended period of time, however the degree to which those relationships and sense of social belonging are maintained will be up to the individual caregivers and how they upkeep those relationships. Drop off set at 10% because these relationships will be reinforced as long as they are involved in HBEP, however the degree to which they are sustained depends on the individuals.
Employed Caregivers	<ol> <li>More respected in the community;</li> <li>Expanded social networks;</li> </ol>	5 years; 15% drop off for the improved food security outcome (10% for the	The duration of the improved food security depends on the longevity of employment. While these caregivers were hired as assistant teachers through the programme, by being assistant teachers they have now gained more insight and skills in the school environment and have taken on more responsibilities at the school. This has improved their chances

#### 

Stakeholder	Outcomes	Benefit period	Source and rationale
	3) Improved food security	<b>and drop off</b> other two as per above)	of future income generation and is associated with the skills they acquire in the school setting. Harnessing those skills for improved food security in the future would progressively become more associated with their performance and teaching skills acquired in the schools vs. the HBEP so drop off set at 15% per year.
Facilitators	1) Increased professional fulfillment	5 years; 30% drop off	Their continued engagement with the HBEP builds on their professional satisfaction: they feel satisfied whenever they see their teachings being implemented. This satisfaction grows with time when stakeholders improve their implementation, skills and knowledge. Equally, over time, the facilitators interact with more projects and stakeholders beyond HBEP that result in considerable annual drop off.
HBE Management	<ol> <li>1) Increased professional fulfillment;</li> <li>2) Expanded professional opportunities</li> </ol>	3 years; 0% drop off for increased professional fulfillment and 5 years; 20% drop off for expanded professional opportunities	The team expressed their fulfilment in their roles only grows over time, which is which is why drop off is 0%. Duration set at 3 years as that is the average amount of time the managers have been employed. The professional networks for the HBE team keep growing as they engage new stakeholders and refine their skills, which get noticed and lead to other opportunities. Over time, these opportunities will lead to others and the expansion will become less correlated to the HBEP.
Teachers at integrated schools	1) Increased professional fulfillment	5 years, 20% drop off	The sense of fulfilment felt by teachers at being able to manage a diversity of learners in integrated classrooms will be long-lasting; these skills and knowledge are now with them. As they become fully accustomed to this dynamic, they may need other new learnings and experiences to maintain the feeling of being challenged and fulfilled, which is why drop off is set at 20%, to account for the possibility that future fulfilment will be contingent on new learnings that are unrelated to teaching a more diverse student body.
Students at integrated schools	1) Reduced fear of differences	5 years; 10% drop off	Students have evolved from not harassing the children with disabilities at their schools, to comfortably sharing space with them to actively helping them. This reduction of fear is likely to expand over time if students continue to interact with children who are different from them, which over time will be less associated with HBEP and more on the individual characters of the students and their desire/opportunities to confront biases.
Children resident at Hanada Orphanage	1) Improved nutrient intake	2 years; 0% drop off	The improved nutritional intake of children depends on the availability of funding to purchase food and the support to the orphanage's garden, including the gardener. At the time of writing, the children at the orphanage experienced this outcome in 2022, which has lasted into 2023 and would be dependent on continued external funding going forward as the orphanage does not have a functional sustainability plan. Drop off is zero as the nutritional intake is dependent on HBEP.
	1) Reduced stress;	2 years; 0% drop off	The reduced stress from the director depends on the continuation of holistic funding and support from the HBEP. At

Stakeholder	Outcomes	Benefit period and drop off	Source and rationale
Director at Hanada Orphanage	2) Improved food security		the time of writing in 2023, this support is still in place but there is no sustainability plan for how the orphanage will manage its needs without the HBEP, which is why there is no drop off. The increased food security of the director depends on the continuation of holistic funding and support from the HBEP. At the time of writing in 2023, this support is still in place but there is no sustainability plan for how the orphanage will manage its needs without the HBEP, which is why there is no drop off and this benefit period is limited to two years.
Department of Social Welfare	1) Improved operational efficiency	2 years; 10% drop off	While originally the HBEP was responsible for alerting Social Welfare to children with special needs, now that there is reduced fear in the community, residents are progressively more informed and comfortable approaching Social Welfare directly. In this way, the change is self-sustaining and will slowly, over time, be less affiliated with HBEP and more contingent on residents' feeling confident to seek out the social services to which they are entitled.
Body-Stress Release Foundation Practitioners	<ol> <li>Increased</li> <li>self-awareness;</li> <li>Increased</li> <li>professional</li> <li>fulfilment</li> </ol>	5 years; 10% drop off for increased self-awareness and 20% drop off for increased professional fulfillment	Increased self-awareness the practitioners felt would be long lasting; they have changed how they view themselves and their relationships to others. For the practitioners, this outcome is highly related to the interaction with children with special needs, however over time it may come to be associated with other changes and experiences, which is why drop off rate is set at a low rate of 10%. As the work of the BSR Foundation evolves and they engage new stakeholders, the association to HBEP specifically will wane each year and instead the new relationships built in South Africa will drive the direction of their activities and impact on their professional fulfilment.
Children with special needs reached by the BSR Foundation	1) Improved ability to self- regulate	2 years; 0% drop off	The improved self-regulation is tied closely to the BSR sessions and the regular interventions. Without these, the children go back to a less regulated, less calm state. Benefit period set as two years, the years BSRF has been offering children regular treatments, and long-term upkeep of the outcome would depend on continued intervention. Drop off set at 0% because the outcome is linked to this service.
Residents in Villages with HBE-enrolled Children	1) Reduced fear of differences	5 years; 10% drop off	Residents have changed from having no interaction with families with children with special needs to accepting them as part of their communities and even offering to help parents look after their children when needed. This reduction of fear is likely to expand over time if residents continue to interact with children who are different from them, which over time will be less associated with HBEP and more on the individual characters of the residents and their desire/opportunities to confront biases.
Physiotherapists at Kamoto Hospital	1) Increased professional fulfillment	4 years; 0% drop off	Without funding and support from HBEP, the physios would not be practically able to reach these children: they would not have the resources to go to their homes, nor would they know where to find the children. Benefit period set for the number of years the physios have consistently been involved. Drop off

Challach al daoi	0	Deve fit we wire d	Course and asking la
Stakeholder	Outcomes	Benefit period and drop off	Source and rationale
			set at 0% as the sense of fulfilment is contingent on interaction with children and their families, which is facilitated and paid for by the HBEP.
CFO to HBEP Primary Donor	<ol> <li>Increased professional fulfilment and security;</li> <li>Expanded personal and professional community; 3) Increased self- awareness</li> </ol>	5 years; 30% drop off for increased professional fulfillment and security; 15% drop off for other outcomes	Stakeholder has been involved for five years, and each year her sense of professional fulfilment increases by the additional new, exciting work that comes her way because she has become involved in Zambia and with her employer's African- based investments. 30% annual drop off to account for the substantial additional work she gets involved with each year that contributes to the outcome. Equally, each year she makes new connections that are not HBE specific that contribute to the outcome, which accounts for the 15% annual drop off. Self- awareness is long-lasting but the continuation of this outcome will be related to the other experiences and stakeholders met through her professional engagements and life experiences, accounted for in annual 15% drop off.
HBE graduates sponsored to school for the deaf and blind	<ol> <li>Improved interest in learning;</li> <li>Increased sense of belonging</li> </ol>	5 years; 0% drop off for improved interest in learning and 15% drop off for increased sense of belonging	As the children will be sponsored at Magwero School for the next 5 years and their interest in learning is inextricably linked to being at a school with the resources appropriate for them, the drop off is set at 0% and the benefit period for a minimum of the next 5 years. Without the school and its resources, it would be unlikely that this outcome would persist. While the sense of social belonging is fostered at the school, even when children come home, they have developed more confidence to interact with neuro-typical children in their communities and their sense of belonging in their families has also improved. This sense of belonging would likely grow with time but become less contingent on the HBEP as the years progress, which is represented by the 15% drop off, to account for the self-sustaining relationships with people in their communities and families.
Families of HBE graduates sponsored to school for the deaf and blind	1) Improved family relationships	5 years; 0% drop off	Guardians strongly felt that the improvement in the relationships would be sustainable, and each year their children are at school and maturing, the relationship will only strengthen. For this reason, drop off is set to 0% as the children will all be foreseeably supported to the same school through HBEP for the next 5 years.

# 7.3.4 Displacement

Almost all of the value experienced by the stakeholders did not preclude other stakeholders from experiencing value. Displacement has therefore been modelled at nil for each outcome across 16 stakeholder groups in the model. Given the intrinsic nature of so many of the outcomes and the extrinsic changes of societal inclusion for historically marginalized groups, which comes at no disadvantage to other members of society, the absence of displacement is sensible.

Displacement was however identified for the stakeholder group Department of Social Welfare and the outcome of "increased operational efficiency." This change was in specific reference

to the ability of the Department of Social Welfare to enrol families with differently abled children on the social cash transfer (SCT) scheme, a government welfare benefit. This particular category of vulnerable resident was disproportionally under-represented in SCT enrolees in the Mambwe District prior to the HBEP, which has now changed thanks to the identification of children with special needs through the programme and subsequent data sharing with the Department of Social Welfare. However, the number of SCT places available throughout the district, across all groups of vulnerable residents, is finite and therefore an increase in enrolment of families with differently abled children would necessarily come at the expense of other vulnerable residents receiving the benefit, resulting in 100% displacement for this outcome and zero net value for this stakeholder groups in the model.

# 7.3.5 Double Counting

The risk of double counting has been explored for the following stakeholder groups and outcomes:

- 1. Students at Integrated Schools: Reduced Fear of Differences
- 2. Residents in Villages with HBE-enrolled Children: Reduced Fear of Differences
- 3. Children Resident at Hanada Orphanage: Improved Nutrient Intake

In order to avoid the potential of double counting stakeholders, the practitioner assumed that 100% of the students in integrated schools come from the same 85 villages as the children with developmental differences. The population of students at integrated schools was therefore subtracted from the total residential population of the 85 villages, even though the population figures provided for the villages were meant to be adults only. This decision was made by the practitioner to ensure no overclaim on population figures and to allow for the possibility that some village heads may have inadvertently included non-adults in their figures (see Section 7.3.5.1 below). While these students could be considered a sub-group of residents, they were reported uniquely in the model as their exposure to children with developmental differences is significantly higher than the average resident, which affected their discount considerations.

The practitioner took an especially conservative approach to the village population numbers, given the lack of hard census data at both the national and local levels and the notorious difficulty of quantifying resident numbers if Sub-Saharan Africa.<sup>84</sup> The "reduced fear outcome" for residents would extend to youth above the age of six (school going age in Zambia), and the value of this outcome for a younger population could be greater, given the greater adaptability and acceptance of children.<sup>85</sup> While the village heads were asked to provide adult population numbers, with the assumption that they would be able to estimate the population of adults more accurately, it is a risk that they did not all clearly understand the request and some may have provided full population figures, which is considered in the next sub-section.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> https://www.mathematica.org/blogs/the-challenges-and-opportunities-for-collecting-survey-data-in-sub-saharan-africa

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> "Children were more likely than adults to generalize the unusual conjunctive relationship, suggesting that they are less biased by prior assumptions and pay more attention to current evidence" (Lucas et al, 2014): https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/24566007/

Other consulted stakeholders (e.g., Time + Tide safari guides) expressed the same outcome of "reduced fear of differences" and were ultimately considered as part of the resident stakeholder group as opposed to a sub-group of residents. Given the number of villages from which the children on the programme come, it was beyond the capacity of the practitioner to match all stakeholders (material or considered) with this same outcome to the villages, and therefore to obviate the risk over-claiming or double counting, all stakeholders with the "reduced fear outcome" would be considered to come from the same villages as children with developmental differences. The implications of this assumption are modelled in the sensitivity analysis.

Lastly, the number of children resident at Handa Orphanage excluded the children with developmental differences in residence as their outcomes are included in that stakeholder group. Equally, children with developmental differences enrolled in primary schools were excluded from the total number of students at integrated schools, and children with developmental differences were excluded from the village population numbers (more below on village populations).

## 7.3.5.1 Resident Population Number

In order to collect village population numbers, traditional leaders (headmen and headwomen) as well as senior caregivers on the programme were surveyed to estimate population per village. Typically, village heads have a good understanding of the number of households in their jurisdiction with approximate number of individual residents based on their knowledge of individuals per household and loosely kept (if any) records of births and deaths (oftentimes, elderly village heads may have low, if any, levels of formal education). In this survey, the village heads and elders estimated the number of adults (18 years and above) per household.

In order to explore the possibility that some or all village heads gave the total estimated population, including children, the practitioner decided to consider what percent of the population would have likely been children aged six and under. As explained above, it was assumed that children aged six and under would be too young to harbour significant biases or would be too young for this outcome to be relevant. If they had been included in the population figures, they would then need to be excluded from the stakeholder count. The practitioner proceeded as follows:

- 1. Reviewed and estimated % of children across Africa who are aged six and below
  - a. Total population of Africa in 2021<sup>86</sup> estimated at 1,393,676,444<sup>87</sup>
  - b. Total population aged 0-4 in 2021 estimated at 207,449,000<sup>88</sup>
  - c. Total population aged 5-10 in 2021 estimated at 223,017,000<sup>89</sup>
    - i. Assumed even split of population aged 5-10, to arrive at the figure of 37,169,500 per age group and multiplied by two to get total estimate for age groups five and six of 74,339,000

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> Year 2021 used as this was the year for which practitioner could find data split by age category in Africa

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> https://www.macrotrends.net/countries/AFR/africa/population

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> https://www.statista.com/statistics/1226211/population-of-africa-by-age-group/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> https://www.statista.com/statistics/1226211/population-of-africa-by-age-group/

- d. Calculated approximate percent of total population aged 0-6, which amounted to 20%
- Reviewed and estimate % of children from Zambia who are aged six and under following the same methodology as above with publicly available census data from Zambia<sup>90</sup> and arrived at a similar percent: approximately 18% of the population is aged six and under
- 3. Tested the impact on the model of reducing the resident stakeholder group size by 20% in the sensitivity analysis (Section 9)

# 7.4 Determining Materiality of Outcomes and Stakeholders

In this section, all stakeholder groups and outcomes modelled are considered for materiality. This includes a detailed review of all information collected to ensure that the final values and outcomes presented by stakeholder group give a fair picture of the programme's impact.

Each stakeholder group and their respective outcomes were assessed on materiality based on:

- Relevance of the stakeholder group in the context of the model and value creation
- Relevance of the outcomes to the stakeholder group, other stakeholders and society
- Significance of the value experienced by the stakeholder group in the context of the model, with the threshold of stakeholder groups comprising total value of 1% or more included in the model
- Significance of the outcomes experienced by each stakeholder group, with the threshold of outcomes comprising at least 10% of total value per stakeholder group included in the model

In the table below, each stakeholder group and their respective outcomes are considered on this basis.

Stakeholder Group		Outcomes	Materiality Determination
Residents in villages with HBE- enrolled children (53% of total value): <b>relevant</b> <b>and significant</b>	1.	Reduced fear of differences	1a. This outcome, at a societal level, is requisite for children with special needs and their families to experience reduced isolation and exclusion. In the context of rural Zambia, the fears that surround people with differences are pervasive and deeply rooted, leading sub-sets of the population to be extremely marginalized and outright ostracized – <b>relevant</b> 1b. Reported by a number of proxies for the community and have changed 'a lot;' and significance validated by analysis of objective indicators, namely the results of the community survey – <b>significant</b>
Students at integrated schools (17% of total value): <b>relevant</b> <b>and significant</b>	1.	Reduced fear of differences	1a. Students at schools would need to confront their own inherited biases in order to make schools safe and comfortable environments for children with special needs and to contribute to generational, societal change – relevant

Table 64: Materiality of Outcomes by Stakeholder Group

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> https://www.statista.com/statistics/457727/age-structure-in-zambia/

Challack all law Consum	0	Materiality Datamateria
Stakeholder Group	Outcomes	Materiality Determination 1b. Younger residents having close, intimate exposure to children with differences and learning first-hand that the local fears harbored are unfounded brings the opportunity for them to share their experiences with other children and in their households, setting a new tone for how differences are regarded – <b>significant</b>
Primary guardians of children with developmental differences (12% of total value): relevant and significant	1. Reduced stress and anxiet	<ul> <li>y 1a. Relevant to stakeholders as per articulation and attested to by other stakeholder groups (facilitators, caregivers, HBE management) – relevant</li> <li>1b. Of high value to stakeholders (49% of value experienced by guardians) and confirmed by public health research on the effects on parents' stress levels when they have children with developmental differences<sup>91</sup> – significant</li> </ul>
	2. Reduced isolation	<ul> <li>2a. Relevant to stakeholders as per articulation and validation of their well-defined outcomes with other stakeholder groups, particularly caregivers and their understanding of the emotional toll of isolation in a rural African communalist context – relevant</li> <li>2b. Of high value to stakeholders (37% of value experienced by guardians) and confirmed by public health research on the effects on parents' sense of isolation when the have children with developmental differences<sup>92</sup> – significant</li> </ul>
	3. Improved food security	<ul> <li>3a. Relevant to stakeholders as per articulation and in the context of high poverty and low education; any change in food security or the opportunity for change in food security is a top priority – relevant</li> <li>3b. This unintended positive outcome of the HBEP proves the economic, in addition to the social and personal, benefits of making space for people with differences in society; not only could they, potentially, contribute productively but the people who care for them then have the opportunity to participate in income generation activities – significant</li> </ul>
Children with developmental differences (10% of total value): <b>relevant</b> <b>and significant</b>	<ol> <li>Improved ability to achiev developmental milestone</li> </ol>	

 $<sup>^{91}</sup> https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC10001439/\#:\sim:text=Parents\%20 raising\%20a\%20 child\%20 with, which\%20 further\%20 incr whether the state of the$ 

eases%20parental%20stress. 9<sup>2</sup>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC10001439/#:~:text=Parents%20raising%20a%20child%20with,which%20further%20incr eases%20parental%20stress.

Stakeholder Group		Outcomes	Materiality Determination
	2.	Reduced exclusion	<ul> <li>2a. Relevant to stakeholders as per articulation by their proxy guardians and caregivers, especially in the descriptions of children's mental health/perceived happiness from when they were largely confined to the house to openly attending school and playing with other local children – relevant</li> <li>2b. Reported as high importance to stakeholders, comprising 60% of the value experienced by children; validated by the objective indicators of children's enrollment in school and survey data from guardians on their comfort in leaving their children in the care of others (74% outcome incidence) – significant</li> </ul>
Caregivers (3% of total value): relevant and significant	1.	More respected in the community	<ul> <li>1a. Relevant to stakeholder as per articulation and validation, with numerous examples shared of how caregivers have actively approached residents with differences and shared advice, for which they received open praise – relevant</li> <li>1b. Reported as high importance to stakeholder, comprising 82% of the value experienced by caregivers; validated by the distance travelled assessment of feeling respected (100% outcome incidence) – significant</li> </ul>
	2.	Expanded social networks	<ul> <li>2a. Relevant to stakeholder as per articulation and discussion around lack of opportunity to otherwise expand social networks, given high unemployment and low education amongst caregivers – relevant</li> <li>2b. Reported by stakeholders to be meaningful to them in the context of their limited resources and opportunities; validated by the distance travelled assessment of networks which caregivers belonged before and after involvement with HBEP (500% outcome incidence) – significant</li> </ul>
Employed Caregivers (sub-group; 1% of total value): relevant and significant	3.	Improved food security	3a. These caregivers do not come from strong (if any) educational backgrounds and received specific training to be eligible for employment under the HBEP as teachers' assistants; without this particular job opportunity through the programme, caregivers would likely remain unemployed – <b>relevant</b> 3b. For the employed caregivers, this outcome relative to the other two comprised 56% of the total value they experienced, with on average 140% change in their monthly income– <b>significant</b>
Children with special needs reached by the BSR Foundation (1% of total value): relevant and significant	1.	Improved ability to self- regulate	<ul> <li>1a. Relevant to stakeholders as per articulation of proxy caregiver, who described the difficulty of children with special needs to regulate their emotions. With BSR and the subsequent, immediate improved regulation, children are able to focus on classwork and other learning activities – relevant</li> <li>1b. Caregiver described data files on all children and the consistent recording of a reduction in challenging behavior following the BSR sessions, validated by high outcome incidence of 89% – significant</li> </ul>

Stakeholder Group		Outcomes	Materiality Determination
Body-stress release practitioners (1% of total value): relevant and significant	1.	Increased self-awareness	<ul> <li>1a. Relevant to stakeholders as per their articulation of change pre- and post-involvement with the HBEP: before HBEP, they described their professional BSR practices and lives more generally as sheltered and privileged. With an understanding of the positive impacts they can have on children with special needs and exposure to different cultures and socio-economic conditions, some of the practitioners have made fundamentally different life choices and describe themselves as significantly changed – relevant</li> <li>1b. Comprised 70% of the value experienced by practitioners, inspiring inward reflections on their ways of life and perceptions; validated by HBE management team who have witnessed these personal transformations in a number of practitioners – significant</li> </ul>
	2.	Increased professional fulfilment	<ul> <li>2a. The technical skills obtained by working on different kinds of bodies have allowed the practitioners to improve their client service more holistically, with examples of how they have adapted their techniques on elderly bodies based on what they've learned by working on children with cerebral palsy – relevant</li> <li>2b. While the job of being a BSR practitioner comes with a high degree of professional fulfillment, being able to extend this service to a marginalized population in South Africa that demonstrates immediate positive change after the therapy sessions has had a material effect on the practitioners' sense of satisfaction and pride in their work (36% outcome incidence) – significant</li> </ul>
Facilitators (.04% of total value): relevant but not significant	1.	Increased professional fulfilment	Did not meet 1% threshold for materiality in the model. Relevance of outcomes to stakeholder group and in context described in Section 6.5
HBE Management (.09% of total value): <b>relevant</b> <b>but not significant</b>	1. 2.	Increased professional fulfilment Expanded professional opportunities	Did not meet 1% threshold for materiality in the model, however did meet the threshold for materiality when model was analyzed for percent of total value experienced by individual stakeholders (see Section 8.3). Relevance of outcomes to stakeholder group and in context described in Section 6.6.
Teachers at Integrated Schools (.75% of total value): <b>relevant</b> <b>but not significant</b>	1.	Increased professional fulfilment	Did not meet 1% threshold for materiality in the model. Relevance of outcomes to stakeholder group and in context described in Section 6.7.
Children resident at Hanada Orphanage (.009% of total value): relevant but not significant	1.	Improved nutrient intake	Did not meet 1% threshold for materiality in the model. Relevance of outcomes to stakeholder group and in context described in Section 6.9.

	0.1	
Stakeholder Group Director at Hanada Orphanage (.02% of total value): relevant but not significant	Outcomes <ol> <li>Reduced stress</li> <li>Improved food secu</li> </ol>	Materiality DeterminationDid not meet 1% threshold for materiality in the model,rityhowever did meet the threshold for materiality whenmodel was analyzed for percent of total value experiencedby individual stakeholders (see Section 8.3). Relevance ofoutcomes to stakeholder group and in context described inSection 6.10.
Department of Social Welfare (0% of total value): <b>not</b> <b>relevant or</b> <b>significant</b>	<ol> <li>Improved operation efficiency</li> </ol>	al With 100% displacement, this stakeholder group ended up not contributing to any value in the model.
Physiotherapists at Kamoto Hospital (.07% of total value): <b>relevant</b> <b>but not significant</b>	<ol> <li>Increased profession fulfilment</li> </ol>	Did not meet 1% threshold for materiality in the model. Relevance of outcomes to stakeholder group and in context described in Section 6.15.
CFO to HBEP Primary Donor (.03% of total value): <b>relevant</b> <b>but not significant</b>	<ol> <li>Increased profession fulfilment and secur</li> <li>Expanded personal a professional communication</li> <li>Increased self-aware</li> </ol>	ity Relevance of outcomes to stakeholder group and in and context described in Section 6.16. Inity
HBE Graduates Sponsored to School for the Deaf and Blind (.38% of total value): relevant but not significant	<ol> <li>Improved interest in learning</li> <li>Increased sense of belonging</li> </ol>	Did not meet 1% threshold for materiality in the model, however did meet the threshold for materiality when model was analyzed for percent of total value experienced by individual stakeholders (see Section 8.3). Relevance of outcomes to stakeholder group and in context described in Section 6.17.
Families of HBE Graduates Sponsored to School for the Deaf and Blind (.25% of total value): relevant but not significant	<ol> <li>Improved family relationships</li> </ol>	Did not meet 1% threshold for materiality in the model, however did meet the threshold for materiality when model was analyzed for percent of total value experienced by individual stakeholders (see Section 8.3). Relevance of outcomes to stakeholder group and in context described in Section 6.18.

## 8 Value Created by the HBEP for 2022 Stakeholders

## 8.1 Overall SROI

The SROI model found that every \$1 invested in the HBEP yields a social return of \$27.28.

Key findings include:

- Given the broad intentional and unintentional community impact of the programme, the greatest collective value has been reducing the deeply rooted fear residents have felt towards people with developmental differences. This is a stakeholder group of over 34,000 individuals, with 22,889 experiencing this outcome. These 22,889 individuals collectively comprise 53% of the value created by the programme, which equates to \$9,192,111 USD. At the individual level, the value experienced by each resident is immaterial (\$142 USD, the least of any individual stakeholder) but the reach of this outcome amounts to more than half of the total value generated by the programme;
- 2. Students at integrated schools experience the same reduction in fear as residents, and they account for 17% of the total collective value, which equates to \$3,032,178 USD. Students who attend inclusive schools are in the presence of developmental differences in a confined environment daily. At the individual level, the value experienced by students is also immaterial (\$425 USD) but 200% higher than that experienced by individual residents, due to consistent exposure and the relative adaptability and acceptance of children. Like adult residents, the high number of individuals in this stakeholder group (2,803 experiencing the outcome) accounts for the high percentage of the total value;
- 3. Children enrolled on the programme in 2022 and their primary guardians account for 22% of the value, experiencing 10% (\$1,674,208) and 12% (\$2,121,521) respectively of the total collective value. On an individual level, children currently on the programme and children who graduated from the programme and have been sponsored to special schools experience the highest individual value (\$19,468 and \$22,028 respectively). Primary guardians of children on the programme experience the third highest per individual value (\$18,502). Given the young age of the children enrolled in the programme, the higher collective value for their guardians makes sense: children do not have the vocabulary to express themselves fully (or in some cases at all), and they may not have registered or been able to exhibit to their guardians the extent of the changes to their exclusion or development. What is clear through the model is that positive change for children correlates with positive change for their guardians, both of which are inextricably linked to softening of fears and biases in local society.

## 8.2 Value Created per Stakeholder Group

The model reveals **seven** stakeholder groups and **one sub-group** who experience collective material value as a result of the HBEP. Residents in the villages where HBE children are

enrolled experience the most value (53%), followed by the students who attend school with developmentally different children (17%), the primary guardians of children on the programme (12%), and the children on the programme themselves (10%). The below figure illustrates the breakdown of value experienced by the 2022 stakeholder groups. An additional nine stakeholder group are included in the model but excluded from the full stakeholder-level analysis because their total collective value experienced is only 2%. Out of these nine stakeholder groups, two met the threshold for materiality at the individual stakeholder level along with five out of eight of the stakeholder groups/sub-groups included in the total programme value model.



Figure 23: Total Programme Value by Material Stakeholder Group

#### 8.3 Value Created per Individuals

Value for individual stakeholders was considered significant if it comprised **5% or more of the total value at the individual level**.

Children enrolled on the programme and those who graduated from the programme and are now sponsored (through the HBEP) to a school for the deaf and blind experience similar amounts of value on an individual basis. The direct programme beneficiaries receive weekly interventions, many of them attend schools with employed caregivers to assist them and the sponsored students live at a boarding school equipped for their specific learning needs. **These stakeholders experience the greatest proportion of individual value**, with programme graduates experiencing 16% (\$22,028) and children on the programme experiencing 14% (\$19,468). They are followed closely by the primary guardians for children on the programme also at 14% (\$18,502), all of whom report significant intrinsic, functional and extrinsic shifts **as a result of their children receiving appropriate support** and access to outlets through which they can share their experiences with other parents. Individual employed caregivers experience 13% of the value (\$17,131), which reflects the **significance of the employment**  **opportunity** relevant to this sub-group. Individual caregivers, on the other hand, still met the significance threshold at the individual level with 5% (\$7,288), but they experience **considerably less value because their new skills gained through the programme have not improved their income generation**. Families of HBE graduates sponsored to school for the deaf and blind comprise 11% of the individual value (\$14,717) with just one outcome of improved family relationships, an outcome that has materially affected the well-being of their family unit. Lastly, body-stress release practitioners reached the threshold for materiality at the individual level at 9% (\$11,646).



#### Figure 24: % of Programme Value by Individuals in Stakeholder Groups

The below sections extrapolate on the value experienced by each stakeholder group.

## 8.4 Value Experienced by Residents in Village with HBE-enrolled Children

Residents who live in the same villages as children enrolled in the HBEP experience the **greatest collective value at 53%** (\$9,192,111). This value has been generated through one outcome:

1. Reduced fear of differences

The work of the HBEP deliberately tries to reduce fears and stigmas in the community by heavily investing in the education of caregivers and guardians, conducting community outreach to share biological knowledge, resourcing schools for effective inclusion, and collaborating with government departments. Through the model, the significance of this societal shift becomes unambiguous: all factors of the programme working in harmony for seven consecutive years have **resulted in verifiable change to how the larger community respond to people with differences**. The description of the programme might lead one to expect that the children supported by the HBEP directly would comprise the greatest value.

This is true on an individual level, but the macro-perspective is different. Children with developmental differences on the HBEP make up .004% of the population of their villages, and while they experience significant change to their personal well-being, the greatest social value lies in the impacts those individual changes have on other people. When residents observe children with disabilities making developmental strides, when they see caregivers visiting homes and conducting exercises, they become curious. In rural Zambia, people with no jobs and subsistence livelihoods have a lot of time to watch what is happening around them. Only a small proportion of these residents are likely to have watched a local play on disabilities or heard the HBEP radio broadcasts. Most of them will have experienced this change by unintentionally collecting their own evidence on why differences are not to be feared. The concentration on children in the programme – getting them to walk, write, communicate, go to school -- has wide reaching impacts on the way everyone who is privy to these changes understands the nature of disabilities. As the evidence mounts and children previously thought to be forever doomed to an infant-like state become more independent and attend school, residents are forced to reconsider their assumptions and biases. By proxy, their fears reduce.

# 8.5 Value Experienced by Students at Integrated Schools

Students at integrated schools experience the **second largest collective value at 17%** (\$3,032,178). This value has been generated through one outcome:

1. Reduced fear of differences

While the HBEP has the larger objective of challenging the long-held, local biases against people with differences, there was no specific intended outcome for students at integrated schools worked into the programme objectives. What's more, when children on the HBEP were ready to enroll in formal primary schools, there was no intervention with students at these schools to prepare them for their new classmates. Instead, students at these schools simply had children they had never seen before, the sight of whom made them feel uncomfortable, show up at school and start attending their classes, eating lunch alongside them and playing on the school playground. This was a **drastic change to the status quo**, and parents of the other students objected, demanding that the school administrations make separate provisions for children with disabilities to learn. Once confronted with the initial shock of this new peer group, the students realized that their fears were unfounded; nobody "caught" the conditions by being next to the differently abled students. Moreover, as they relaxed, they realized that children with developmental differences are also just children, with many of the same attributes as themselves. Like residents, students did not challenge their preconceived ideas intentionally; they simply had to confront their fears and get on with their studies at school. Over time, these fears have reduced, enabling a safer, more inclusive social environment at the schools.

## 8.6 Value Experienced by Primary Guardians of Children with Developmental Differences

Primary guardians of children with developmental differences experience **12% of the value**, and third highest value on an individual level after children on the programme and children formerly on the programme now sponsored to school. The high value experienced by primary

guardians is linked with the development of their children: as their children exhibit physical and emotional change, primary guardians become less worried about their well-being and the burden of caretaking is reduced. In 2022, **128 primary guardians** benefitted from the HBEP with **three material outcomes**:

- 1. Reduced stress and anxiety
- 2. Reduced isolation
- 3. Improved foods security

The below figure shows the value proportion of these outcomes for primary guardians:



Figure 25: Value by Outcome: Primary Guardians

Nearly half of the value experienced by primary guardians is reduced stress and anxiety, which correlates with research on the emotional and physical toll having a differently abled child places on caregivers.<sup>93</sup> This intrinsic change is the most significant to guardians, and the most tangibly felt daily difference: they are no longer debilitated by the worry that their children will never develop, never become independent, which is what they previously thought when they understood these conditions to be caused by witchcraft. The developmental changes in their children coupled with the biological knowledge guardians now have also result in extended family members taking an interest and once again visiting their homes, which they had stopped doing in fear that the child's condition could be contagious or that they too would fall victim to witchcraft by being in the presence of a child with differences. When family starts to visit, guardians feel less isolated, an extrinsic change that is also of significant value (37%) and mutually reinforces the reduction in their stress and anxiety. Lastly, once children become less dependent on their guardians and especially once they attend school, guardians can **participate in the income generation** of their families, which for the majority of the stakeholder group means subsistence farming. This in turn contributes to their improved food security, comprising 15% of their experienced value.

## 8.7 Value Experienced by Children with Developmental Differences

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC10001439/#:~:text=Parents%20raising%20a%20child%20with,which%20further%20incr eases%20parental%20stress.

Children with developmental differences experience **10%** of the total collective value and the **second highest value on an individual level**, right behind programme graduates. In 2022, **132 children** were enrolled in the HBEP throughout the year, and the monetary equivalent of the value experienced collectively by these children was **\$1,674,208 USD**. The children experience **two material outcomes**:

- 1. Reduced exclusion
- 2. Improved ability to achieve developmental milestones

The below figures show the value proportion of these outcomes:





The children on the programme are not self-represented; their primary guardians acted as proxies. This proportion of value for the two outcomes is highly influenced by the outcome incidence: whereas the diversity of conditions and longevity in the programme means that the pace of achieving developmental milestones is highly varied, **nearly all children on the programme experience considerable reduced exclusion**. In the context of societal reactions to children with disabilities in rural Zambia, the significance of children leaving their homes, being able to play safely around their homes and attending school **cannot be understated**. Even if their developmental metrics are slow to change, **the emotional health and general well-being of young children is, as articulated by their guardians, of the highest value** and this shift comes not with achieving developmental targets but being able to socialize with other children.

# 8.8 Value Experienced by Caregivers and Employed Caregivers

Collectively, caregivers and employed caregivers **comprise 4% of the total value** (\$786,080), with the larger caregiver group at 3% and the employed caregivers at 1%. However, at an individual level, the employed caregivers experience the fourth highest value (13%), while the caregivers are number seven (5%) and the last stakeholder group to reach the threshold of materiality at the individual level. The caregivers experience three outcomes as a full group, with one outcome only applicable to the employed caregivers

- 1. More respected in the community
- 2. Expanded social networks

## 3. Improved food security (sub-group of employed caregivers only)

The below figures show the value proportion of these outcomes for caregivers and employed caregivers:



For the caregivers as a whole, the most significant change (82% of the value experienced) is the **increase in respect they feel in their communities**. With low levels of education and very little formal employment experience amongst them, serving as caregivers on the HBEP has given them **access to new knowledge**, which they **proudly share**. Caregivers reported approaching people openly, people not affiliated with the HBEP, when they thought they spotted a developmental difference in their children and offering advice, **for which they have been highly praised**. The role of caregivers gives them **a sense of purpose**, with the new biological knowledge about disabilities serving as a powerful tool with which to **showcase their own value in the community** and their **ability to drive change**. In the process of their learning through the HBEP, caregivers have been able to meet new stakeholders, travel outside of their home village areas and these opportunities for exposure have also proved a valuable change for a stakeholder group that generally does not have the means to go far from home.

For employed caregivers, the bulk of the value experienced is **improved food security** (56%); in the context of high poverty, especially for people who are not fully educated, **formal employment opportunities are highly coveted**. While more respected in the community (26%) still outweighs expanded social networks (18%), there is a much smaller gap between them because they mutually reinforce one another. As assistant teachers with formal employment, the status of having a job necessarily increases their respect in the community, and the schools at which the caregivers work offer them even more opportunity to expand their social networks. From the value breakdown by caregivers and employed caregivers, it is clear that **employed caregivers experience significantly more value than caregivers on an individual level** – 135% more to be exact – because of the **ability to use their knowledge and skills to improve their economic circumstance**.

8.9 Value Experienced by Children with Special Needs Reached by the BSR Foundation

Children in South Africa with special needs who are resident at care facilities **comprise 1% of the total value** (\$212,255). From the movement of social value from the BSR practitioners in Zambia to their home country, **350 South African children with developmental differences have also benefitted** from this alternative therapy, allowing them to experience a significant outcome:

# 1. Improved ability to self-regulate

This stakeholder group and outcome were discovered through the primary data collection process, demonstrating the power of tracing social value from stakeholder group to stakeholder group. The value of this programme has extended not only beyond the rural area where it was implemented **but also internationally**. The positive physiological and emotional effects of BSR on people with bodily tension was the reason why it was offered to children on the HBEP in Zambia initially, and their profound positive reactions to the sessions coupled with overwhelming positive feedback from guardians was the rationale for including this service routinely. But the benefits of the therapy did not end with the children in Mfuwe; rather, these benefits inspired the expansion of this therapy to children with special needs in South Africa, a part of the population BSR practitioners had not yet considered as a potential client base. Now, children in five care facilities in South Africa are offered BSR treatments monthly, which have a substantial calming effect on the children, leaving them better able to focus and ultimately better able to self-regulate. These changes were described by both the proxy head of a care facility in Cape Town, evidenced by the decrease in disruptive behavioral incidents following BSR treatments, as well as the BSR practitioners' data on the children's responses to the treatments. While the individual value for these children is not material (.01%), the number of stakeholders in this group, coupled with the significance of the extension of social value, accounts for material collective value in the model.

## 8.10 Value Experienced by Body-stress Release Practitioners

The collective stakeholder group with the least material value in the model is the BSR practitioners themselves, accounting for **1% of the total value** (\$168,871). On the individual stakeholder value analysis, the practitioners' value was sixth out of seven stakeholders, with individual value per practitioner calculated at \$11,646 (9% of the value by individual stakeholders). The BSR practitioners experienced two material outcomes:

- 1. Increased self-awareness
- 2. Increased professional fulfillment

Figure 29: Value by Outcome: BSR Practitioners



The majority of the value experienced by BSR practitioners was increased self-awareness (70%): working with children with special needs, in Zambia and in South Africa, all of whom come from extremely underprivileged backgrounds, has opened practitioners' minds and hearts to how their skillset can have broader impact. What's more, the practitioners didn't feel they would have had this exposure and subsequent self-realizations without the HBEP. In their own words, their backgrounds, educations and client bases are all similar; the majority of practitioners are middle class, white South Africans. Engagement with children who are developmentally different living in poverty has inspired the practitioners to think about their purpose, about social justice, and the power of their profession. The other outcome, increased professional fulfillment (30%), is a common one throughout several stakeholder groups: working with developmentally different children tends to make people feel better about their jobs and their professional ability to make a meaningful difference in the lives of children who have experienced such hardship. For BSR practitioners, their jobs are naturally fulfilling; their profession is a calling, and they are committed to helping people relieve the tension and stress they carry. Working with children with special needs has made their sense of professional fulfillment grow even more. But the increased self-awareness outcome took them by surprise: all of the practitioners engaged spoke about their own experiences and served as proxies for their fellow practitioners when they described the deep, intrinsic shifts they have experienced from helping children with special needs through the HBEP in Zambia and the care facilities in South Africa.

## 8.11 Value Experienced by HBE Graduates Sponsored to a School for the Deaf and Blind

While children who graduated from the HBEP and have been sponsored to a special school for their learning needs did not reach the materiality threshold for the collective model (due to small sample size), **at the individual level they experienced the highest amount of value** (16%, with individual value of \$22,028). The value they experience is through two outcomes:

- 1. Improved interest in learning
- 2. Increased sense of belonging

Figure 30: Value by Outcome: HBE Graduates Sponsored to School

% of Total Value by Outcome for HBE graduates sponsored to school for the deaf and blind n = 3

For these children who graduated from the HBE, the outcomes have evolved from those experienced by currently enrolled children. They have reached their developmental milestones, their learnings are primarily academic in nature and they have moved beyond reduced exclusion to a sense of social belonging. Both outcomes were weighted relatively evenly by the students, who joined a focus group with their guardians and spoke on their own behalf (through an interpreter) as well as were represented through their guardians. Because these three students all have hearing impairments, unlike other children in the HBE who have joined local primary schools, they could not access the learning material. They therefore did not have the potential to advance academically, which too contributed to a sense of social isolation. By attending a school that is specifically able to meet their learning needs, and living alongside students and adults who have the same hearing impairment, these children now feel part of a community in a way they haven't before. They are able to understand their lessons, and their guardians reported watching them reading and writing when they come home from school for term breaks, which they did not do before. For these children, the HBEP has gone further than developmental support: the programme has opened up a world of academic and future professional potential. Whereas the majority of children enrolled in HBEP in 2022 are at the preschool learning level and are primarily experiencing the value of being included, these HBEP graduates are **experiencing the value of academic advancement**.

# 8.12 Value Experienced by Families of HBE Graduates Sponsored to a School for the Deaf and Blind

The families of children who graduated from the HBEP and have been sponsored to a special school also did not reach the materiality threshold for the collective model (again, due to small sample size), but at the individual level they experienced the fifth highest amount of value (11%, with individual value of \$14,717), and the only stakeholder at the materiality threshold with just one outcome:

1. Improved family relationships

Like the outcomes for HBE graduates at a special school, the outcome for their families is an **evolution of the outcome experienced by the primary guardians** of currently enrolled children. Those primary guardians are now beginning to experience more peace in their daily lives: less anxiety, more inclusion by family and community members and the ability to focus more on income generation. For families of children who graduated from programme, progressed in school and are now at the stage of gaining academic value and building their

own community, there is a household level shift. The connections between family members that had been previously strained are now improving, and the fractured family unit is strengthening. This outcome on its own was the second highest valued in the model across all stakeholder groups (after improved ability to achieve developmental milestones for children on the programme), which highlights its significance. In rural Zambia, family members unquestionably support one another: it is expected that children look after their siblings and parents financially, and everyone has a role in upkeeping of the daily needs of the household. When these roles are compromised, relationships suffer. For these families, however, that order is in the process of being restored now that their differently abled children have found their sense of belonging, a way to communicate and their contribution to the family unit.

## 8.13 Value Experienced by the Director at Hanada Orphanage

As a stakeholder group of one, the Director at Hanada Orphanage did not experience value that was material to the collective model, nor did she meet the threshold for materiality at the individual level. She experienced two outcomes:

- 1. Reduced stress
- 2. Improved food security



Figure 31: Value by Outcome: Director at Hanada Orphanage

The two outcomes were split relatively evenly, which represents their mutual reinforcement: the stress the Director was carrying from having to provide for all of the children resident at the orphanage was weighing significantly on her health. With the HBEP supporting the full operational costs of the facility and improving its resources, **the stress carried by the Director has been lifted**. Without a functional governance body for the orphanage and unreliable operational grants from Social Welfare, **the Director has been solely responsible for meeting the needs of the children at the facility**. Additionally, because she is **no longer having to split her personal resources between her family and the orphanage**, she is able to improve her own food security. The Director is clear on the change experienced through the HBEP: while the idea of creating more need at the orphanage by accepting children with special needs as full or part-time residents was initially daunting, the subsequent resource support for their caretaking and improved conditions for all children has not only improved the daily functioning of the facility but **the Director's personal well-being**.

## 8.14 Value Experienced by HBE Programme Management

The HBE Programme Management stakeholder group **did not meet the threshold for material value** at either the collective or individual level. Two material outcomes were experienced:

- 1. Increased professional fulfillment
- 2. Expanded professional opportunities



Figure 32: Value by Outcome: HBE Management

The majority of value experienced by the HBE management is in their increased professional fulfilment, a common outcome across several (six) stakeholder groups. When children achieve developmental milestones, when the team records tangible change in schools becoming integrated, in students and residents changing their attitudes towards people with differences, the management of the programme feels exceptionally fulfilled. As seen in the value of the residents' outcome, the fulfilment and value come in the reach of the programme and the ability to effect real change in society by intensive work at the individual level. Further to this, all three members of management have gained valuable skills through their employment that have led to other income generating opportunities, which in turn have expanded their professional networks and opportunities. This kind of impact the HBE managers record in their work on this programme is unique; in the villages of Mfuwe, their insights, care, compassion, and knowledge can have a spell-binding effect on residents who are desperate for help and advice. They have the extreme privilege and responsibility to advise thoughtfully, and when they see material change to children's well-being and the wellbeing of their primary guardians, they are infused with a sense of fulfilment in their roles that they would be unlikely to find in other jobs.

#### 8.15 Value Experienced by Facilitators

The four primary facilitators who lead the trainings for caregivers and guardians experienced one outcome, which **did not meet the threshold for material value** at either the collective or individual level. That outcome is:

1. Increased professional fulfillment

This outcome is **experienced by six of the seventeen modelled stakeholder groups (35% of stakeholders)**: being able to observe and record significant change to the well-being of extremely marginalized communities has a material impact on the people inspiring that change. For the facilitators specifically, by working with residents who have little to no formal education, they had to change how they delivered the material so as to ensure effective retention of information. When they could see this adjustment to their teaching technique was working, they felt a **strong sense of fulfilment for being able to dynamically impart their knowledge**, and to educate rural residents who often have low confidence in their ability to learn. The respect caregivers feel in their communities because of their knowledge and the ability to teach others correlates with the outcome for facilitators: **the more empowered caregivers feel to teach others, the more fulfilled the facilitators feel in their professions as teachers**.

# 8.16 Value Experienced by Children at the Orphanage

The children resident at Hanada Orphanage experienced one outcome, which **did not meet the threshold for material value** at either the collective or individual level. That outcome is:

1. Improved nutrient intake

By receiving regular meals at the orphanage thanks to the financial support from the HBEP, the nutritional intake of the children in residence has increased. Prior to HBEP involvement at the orphanage, **the children were not guaranteed of three meals a day**, let alone meals that had adequate nutritional value. This outcome is of **material value to the well-being of this stakeholder group**, as expressed by proxy through the Director and validated by caregivers employed at the orphanage. Due to low stakeholder number, however, and relatively low value of the financial proxy, the stakeholder group proved immaterial in the model (value of \$421 per individual child).

# 8.17 Value Experienced by Teachers at Integrated Schools

The 73 teachers at integrated schools experienced one outcome, which **did not meet the threshold for material value** at either the collective or individual level. That outcome is:

1. Increased professional fulfillment

As with the other stakeholders who experienced this outcome, the teachers at these schools have found their own sense of professional fulfilment enhanced by working with children with special needs. These teachers did not make the choice to have children with special needs in their classrooms; they were told the children would be integrated by the school administration, with the help of trained teachers' assistants. While initially resistant, **the**
teachers came to see the value of having children with disabilities in their classes for reducing deeply held fears and biases about differences, fears that they too harboured. By learning how to engage this new kind of student in their classes and modelling acceptance for the wider student body, the teachers have experienced an intrinsic shift. When they observe children with special needs in their classes advancing physically and socially, when they can foster acceptance between these students and their neurotypical peers, they themselves feel fulfilled and more dynamic as teachers.

# 8.18 Value Experienced by the Department of Social Welfare

The representative for the Department of Social Welfare expressed one material outcome, which **did not meet the threshold for material value**:

1. Improved operational efficiency

Specifically, this outcome applied to enrolment of children with special needs onto the Department's social cash transfer (SCT) scheme. Previously, very few children with disabilities were able to access this social benefit because Social Welfare did not have the resources to identify them for enrolment. The HBEP has taken on this work for the Department, however due to the finite places on the SCT scheme per district, the enrolment of children would necessarily come at the expense of other vulnerable residents. While there may be wider social value and efficiencies for the government in gaining insight into this historically invisible part of the population, the outcome that was discussed and mapped in the stakeholder engagement was **determined to add no value due to 100% displacement**.

# 8.19 Value Experienced by Physiotherapists at Kamoto Hospital

The four physiotherapists who participate in the outreach to offer their services to children with special needs at their homes **did not meet the threshold for material value** at either the collective or individual level for their one outcome:

1. Increased professional fulfillment

Like the facilitators and HBE Management, the physiotherapists from the local hospital have been personally moved by their experiences interacting with the programme. Specifically, they have been able to observe real, physiological change in the children with whom they work, and the children's guardians are exceptionally grateful for their contributions. **This kind of positive reinforcement is rare for the physios**, and they didn't realise how much they valued **long-term**, **personal contact** with clients and **conspicuous gratitude** until they engaged with children with physical developmental differences through the HBEP.

# 8.20 Value Experienced by the CFO to the HBE Primary Donor

The CFO for the primary donor of the HBEP has also experienced extrinsic and intrinsic change as a result of her interaction with the programme. As a single individual, she did not meet the materiality threshold for the collective model, and her value at the individual level also did not meet the threshold for inclusion (4%, equating to \$4,802 of individual value). She experienced three material outcomes

- 1. Increased professional fulfillment and security
- 2. Expanded personal and professional community
- 3. Increased self-awareness



Figure 33: Value by Outcome: CFO for HBE Primary Donor

These outcomes are similar to other stakeholder groups but in a different context and relatively evenly split. The CFO is **the only non-African stakeholder** in the model. Through this programme, she has developed a new community of peers and friends outside of her home country of Australia. She became involved with the HBEP as part of her professional, financial responsibilities for the programme donor and **unexpectedly discovered a love and passion for the beneficiaries and grassroots approach to social development**. This has led her to become closely involved with the programme, beyond the financial due diligence role, which has added a **unique element to her job** and provided her with a stronger sense of professional fulfilment and stability. What's more, her involvement with HBEP has led to her inclusion on the governance body of the TTF and other philanthropic and business opportunities in Africa. Like the BSR practitioners, she too has learned about herself as an individual in the process, including **new ways of thinking about the well-being of people** and communities that have been historically under-served.

#### 9 Sensitivity Analysis

The SROI model includes professional judgements and assumptions, which means that the final reported SROI of \$27.28 USD for every \$1 USD invested could be over or understated. The practitioner felt confident in the financial proxies chosen and the subsequent anchoring across outcomes as per stakeholder weighting, and the levels of certain discounting factors. The sensitivity analysis was therefore used to test **only those variables for which the practitioner felt there was reasonable scope for variability in the model and over which the practitioner had to use careful judgement**. The following assumptions were tested:

- o Deadweight for children with developmental differences
- Deadweight for students
- o Deadweight for residents
- Attribution for caregivers
- o Total number of residents experiencing the outcome
- o Number of stakeholders for residents
- Drop off rate for residents
- Outcome incidence for students
- Drop off rate for students
- o Outcome incidence for children reached by the BSR Foundation
- o Stakeholder number for children reached by BSR Foundation
- o Displacement for the Department of Social Welfare
- o Stakeholder number for programme graduates
- $\circ$   $\;$  Stakeholder number for children with special needs and guardians  $\;$
- Value of volunteer time
- Discount rate

Altering these variables revealed an **SROI range of \$23.65 to \$28.15 for every \$1 invested**, the results of which are detailed in the table below. This limited fluctuation in the range (maximum of 19%) gave the practitioner further confidence in the rigor in the research process and results.

Table 05. Sensitivity An	alysis			
Variable Tested	Rationale	Base case	New case	New SROI
Deadweight for "improved ability to achieve developmental milestones"	Deadweight figure derived from children with Autism: those who received early intervention versus a control group. Because Autism can manifest without any physical impairments, the difference between children who received intervention and the control group could be less significant than conditions with both physical and cognitive delays, such as cerebral palsy.	41%	30%	27.45
Deadweight for students' outcome of "reduced fear of differences"	Students at integrated schools could have been more open-minded than their parents towards people with differences and been naturally inclined to question long-held biases as sometimes is the case with new generations and access to more information.	10%	20%	26.75

Variable Tested Deadweight for residents' outcome of "reduced fear of differences"	<b>Rationale</b> While all stakeholders were adamant that residents would not have been inspired to reconsider their views without the presence of the HBEP, perhaps some residents were already, discreetly, starting to think differently about disabilities and the cultural/historical stigmas against them.	Base case 0%	New case 10%	<b>New SROI</b> 25.84
Attribution for caregivers' and employed caregivers' "more respected in the community"	Caregivers expressed that without the learnings from the HBEP, they would not have been in a position to acquire the knowledge that would then allow them to gain new respect. However, caregivers may have gained more respect simply by their age; the greater the age, normally the greater the respect in rural Zambia.	0%	10%	27.19
Total number of residents experiencing the outcome	The data the practitioner received for village populations was for adult residents only. However, it is possible that some stakeholders gave the total populations for their villages instead of just the adults. As per the calculations explained in Section 7.3.5.1, if the population of villages used in the report did include children, those aged 0-6 would not be relevant and likely would have comprised 20% of village populations. Reduced total stakeholder number that experienced the outcome by a further 20%.	22,889 experiencing outcome	18,311	24.41
Number of stakeholders for residents	In the base case outcome incidence, the practitioner assumed that the students at integrated schools come from the same villages as children enrolled in the HBEP because it was beyond the capacity of the practitioner to identify their exact home villages. Tested the effects of assuming only half of the students at the schools come from the same villages as residents.	34,162 stakeholders (total village population less 100% of students)	36,254 stakeholders (total village population less 50% of students)	28.15
Drop off rate for residents	With residents' fear reducing, it could be argued that this outcome would drop off at a faster rate and gradually evolve into an outcome of acceptance.	10%	20%	24.93
Outcome incidence for students	While students themselves, teachers as proxies and HBE management as proxies all input to the outcome incidence for students, it is possible that some students in schools may appear to have reduced fears but still harbor biases. Tested the effects of this possibility by considerably reducing outcome incidence.	67%	40%	25.37
Drop off rate for students	With students' fear reducing, it could be argued that this outcome would drop off at	10%	20%	26.50

Variable TestedRationale a faster rate and gradually evolve into an outcome of acceptance.Base caseNew caseNew SROIDrop off rate for residents and studentsTesting the effects of drop off rates for both stakeholder groups increasing.10%20%24.16Outcome incidence for children reached by the BSABased on the saturation between proxy representations from the practitioners and children reached by the BSA89%60%27.17Stakeholder number for children reached by the BSAOutcome was extrapolated to all the effects of only 60% of children experienced the outcome.350 children87 children27.03Displacement for her Department of Social Welfare graduatesOutcome was extrapolated to 100% displacement. The Department of Social Welfare300 children87 children27.03Stakeholder programme and group added no value due to 100% displacement. The Department of schools. However, between 2020-2022, 8362528.04Stakeholder programme and guardiansOnly three HBE graduates were included in the model: those sponsored to special schools. However, between 2020-202, 8312 children23 children24.69Stakeholder no the programme and guardiansThese stakeholder groups. The direct beneficiaries of the programme, are the reoplating those outcomes. Tested the effects of noreasing the how. Tested the effects of noreasing the					
residents studentsstakeholder groups increasing.Outcome incidence for crepresentations from the practilioners and children reached by the BSR Foundation89%60%27.17FoundationChildren receiving BSR in South Africa. Tested the effects of only 60% of children experienced the outcome.89%60%27.17Stakeholder number for children reached by the BSROutcome was extrapolated to full stakeholder group in the model based on testimonies from one care facility, and the BSR practitioners. Tested the effect on the model of only 25% of the stakeholder group350 children87 children27.03Displacement for the Department of Social WelfareIn the model, this outcome and stakeholder group added no value due to 100% displacement. However, it is possible that while the SCT enroliment caused 100% displacement, the Department of Social Welfare could have experienced the On-SCT related efficiencies as a result of the HBEP.0050%27.29Stakeholder number for programme and may have experienced the same outcomes.32528.04Stakeholder number children programme and may have experienced the same outcomes.32528.04Stakeholder number children hourty wage by 50%, which woold be well additional children have grauper and may have experienced the model of on programme, are the same outcomes.132 children 132 children 132 children24.69Value of volunteer timeWages for informal hourly work in Zambia how. Tested the effects of nicreasing th how. Tested the effects of nicreasing th how. Tested the effects of nicreasing th ho	Variable Tested	a faster rate and gradually evolve into an	Base case	New case	New SROI
incidence for children reached by the BSR foundationrepresentations from the practitioners and the head of the South African care facility, by the BSR resperienced the outcome.Stakeholder number for children reached by the BSR foundationOutcome was extrapolated to full stakeholder group in the model based on testimonies from one care facility and the BSR practitioners. Tested the effect on the model of only 25% of the stakeholder group350 children87 children27.03Displacement for the Department of Social Welfare of Social WelfareIn the model, this outcome and stakeholder group added no value due to 100% displacement, the Department of Social Welfare could have experienced non-SCT related efficiencies as a result of the HBEP.100%50%27.29Stakeholder number for programme graduatesOnly three HBE graduates were included in schools. However, between 2020-2022, 28 additional children have graduated from the programme and may have experienced the same outcomes.32528.04Stakeholder number children on the programme and guardiansThese stakeholder groups, the direct programme and may have experienced the same outcomes.132 children 27 children24.69Value of volunteer timeWages for informal hourly work in Zambia based on the minimum wage are incredibly how. Tested the effects of increasing the hourly wage by 50%, which would be well above minimum wage if the volunteers were in paid, low-level positions.10-20 ZMW per hour20-30 ZMW per hour23.65Discount rateDiscount rate used was the interest rate of Zambia for 2022, <sup>44</sup> however it could be9	residents and		10%	20%	24.16
number for children reached by the BSR Foundationstakeholder group in the model based on testimonies from one care facility and the BSR practitioners. Tested the effect on the effoundationNote of the stakeholder groupDisplacement for the Department of Social WelfareIn the model, this outcome and stakeholder group added no value due to 100% displacement. However, it is possible that while the SCT enrollment caused 100% displacement, the Department of Social Welfare could have experienced non-SCT related efficiencies as a result of the HBEP.100%50%27.29Stakeholder number for programme graduatesOnly three HBE graduates were included in the model: those sponsored to special schools. However, between 2020-2022, 8 additional children have graduated from the programme and may have experienced the same outcomes.325 stakeholders28.04Stakeholder number children on the programme and guardiansThese stakeholder groups, the direct beneficiaries of the programme, are the investment and experience the most personal outcomes. Tested the effects of not extrapolating those outcomes to the full stakeholder groups.132 children 73 children 73 primary guardians24.69Value of volunteer timeWages for informal hourly work in Zambia absed on the minimum wage are incredibly how. Tested the effects of increasing the hourly wage by 50%, which would be well abseve minimum wage fithe volunteers were in paid, low-level positions.10-20 ZMW per hour20-30 ZMW per hour23.65Discount rateDiscount rate used was the interest rate of Zambia for 2022,94 however it could be9%7.5%27.89	incidence for children reached by the BSR	representations from the practitioners and the head of the South African care facility, this outcome was extrapolated to all children receiving BSR in South Africa. Tested the effects of only 60% of children	89%	60%	27.17
the Department of Social Welfaregroup added no value due to 100% displacement. However, it is possible that while the SCT enrollment caused 100% displacement, the Department of Social Welfare could have experienced non-SCT related efficiencies as a result of the HBEP.32528.04Stakeholder programme graduatesOnly three HBE graduates were included in schools. However, between 2020-2022, 8 additional children have graduated from the programme and may have experienced the same outcomes.32528.04Stakeholder number for programme and cutomational children have graduated from the programme and may have experienced the same outcomes.32524.04Stakeholder number children on the programme and guardiansThese stakeholder groups, the direct recipients of the majority of the programme, are the recipients of the majority of the programme guardians132 children 	number for children reached by the BSR	stakeholder group in the model based on testimonies from one care facility and the BSR practitioners. Tested the effect on the	350 children	87 children	27.03
number for programme graduatesthe model: those sponsored to special schools. However, between 2020-2022, 8 additional children have graduated from the programme and may have experienced the same outcomes.stakeholdersstakeholdersStakeholder number children on the programme and guardiansThese stakeholder groups, the direct beneficiaries of the programme, are the recipients of the majority of the programme investment and experience the most personal outcomes. Tested the effects of not extrapolating those outcomes to the full stakeholder groups.132 children 	the Department	group added no value due to 100% displacement. However, it is possible that while the SCT enrollment caused 100% displacement, the Department of Social Welfare could have experienced non-SCT	100%	50%	27.29
number children on the programme and guardiansbeneficiaries of the programme, are the recipients of the majority of the programme investment and experience the most personal outcomes. Tested the effects of not extrapolating those outcomes to the full stakeholder groups.128 primary guardians73 primary guardiansValue of volunteer timeWages for informal hourly work in Zambia based on the minimum wage are incredibly how. Tested the effects of increasing the hourly wage by 50%, which would be well above minimum wage if the volunteers were in paid, low-level positions.10-20 ZMW 	number for programme	the model: those sponsored to special schools. However, between 2020-2022, 8 additional children have graduated from the programme and may have experienced the	-		28.04
volunteer timebased on the minimum wage are incredibly how. Tested the effects of increasing the hourly wage by 50%, which would be well above minimum wage if the volunteers were in paid, low-level positions.per hourper hourDiscount rateDiscount rate used was the interest rate of 	number children on the programme and	beneficiaries of the programme, are the recipients of the majority of the programme investment and experience the most personal outcomes. Tested the effects of not extrapolating those outcomes to the full	128 primary	73 primary	24.69
Zambia for 2022,94 however it could be		based on the minimum wage are incredibly how. Tested the effects of increasing the hourly wage by 50%, which would be well above minimum wage if the volunteers were			23.65
	Discount rate	Zambia for 2022,94 however it could be	9%	7.5%	27.89

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup>https://www.focus-economics.com/country-indicator/zambia/interest-rate/

should be lower than for investment purposes. In Africa, these rates are high and a figure more in line with the U.S. treasury bond (5%) could be appropriate. Another possible equation would be to use the USD SROI rate and add the long-term interest rate differential to get local currency SROI. This would be 2.5% + (9%-4%) = 7.5% (with 4% = the difference between the Zambian bond and U.S. treasury bond).	

#### 10 Verification

The verification process was included in several stages of the assessment, with informal and regular inclusion of the HBE management team, the TTF Programmes Manager and other members of TTF staff with local knowledge. Formally, the verification process included:

- Verification of focus group discussion guides with HBE management and TTF Programmes Manager (who is an Associate Social Value Practitioner)
- Verification of theories of change and material outcomes with HBE management and each stakeholder group
- Verification of relative value of outcomes with each stakeholder group
- Verification of financial proxies with TTF Programmes Manager
- External assurance of the report with Social Value International (forthcoming)
- Sharing final report with TTF programme staff and board of directors (forthcoming, once report is assured)
- Sharing key report findings and brainstorming on responses with stakeholder groups (forthcoming, once report is assured; see Appendix H)

During the second focus group discussion or interview with each stakeholder group, significant time was devoted to reviewing the theories of change and confirming each intermediate and final outcomes. After the valuation weighting exercise, the results were discussed in the focus groups, with the outcomes visually ordered according to the weighting and again confirmed by the stakeholder groups. These discussions always resulted in the stakeholder groups maintaining the original weighting of the outcomes, further proving the certainty stakeholders placed on the order of importance of their outcomes (and further justifying the anchoring valuation approach).

After the assurance process and final report is prepared, a summary of the results will be presented back to the stakeholder groups, and each stakeholder group will be engaged in a discussion on how to further expand the outcome of reducing fear and how this outcome evolves into one of acceptance and immersion. At the time of writing in January 2024, the HBE team is already actioning the collection of evidence for "acceptance" over "reduced fear" for students at integrated schools.

#### 11 Implications and Limitations of the Results

In order to fulfil Principle 8: Be Responsive, organisations are required to take action in response to the findings of the SROI analysis and commit to optimising well-being for materially affected stakeholders. These actions can include new or revised strategies, tactical decisions on which activities lead to the most value creation and/or improving existing operations to optimise value. This section includes the key implications of the SROI findings and suggested responses for TTF to consider.

In order to be transparent about the SROI, limitations on stakeholder engagement, data collection and the corresponding risks are detailed and discussed.

#### 11.1 Implications of the Results

#### 11.1.1 There is significant social value in societal fear reduction

"Children are now seen in schools, their parents carry them to churches. There is a change in the mentality of the community members towards people living with disabilities." Ward Counsellor

Reducing societal stigmas and fears about people with disabilities has been an objective in the HBEP from the start. This was seen as a necessary change in order for children with special needs to feel welcome in their communities and at schools. However, the standalone societal benefits of fear reduction **were not deliberately considered in the programme design**; they were rather thought of in relation to the children with special needs and their social safety. What emerges through the model is **the value of the macro-level reduction of fear** in society.

The UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (CRPD) "seeks to restore power to people with disabilities over their own lives ... the convention is now emblazoned with a headline provision on the right to live independently and be included in the community – something that requires a revolution in how services are imagined and delivered," (Rimmerman, xii). In rural Zambia, **the revolution begins in how residents imagine the causes of disabilities**, with current beliefs deeply rooted in histories, traditions, culture, spiritualism and – predominately – fear. These beliefs, for the most part, are inherently irrational in nature and confronting them with facts alone does not drive change. Instead, the shifts occur from encouraging children with disabilities out of their homes, into communal village settings and into schools, and with intensive education on the biology of differences for those residents who choose to learn and subsequently share this information.

**People are forced to reflect on and re-examine their understandings** when they see the positive change that comes from members of their communities (caregivers) volunteering their time to help children reach developmental milestones; their perspectives slowly recalibrate. If these are not yet outlooks of inclusion or acceptance, they are certainly moving away from fear. "... the biggest challenge of all ... will be to reconnect people to the naturally occurring social capital in their own communities ... The need to do so is both a moral imperative and also a precondition for successful inclusion. Indeed, the CRPD also requires States to 'nurture receptiveness to the rights of persons with disabilities,'" (Rimmerman, xii).

The HBEP is nurturing that receptiveness, intentionally and indirectly, and laying the foundation for societal reconnection. The depth and value of this change is not routinely seen and discussed in the context of the programme, and this report has brought to light the value of this change. The TTF team may consider how to reinforce the tactical approaches to reducing fear, and derive confidence from the larger scale, positive societal changes fostered implicitly through the programme.

# 11.1.2 Programmes that tackle deeply rooted societal stigmas need long-term commitment and stamina

The staying power of the HBEP is significant; a social revolution to effect real change for the inclusion of people with disabilities takes time and happens quietly. What's more, it happens just as much if not more through the evidence of change, witnessed by residents themselves, than through deliberate efforts to educate. The intense focus on a select few individual children and their families, showing up consistently to their homes and bringing guardians and caregivers together regularly, reinforces for the target audiences -- and the many people who take notice of these activities -- that improving the well-being of children with disabilities requires collective effort. Despite differences with stakeholders, with guardians becoming frustrated at the slow pace of change, the pushback from schools or the fatigue of caregivers, the stamina of the programme and relentless showing up to do the same exercises with children, to teach the same lessons to caregivers, is driving social value in a subtle way. People are observing; they have the time, in the context of limited employment opportunities, to watch and listen. Offering a scientific explanation for a child's delay in mobility or motor function may not get the attention of onlookers, but they certainly take note of a child they had assumed would never walk now independently going to school. The HBEP is structured alongside the natural growth of children, and some children on the programme take years to show progress along their developmental trajectories. The accumulation of social value lies in the longevity. While this is the first time an SROI has been conducted on the HBEP, one can imagine that an evaluation after one to two years would have yielded far fewer stakeholder groups and drastically different results. The programme has primary beneficiaries (the children enrolled) and secondary beneficiaries (guardians, caregivers), but in fact the stakeholders experiencing positive change in relation to the programme, over a period of seven years, are close to 40,000 individuals. What the TTF can learn from this evaluation is the necessity of long-term programme planning, with an understanding that the second order social impacts take years to materialize and prove, and the social return on the investment grows substantially over time.

# 11.1.3 The societal multiplier effects of individual investment lead to societal change

Historically, the budget for the programme has been analysed on a per child basis, and some fundraising efforts have been structured accordingly. What these SROI results tell us, however, is that the **value generation extends far beyond the primary beneficiaries**. The sustained investment in the development of individual children comes with societal change, and the value that is being generated in the process needs to be considered in the budgeting, fundraising and optimised in the programme strategy. The TTF team may consider a greater geographical reach, with the knowledge that enrolling more children means exposure to more villages and residents. The TTF team may consider new ways to help guardians **streamline** 

children with differences into public places; to give more people the chance to be in their presence and the opportunity to draw new conclusions. The fears of residents in rural Zambia about people with differences are incredibly high; for the most part, they can only reduce. The TTF may also consider assessing their other core programmes through this lens: what are the underlying societal biases or histories that keep certain groups of people on the fringes of society, and how can investment in individuals work to counter those biases? The TTF may consider mapping the potential societal value of individual investment across its programmes, with the HBEP serving as a point of departure.

# 11.2 Limitations of the Results

This SROI was undertaken by the Director of the TTF, who implemented the pilot HBEP for the TTF in 2016 and has managed the evolution of the programme, including the process of hiring the management team and the facilitators. She is therefore not an objective assessor and that comes with the risk of her not fully recognizing or appreciating the potential for negative outcomes. In order to mitigate this risk, other TTF colleagues were consulted throughout the process together with the facilitators, the majority of whom have been involved with the HBEP since its pilot phase. When professional judgement was required, a conservative approach was taken. The TTF Programmes Manager, who joined the organisation in August 2022 and therefore has a more objective view on the programme, was consulted at various points to lessen the risk of overclaim. The risk of subjective bias was considered to be effectively mitigated, however the close association and long history between the practitioner and the programme under analysis should be noted.

# 11.2.1 Limitations of Data Collection

The majority of primary data collected by involving stakeholders and determining the changes was done through focus group discussions. This method was deemed to be the most accessible to all stakeholders, many of whom were not able to read or write. Focus group discussions come with the risk of the social desirability bias and less vocal participants not feeling comfortable to share their views. In order to mitigate this risk, an explanation was given at the start of each focus group about the purpose of the exercise and the desire to understand the changes caused by the programme, including and most importantly the negative ones. This point was elaborated, with the further explanation that there are no 'right' or 'wrong' answers through these discussions; the sole objective was to understand the perspective of the stakeholders (see Appendix C for full discussion guides and pre-discussion explanation). When compiling the indicators and determining outcome incidence, the focus group data was triangulated with objective data whenever possible.

Moderator bias is also a common risk of focus group data collection, which was mitigated by a clear, open-question discussion guide (Appendix C) and the presence of a TTF intern to assist with translation where necessary and encourage participation from all individuals. Additionally, the SROI practitioner is highly experienced in focus group data collection as this is a common method used with stakeholder engagement in normal organisational operations and therefore was confident in her approach to open-ended, non-leading questions.

The practitioner did note, however, that beyond the limitations of language and format, the majority of local stakeholders consulted were not familiar with the process of introspection. Thinking in the language of change is not always a natural consideration for adults without formal education and living in conditions of severe poverty. When asked how certain changes made people feel, one-word responses such as "happy" or "good" were often given. Asking for evidence of change (examples) was easier, and from these the practitioner extrapolated a theory of change with nuance and description that was not familiar to certain adult stakeholder groups (e.g., primary guardians and volunteer caregivers). While these theories of change were shared and confirmed, there is a risk that they were not fully comprehended. Certain, highly educated stakeholder groups such as the BSR practitioners, HBE management, the CFO for the HBE Primary Donor, and the facilitators were able to reflect on their personal and professional experiences, and what's more they enjoyed the process of articulating the change. This may mean that they are proportionally over-represented simply because they were able to express themselves in a language of self-reflection. While the practitioner was conscious of this dynamic and tried to meticulously think through change for all stakeholder groups equally, there may be implicit bias in the methodology towards stakeholder groups with practice in introspection.

# 11.2.2 Limitations of Stakeholder Engagement

Most key stakeholders were engaged through focus groups with two formal meetings per group. Given the high demands and sensitivities of specific groups, the practitioner felt it appropriate to combine the outcomes and valuation discussions (see Section 6). Certain potential stakeholder groups or sub-groups were not engaged as part of this valuation due to logistical and time constraints, and their absence from the model may come with the risk of under-valuation and lack of visibility on potential negative outcomes. Most significantly, these include:

- Female primary guardians in support groups: the female primary guardians who received individual and/or group counselling were not consulted separately. Some of these mothers confirmed during the larger primary guardian focus group that their outcomes were the same as those expressed by the full stakeholder group. A separate conversation with these mothers in the support group context may have led to articulation of additional, more personal outcomes. Future evaluations should explore this potential sub-group more thoroughly;
- 2. Students at integrated schools: while there was sufficient, triangulated evidence to support students' outcome of "reduced fear," there was also some evidence to suggest this outcome may have evolved for some or all students to "acceptance." While the practitioner felt that collecting new evidence to differentiate between "reduced fear" and "acceptance" was too onerous for this evaluation, it is recommended that the HBE team consider potential pathway to change in their data collection (at the time of writing, this need has already been discussed and actioned). Additionally, it's possible that some students feel that the integration of learners with different needs detracts from their own education, which should be explored in future evaluations by consulting the group more comprehensively;
- 3. **HBE graduates**: of the 25 children who have graduated from the programme, only three who are still connected to the programme (through sponsorship) were

consulted in the valuation. While the logistics of physically locating and surveying the other 22 programme graduates were beyond the logistical means for this evaluation, they comprise a critical stakeholder group and almost certainly the total value is under-represented without their consultation (data collected from their exit questionnaires, however, did comprise some of the indicators used in the outcome incidence, see Sections 7.1.1 and 7.1.2). Future evaluations should explore this stakeholder group more thoroughly

#### 11.2.3 Addressing the Risk of Overclaiming

The SROI Principle 5: Do not Overclaim was considered at all stages of the evaluation:

- In all focus group discussions and interviews, an explanation was given at the start to reassure stakeholders that full transparency of their observations and experiences, including the negative ones, would only help to strengthen the programme delivery. Further, explicit probing for negative outcomes was included in each stakeholder engagement (Appendix C);
- The relevance and significance of each outcome was considered. Most outcomes were reviewed and revised based on the determination of materiality (see Section 6) and thereafter validated with stakeholders before the valuation engagement;
- 3. All outcomes and theories of change were verified by all stakeholder groups or their proxies;
- 4. A conservative approach was used in the modelling, including outcome incidence, identification of proxies and all discounting factors. The value of each outcome was discounted by deadweight, attribution, benefit period, and drop off. Details on the approach to discounting can be found in Section 7 and implications of less or more conservative discounting can be reviewed in the sensitivity analysis (Section 9).

#### 12 References

African Studies Centre (2008): Disability in Africa. Accessed 10-October-2023.

Attachment & Trauma Network. "<u>Developmental Trauma Disorder</u>." Accessed 10-January-2024.

Baker, Jill. 2024. "<u>Pedagogy in Education: 7 Benefits of Pedagogy in Teaching</u>." Accessed 10-January-2024.

Banja, M. K. & Mandyata, J. 2018. "Teachers' Situational Analysis of the Integration of Pupils With Disability in Selected Primary Schools in Zambia." Multidisciplinary Journal of Language and Social Sciences Education. Vol 1 Number 1, 175-205

Carter, B. (2015). *Benefits to society of an inclusive societies approach* (GSDRC Helpdesk Research Report 1232). Birmingham, UK: GSDRC, University of Birmingham.

Chitiyo, M., and Muwana, C. 2018. "Positive developments in special education in Zambia and Zimbabwe." International Journal of Whole Schooling, 14(1), 93 – 115.

City Population.de. "Mambwe District in Zambia." Available at: <u>https://www.citypopulation.de/en/zambia/wards/admin/0305</u> mambwe/. Accessed on 10-January-2024.

Cole, C. M., Waldron, N., & Majd, M. (2004). Academic progress of students across inclusive and traditional settings. Mental Retardation, 42(2), 136–144.

Contreras, Dante et al. "The effect of the integration of students with special educational needs: Evidence from Chile." *International Journal of Educational Development*, vol 74, April 2020.

Cosier, M., Causton-Theoharis, J., & Theoharis, G. (2013). "Does access matter? Time in general education and achievement for students with disabilities." *Remedial and Special Education*, 34(6), 323–332.

Diament, Michelle. 2013. "<u>Kids' attitudes towards disabilities improve with exposure</u>." Accessed 10-January-2024.

Downey, Taylor N., "Children with Special Needs and the Effect on the Family" (2016). *Masters Theses*. 2518.

Florence C. Muwana and Michaelene M. Ostrosky. 2014. "Factors related to pre-service teachers' attitudes towards inclusion: a case for Zambia". International Journal of Inclusive Education. 18:8, 763-782, DOI: 10.1080/13603116.2013.835877.

A Guide to Social Return on Investment, the SROI Network, 2012.

Hayes, Anne M. and Jeanne Bulat. "Disabilities Inclusive Education Systems and Policies Guide for Low- and Middle-Income Countries." National Library for Medicine, 2017.

Hebron L. Ndlovu. 2016. "African Beliefs Concerning People with Disabilities: Implications for Theological Education." Journal of Disability and Religion, 20:1-2, 29-39, DOI: 10.1080/23312521.2016.1152942.

Hill, Diana. 2022. "<u>Why do you resist change and what to do about it</u>." Accessed 10-January-2024.

Kachaje, R. et al. 2014. "The African Network for Evidence-to-Action on Disability: A role player in the realisation of the UNCRPD in Africa." African Journal of Disability.

Kalambouka, A., Farrell, P., & Dyson, A. (2007). "The impact of placing pupils with special educational needs in mainstream schools on the achievement of their peers." *Educational Research*, 49(4), 365–382.

Koszela Kelsey. 2013. "The Stigmatization of Disabilities in Africa and the Developmental Effects." Independent Study Project (ISP) Collection.

Lieve Sabbe and Vladamir Cuk. 2012. Thematic consultation of addressing inequalities. International Disability Alliance.

Macrotrends. "Africa population: 1950-2024." Available at: <u>https://www.macrotrends.net/countries/AFR/africa/population</u>. Accessed on 10-January-2024.

"Mambwe District." Wikipedia, The Free Encyclopedia, Wikimedia Foundation. 18 July 2023, <u>https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Mambwe\_District</u>.

Masaiti Gift. 2018. "Education in Zambia at fifty years of independence and beyond: history, current status and contemporary issues." Unza Press. <u>http://dspace.unza.zm/handle/123456789/6098</u>.

Masauso Chirwa, Roy Kalinda, and Kusanthan Thankian. 2023. "Historical Perspectives of Disability and Special Education in Zambia." DOI: 10.9734/JESBS/2023/v36i21209.

Mbatha, Nontokozo et al. 2023. "<u>Parental Stress in Raising a Child with Developmental</u> <u>Disabilities in a Rural Community in South Africa.</u>" Published 2023 Feb 23.

Menda, Dhally M. et al. 2023. "<u>Sociocultural factors and experiences of school going teenage</u> mothers in rural Zambia: a phenomenological study." Accessed 10-January-2023. Mental Health Foundation. 2021. "Physical activity and mental health." Accessed 10-January-2024.

Morgan Chitiyo et al. 2015. "Special Education Teacher Preparation in Kenya, Malawi, Zambia, and Zimbabwe." Journal of International Special Needs Education (2015) 18 (2): 51– 59. <u>https://doi.org/10.9782/2159-4341-18.2.51</u>

Muchinka M. Peele, Cindy Gill and Sarah Wainscott. 2020. "Progress in Education of Children with Disabilities in Zambia." DOI.10.1044/2020\_PERSP-20-00034

Muchinka M. Peele. 2022. "Educators' Attitudes Toward Inclusive Education in Zambia: A Brief Report" International Journal of Disability, Development and Education. DOI: 10.1080/1034912X.2022.2141697.

Phillis Sibanda. 2016. "Impact of the Free Primary Education Policy on the Education of Learners with Disabilities: A survey of Inclusive and Special Schools in Lusaka District of Zambia."

Rimmerman, Arie. *Social Inclusion of People with Disabilities*. Cambridge, Cambridge University Press, 2012.

Saad et al. 2021. "<u>Medical negligence in healthcare organizations and its impact on patient</u> safety and public health: a bibliometric study" PMC (nih.gov).

Southern African Development Community. "Elderly, Disability and Youth." Accessed on 10-October-2023.

Statista. "Population in Africa in 2021, by age group." Available at: https://www.statista.com/statistics/1226211/population-of-africa-by-age-group/. Accessed on 10-January-2024.

Statista. "Zambia: Age structure from 2012-2021." Available at: https://www.statista.com/statistics/457727/age-structure-in-zambia/. Accessed on 10-January-2024.

Tigere B and Moyo T. 2019. "Actualizing the Rights of People Living with Disabilities in Development Policies, Planning and Programming in Africa: A Review of Selected Country Experiences." <u>http://hdl.handle.net/10386/2726</u>

Tuesday Bwalya. 2022. Internal Efficiency of the Zambian Educational System: An Analysis of the Primary Education Sub Sector. (PDF) Internal Efficiency of the Zambian Educational System: An Analysis of the Primary Education Sub-sector (researchgate.net)

<u>Tulloch, Emily.</u> "Children and Youth with Disabilities." National Center for Education Statistics, 2015. Retrieved from http://nces.ed.gov/programs/coe/indicator\_cgg.asp.

UNICEF. 2013 "Children and young people with disabilities fact sheet."

UNZA. 2018. "Qualitative Study from Zambia on barriers to and facilitators of life-long learning." <u>Zambia-NDS-disability-and-education-2015.pdf (unicef.org)</u>

Vanderschuren, M. and, Nnene, O. 2021 "Inclusive planning: African policy inventory and South African mobility case study on the exclusion of persons with disabilities". *Health Res Policy Sys* 19, 124. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12961-021-00775-1</u>

Watts, Melissa. 2021. "<u>The critical link between early childhood development and a parent's</u> mental health." Accessed 10-January-2024.

World Health Organization. 2011. "World report on disability."

World Health Organization. (2008). Maternal mental health and child health and development in low and middle income countries : report of the meeting, Geneva, Switzerland, 30 January - 1 February, 2008. World Health Organization. <u>https://iris.who.int/handle/10665/43975</u>

# 13 Appendix A: Methodology

The practitioner closely followed the SROI Guide to Social Return on Investment in each stage of undertaking the SROI analysis. Specifically, this included:

- Establishing scope and identifying stakeholders: this stage involved qualitative engagement with the HBEP team to generate an initial list of potential stakeholder groups, and with the TTF Programmes Manager and one member of the TTF board of directors to identify the boundaries of the assessment. Once the initial list of stakeholders was compiled, a brainstorming session was held with the HBEP management as to how to effectively engage stakeholders, which was unanimously decided to be through focus group discussions or interviews;
- 2. Mapping outcomes: the practitioner then consulted each of the stakeholder groups (directly or by proxy) through focus group discussions or interviews to understand their perspective on change, and to identify additional stakeholder groups. With the primary data from the stakeholders on change experienced, a theory of change was subsequently developed for each stakeholder group, which included well-defined outcomes. Each of these theories of change were used to generate a more generalized impact map (see Section 5). At this stage, the inputs to the programme (financial and in-kind) were consolidated, and the programme outputs for the period under analysis were quantified;
- 3. Evidencing outcomes and giving them a value: once each theory of change had been developed per stakeholder group and all stakeholder groups assessed for relevance and significance, the theories of change were presented back in a second focus group meeting or interview with each group, or in a combined outcomes' identification and valuation interview when necessary/appropriate. These theories of change and the well-defined outcomes were validated by the stakeholders, and then stakeholders participated in valuation exercises, which included weighting the outcomes and sharing their stated preferences for value. Additionally, stakeholders were asked for their perspective on how to prove the change had happened (their indicators). Post these meetings, the practitioner articulated the indicators per outcome and identified one to two indicators (either both objective or objective and subjective) to generate outcome incidence;
- 4. Establishing impact: in the second meeting with stakeholders, the discounting elements were explored by asking stakeholders about what might have happened if HBEP had not been present, who else contributed to the change, how much those other people/factors influenced the change, and the duration the stakeholders felt the change would last. Post these second meetings, the practitioner reviewed the data from the weighting exercises and stated preference value statements and researched financial proxies for certain outcomes, which she then used as anchors for the other outcomes. The outcomes, outcome incidence and proxies were then input into the model to get an initial idea of the total values pre-discounting;
- 5. Calculating the SROI: once data from the stakeholders on discounting factors had been analyzed and validated, these figures were also incorporated into the model, together with the drop off rate and relevant discount rate in order to calculate the net present value and the SROI ratio. A sensitivity analysis was then conducted to test the impact of altering key assumptions;

6. **Reporting, using and embedding**: with the base case model set, the practitioner then elaborated the process for assurance and to acquire Level 3 Advanced Practitioner Status, including sections on the implications of the results, which will guide the organization on responses to the findings. The key findings will also be shared back with each stakeholder group engaged and the TTF board of directors, together with the organization's plans to expand value creation.

#### 14 Appendix B: Scope

The Home-based Education Programme served 132 children across 85 villages in 2022. These villages are located throughout two of the six chiefdoms that comprise the Mambwe District: Kakumbi Chiefdom and Mnkhanya Chiefdom. Both chiefdoms form part of the larger Mambwe District, in the Eastern Province of Zambia. The assessment is of the value experienced by the 2022 stakeholders over the entirety of their involvement in / interaction with the Home-based Education Programme. The 2022 stakeholders interacted with the Home-based Education Programme for a period of one to seven years, with the total, cumulative value experienced by each stakeholder group assessed. This 'snapshot in time' approach was taken because it was deemed too challenging to ask the stakeholders to separate the value by year of involvement, and it was deemed too subjective for the practitioner to try to make these professional judgements. Instead, the investment figures include amounts from prior years (2016 through 2021) that were relevant to the 2022 stakeholders and all of the investment from the year 2022.

The investment from prior years was calculated by dividing total cost of the programme per year by number of children enrolled each year to determine cost per child per year, and then multiplying that cost per child by the number of 2022 beneficiaries who were enrolled in those prior years. The same methodology was used to determine the portion of the organisation's administrative costs applicable to the Home-based Education Programme in prior years (analyzing cost per beneficiary per year and multiplying by the number of relevant 2022 stakeholders, those who were involved in prior years).

#### 15 Appendix C: Stakeholder Involvement

#### **Engagement Context**

The preferred method of engagement for all stakeholder groups was verbal, either through interviews or focus group discussions. In Mfuwe, the majority of adult residents cannot read and write, nor do they have computer literacy or easy access to computers, which meant it was not possible to administer a written or electronic survey. Given the large number of stakeholders engaged, it would have been inefficient to attempt one-on-one interviews with everyone. For the larger groups of stakeholders (guardians, caregivers, teachers), focus group discussions were held, with the limitations of this methodology addressed in Section 11. Individual interviews were held with stakeholder groups of one, and a smaller focus group held with the facilitators and HBEP management. By engaging everyone verbally, the primary data collection was consistent throughout all stakeholder groups, and no one was excluded or disadvantaged by the method of engagement.

For guardians and caregivers, a translator accompanied the practitioner in order to interpret some of the questions and answers into the local language (Chinyanja). Some of the stakeholders understood the questions in English but felt more at ease expressing themselves in the local language. So as not to miss the content shared, the practitioner transcribed the translator's interpretation verbatim as she received the responses.

#### **Identifying Stakeholders**

Stakeholders were considered anyone who experienced material change as a result of the HBEP, with materiality defined as relevant and/or significant in the context of their lives. An initial list of potential stakeholder groups was compiled between the practitioner, HBE management and TTF Programmes Manager. Additional stakeholders were considered by asking each of the stakeholder groups the following questions:

"You have talked about some ways in which you have changed / seen change because of the HBEP. Who else experiences change or has the potential to experience change because of HBEP? This can be positive or negative. What evidence do you have to support your thinking?"

Based on the stakeholders' replies, further exploration of possible subgroups within the additional stakeholder groups they identified, was undertaken. These questions included:

"Are all of those stakeholders the same? Within that [group identified], do you think some people may have experienced change differently to others in the group? Why or why not? Do you think this difference was important? To whom was it important and why?"

The proxy stakeholders included guardians for children (both for children on the programme and those who graduated and are now sponsored to school); teachers for students; caregivers, teachers, the ward counsellor, and guardians for residents; the district health director and two nurses for rural health clinics; the BSR practitioners and head of care facility for children reached by the BSR Foundation in South Africa; and the Social Welfare Officer for the department as a whole.

A full list of stakeholders considered, format of engagement and determination of material outcomes can be found in Section 7.4.

### 16 Designing and Conducting Engagement

#### 16.1.1 Purpose of Involving Stakeholders

Stakeholders were involved directly in order to understand change from their perspective. Their interpretations of change have been used as the foundation of this report. Specifically, stakeholders were engaged at most every stage:

- To understand context and brainstorm initial theory of change
- To identify other stakeholders and explore subgroups
- To articulate change and outcomes
- To verify theories of change and well-defined outcomes
- To quantify amount of change
- To explore discounting factors (deadweight, attribution, duration, drop off)
- To understand the relative value of outcomes
- To understand the monetary value of outcomes
- As proxy for stakeholders who could not be consulted directly
- On how the organization can be responsive to the valuation results

#### 16.1.2 Modes of Engagement

Stakeholders were engaged through focus group discussions and semi-structured interviews. The practitioner took copious notes during the focus groups and interviews, including touch typing verbatim what participants said in response to each question so that she could analyze afterwards and extract quotes to illustrate individual perspectives and serve as evidence of experience.

#### 16.1.2.1 Large (10+ people) Focus Groups

Guardians, caregivers and BSR practitioners were met in larger focus groups. In addition to participation in the full stakeholder groups, female primary guardians, employed caregivers and caregiver coordinators were consulted thereafter in small focus groups to explore possibility of sub-groups, out of which the employed caregivers emerged as a sub-group with a discrete, additional outcome. There was a high degree of saturation within and between the stakeholder groups on the change that had occurred, with varied perspectives on the impact of that change shared in the valuation discussions. This consistent narrative gave the practitioner a high degree of confidence on the theories of change and overall impact of the programme.

#### 16.1.2.2 Small (<10 people) Focus Groups

Smaller numbers of teachers, facilitators, HBE management, and guardians of children sponsored to a special school were engaged in focus groups, and these focus group discussions included elements of semi-structured interviews, as it gave the participants the time to elaborate extensively on certain points (whereas larger focus group discussions

included more concise contributions from individuals and then discussion from the larger group). Again, there was a high degree of saturation within and between stakeholder groups in their understanding of how the programme impacts a variety of stakeholders. This consistency gave the practitioner a high degree of confidence on the theories of change and overall impact of the programme.

# 16.1.2.3 Semi-structured interviews

The proxies for children reached by the BSR Foundation in South Africa, children resident at Hanada Orphanage, the Department of Social Welfare, Rural Health Clinics, students, residents, and children with developmental differences were all interviewed with semistructured interview guides. So too were those stakeholder groups of one (Director of Hanada Orphanage and CFO for HBE Primary Donor) and those ultimately not considered significant or relevant to include (traditional healers, traditional leaders, primary donor, Time + Tide tourism guides, church representatives, representatives for the Ministry of Health). The questions were open-ended and allowed the respondents the opportunity to elaborate as desired. These interviews tended to be the same length of time as the focus groups given the level of detail provided by the respondents and the opportunity to explore specific changes in more depth.

# 16.1.3 Discussion Guides for Establishing Outcomes

The discussion guides for establishing change, identifying outcomes and determining other potential stakeholder groups were similar across stakeholder groups and format of engagement. Below is the standard introductory blurb shared before each discussion and set of questions used to guide these initial engagements.

# **Explanation of Data Collection:**

We are collecting data directly from stakeholders to understand, from your perspective, what if anything changed as a result of your involvement with the Home-based Education Programme. We are evaluating any kind of change – positive or negative – and what you may have experienced and what you may have observed other stakeholders to experience.

With this data, we will be evaluating the parts of the programme that stakeholders believe to be of the most value so that we can improve on/expand those elements and also understand where our activities are not considered as valuable or where we may be creating negative value.

This is all based on your experiences and your perspectives. There are no right or wrong responses. This is a learning process for us. Every piece of information you share is important for us to understand. Please feel free to share your thoughts and opinions openly. Anything you wish to remain anonymous and confidential will do so, and you are free to approach me afterwards or a member of the HBE management team at your convenience to share your perspectives privately or comment privately on anything raised in the group discussions that you don't feel comfortable sharing in front of others.

# 16.1.3.1 Discussion Guide: Children with Developmental Differences (administered to primary guardians as proxies)

- 1. Please describe what your children were like before the Home-based Education Programme came to Mfuwe.
- 2. Have you noticed any changes in your children since they've been assisted by the Home-based Education Programme (learned anything new/changed any of their behaviours, thoughts or feelings)? If yes, what is that change? Do you consider that change important? If so, why?
- 3. How do you know these changes have happened? What evidence can you provide?
- 4. Do you think your children would have experienced these changes if there was no Home-based Education Programme? Why or why not?
- 5. What would be different for your children if there was no Home-based Education Programme in Mfuwe?
- 6. Other Stakeholders: You have talked about some ways in which your children have changed / seen change because of the HBEP. Who else experiences or could experience change because of HBEP? This can be positive or negative. Evidence to support thinking.
- 7. Are all of those stakeholders the same? Within that [group identified], do you think some people may have experienced change differently to others in the group? Why or why not? Do you think this difference was important? To whom was it important and why?

### 16.1.3.2 Discussion Guide: Primary Guardians of Children with Developmental Differences

- 1. Please describe what your life was like / what you were like before the Home-based Education Programme came to Mfuwe.
- 2. Have you noticed any changes in yourself since your children been assisted by the Home-based Education Programme (learned anything new/changed any of your behaviours, thoughts or feelings)? If yes, what is that change? Do you consider that change important? If so, why?
- 3. How do you know these changes have happened? What evidence can you provide?
- 4. Do you think you personally would have experienced these changes if there was no Home-based Education Programme? Why or why not?
- 5. What would be different for you if there was no Home-based Education Programme in Mfuwe?
- 6. Other Stakeholders: You have talked about some ways in which you have changed / seen change because of the HBEP. Who else experiences or could experience change because of HBEP? This can be positive or negative. Evidence to support thinking.
- 7. Are all of those stakeholders the same? Within that [group identified], do you think some people may have experienced change differently to others in the group? Why or why not? Do you think this difference was important? To whom was it important and why?

### 16.1.3.3 Discussion Guide: Caregivers

- 1. Can you start by telling me about your involvement with and/or observations of the Home-based Education Programme in Mfuwe? What have you observed the programme to be doing?
- 2. What is your role in the programme? What do you do?
- 3. Have you observed any people to have changed as a result of this programme? If yes, who has changed? Why do you think this change has happened?
- 4. What evidence do you have that this change has happened?
- 5. Do you think anyone has experienced negative change as a result of this programme? If so, why do you think this has happened?
- 6. Have you personally or professionally experienced any change (learned anything new/changed any of your behaviours) as a result of this programme? If yes, what is that change? Do you consider that change important? If so, why?
- 7. Do you think you would have experienced these changes if you weren't involved in the Home-based Education Programme? Why or why not?
- 8. What would be different for you personally (not the children/other stakeholders) if there was no Home-based Education Programme in Mfuwe?
- 9. If there is anything you could change about the programme, what would it be?
- 10. Other Stakeholders same as for guardians (see above section 15.3.3.2).

#### 16.1.3.4 Discussion Guide: Facilitators

- 1. Can you start by telling me about your involvement with and/or observations of the Home-based Education Programme in Mfuwe? What have you observed the programme to be doing?
- 2. What is your specific role in this programme?
- 3. Have you observed any people to have changed as a result of this programme? If yes, who has changed? Why do you think this change has happened?
- 4. What evidence do you have that this change has happened?
- 5. Do you think anyone has experienced negative change as a result of this programme? If so, why do you think this has happened?
- 6. Have you personally or professionally experienced any change (learned anything new/changed any of your behaviours) as a result of this programme? If yes, what is that change? Do you consider that change important? If so, why?
- 7. Do you think you could have learned this without being involved in the Home-based Education Programme in Mfuwe? If yes, how much do you think you would have learned? If not, what makes you so certain? (deadweight)
- 8. What other factors or organisations (outside the HBE programme) contributed to the changes you have described in 3 and 6? To what extent did they contribute to the changes?
- 9. How long will each change last? (Imagine 2,5 or 10 years from now do you think you will still be experiencing these changes)
- 10. What do you think would be different if there was no Home-based Education Programme in Mfuwe?
- 11. Was there anything that you would change about the program so that it could create more positive changes for you?

- 12. If you could describe the impact of the Home-based Education Programme in one word, what would that be?
- 13. Other Stakeholders same as for guardians (see above section 15.3.3.2).

# 16.1.3.5 Discussion Guide: HBE Management

- 1. Can you start by telling me about your involvement with and/or observations of the Home-based Education Programme in Mfuwe? What have you observed the programme to be doing? What are the programme objectives and how do you get there (talk through theory of change).
- 2. What are your specific roles in this programme?
- 3. Have you observed any people to have changed as a result of this programme? If yes, who has changed? Why do you think this change has happened?
- 4. What evidence do you have that this change has happened?
- 5. Do you think anyone has experienced negative change as a result of this programme? If so, why do you think this has happened?
- 6. Have you personally or professionally experienced any change (learned anything new/changed any of your behaviours) as a result of this programme? If yes, what is that change? Do you consider that change important? If so, why?
- 7. Do you think you would have experienced this change without being involved in the HBE? If yes, how much do you think you would have learned? If not, what makes you so certain? (deadweight)
- 8. Who else contributed to the changes you have described in 3 and 6? To what extent did they contribute to the changes?
- 9. How long will each change last? (Imagine 2,5 or 10 years from now do you think you will still be experiencing these changes)
- 10. What do you think would be different if there was no Home-based Education Programme in Mfuwe?
- 11. Was there anything that you would change about the program so that it could create more positive changes for you?
- 12. If you could describe the impact of the Home-based Education Programme in one word, what would that be?
- 13. Other Stakeholders same as for guardians (see above section 15.3.3.2).

# 16.1.3.6 Discussion Guide: Teachers at Integrated Schools

- 1. Please describe what it was like for you, as teachers/as a teacher, when children with special needs started coming to this school. What was your first reaction/feeling when children with special needs arrived?
- 2. Have you personally or professionally experienced any change (learned anything new/changed any of your behaviours, thoughts or feelings) from the time the children arrived to now? If yes, what is that change? Do you consider that change important? If so, why?
- 3. What evidence can you cite to prove this change has occurred? (What do you do differently now that you didn't before? How do you feel differently now than you did before?)

- 4. Do you think you would have experienced these changes if children with special needs had never come to this school? Why or why not?
- 5. Do you think anyone has experienced negative change as a result of children with special needs being at this school? If so, why do you think this has happened?
- 6. Other Stakeholders: Who else experiences change when children with special needs are enrolled into schools?

# 16.1.3.7 Discussion Guide: Students at Integrated Schools (administered directly to students and teachers as proxies)

- 1. Please describe what it was like for the students at this school when children with special needs started coming to this school. What were their reactions/feelings when children with special needs arrived?
- 2. Have you witnessed any change in other students at the school and yourselves from the time the children with special needs arrived to now? If yes, what is that change? What evidence can you provide to prove that change has happened?
  - a. Explore if change is felt by all students or just students in the younger grades/those who interact most with children with special needs.
- 3. Do you think the students would have experienced these changes if children with special needs had never come to this school? Why or why not?
- 4. Do you think any of the children here have experienced negative change as a result of children with special needs being at this school? If so, why do you think this has happened? What evidence do you have to prove this negative change has occurred?
- 5. Other Stakeholders: Who else experiences change when children with special needs are enrolled into schools?

# 16.1.3.8 Discussion Guide: Children Resident at Hanada Orphanage (Orphanage Director as proxy)

- 1. Are the other children at the orphanage affected by children from the HBE Programme living here? If so, how?
- 2. Have you observed any change in these children since the HBE children arrived? If so, how?
- 3. Do you think they would have experienced these changes if there was no Home-based Education Programme? Why or why not?
- 4. Do you think any of the children have experienced negative change as a result of this programme? If so, why do you think this has happened?

# 16.1.3.9 Discussion Guide: Director at Hanada Orphanage

- 1. Can you start by telling me about your involvement with and/or observations of the Home-based Education Programme in Mfuwe? What have you observed the programme to be doing?
- 2. What is your specific role in this programme?
- 3. Have you observed any people to have changed as a result of this programme? If yes, who has changed? Why do you think this change has happened?
- 4. What evidence do you have that this change has happened?

- 5. Do you think anyone has experienced negative change as a result of this programme? If so, why do you think this has happened?
- 6. Have you personally or professionally experienced any change (learned anything new/changed any of your behaviours) as a result of this programme? If yes, what is that change? Do you consider that change important? If so, why?
- 7. Do you think you could have learned this without being involved in the Home-based Education Programme in Mfuwe? If yes, how much do you think you would have learned? If not, what makes you so certain? (deadweight)
- 8. What other factors or organisations (outside the HBE programme) contributed to the changes you have described in 3 and 6? To what extent did they contribute to the changes?
- 9. How long will each change last? (Imagine 2,5 or 10 years from now do you think you will still be experiencing these changes)
- 10. What do you think would be different if there was no Home-based Education Programme in Mfuwe?
- 11. Other Stakeholders same as for guardians (see above section 15.3.3.2).

# 16.1.4 Discussion Guide: Department of Social Welfare

- 1. Have you noticed any change in how often children with special needs are seen by the Department of Social Welfare? If there has been a change, do you have any idea why this change has happened? Evidence to support thinking.
- 2. If yes to the above: What has this changed meant for the department? What has this changed meant to children with special needs in this area? Evidence to support thinking.
- 3. Does this change have a broader impact? If so, what is that?
- 4. Do you think families of children with special needs have felt this change? If so, what evidence do you have to support your thinking?
- 5. Other Stakeholders same as for guardians (see above section 15.3.3.2).

# 16.1.4.1 Discussion Guide: Body-Stress Release Practitioners

- Since your time participating in the outreach of the Body Stress Release Foundation, have you noticed any change in yourself – personal or professional? If so, what are those changes? Have you considered those changes to be important / significant to you? Why or why not?
- 2. If your answer to #1 was "yes," can you please describe specific examples/evidence of the change you have experienced?
- 3. If you had never participated in the outreach of the Body Stress Release Foundation, do you think you still would have experienced those changes? Why or why not?
- 4. Have you observed any of the children with which you've engaged during the Body Stress Release Foundation to have changed? If so, how have they changed? Please give specific examples/evidence to support your thinking.
- 5. Other Stakeholders: Who else experiences change when children with special needs are supported through the Body Stress Release Foundation?
- 6. Do you think anybody experiences NEGATIVE change by the outreach of the Body Stress Release Foundation?

- 16.1.5 Discussion Guide: Children Reached by the BSR Foundation in South Africa (administered to the head of a care facility in South Africa and the BSR practitioners as proxies)
  - 1. Since your time observing the outreach of the Body Stress Release Foundation, have you noticed any change in the children getting this support? If so, what are those changes?
  - 2. Do all children who've received Body Stress Release experience this change? If no, how many children have experienced the change?
  - 3. If your answer to #1 was "yes," can you please describe specific examples/evidence of the change you have witnessed?
  - 4. Do you think these changes have been important to the children? Why or why not?
  - 5. If Body Stress Release had never come to your facility, do you think the children still would have experienced these changes? Why or why not?
  - 6. Other Stakeholders: Who else experiences change when children with special needs are supported through the Body Stress Release Foundation?
  - 7. Do you think anybody experiences NEGATIVE change by the outreach of the Body Stress Release Foundation?

# 16.1.6 Discussion Guide: Residents in Villages with HBE-enrolled Children (proxy representation from Ward Counsellor, guardians, caregivers, teachers)

- 1. Have you noticed any change in how often children with special needs are seen in your community? If there has been a change, do you have any idea why this change has happened? Evidence to support thinking.
- 2. If yes to the above: How widespread do you think that change is? How widely is it felt in your community? Evidence to support thinking.
- 3. Do you think people in your community have heard of a programme here that helps children with special needs? Please explain your answer.
- 4. Do you think other communities have felt this change? If so, what evidence do you have to support your thinking?

# 16.1.7 Discussion Guide: Physiotherapists at Kamoto Hospital

- 1. Can you start by telling me about your involvement with and/or observations of the Home-based Education Programme in Mfuwe? What have you observed the programme to be doing?
- 2. What is your specific role in this programme?
- 3. Have you observed any people to have changed as a result of this programme? If yes, who has changed? Why do you think this change has happened?
- 4. What evidence do you have that this change has happened?
- 5. Do you think anyone has experienced negative change as a result of this programme? If so, why do you think this has happened?
- 6. Have you personally or professionally experienced any change (learned anything new/changed any of your behaviours) as a result of this programme? If yes, what is that change? Do you consider that change important? If so, why?

- 7. Do you think you could have learned this without being involved in the Home-based Education Programme in Mfuwe? If yes, how much do you think you would have learned? If not, what makes you so certain? (deadweight)
- 8. What other factors or organisations (outside the HBE programme) contributed to the changes you have described in 3 and 6? To what extent did they contribute to the changes?
- 9. How long will each change last? (Imagine 2,5 or 10 years from now do you think you will still be experiencing these changes)
- 10. What do you think would be different if there was no Home-based Education Programme in Mfuwe?
- 11. Other Stakeholders same as for guardians (see above section 15.3.3.2).

# 16.1.7.1 Discussion Guide: CFO to HBE Primary Donor

- 1. Can you start by telling me about your involvement with and/or observations of the Home-based Education Programme in Mfuwe? What have you observed the programme to be doing?
- 2. What is your specific role in this programme?
- 3. Have you observed any people to have changed as a result of this programme? If yes, who has changed? Why do you think this change has happened?
- 4. What evidence do you have that this change has happened?
- 5. Do you think anyone has experienced negative change as a result of this programme? If so, why do you think this has happened?
- 6. Have you personally or professionally experienced any change (learned anything new/changed any of your behaviours) as a result of this programme? If yes, what is that change? Do you consider that change important? If so, why?
- 7. Do you think you could have learned this without being involved in the Home-based Education Programme in Mfuwe? If yes, how much do you think you would have learned? If not, what makes you so certain? (deadweight)
- 8. What other factors or organisations (outside the HBE programme) contributed to the changes you have described in 3 and 6? To what extent did they contribute to the changes?
- 9. How long will each change last? (Imagine 2,5 or 10 years from now do you think you will still be experiencing these changes)
- 10. What do you think would be different if there was no Home-based Education Programme in Mfuwe?
- 11. Other Stakeholders same as for guardians (see above section 15.3.3.2).

# 16.1.7.2 Discussion Guide: HBE Graduates Sponsored to a School for the Deaf and Blind

- 1. Please describe what your children were like before the Home-based Education Programme came to Mfuwe.
- 2. Have you noticed any changes in your children since they've been assisted by and graduated from the Home-based Education Programme (learned anything new/changed any of their behaviours, thoughts or feelings)? If yes, what is that change? Do you consider that change important? If so, why?
- 3. How do you know these changes have happened? What evidence can you provide?

- 4. Do you think your children would have experienced these changes if there was no Home-based Education Programme? Why or why not?
- 5. What would be different for your children if there was no Home-based Education Programme in Mfuwe?
- 6. Other Stakeholders: You have talked about some ways in which your children have changed / seen change because of the HBEP. Who else experiences or could experience change because of HBEP? This can be positive or negative. Evidence to support thinking.
- 7. Are all of those stakeholders the same? Within that [group identified], do you think some people may have experienced change differently to others in the group? Why or why not? Do you think this difference was important? To whom was it important and why?

# 16.1.7.3 Discussion Guide: Families of HBE Graduates Sponsored to a School for the Deaf and Blind

- 1. Please describe what your life was like / what you were like before the Home-based Education Programme came to Mfuwe.
- 2. Have you noticed any changes in yourself since your children been assisted by the Home-based Education Programme (learned anything new/changed any of your behaviours, thoughts or feelings)? If yes, what is that change? Do you consider that change important? If so, why?
- 3. How do you know these changes have happened? What evidence can you provide?
- 4. Do you think you personally would have experienced these changes if there was no Home-based Education Programme? Why or why not?
- 5. What would be different for you if there was no Home-based Education Programme in Mfuwe?
- 6. Other Stakeholders: You have talked about some ways in which you have changed / seen change because of the HBEP. Who else experiences or could experience change because of HBEP? This can be positive or negative. Evidence to support thinking.
- 7. Are all of those stakeholders the same? Within that [group identified], do you think some people may have experienced change differently to others in the group? Why or why not? Do you think this difference was important? To whom was it important and why?

# 16.1.7.4 Discussion Guide: HBE Primary Donor

- 1. Can you start by telling me about your involvement with and/or observations of the Home-based Education Programme in Mfuwe? What have you observed the programme to be doing?
- 2. What is your specific role in this programme?
- 3. Have you observed any people to have changed as a result of this programme? If yes, who has changed? Why do you think this change has happened?
- 4. What evidence do you have that this change has happened?
- 5. Do you think anyone has experienced negative change as a result of this programme? If so, why do you think this has happened?

- 6. Have you personally or professionally experienced any change (learned anything new/changed any of your behaviours) as a result of this programme? If yes, what is that change? Do you consider that change important? If so, why?
- 7. Do you think you could have learned this without being involved in the Home-based Education Programme in Mfuwe? If yes, how much do you think you would have learned? If not, what makes you so certain? (deadweight)
- 8. What other factors or organisations (outside the HBE programme) contributed to the changes you have described in 3 and 6? To what extent did they contribute to the changes?
- 9. How long will each change last? (Imagine 2,5 or 10 years from now do you think you will still be experiencing these changes)
- 10. What do you think would be different if there was no Home-based Education Programme in Mfuwe?
- 11. Other Stakeholders same as for guardians (see above section 15.3.3.2).

# 16.1.7.5 Discussion Guide: Rural Health Clinics (District Health Director and nurses as proxies)

- 1. Have you noticed any change in how often children with special needs are seen by the Department of Health? If there has been a change, do you have any idea why this change has happened? Evidence to support thinking.
- 2. If yes to the above: What has this changed meant for the department? What has this changed meant to children with special needs in this area? Evidence to support thinking.
- 3. Does this change have a broader impact? If so, what is that?
- 4. Do you think families of children with special needs have felt this change? If so, what evidence do you have to support your thinking?
- 5. Other Stakeholders same as for guardians (see above section 15.3.3.2).

# 16.1.8 Discussion Guides for Exploring Value and Discounting Factors

Following the focus groups and interviews to establish change and outcomes, second focus groups and interviews (either as part of the first engagement or a separate engagement) were held with each stakeholder group to accomplish the following:

- o validate the outcomes
- validate theory of change
- review indicators
- quantify amount of change experienced
- establish the relative value of outcomes
- participate in a valuation exercise (stated preference; avoided costs)
- explore discounting factors

While some of the outcomes-discussions included questions to give the practitioner an idea of discounting factors, discrete discounting discussions were facilitated. The process and questions used for the second engagement were standardized across each stakeholder group, with the below structure. For questions relating to 'how much' change occurred or 'how

much' others' contributed, the practitioner gave the respondents options of replying 'a little bit,' 'medium' or 'a lot'. This was determined to be the most accessible way of considering how much change happened across all stakeholder groups.

- 1. When possible, show visual representation of theory of change or talk through each stage of the benefit pathway
- 2. Confirm with stakeholders the theory of change and outcomes were as they intended/described in the first session
- 3. For each well-defined outcome, the following questions were asked:
  - a. What is the proof that this change has happened for you?
  - b. How much change has occurred? (a little bit, medium or a lot)
  - c. Would this change or part of this change have happened without HBEP? Why or why not?
  - d. Who else contributed to this change happening? For each stakeholder group/factor mentioned, how much did this person contribute? (a little bit, medium or a lot)
  - e. How much did HBEP contribute to the change? (a little bit, medium or a lot)
  - f. How long do you think this change will last? Why do you think it will last that long?
- 4. Once stakeholders were finished with these questions, the practitioner tried to establish how stakeholders value the change by asking them questions about what it has meant to them and an effort to gauge relative worth within their contexts. The nature and extent of this discussion varied widely by stakeholder group based on educational background, socio-economic background and language

# 17 Appendix D: Quantifying Outcomes

#### Approach to Determining Outcome Incidence

To determine the extent to which outcomes occur, the practitioner firstly consulted stakeholder groups in the discounting discussion and asked for their perspective on how much change had happened (a little bit, medium or a lot – see above section). Thereafter, each outcome was considered against the indicators described by stakeholders and the objective metrics the practitioner could source.

For several stakeholder groups, the HBEP does not collect routine data on change. In order to assess the extent of the change experienced, the portion of the stakeholder group participating in the valuation discussion was asked to establish a baseline metric by ranking the degree to which they felt the indicators had existed before involvement with the HBEP out of a score of 10 compared to a current score out of 10. The difference between the current score and the baseline score / 10 was used to determine the outcome incidence, and then (when appropriate) extrapolated to the full stakeholder group. This approach was taken with the following stakeholder groups: caregivers, facilitators, HBE management, Director at Hanada orphanage, BSR practitioners, children receiving support from the BSR Foundation in South Africa, physiotherapists, and the CFO for the HBE primary donor.

#### Outcome Incidence for Children with Developmental Differences

Given the routine data collection for HBEP, there is robust, objective data for child development and enrolment in school. This data was easily accessible to the practitioner. When children join the HBEP, both they and their parents' consent to the collection of numeric and photographic data as a means for the TTF to analyze and communicate change in the children.

The outcomes of improved ability to meet developmental milestones had one objective metric based on HBEP data on developmental progression, and the reduced exclusion outcome had two objective indicators based on enrolment in school and parents' willingness to leave their children in the care of others (a question posed to parents upon graduation from the programme).

The outcome incidence was calculated by averaging the indicator results, with all indicator results weighted evenly. The practitioner considered differently weighting the indicators but decided there was too much risk for subjectivity. The indicator results were calculated by the percent change from baseline to current (distance travelled) and number of respondents who indicated certain feelings and behaviors.

For example:

Children with developmental differences Outcome: Reduced exclusion

Indicators:

- 1) % change in number of 2022 children enrolled in school at baseline vs. current
  - a. 30 children enrolled at baseline vs. 48 currently: (48-30)/30 = 60% change in school enrolment
- 2) Number of parents (via exit questionnaires) who indicated they would be comfortable leaving their children in the care of others
  - a. Result: 23/26 = 88%

The results were then extrapolated to the full stakeholder group with the below calculation:

Overall outcome incidence: average of 60% and 88% = 74% outcome incidence

Total in stakeholder group = 132 children \* 74% achieved outcome = 98 children in this stakeholder group modelled to have achieved this outcome.

#### Outcome Incidence for Primary Guardians of Children with Developmental Differences

The intrinsic and extrinsic outcomes for guardians each had two indicators, based on routine data collected through the HBEP on guardians' anxiety around their children and willingness to leave children in the care of others as well as verbal data collected in the focus group on how many guardians now receive regular visits from family members. The measure for these indicators was how many guardians reported the change, weighted equally and averaged for the overall outcome incidence.

The improved food security indicators were: a) change in monthly income (TTF routine data collection) and b) the developmental change indicator for children (TTF routine data collection), weighted equally and extrapolated to the full stakeholder group.

All outcome incidence were extrapolated to the full stakeholder group.

# Outcome Incidence for Caregivers and Employed Caregivers

The outcomes identified for the caregivers did not match the routine data collection on caregivers, and so the practitioner held a survey during the valuation focus group to understand scale of change. Caregivers rated their feeling of respect in their communities before and after their involvement with the HBEP and shared the number of networks to which they formally belonged before and after their involvement with the HBEP. The distance travelled (percent change from current to baseline) was used as the basis for the outcome incidence.

For employed caregivers, routine data collected through the HBEP on the change in their income from baseline to current was used as the indicator for "improved food security".

Outcomes were weighted equally, and the outcome incidence was extrapolated to the full stakeholder group and sub-group.

#### **Outcome Incidence for Facilitators**

The practitioner surveyed the facilitators directly on their level of professional fulfillment pre and post their involvement with the HBEP (using a Likert scale out of 10), and the percent change was used as a basis for the outcome incidence. The full stakeholder group was consulted and therefore no need to extrapolate.

#### **Outcome Incidence for HBE Management**

The practitioner surveyed the HBE managers directly on their level of professional fulfillment (using a Likert scale out of 10) and number of income generation opportunities they have had pre and post their involvement with the HBEP, and the percent change was used as a basis for the outcome incidence. The full stakeholder group was consulted and therefore no need to extrapolate.

#### Outcome Incidence for Teachers at Integrated Schools

During data collection, the teachers were asked if they felt comfortable managing integrated classrooms, following the benefit pathway on their theory of change. The number of teachers who indicated they were comfortable managing these classrooms was divided by total teachers surveyed and extrapolated to the full stakeholder group.

#### Outcome Incidence for Students at Integrated Schools

Given the multitude of stakeholders in this group, the outcome had three indicators:

- 1. Survey of the students who joined the focus group, specifically the number who indicated they enjoyed playing with their peers with special needs
- Survey of the teachers who partook in the focus groups and interviews for their own stakeholder group and as proxies for the students, specifically how many of them have observed students without special needs sharing food or eating lunch alongside their peers with special needs
- 3. Observations from the HBE management team on what percent of the student body at each school they believe to have conspicuously demonstrated reduced fear of their peers with special needs

These three indicators were equally weighted, averaged and extrapolated to the full stakeholder group.

#### Outcome Incidence for Children Resident at Hanada Orphanage

The Director of the orphanage served as a proxy for the resident children and shared the number of reliable meals the children received pre and post the involvement of HBEP. The percent change was used as the measure of the indicator and extrapolated to this full stakeholder group.
### Outcome Incidence for Director at Hanada Orphanage

The practitioner surveyed the Director on her level of stress and food security pre and post their involvement with the HBEP (using a Likert scale out of 10), and the percent change was used as a basis for the outcome incidence. The full stakeholder group was consulted and therefore no need to extrapolate.

### Outcome Incidence for the Department of Social Welfare

A significant intermediate outcome on the benefit pathway for the Department of Social Welfare was the number of children with special needs enrolled on the SCT scheme. The practitioner relied on the data from social welfare on the number of individuals in this category enrolled before the HBEP compared to enrollment in 2022. The percent change was used as the measure of outcome incidence.

### Outcome Incidence for Body-stress Release Foundation Practitioners

The practitioner surveyed the BSR practitioners directly on their feeling of professional fulfillment pre and post involvement with children with special needs (using a Likert scale out of 10) and the percent change was used as a basis for that outcome incidence. In a focus group, the percent of practitioners who indicated increased self-awareness was used as the measure for that outcome incidence. The results were extrapolated to the full stakeholder group.

### Outcome Incidence for Children Reached by the BSR Foundation

The head of the care facility in South Africa ranked the children's ability to self-regulate (using a Likert scale out of 10) before and after they started receiving regular BSR treatments. The practitioner approached the BSR practitioners to ask for supplementary data to validate the records of the care facility, and they explained that their data is also collected through the head of the care facility and therefore would be no different to what she had already shared. This one indicator was used as the measure for the outcome and extrapolated to the full stakeholder group.

### Outcome Incidence for Residents in Villages with HBE-enrolled Children

Given the multitude of stakeholders in this group, the outcome had three indicators:

- 1. Data from a randomized community survey conducted by TTF in 2022 on residents' perceptions of children with disabilities
- 2. Exit data collected from guardians with children who graduated from the programme on their perception of change in attitudes towards people with disabilities in their communities
- 3. Observations from the HBE management team on what percent of the residents in the same villages as HBE enrolled children conspicuously demonstrate reduced fear during community meetings and monitoring activities

These three indicators were equally weighted, averaged and extrapolated to the full stakeholder group.

### Outcome Incidence for Physiotherapists at Kamoto Hospital

The practitioner surveyed the Senior Physiotherapist on his level of professional fulfillment pre and post their involvement with the HBEP (using a Likert scale out of 10), and the percent change was used as a basis for the outcome incidence, which was then extrapolated to the full stakeholder group.

### Outcome Incidence for the CFO to the HBE Primary Donor

The practitioner surveyed the CFO to the HBE Primary Donor on her perception of change for all three of the identified outcomes (using a Likert scale out of 10). The percent change for reach outcome was the measure for the outcome incidence.

### Outcome Incidence for HBE Graduates Sponsored to a School for the Deaf and Blind

The guardians for the HBE graduates at a special school indicated their observations of their children reading and writing for fun at home, evidence of improved interest in learning, and their excitement to return to school, evidence of increased sense of belonging. The number of guardians who cited observing these behaviours was used as the basis for the outcome incidence for each outcome.

# Outcome Incidence for Families of HBE Graduates Sponsored to a School for the Deaf and Blind

The guardians for the HBE graduates at a special school indicated their observations of their children actively assisting in household chores, an indicator of improved family relationships. The number of guardians who cited observing this behaviour was used as the basis for the outcome incidence.

#### Figure 34: Indicators, Indicator Results and Outcome Incidence Framework

TAKEHOLDER	INDICATOR FRAMEWORK - OUTCOME INCIDENCE					
	Outcome	Indicator	Measure - current participants	Source	Indicator results	Outcome incidence
		Enrolment in school	% change in child school enrolment baseline vs current	School enrolment	60%	
	Reduced Exclusion	Enroiment in school	% change in china school enforment baseline vs current	School enroiment	60%	,
children with			% of parents in exit questionnaire who said they are comfortable leaving			
levelopmental differences		Parents willingness to leave child in others' care	children in care of others	TTF data	88%	5 74
	Improved ability to achieve developmental					
	milestones	Developmental data: baseline dev average vs current	% change in developmental average	TTF data	56%	56
		No of parents who worry less about their child	% of parents in exit questionnaire who said they worry less about their child	TTF data	88%	5
rimary guardians of	Reduced stress and anxiety					
hildren with levelopmental differences		No of parents who indicated improved health	% of parents in exit questionnaire who said their mental or physical health has improved	TTF data	93%	91
					55%	
		Parents willingness to leave child in others' care	% of parents in exit questionnaire who said they are comfortable leaving children in care of others	TTF data	88%	
	Reduced isolation					
			# of parents who indicated they have help now to care for their child whereas before they had no help		100%	94
		Parents who indicated they have more help now to take care of their children		Focus group	100%	94
		Channe in income non time			112%	
	Improved food security	Change in income over time	% change in monthly income from baseline to current		112%	
		Developmental data: baseline dev average vs current	% change in developmental average	TTF data	56%	84
	Mare respected in the community					
Caregivers	More respected in the community	Change in feeling of respect by community over time	% change in how respected caregivers feel	Likert scale	100%	6 100
	Expanded social networks					
		Change in social networks over time	% change in social networks joined	Likert scale	50%	6 50
	More respected in the community					
		Change in feeling of respect by community over time	% change in how respected caregivers feel	Likert scale	125%	6 100
Employed caregivers	Expanded social networks	Change in social networks over time	# of social networks before vs current	Likert scale	100%	6 100
Employed caregivers		enange in social networks over time	wor social networks before vs current	Ellert Stare	100/	100
	Improved food security	Change in income	% change in baseline vs current monthly income / distance travelled			
				TTF data	140%	6 100
	Increased professional fulfilment	Change in professional fulfilment over time	% change in baseline vs current feeling of professional fulfilment / distance			
Facilitators			travelled	Likert scale	125%	6 125
	Increased professional fulfilment	Change in professional fulfilment over time	% change in baseline vs current feeling of fulfilment / distance travelled			
			A change in baseline to can ent recting of raniment y astance travened	Likert scale	57%	6 57
	Expanded professional opportunities		% change baseline vs. current income generating opportunities			
HBE Management Teachers at integrated		Change in professional opportunities	No. of teachers who indicated they are comfortable managing an integrated	Likert scale	89%	6 89
schools	Increased professional fulfilment	Ability to manage integrated classroom	classroom	Teacher self-report	67%	6 67
		Enjoyment in playing with their peers with special needs	No. of students who said they enjoy playing with their peers with special needs	Focus group	100%	4
		Teachers' observations of students sharing food with their peers with special	No. of teachers who have observed students sharing food with their peers	Focus group	100%	•
Students at integrated schools	Reduced fear of differences	needs	with special needs	Teacher observation	50%	6
			% of students at integrated schools TTF regularly observes interacting with		50,	
		Observations from TTF team on engagement between students	children with special needs	TTF team perception	50%	
hildren at orphanage	Improved nutrient intake	Change in consistent meals	% change in baseline vs current meal consistency	Director report	50%	6 50

	Improved food security	% ability to meet daily needs	% change baseline vs. current ability to meet daily food needs	Likert scale	350%	350%
Director at Hanada Orphanage	Reduced stress	Stress at baseline vs. current	% change baseline vs. current stress level	Likert scale	700%	700%
Dept of Social Welfare	Improved operational efficiency	No. of children with special needs enrolled in SCT	% change in baseline vs current enrolment in SCT	Social Welfare data	150%	150%
	Increased self-awareness	Practitioners who report greater self-awareness	No of practitioners who indicated feeling more self aware	Focus group	100%	100%
Body-Stress Release Foundation Practitioners	Increased professional fulfilment	Change in professional fulfilment over time	% change baseline vs current feeling of professional fulfilment / distance travelled	Likert scale	36%	36%
Children reached by BSR Foundation in South Africa	Improved ability to self-regulate	Change in ability of children to focus in a lesson	% change baseline vs current ability to focus in a lesson	Likert scale	89%	89%
		Perception of reduced stigmas from parents of children who've graduated from HBE	No. of parents who indicated they believe stigmas about disabilities in their communities have reduced	TTF data	80%	
Residents in Kakumbi and Mnkhanya Villages with HBE-enrolled children	Reduced fear of differences	Comfort in the presence of people with disabilities	No. of residents who said they were not uncomfortable in the presence of people with disabilities	TTF community survey data	92%	
		Residents in villages who attend meetings or performances on disabilities	% of residents in villages who attend outreach and demonstrate willingess to learn about disabilities	TTF team perception	30%	67%
Physiotherapists at Kamoto Hospital	Increased professional fulfilment	Change in professional fulfilment over time	% change baseline vs current feeling of professional fulfilment / distance travelled	Likert scale	60%	60%
	Increased professional fulfilment and security	Change in feeling of professional fulfilment and security	% change in feeling of professional fulfilment and security over time	Likert scale	167%	167%
CFO of HBE primary donor	Expanded personal and professional community	Change in sense of community	% change in countries with significant sense of community	Self-report	100%	100%
	Increased self-awareness	Change in self-awareness	% change in perception of baseline vs. current level of self-awareness	Likert scale	225%	225%
	Improved interest in learning	Children reading and writing in their free time at home	No. of parents who observed their children reading and writing for fun	Focus group	67%	67%
HBE graduates sponsored to school for the deaf and blind	Increased sense of belonging	Children desire to return to school	No of parents who have heard their children ask to return to school during term breaks	Focus group	100%	83%
Families of HBE graduates sponsored to school for the deaf and blind	Improved family relationships	Children proactively assisting with household needs	No of parents who reported children being more helpful at home		100%	
				Focus group		100%

### 18 Appendix E: Selection of Financial Proxies

Financial proxies were selected by:

- 1. **Desktop research and TTF records**: for costs associated with education and healthcare (cost of courses, transport costs to/from schools, appointments with specialists), the practitioner relied on records of expenditures relating to these costs as recorded in the organisation's management accounts or budgeted amounts. For the travel costs proxy, the practitioner used the 2022 TTF budget to determine the appropriate amounts. For costs of courses in Zambia and holidays, the practitioner researched conservative estimates online.
- Primary data collection through stakeholders (outcomes discussions): through these discussions, some financial proxies were discovered through stated preference and/or avoided costs and the practitioner learned specific amounts for proxies directly from stakeholders with local knowledge (e.g., cost of social worker consultation and starting salary of local housekeeper).
- 3. **Opportunity costs**: these were applied to the inputs section and income volunteer caregivers could have earned if they were not volunteering.
- 4. **Avoided costs**: these applied to healthcare appointments and what guardians would have had to pay to receive similar services as those provided through the HBEP. The amounts of these avoided costs were determined through TTF records, desktop research and stakeholder engagement.

Given the care and consideration of the weighting exercise by all stakeholders, the practitioner identified **one financial proxy per stakeholder group and used the anchoring method as per the relative value of the outcomes expressed by the stakeholders**. The anchoring method involves calculating the relative value between outcomes as expressed by stakeholders and then monetizing these values based on one quantified outcome. For example, if Outcome A was weighted as 50% as important as Outcome B, and Outcome B was monetized at \$100 USD, then through the anchoring approach one would know the value of Outcome A to be \$50 USD. This was determined to be the most reliable approach to capturing the relative value of the outcomes per stakeholder group as well as more efficient and accurate than attempting to value each outcome individually.

Specifically in the context of collecting data in an area of high poverty, the monetary values of many high value items were not known. However, the weighting exercise in which the stakeholders participated was revealing in further understanding how the stakeholders valued the outcomes in relation to one another. The voting for the weighting exercise was done individually by participants in focus groups or individually by those being interviewed, and then collectively verified by all focus groups participants. This gave the practitioner confidence in the order and relative value of outcomes, and the approach to sourcing a financial proxy for one outcome per stakeholder group and then anchoring the other outcomes accordingly.

## 19 Appendix F: SROI Model

### Figure 35: SROI Model: Value Experienced by 2022 Stakeholders of HBEP

SROI Value This sheet is de the "Value Map	esigned to h	ielp you develop y " tab. For furth <u>er</u> i	our SROI analysis. I nformation please	your analysis doe see the "Guida <u>nce</u>	es not use monetary valuation of outcomes, please use * tab.													
Stage	21		nat cost?	St	rage 2											Stage 4		
Who and how	w many?	At wi	hat cost?		What changes? Outcomes		How much?		н	ow long?	Express the rela	How valuable?			How much cause	d by the activity?		Still material?
Stakehol	<b>Iders</b>	Ir	puts	Outputs	Outcome description	Indicator and source	Quantity (scale)	Amount of change per stakeholder (depth)	Duration of outcomes	Outcomes start	Weighting N.S. Data inputted in this column does not affect the calculation and is	- Valuation approach (monetary)	Monetary valuatio	Deadweight	% Displacement	Attribution %	Drop off %	Impact calculation
Who has an effect or us?	How many in group?	What will/did they inves and how much (money time)?	t Financial value (for the total population for the accounting period)	Summary of activity in numbers.		Describe how you will measure the described outcome (including any sources used)	Number of people experiencing described outcome.	N.B. Data inputted in this column does not offect the calculation and is provided for transparency purposes only. Describe the average amount of change experienced (or to be experienced) per stakeholder.	How long (in years) does the outcome last for?	Does the outcome start in Period of activity or in the Period after?	provided for transparency purposes only. How important is this outcome to stakeholders? (e.g. on a scale of 1- 10) (N.B. To make comparison between outcomes possible, your analysis should be consistent in the type of weighting used).	Describe the monetary valuation approach used to express the relative importance (value) of each outcome. (N.B. if your analysis does not use monetary valuation of outcomes, please use the Value Map (non-SRO) tab of this spreadsheet).	How important is th outcome to stakehole (expressed in monet terms)?	what will happen/wha would have happened with the activity?	What activity would/did you ut displace?	Who else contributed to the change?	Does the outcome drop off in future years?	(quantity) times value, less deadweight, displacement an attribution
Chidsen seh developmental differences	132	Time	0	Participate in minimum of 4 hours of hom-based activitar, i exercises per morth, where applicable, attend school (poprox. 6 hours of the school (poprox. 5 hours of the school (poprox. 5	Sy gending may live solution of the Young and attending soluti, children with descentymential offluences experiment <b>index 6 solution</b>	Name of the characteristic strength of the st	98.0	Established to reduce (F Re solution services were achief to includes Two accession) and the achievent which they delay securitizing "Min- ands" the generative of a achievent with the solution Two accession and achievent the solution of the achievent were presented and the solution of the solution of the solution were solution of th	5	Period of activity	39 percent participant in the valuation express as provide for their children, such of a percent participant of the same in all of 300 roles cand. 153200 roles and for extended an advance of the value	Anthened against the theoremal pump for "represent ability to must descentigements of electronic at	3,4	0.00 0%	0%	10%	10%	299,880
				Participate in minimum of 4 hours of home-band activities / exercises per month	NN mysler dowstyrment, ynderste ned actie westend wysper, fyn dollow as the organism han an improved ablity is achieve the'r dweigeneetid mikekona.	reported ability to use a moniported protocols in Scholarge o in the second second in the second second second second second second fractional and the second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second second tended in the second second second second second second second tended in the second second second second second second second tended in the second second second second second second second tended in the second second second second second second second tended in the second second second second second second second tended second	2	Established in socied in the schedule services own safety to induce "yes "Services" of "a try product of university of the schedule" services with "Services" of the schedule university of university of a schedule and the schedule of the schedule of the schedule services with the schedule of the schedule of the schedule of the schedule of the schedule of the schedule of the schedule of the schedule of the schedule of the schedule of the schedule of the schedule development is in the schedule of the schedule of the schedule development is interpreter of the "- 3 points on the labor schedule development is interpreter of the schedule of the schedule of the schedule development is interpreter of the schedule of the schedule of the schedule development is interpreter of the schedule of the schedule of the schedule development is interpreter of the schedule of the schedule of the schedule development is interpreter of the schedule of the schedule of the schedule development is interpreter of the schedule of the sch	5	Period of activity	35 gannin ganligsshaf in the valuation neuroisa an juncius for their children, such di alaon ann giorr 11 children - taiaid 230 children (2012) for allo an calif for frequence alarge music facultyperson alasticana - 60% of the value	Nexteel Orbitements fielded. Let of a methy share by an encounter of the start of a sum of the start of	5,1	20.00 41%	0%	10%	18%	200,391
Primary guardiana of childnes with developmental differences	128		0	Participate in minimum of 4 hours of horm-based activities / samchase part month; attend trainings and workshops on disability management, approx. 20 hours per year	When children start to improve developmentally, guardians experience reduced abeas and anality	Reduced stress and antiaty: S of paintin in all quastionnaires who indicated they wany less about heir child 2020 - 82%. Addiced stress and anticly: S of paintin is and quastionnaires who indicated all hars have improved mentiod or physical hash?: 2428 - 42% indication weighted models and the or unknown incidence of 91%. 129'0.91 + 15.48, munited down to 118	11	Elabelishes involved in the solution sections were adapt to indice? which they operative the accorm, which they dolp vargeoring "a little list," "negative for "a list" (a method of understanding and communicating regiments was supplied to a time spont Lister Lates with 1 = a little bit and 3 = but the section of the list of the section of the section of the list of the 3 = but the list of the section of the list of the section of the list of the 3 = but the list of the list of the section of the list of the 1 = 1 protects indicated their stress and anxiety levels had changed "a list" - 3 protect on the List tasks	5	Period of activity	32 parents participated in the valuation exercise, such of whom were given 10 votes = biol of 320 votes card. 1505230 votes card to readoand alwas and anothy = 47% of the walket	Received Phylaterizes Mithold Annual presented researce to the present objects with instance of hearing to radia to a differently abid call and endant the almost beneficial to and the latter work of the present measurement of the second second second second second second measurements in Zentian. Prese Weidel by Hat (2014) of the call to any endant compared to the second second second second second second present second	, 3,3 c	10%	10%	0%	18%	310,631
		Term			When neighbours and extended family methens are that obliven with special needs are capable of developmental change and going to school; they become none confertable in they presence, which is turn leads to <b>reduced leadsfor</b> for guardines	Reduced leadation: S of parents in out quantizmanian web indicate Howy an one controllation stamog date in the case of an ennerse with 2.222 = 45%. Reduced leadation: 4 of parents in hours prove distantian with tredinate many row are without eners by advanced leady members a heavas labeles landy members would not heakast to with the households: 2222 = 105% indicators weighted evenly and averaged for nutarens incidence of 54%. 2292 44 - 13.23, manuel dates in 2.23	12	Elabéholises involved in the valuation exercises wave asked to indicate "nov und" they experimented the automut, which they did by specifications" is Bits bit, "metallic and a state of the state of a state state and a state of the state state of the state of the state of the state state with 1 = a Bits bit and 3 = a bit. "Rewrite indicated their isolation had reduced "a bit" - 3 points on the Likest cale	5	Period of activity	32 parente participated in the valuation exercise, each of whom were given 10 value - total of 320 values cast, 104320 value cast for reduced isolation = 33% of the value	Anchowd against the financial proxy for "reduced stress and analog"	23	12.00 10%	0%	0%	10%	247,536
					Stran skillen se men information guardien kan men ime ett data is kal for suk ander is deter som guarden spatislicita, with kalt is <b>inpress of least</b> and <b>set</b>	wavever the strength $\gamma$ through the model $\gamma$ through the model $\gamma$ and $\gamma$ through the model $\gamma$ through threst through the model $\gamma$ through the model	10	Endedwidthen tradents $\beta$ be solution southents were added in tradents $\gamma_{\rm e}$ big address the solution of the	5	Period of activity	32 general gandigated in the valuation exercise, such of whom ever given 10 solar and 232 who and 40220 whose and for improved fload anothy - 20% of the second	Analoged against the Transmit proxy for "reduced almost and analog"	1,4	13.00 41%	10%	0%	10%	83,326
Caregives	109			Participada in minimum hours of hours of hours of menth and 1 hours of menth and 1 hours of mining and workship on disability manageme hours-based education provided by complexes to and a solution provide by complexes to an approximate annual by a solution of maining these can be used a approximate annual averages	<ul> <li>For a second seco</li></ul>	Non regarded in the commutity compares solar to colocitary over the index of equal to the commutity before the years HS end of the strain of the second second second second second the VH on equation that made, which is increased to the VH only and the second second second second second second second analysis have experiment on the second second second analysis have experiment on the second s	t da	Statubility holds for the statution exercise was safet to indice the status of the statution of the status of the st	50 8 * 5	Period of activity	28 angung palawata a tra sharan aaraa, aab a daan aag aan 10 aana - Ian 200 aha aa 2006 waxaa ah fa maa aqqada y aanaad yoo d aa aha	Revealed Problems & Mohes C. Completes and Rev on a first content in the first set of the set of the set of the set of the set of the set of the set of the set of the set research is a set of the set of	ry r	17.00 10%	0%	0%	10%	139,007
		Volunteer number per multiplied by hourly based on minimum w (\$0.5 USD). Hours significantly reduced 2020, when trainings suspended for Q2-Q fewer trainings held is first two years. In 2022, were 120 carebiers	for were and the bere 295		incolument with HEEP has aboved completen approve to different people and places with 2 Antiba, which in them has led to their <b>expected exclai</b> extended.	Expanded escial networks: In focus group setting, complexes sailed to inficial the number of perfeasionalizements/ networks to which they before a balance prices (HE and commit)e. On a senses, complexes are a balance to which (100 2010 - 14.4, municide up to 55 campiers experienced the outcome		Stakaholdern mohind in The valuation exercises were asked to indicate 'n- moh' They appearance it has acclosm, which they did yrapporting 'n bit has 'n-windo'' or 'n bit is periodid a doctoring and community bit's "method" or 'n bit's periodid a doctoring and community 50 migrores was applied to a Prese-point Liket scale with 1 = a Bitle bit and a abit. Compress indicated hair insteach had expanded a 'medum' around -2 points on the Like scale.	e = 5	Period of activity	Anchonel against "more suspected in the community". More suspected in communit was weighted as 223/200 and increased sense of excisi belonging as 100/300 = 30% of the value	Androwd against the financial proxy for "more negrected in community"		07.00 10%	0%	0%	10%	30,046
		hours: 2021, thine was campyins: "225 hours: 2020, 124 campives: hen of training + 47 hou child visiat/meetings: 72 campiyes: 225 h 2016, 73 campiyes: hours: 2017, 31 campi 2035, hours: 2010, campiyers: "235 hours: campiyers: "235 hours: 2010, campiyers."	* 122 inc; * 60 ans of 019, Xunc; Tone		Enginged completes an applyed with specifical incodes, which they show Bondh have area of academic and to funds and fashy. Additionally, they have funds guided engingement is a highly suggested gist in and Zaneta. This has in lum fast to them inside more supported in the community.	Now expected in the community: complete safed to coloritory and the first indexpect in the community states they priori dBE and controls. On expect, complete anticolor baseline failing of angust decays in severit and an expected states for the states decays in severit. The was used as the outcome incidence, including 100% of expected have assuring on the outcome incidence, including states and an expected some degree of failing more sequences.		Substantiation involves in the statistice natural is a small of hardpain backwise the statistice statistics and the statistic statistics and the statistic statistics and the statistica statistics and the statistica statistics and the statistica statist	- 5	Period of activity	s analysis analysis participated in the electron exercise, each of obtain even pairs 1 follow - bills (2.2 miles cast, 12.2 miles cast for more requested in commonly - 25% of the value	Revealed, Physics on Method Comparison and that one of the commutation the second sec	ny ". 1.	17.00 10%	0%	0%	10%	14,028
Employed Caregi (sub-group of Careg	(ven 11 givera)				Involvement with HBEP has aboved employed categories exposure to different people as ploces within Zantela and hito the community of their employment, which in turn has led to that expanded social networks	Expanded woolal relevents: In focus group selling, employed caregiven of asked to indicate the number of professional community networks to which they beinged takets jointy RER accurrently. Ca seventy, Ca seventy, caregiven we perf of 2 networks, which has increased to 4 = 100% change used distance invested = all 11 employed caregiven experiencing the outcome	1 13	Stakeholders involved in the valuation exercises ware asked to indicate " much" they aspectrate of the valuation exercises ware asked to indicate " status" in the sense of the involved of an exercise of the sense of the sense applied to a form-point Later tasks with 1 = a little b and 2 a lot. Employed categories included the social reducits had expanded "a lot", points on the Later tasks	- 5	Period of activity	4 employed cavegiven participated in the valuation exercise, each of whom were given 8 voltes - total of 24 voltes cast. 4/24 voltes cast for expanded social networks 17% of the value	Anchowd against the financial proxy for "more respected in community"		45.00 10%	0%	0%	10%	9,355
					With gainful employment in an area of high powerly and few jobs, employed cangiven experience <b>improved food security</b>	Inproved food accurity: % charge in monthly income as indicated by employed cancelers from before pinking the HBCP to carent. On average cancelers seen as entring 500 ZMV/per month below, which has increased 1200 ZMV/over 145% charges and a distance lawwiled = all 11 employed cancelers experimently the outcome.	l, Ito	Stakholdsm involved in the valuation sections war asked to indicate " much" they agreement the outcome, which have did ty proprinting "a list hit, "readers" or "a lot" (a method of andonizationing and communicating depth that was accessible to al databation groups). The calcibitm average dispt that was accessible to al databation of the databation of the databation of the databation of the databation of the databation is but and the databation of the databation of the databation a but and the databation of the databation of the databation points on the Landa scala		Period of activity	4 employed canagives participated in the valuation exercise, each of whom were given 5 votes = total of 24 votes cast. 1424 votes cast for improved food security = 20% of the value	Anchored against the financial proxy for "more respected in community"	3,	06.00 10%	0%	0%	15%	32,729
Faciliators	4	Time	o	Lead approx. 350 hour workshops arroually	The large with a diverse group of addativations, sequently particle and compares with the second second second the address of the second secon	bereased archevited Millineat Inclusion induced has facing at protein and Millineat battle second in HEEP and county, Collectively, facilitated facilitates and the second register of the end of the distance travelet at all of adult has a second register of the end of the distance travelet at all of adult habits asystemical the outcome.		Balacholders involved in the valuation assesses were achieved in bridged $r^{-1}_{\rm constrainty}$ why sequences the scatters, which hop did by sequencing 's BB scatters' and the scatters' and the scatter of the scat		Period of activity	2 facilities participated in the actuation exercise, each of whom even guess. To out- to both of 20 voltes case. 2020 while for increased particulational fullment.	Revealed Prokensors Method: The exploration of potensional analysis of the IREP and attachmetion data these storage electronic testing and add on 114 of college 24 and attachmetion data these storage electronic testing and add on 114 of college 24 and 24 and 24 and 24 and 24 and 24 and potential and 24 and potential entropy of the college 24 and 24 and 24 and 24 and 24 and 24 and 24 and 24 and 24 a	a 2, X 2)	22.00 40%	0%	50%	30%	3,026
				40 hour work weeks	What the VBE management least nearbit developmental and accial progress in children and the postive charges to their families, they have a sense of <b>increased professione</b> <b>Aufliment</b>	Increased probasional Millment HEE management indicated their field of probasional fulfilment balans becoming involved in HEEP and cummity Calichowy, HEE team models that baselses keeling of Millment at 52:01 mis territystict teach on this overace of the 2010 ± 57% change as a distance branket 27:02 = 1.71, manufed to 20	ling 0 Id	Establishes involved in the valuation exercises were asked to indicate 'the detablishes involved in the second s	e 3	Period of activity	3 HBE management learn participated in the valuation exercise, each of adom war- given 10 voltes - Italial of 30 voltes cast. 20.500 voltes cast for increased polynamic fulfiment - 60% of the value	Anchored against the financial proxy for "expanded professional oppositurities".	4.	58.00 20%	0%	50%	0%	3,566
HBE Manageme	ent 3	Time	0	40 hour work weeks annually; ful-time employed	With skills developed in their suspective miles for HBE, all these of the team members have been able to supplement their moment by consulting probably catalet of work boose and these allocations but to expected probactional opportunities	Expanded professional apportantiles: HEE management indicated the during is models of moore generation before becoming involved in HEE apportant apportantiles at 32/15 on a tim-goint Last scale, which measured to 62/07 = 95%, change used as distance traveled. 370:357 - model to 3	p 67,	Balaholdara involved in the valuation exercises were asked to indicate 'n-mach' they acquires of the outcome, which they dd y supporting''s like the 'n-mach' of the 'n-mach of 'n-mach'	5 1 1 1	Period of activity	3 16E management team participated in the volusion exercise, each of whom wer piere 10 volus = visit of 35 volus cast. 9.50 volus cast for expended polyasens appointmise = 22% of the volus	Revailed Performance Method: The NEE management team strongly expressed that the learnings and argonismon gained through here employment max equilater to a Martin' degree in chead muscopycholog effects they have been degrees. So 200 and a set of the second effects of the second second second second second second effects of muscopychology disease. Lowevely of antibol and an encopychology disease. Lowevely of antibol	s. 2.	66.00 20%	0%	50%	20%	2,479

Time	o	Ful-time employed teachers and now in achools with children with disabilities, observing and participating in their education; 40 hours per	When leachers at integrated schools learn how to cater for the learning needs of children with disabilities, they experience increased professional fulfiment	Increased professional fulfiment: three teachers participated in the valuation discussion and 213 (67%) indicated a sense of increased	Stakeholdens involved in the valuation exercises were asked to indicate "how much" they experienced the outcome, which they did by seponding "a little bit," "medium" or "a bit" (a method of understanding and communicating depth that was accessible to all stateholder groups). The collective average				Revealed Preference Method: Diploma in Special Education: how teachers have learned to integrate and accept children with special needs, being taught by the trained caregivers and specific trainings by HBE failaton, would be comparable to the learnings gained through a diploma course in						
		week * 39 weeks per year		profusional lafilment due to sociling with differently abled children. Outcome includes of 67% extrapolated to full stateholder group: 73°0.67 = 48.91, munded to 49.	espit that was accessible to all initiativations groups). The collective arrange 40 perpanses was and applied to a three-point Likes scale with 1 = a little bit and 3 = a bit. Teachers indicated their sense of professional followers had reproved medium" - 2 points on the Likes scale	5	Period of activity	3 landners participated in the voluntion exercise, each of whom some plean 10 volue total of 30 volue cast. 30:50 volue for increased professional fulfiment.	Imagine yon a warelik calegowa are special changed of hist sciences, expected Execution Web they are special changed of hist sciences, expected Execution Web they are special changed on the special cale failed wareling of the special change of the special alian that word be largered by this dpham, they do have the practical alian of managing an integrated classroom and al of the lived experience of applying these academic ability, which a signality more valuable than the dpham. (1)2020 WH for them are used houses cale and special Education. Source: https://www.zantes.edu.zml. 19,200/16.34 = 1133 USD	1,133.00	20%	0%	0%	20%	44,413.60
Time	C	Alland schools for 20 weeks of the year, now heregoid e children with disabilities; 40 hours per week * 30 weeks per year	When statistical with hard hard first to an expression to delations with special results are then the statistical thread of the statistical to include of the traces, which has to include of the of differences	Nature the of efficiences (roug pages value (n) 11 statustics of en- tropy of the statustic (n) 11 statustics (n) 11 sta	Establishten in ochsel i fra staatitten searninga men alasti ta todasta house bil staatuur on ta ta fa sundata of undatatatating sear communitaria bil "machan" on ta fa sundatat of undatatatating sear communitaria program ana segunda a nime parti Laan satu witi 1 - a liite la dari 3 - 2000 ja la "machana satu ga parasas de adures at ilina satural and adures in te menora ana saturg a parasas de adures at ilina satural and adures in te menora ana saturg a parasas de adures at ilina satural and adures in te menora saturg a parasas de adures at ilina satural and adures in te menora saturg a parasas de adures at ilina satural and adures in te menora "un" o gosto en the Lant satura.	5	Period of activity	17 students participated in the valuation associate, and of whom we given 10 outs = 170 outse and, 1707179 when for induced there of differences.	Recall Polynomia the of the approximate is inducing lease in the large another the large of the start of the start of the polynomia start of the start of the start of the start of the start of the large of the start of the st	425.00	10%	0%	20%	10%	857,718.00
Time	٥	Live full time at orphanage alongside children with special needs, which is now better resourced	With children with special reads new at the ophanege and the 1982P providing regular operational support, all children maintent at the facely standift from these macroses, superclary makes, notifices mask, which has at it is their <b>hyperred subset</b> , tables	Inproved mathemic links, change in baseline (prior to VEC) and current mata constitency: providual children was quantized too reack a day and new they have from these masks a day $\sim$ 50% change, distance towards directed and $7^{+}$ 0.5 $-$ 3.5, monifor up to 4	bit. <sup>4</sup> "residue" or "a bit" (an attracted of understanding and conservations append to the second of the second of the second of the second of the appendix of the second of the sec	2	Period of activity	The director of the copherage participated as a procy for the children and was given 10 votes. 1010 votes for improved markent intake.	Avoided Chee Week with WE have provident autotice practice the product density of the product product product of the product density of the product product product density of the pro	457.00	20%	0%	40%	0%	877.44
	0	Full-time manager of ophanage, which now	Part is involvement from NEEP and velable francial support, the ophanage Dividor was whong to source funds and often use her care funding in outlet to ensure children at the ophanage received proper care, a supportability whe fit was uniquely here and pitch her under significant francial and emotional pressums. Now with monthly operational funding, the Dector has experimented <b>reduced stems</b> .	Reduced stress: change in stress level as expressed by stakeholder using a ten-point Liker tasks. She rated her stress level before involvement of HEE at 8/10, which has now reduced to 2/10 = 700% change.	much" they experienced the cultures, which here yield by surgoriding "a tilthe but," "medium" or "a but ("a method of understanding and communicating depth that was accessible to all stateholder property. The collective average "surgorum wave applied to a three-point". Likent scale with 1 = a life bit and 3 = a but. The Therefore all the combaneous incrinted final her states have here and and with "	2	Period of activity	Stakeholder weighted both outcomes equally	Revealed Parkiesnos: The ophanage director described feeling depresent by the low of alreas alse as aspectencing prior bHC support. In discussion with way, the field and/orm sames of managing and moduring that same matul of induced feeling, the local cell for the consolitation with a thereight lattice priorition for any angle that have number and the priory. 2020 ZMW's 12 months = 2400016.54 = 1417 USD (Bourse: Loaks Thereby Central	1,417.00	10%	0%	10%	0%	1,147.77
Time	٥	accorrectates children with special needs and is resourced for their requirements	New Pat Pat Descherno longer has to shann her pennoral resources with Die children at the ophnonge, whe has experienced <b>improved fixed security</b>	Inspresed field executing change in shifty to provide find for these of and her hereing using a transporter Lakest statule. Dhe need here shifty to provide interporter food before involvement of HBE at 2110, which has now increased to 510 – 350% change.	bloph that was accessible to all stakeholder groups). The collective average 1 response was applied to a three-point Later scale with 1 = a life bit and 3 = a bit. The Director at the ophanage indicated that har food ascutty had improved To Bit-3 points on the Later scale.	2	Period of activity	Databolder weighted both outcomes equally	Anchored against the financial pray for "reduced ateas"	1,417.00	10%	0%	20%	0%	1,020.24
Time	o	Department operates full- time in the Distict where HEEP is present, and they are responsible for enrolling children with special needs on social cash transfer scheme	Dap of Social Yalikee hes highly limited essources and assoching for children with disabilities in their areas, the majority of whom are expected to be hidden from sight, a baryond thar operational capacity and therefore they have not learn able to even children with cabables the social caba have chear and exclusely. Cable absolute the storg but HBCP and hittoduced to the Day of Social has flowable weather of the prevent operational efficiency	Improved operational efficiency: % change in number of children enrolled on the social cash therefore scheme from 68 Section HEEP incoherence in 170 in 2022 = 150% change and confirmation that this outcome has sociared.	Eaberhühmen monische ihr weischlen einersteinen war aberle im bedrachen "ware monitor" havy angemennen den konstame, wichte have des presendings auf sei beit hat "weischen der des in dahleichet angemeinten der des auf auf des hat angemeinten der des auf des auf des auf des auf des auf des auf des hat angemeinten des auf	2	Period of activity	Social walline officer participated in the valuation exercise are a procy for the experiment and was given 10 votes. 10/10 votes for increased operational efficiency	Avoided Card Card at the scale advances effects to travel more than office disturbuilt and Maharahan performances. The centre house the state of the interaction of the disturbuilt of earlier between the statement of the darge are advances. They would need to the hitses the centre have provided by the more than the travel of the travel and the provided by the MEE Learne without the scale of the based of the state of the state of the state of the scale advances. 2020 Advances to the scale and the travel advances the scale advances to the special result and which is the second Maharahan the scale and the scale scale advances of the scale advances and the scale scale advances of the scale advances of the scale scale advances of the scale advances of scale scale scale advances of scale scale scale advances of scale scale scale scale advances of scale scale scale advances of scale scale scale scale scale advances the scale	7,084.00	10%	100%	20%	0%	0.00
				Increased self-awareness: In a focus group setting, the practitioners who periodiated included who felt that as al-awareness that improved as a result of their instance with dottom with specialized as 0.65 = 102% and satispointed to full state-index group	Statushoodings into load on the southant exercises areas and a load on the first much "they segarated the nuclears, which happed is by segarating "s. Bits bit," "statush" of "a lot of an antibushing bits of the segarated bits and the second second second second second second second responses area segarated to a three-specific lates when 1 - a list bit and 2 + a bit. The BGIT proceilings in indicated that there and watermans that increased "s	5	Period of activity	Bisksholders weighted both outcomes equally	Revealed Preference Method: In the valuation focus group, one of the	3,932.03	20%	0%	50%	10%	33,028.80
In-kind control of an environment of an environment BSR sessions	8,659	working for 10 days each. 6 hours per day at the value of \$30 USD per hour (excluding the year 2020); \$30 USD per hour x 60 hours x 2 pax x 4 years	Now which is accommodate children with special reach in their denti base. BSR practitionen was a sense of <b>Increased professional Millment</b> , bith Secure II bay can make a possible motification to these children's well-being and also Secures The shift they're learned to work with children with chabilities have enabled them to offer superior services to other clients	Increased professional billiment practiceres indicated on a ten-point little scale the change is professional billiment from before involvement with HEEP to cannot baseline was 710, which moved to 3/10 and the SNS datasets transition was as the outcome indexes. 2110:36 = 7.56, mandred up to 8	bit," "medium" or "a bit" (on method of understanding and communicating depth that was accessible to all shedworksforgroups), the conclexed average 8 mappense was applied to a three-point Likent scale with 1 = a little bit and 3 = a bit. The BSR processions includated that their sense of professional fulfiment	5	Period of activity	Dalaholden weighted both outcome equally	Anchored against the financial pray for "increased self-exerences"	3,932.00	20%	0%	30%	20%	17,815.36
				4	· · · · ·			*	• • •						
Tirre	0	Live at care facilities in South Africa and receive 1x BSR seasion per month minimum	Once chiblen with special needs at care facilities in South Africa receive BSR weaking, they demonstrate an <b>improved ability to self-regulate</b>	Improved Ability to antiferegulate, based of core facility, serving as procy for oblightm, match that ability to and/equivalue sample as the point Like set so both the dSM associes, on a range abilities's ability is set Regulate uses abilities that an experiment of the set of the set of the set of the dataset of the set of the dataset worked. 350° 0.88 = 311.5, munded up to 312	Statubistics involved in the valuation exercises wave solute to indicate "two much" they experience the notions, with they did y wapped by the "mean" of a statubistic particular and a statubistic statubistic particular and the statubistic particular and the statubistic statubistic particular and the statubistic particular and the statubistic based on the statubistic particular and and the statubistic ability to and equation based expected on the statubistic on the solution to an equation that depresent "to an "- 3 points on the Liket scale ability to and equation based expected on the statubistic on the Liket scale	2	Period of activity	The device of the care facility in South Aldica participated in the valuation exercise a propy for the children and was given votes. 1010 votes for improved ability to set experime.	Invariant Professional Martine The energiest of the same fields, sensing an energy for the coldness equilibre that a constraint of the case fields on directly acceptation therapiest and physical theorem spectra of that. We directly the same same the same and energiest of that accession of the case the same reperiading to strend a directly profession of the same same reperiading to strend a directly profession of the same same reperiading to strend a directly profession of the same same reperiading to strend a directly profession of the same same reperiading to strend a directly profession of the same same reperiading to strend a directly profession of the same profession of the same reperiading to strend a directly profession of the same profession of the same profession of the same same same same reperiading to the same same same same reperiading the same same same reperiading the same same same same reperiading the same same same reperiading the same same same same reperiading the same same same same reperiading the same same same reperiading the same same same reperiading the same same same same same reperiading the same same same same reperiading the same same same same reperiading the same same same same same same reperiading the same same same same reperiading the same same same same same reperiading the same same same same same same reperiading the same same same same same same same reperiading the same same same same same same same reperiading the same same same same same same same sam	887.0	20%	0%	50%	0%	110,697.60
Tre	0	Live in villages alongside children with special needs and nour pat mos exposure to these children	New matches with here had life to an appare to chilars with special reach shares here acids in the community of the schedule of the schedule of an acid here provide community animals. Here common added duri of difference	Addeed for at differences involved in provide in out opurities which include that signature is an emmandient two waves and 2026 = V/S Tadeed for at differences involved in the output of the semantical that the indicated that at dippersists and an emmandient the semantical that the indicated that and there are unconstrainties the semantical that the indicated here at differences indexet/trained estimates from HEC Reduced for and distances. Since alternate estimates from HEC Reduced for and distances indexet/trained estimates from HEC Reduced for and distances. Since alternates from HEC Reduced for and distances indexet/trained estimates from HEC Reduced for and distances indexet/trained estimates and estimates and the Heck and the semantical estimates and estimates of HEC Propagation of 51457 557 = 528 and 528 a	Eachdrolles in horisef of the valuation stands are staffed in indicate from the ""weather" or a large large mathematical descent and an experimental staffed and an excession is all advancements and an excession and staffe that are accounted in all advancements and an excession and staffed and an excession is all advancements and an excession and and an excession is all advancements and an excession and an excession of the excession and an excession is an excession of the excession is defined and an excession and an excession is an excession (assession and an excession and an excession is an excession (assession and an excession and an excession is an excession (assession advancement has exclused a source as promous on the excession (assession advancement has exclused a source as promous on the staff advancement advancement has exclused as we'r 3 portune the clused source	5	Period of activity	Sequence tabulant and gendless of professional in someworks in the water and a state of the methods. A distantiation concluder spaced enterly for the source and the sequence of a 100 to terms of importance and value to the waterfall control by an advance.	Revealed Productors Method: One of the suggested approaches to moloing taxas in the harring encircumstate is weight of the starting encircles and the set of the starting encircles and the set of the starting encircles and the set of the starting encircles and the starting encircles and the set of the starting encircles and the set of the starting encircles and the set of the starting encircles and the starting encircles and the set of the starting encircles and the set of the starting encircles and the set of the starting encircles and the starting encir	142.0	0%	0%	20%	10%	2,600,190.40
Tires	o	Join outneach sessions twice per month for a total of 16 hours per month to treat children with special needs at their homes	Working drivedy with debine with developmental differences in their hores, teading their progress and facing the overcheating gatitude from their guardians leads the physics to agreement becaused professional definent	Increased professional Bufferent, physiotherapists, represented by the antice physiotherapide for the Datice, alwayd 5, change in professional more physiotherapide for the Datice, alwayd 5, change in professional MEEP and convertly, fulfilteral tabustite was 510, which increased to 510 – 505, change specified as datators threehold to the attabaticed group to determine outcome incidence. 470.8 = 2.4, nounded down to 2	Backetberg nordered in the solution exercises new solution interfaced have much they representence the sociarms, which they do approximally all big the solution of the soluti	4	Period of activity	One physiotherapid participated in the valuation exercise as a propy for all four physics and was given 10 votes. 10/10 votes for instanced professional failflewnt.	Revealed Preference Method: The Kanolo physic who served as a proxy for all physics such that the encountries has goin from the VBEE families and the encountries of the server of the Section 2000 and the encountries of the section 2000 and the section of the section 2000 and the s	2,361.0	10%	0%	20%	0%	3,399.84
			Engaging with a unique work stream in an area of the workd in which she dd not have provinces professional or personal experience, and moving away from other professional take has he found univiliary in order to become involved with the philoshtopic invastment of the break, and the substabilities for later more quoted and valued in her role and in turn increased her professional failfineret and security.	Recrassed professional Millicent and security: CFO molecities of professional fulfitness and encoderly using a tempoint latent excel, with 210 at basins end UFD states, the security line is 19% states, primit the excloses has been achieved for the adaktolider group of one	Statisticities revolved in the variation services are we asked to roletta. Two much "here spectrated the outcome," which here did ty spectrading "a Bit is the statistic service of the statistic service of the statistic service of the spectra of the statistic service of the statistic service. The collective are regre to spectra of the statistic service of the statistic service service of the statistic service of the statistic service of the statistic service service of the statistic service of the statistic service service of the statistic service service and statistic the statistic service of the statistic service	5	Period of activity	Subabolder given 10 votes and gave "increased professional fulfiment and securit free votes = 20%	<ul> <li>Archored against the financial proxy for "expanded personal and professional community"</li> </ul>	4,329.0	80%	0%	60%	30%	892.84
In-kind contribution of services: meritorship and guidance	56,300	\$105 USD per hour x 92 hours per year x 5 years of atostegic mentorship and guidance + cost of accommodation at \$200\night*8 nights per year	By ending closely with the MBE, the atalaholder has former new validorships in Southam Africa, which has led to her expanded personal and professional community	Expanded personal and professional community: CPO counted the number of countries in which she had sublastial personal and professional communities: was one at baseline and now hos = 100% change	bit," "medium" of "a lot" (a method of understanding and communicating depth that was accessible to all advechoder groups). The collective average 1 maporas was applied to a three-point Likent scale with 1 = a litile bit and 3 = a bit. The all'(1) indicated that har seasonal and confersional community has	5	Period of activity	Subabilities given 10 voltes and gave "expanded personal and professional community" three voltes = 30%	Revealed Perference Mehod: Stateholder felt as though, in her primary professional relax, whe has cubited similar feeling at professional community with colleagues or owness work and an enholding tips, which typically cost 10,000 AUD per parson. This was used as the proxy and anchor for the other obsciences. 1000 AUD, convention 44 of 2000 AUM or BPPP activations and a state of the antiper and typical per advantation cost, and Audon 12 and 2000 AUM or BPPP advantation cost, and Audon 12 and 2000 AUM or BPPP advantation cost, and Audon 12 and 2000 AUM or BPPP advantation cost, and Audon 12 and 2000 AUM or BPPP Automation cost, and Audon 12 and 2000 AUM or BPPP Automation and Automation Automation and Automation Automa	2,597.0	80%	0%	50%	15%	519.40
			By working in new contexts and with stakeholders from waitly different demographics, the O'O' influence on two owe circumstances, learned to laters more carefully and this led to a series of increased walf-waveness.	Increased self-exercess. OFO model for self-exerces using a ten- port Liver task before her involvement with HEEP as 210 and currently at 8.51% - 223% change, proving the outcome has been achieved for the skilleholder group of one	a bot. The CPO indicated that her set-exercises has increased "s lot" - 3 points.	5	Period of activity	Stateholder given 10 votes and gave "increased self-eventness" two votes = 20%	Androned against the financial pray for "expanded personal and professional community"	1,732.0	50%	0%	50%	15%	433.00
¥		Attend school for 39 weeks per year at a	Now the doldars are encoded in a special actual that has adequate resources for their needs, they can unclement the academic mobined before and, as a result, have an improved biberast to learning	Represend in Manaching The number of parents who have observed planetschilters making and willing for fain at home, could is of actual hours = 2/3 = 67%. 378.67 = 2	depth that was accessible to all stakeholder groups). The collective average 2 response was applied to a three-point Likert scale with 1 = a litle bit and 3 = a lot.	5	Pariod of activity	Stateholden weighted both outcomes equally	Audide Coult: If the adulation wave not approximate to a school wills opporphism assures. Also other option advises the noticinare would have been a private large large guide from Lucaka. Prays and multiple by 50% seaucrite private later would be at least schole free value of learning in a dearmont antivident 2000 2004 regres realisting in a 54600 ° 50% - PT000 2MM (15.34 + 454) [Source: Zumblen Sign Langeage Taming and Community)]	4,545.0	0%	0%	20%	0%	7,272.00
1000	U	special school for the deaf and blind	Attending a boarding school with other students and laschers who are also hearing impaired results in these children feeling an <b>Increased sense of belonging</b>	Increased wanse of belonging: The number of parents sho have head there children saking when havy would be going hand to achool with excitation of anticipation over school holdarys = 3/3 = 100% of the stakeholder group	Stakebidies motionel in be variable that the statement wave and the indication wave? They are equipred by the colours, which read is a proposed only in the start of the statement of the colours, which read is a proposed on start but was accessible in a distability groups. The collection energy is the statement of the statement of the statement of the statement of the statement of the statement of the statement of the statement of the statement of the statement of the statement of the bibling the statement of the statement of the statement of the statement of the statement of the statement of the statement of the bibling the statement of the sta	5	Pediod of activity	Dataholan weighted both outcomes equally	Anchored against the financial proxy for "improved interest in learning"	4,545.0	0%	0%	20%	15%	10,908.00
	Tree Tree Tree Tree Tree Tree Tree Tree	Image: Control of the second	Image: Control of the second of the	Image: section sectio section section section section section section s	Image: state of the state	Image: state in the state i	Image: state	Image: state	Image: birth start Image: birth start<	No. 10. No. 1	No. 10. No. 1			<table-container>      No.       1<td></td></table-container>	

3	Time	0	Interact with their children when they are home from school breaks	Nor hat har dalles an kaning affectivity is school, hay an bedar able to communicate <b>Improved Smithy school</b> and the space of the school of t	much "they experienced the outcome, which they did by magnoring "a tills bit," "module" or is of a whord of unknownic submatisting g depth that was accessible to a these-point Liker scale with 1 = a little bit and 3 = the parents included that the wind scale with 1 = a little bit and 3 = the parents included that the wind scale with 1 = a little bit and 3 = the parents included that the wind scale with the nousehold had improved "a lot" - 3 points on the Likert scale	5	Period of activity	These parents predicted as provides for their financian set of their host of the predicted predi	0 0%	0%	30%	0%	10,413.90
1	Funding	385.467	2016 - 2022 costs. Divisiol Italia (osta de 2016-2021) munihoral of division of the cost programme for floate years in get average cost years to get average cost years to get average cost years to get average cost years to get average cost years and year off by the munification of division in 2020, 120 division activity of the areas areas and the areas and the magnetic years. The areas and the areas and the areas and the areas and the areas and the areas and the areas and the areas and the areas and the areas and the areas and the areas and the areas and t	Noted second by the establishes		1	Pariod of activity		0%	0%	0%	0%	0.00
	ution of administration and overhead costs of the organisation	45,828	Total Admin Costa per year ware divided by the encoded by the supported by site in each part to get an estimate of the HBEP in South the HBEP in South Local SortEE the MSL sate was determined, this number was divided by total HBE children encoded and then mstgeles by the of 02022 children who and then mstgeles by the of 02022 children who and then mstgeles by the of 02022 children who are may be the south year from 2016-2021. Total MBE in SL site for the year 2022 were included.	Noted stans equipred by the statutation		1	Pariod of activity		0%	0%	0%	0%	0.0

5,076,361.11 it value of each year resent Value (PV) esent Value (PV minus the ment)

Total	5,076,361.19	5,076,361.19	4,532,257.99	3,938,028.63	3,509,531.40	3,129,818.56	0.00
Present value of eac	:h year	5,076,361.19	4,158,034.85	3,314,559.91	2,710,002.17	2,217,242.38	0.00
Total Present Value	(PV)						17,476,200.50
Net Present Value (P investment)	የV minus the						16,835,488.50
Social Return (Value	per amount invested)						27.28

### 20 Appendix G: Determination of Materiality

The determination of materiality of both stakeholders and outcomes was done firstly through stakeholder engagement. For stakeholders, the assessment of materiality was aligned to who had experienced and influenced change in the context of the HBEP. In total, 27 stakeholder groups were assessed or considered and 17 determined to have experienced material change. These were:

- Children with developmental differences
- Primary Guardians of children with developmental differences
- o Caregivers, with sub-group Employed Caregivers
- Facilitators
- HBE Management
- Teachers at integrated schools
- Students at integrated schools
- Children resident at Hanada Orphanage
- o Director at Hanada Orphanage
- Department of Social Welfare
- Body-Stress Release Foundation Practitioners
- Children with special needs reached by the BSR Foundation
- o Residents in Villages with HBE-enrolled Children
- Physiotherapists at Kamoto Hospital
- CFO to HBEP Primary Donor
- HBE graduates sponsored to school for the deaf and blind
- HBE graduates sponsored to school for the deaf and blind

The ten groups assessed or considered and not included due to insufficient data, insufficient time for data collection, immateriality, double counting, or financial complexities were:

- o Traditional Healers
- o Traditional Leaders
- Time + Tide tourism guides
- o Churches
- o Parents of students at integrated schools
- HBE primary donor
- o Rural health clinics
- Female primary guardians in support groups
- HBEP graduates
- o Families of children with developmental differences

Section 6.19 in the report details the nature of the stakeholder assessments and rationale for excluding these stakeholder groups.

While 17 stakeholder groups were deemed material, in the modelling stage **seven of those seventeen were found to be significant** based on the quantity of value relative to the other stakeholders and outcomes (see Appendix F for full SROI model).

Once the material stakeholders were determined, they were consulted in order to determine well-defined and material outcomes. Outcomes were considered material if they were both:

- a) Relevant: the relative importance of the outcomes to the stakeholders in their lives and/or the context, determined through stakeholder engagement and research
- b) Significance: the quantity, duration, value, and causality of the outcomes, determined through stakeholder engagement, research and professional judgement

Section 7.4 in the report details the assessment of each outcome and determination of materiality based on relevance and significance.

### 21 Appendix H: Verification

Throughout the process of data collection and analysis, the practitioner sought verification from the HBE management, facilitators, TTF Programmes Manager, and larger TTF team, all of whom have been involved in the HBEP and have rich knowledge of the local context. Directly with each stakeholder group, the practitioner verified outcomes, theories of change, valuation results, and discounting factors, with the stakeholders mentioned above serving as additional layers of validation and sense-checking.

In line with Principle 8: Be Responsive, the practitioner analyzed the data with the eye to recommend specific changes or considerations that would improve the overall value of the programme to stakeholders. As the Director of TTF, the organization managing HBEP, the practitioner also has a keen interest in optimizing all programme value, and the undertaking of this SROI was equally a way to deeply engage with the HBEP stakeholders – to take the pulse of the programme's impact at the moment and strategize on how to expand the outcomes and value derived from its activities.

The below table outlines the process of verification undertaken so far, future conversations planned to share results and proposed next steps to acting on the data.

Stakeholder Group	Nature of Verification	Changes/Insights	Forthcoming Actions
Primary guardians of children with developmental differences	Prior to valuation focus groups/interviews (as proxies for children and directly)	No changes made based on feedback	Share final outcomes for all stakeholder groups, relative value of outcomes and brainstorm methods evolving "reduced fear" to "acceptance" at a wider community scale
Caregivers and Employed caregivers	Prior to valuation focus groups	No changes made based on feedback	Share final outcomes for all stakeholder groups, relative value of outcomes and brainstorm methods evolving "reduced fear" to "acceptance" at a wider community scale
Facilitators	Prior to valuation focus groups/interviews	Took theory of change further to arrive at end point	Share final outcomes for all stakeholder groups, relative value of outcomes and brainstorm methods evolving "reduced fear" to "acceptance" at a wider community scale and implications of expanding reach
HBE Management	Prior to valuation focus groups; review first draft of model	Assisted in modification of rural health outcomes by recommending additional	Share final outcomes for all stakeholder groups, relative value of outcomes and brainstorm methods evolving "reduced fear" to "acceptance"

Table 66: Verification Process by Stakeholder Group

Stakeholder Group	Nature of Verification	Changes/Insights stakeholder consultation from clinic nurses	Forthcoming Actions at a wider community scale and implications of expanding reach
Teachers at integrated schools	Prior to valuation focus groups/interviews	No changes made based on feedback	Share final outcomes for all stakeholder groups, relative value of outcomes and brainstorm methods of evolving "reduced fear" to "acceptance" at the level of the school/student body
Students at integrated schools	Prior to valuation focus groups/interviews	No changes made based on feedback	Share final outcomes their stakeholder group and brainstorm methods evolving "reduced fear" to "acceptance" at the level of the school/student body
Director at Hanada Orphanage	Prior to valuation interview – for herself and proxy for children resident at the orphanage	No changes required	Share final outcomes for all stakeholder groups and discuss dependency on financial support through HBEP on continuation of outcomes for the orphanage
Department of Social Welfare	Combined with outcomes discussion, prior to valuation portion of the interview	No changes required	Share final nil value of outcome as represented in relation to SCT and discuss options to articulate and track potential other value derived from the Dept. of Social Welfare
Body-Stress Release Foundation Practitioners	Prior to valuation focus groups/interviews; for themselves and serving as partial proxies for children reached by BSR Foundation	Articulation of second outcome of "increased self-awareness"	Share final outcomes for all stakeholder groups and discuss potential to collaborate on further driving value for children with special needs in South Africa and the practitioner community
Children with special needs reached by the BSR Foundation	Combined with outcomes discussion, prior to valuation portion of the interview	Articulation of "improved ability to self-regulate" as the end line material outcome	Together with BSR practitioners, share final outcome and potential to increase value at the level of individual child
Residents in Villages with HBE-enrolled Children	Prior to valuation focus groups/interviews for a number of proxy stakeholders (ward counsellor, caregivers, guardians)	No changes required	Hold meeting with key stakeholder community representatives to show value of reduced fear and strategize on how to expand the reach of

Stakeholder Group	Nature of Verification	Changes/Insights	Forthcoming Actions
Physiotherapists at Kamoto Hospital	Prior to valuation focus groups interview	No changes required	this value further and evolution to acceptance Share results and discuss possibility of in turn sharing with Ministry of Health, to
			demonstrate the value of creating opportunities for field- based care and outreach
CFO to HBEP Primary Donor	Prior to valuation focus groups interview	Increased professional fulfillment evolved to include "and stability"	Share final outcomes for all stakeholder groups and discuss implications for future programme strategy and funding
Families of HBE graduates sponsored to school for the deaf and blind	Combined with outcomes discussion, prior to valuation portion of the focus group; served as primary proxies for their children	No changes required	Share final outcomes and explore the evolution of the guardian outcomes to "improved family relationships" – the conditions under which a household level shift can occur